Social Abstractionism:

Abstract Objects, Abstract Space,
Sociological Potentialities

by

Brian Waldock

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment for the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at the University of Central Lancashire

RESEARCH STUDENT DECLARATION FORM

Type of Award Doctor of Philosophy

School School of Law and Policing

*I declare that while registered as a candidate for the research degree, I have not been a registered candidate or enrolled student for another award of the University or other academic or professional institution *I declare that while registered for the research degree, I was with the University's specific permission, a *registered candidate/*enrolled student for the following award: *I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award and is solely my own work *I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of: (state award and awarding body and list the material below): *Collaboration Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: *Use of a Proof-reader *The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis in accordance with the Policy on Proof-reading for Research Degree Programmes and the Research Element of Professional Decterate Programmes. A copy of the confirmatory statement of acceptance from that service has been lodged with the Academic Registry.		
*I declare that while registered as a candidate for the research degree, I have not been a registered candidate or enrolled student for another award of the University or other academic or professional institution *I declare that while registered for the research degree, I was with the University's specific permission, a *registered candidate/*enrolled student for the following award: *I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award and is solely my own work *I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of: (state award and awarding body and list the material below): *Collaboration Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: *Use of a Proof-reader *The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis in accordance with the Policy on Proof-reading for Research Degree Programmes and the Research Element of Professional Dectorate Programmes. A copy of the confirmatory statement of acceptance from that service has been lodged with the Academic Registry.	Section	s marked * delete as appropriate
registered candidate or enrolled student for another award of the University or other academic or professional institution 2. **Hoeclare that while registered for the research degree, I was with the University's specific permission, a *registered candidate/*enrolled student for the following award: 2. **Material submitted for another award** **I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award and is solely my own work **I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of: (state award and awarding body and list the material below): **Or** **Collaboration** Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: **Use of a Proof-reader** **The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis in accordance with the Policy on Proof reading for Research Degree Programmes and the Research Element of Professional Doctorate Programmes. A copy of the confirmatory statement of acceptance from that service has been ledged with the Academic Registry.	1.	Concurrent registration for two or more academic awards
2. Material submitted for another award *I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award and is solely my own work *I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of: (state award and awarding body and list the material below): 3. Collaboration Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: 4. Use of a Proof-reader *The following third party proof reading service was used for this thesis in accordance with the Policy on Proof reading for Research Degree Programmes and the Research Element of Professional Dectorate Programmes. A copy of the confirmatory statement of acceptance from that service has been lodged with the Academic Registry.	Either	registered candidate or enrolled student for another award of the University or other
*I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award and is solely my own work *I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of: (state award and awarding body and list the material below): *Collaboration Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: *I declare that no material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of: *Use of a Proof-reader *The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis	or	
for an academic award and is solely my own work *I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of: (state award and awarding body and list the material below): *Collaboration Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: *The following third party proof reading service was used for this thesis in accordance with the Policy on Proof reading for Research Degree Programmes and the Research Element of Professional Doctorate Programmes. A copy of the confirmatory statement of acceptance from that service has been lodged with the Academic Registry.	2.	Material submitted for another award
(state award and awarding body and list the material below): 3. Collaboration Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: 4. Use of a Proof-reader *The following third party proof reading service was used for this thesis	Either	for an
3. Collaboration Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: 4. Use of a Proof-reader *The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis	or	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Where a candidate's research programme is part of a collaborative project, the thesis must indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: Use of a Proof-reader *The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis		(state award and awarding body and list the material below):
indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the collaboration. Please state below: Use of a Proof-reader *The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis in accordance with the Policy on Proof-reading for Research Degree Programmes and the Research Element of Professional Doctorate Programmes. A copy of the confirmatory statement of acceptance from that service has been lodged with the Academic Registry.	3.	Collaboration
*The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis in accordance with the Policy on Proof-reading for Research Degree Programmes and the Research Element of Professional Doctorate Programmes. A copy of the confirmatory statement of acceptance from that service has been lodged with the Academic Registry.		indicate in addition clearly the candidate's individual contribution and the extent of the
	4. Either	*The following third party proof-reading service was used for this thesis in accordance with the Policy on Proof-reading for Research Degree Programmes and the Research Element of Professional Doctorate Programmes. A copy of the confirmatory statement of acceptance from that service has been lodged with
	or	*No proof-reading service was used in the compilation of this thesis.

Signature of Candidate Brian Waldock

Print name: Brian Waldock

We human beings always lead a second, abstract life alongside our concrete life

(Arthur Schopenhauer)

Abstract

Arthur Schopenhauer once stated, "we human beings always lead a second, abstract life alongside our concrete life". When we separate life into that which is concrete and that which is abstract, abstract being that which has no concrete existence, we find that most social life is lived out via the abstract. With the intent of making a founding contribution to a new mode of sociological thought based on this notion, this purely theoretical thesis will explore the possibilities of social abstractionism. Social abstractionist principles will be outlined and demonstrated through utilising two concepts loosely based on Platonist philosophy and the work of Henri Lefebvre: abstract objects and abstract space, respectively. Regarding Platonism, I adopt and adjust the concept of abstract objects. In Platonist thinking, abstract objects have no spatiotemporality, are indestructible, and cannot be changed. Social abstractionism demonstrates that socially produced abstract objects are, in fact, spatial, temporal, malleable, destructible, and fictional. Furthermore, I refashion Henri Lefebvre's concept of abstract space through a social abstractionist lens to show how abstract objects produced socially dominate abstract spaces. Both concepts, as foundational principles of social abstractionism, are then utilised to demonstrate a hierarchised abstract world through levels of abstract objects which I term the 'Echelons of Abstracta' referring to the notion of each echelon being evermore socially exclusive. As many abstract objects are bureaucratic in nature, I theorise that these abstract objects, whilst not only dominating their own abstract space, also create abstract spaces for the individual which I term interstices. In turn, these interstices create a state of interstitiality through which our lives are imprisoned under a false

consciousness of reified abstract objects; an *objectively abstract fictional reality*. Consequentially, interstitiality induces liminality, our experience of navigating abstract barriers and borders of the interstice. I see social abstractionist principles as contributing towards a mode of thinking capable of both reformulating existing foci of sociology across all areas, and as having significant potential to uncover many new areas of knowledge across the interdisciplinary landscape.

Contents

Abstract		
Acknowledgements	4	
The Glossary of Terms	5	
The Introduction	6	
The Literature Review	18	
Abstract Space and Abstract Objects	18	
Bureaucracy	48	
Interstitiality and Liminality	70	
The Methodology	83	
The Abstracta of Capital	104	
The Abstracta of Power	127	
The Abstracta of Ideology	154	
The Abstracta of Country, Nation and State	198	
The Manifesting Echelons: Benefit Claimants	226	
The Discussion and Implications	255	
The Conclusion		
The Bibliography	294	

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to extend my deepest and most genuine thanks to Jess Marshall and Megan Todd who, in their abstract roles, transcended praxis to extend a kindness and consideration towards me throughout my time under their supervision that would not be found elsewhere. Their contemplations, motivational support, excellent feedback, and human-centred approaches were truly invaluable.

Secondly, I would like to offer thanks to my immediate family, my partner, daughter, and son who, despite being a self-contained bastion of dysfunctionality, remained loyal and supportive towards my work.

Thirdly, I would like to extend gratitude to the people behind the scenes, names that I do not know, who took the time and effort and to support this project.

And finally, to Arthur Schopenhauer for describing money as an abstractum, the only person throughout the whole process who described an object as such thus giving me some desperately needed validation.

The Glossary of Terms

Abstracta	The plural term for abstractum.
Abstractum	An immaterial object which only exists abstractly.
Asynchronous	The controlling effect of an abstractum that has transcended
domination	its own abstract space to dominate another.
	An abstractum that is generally regarded as self-evidently
Axiom	true. It is an abstractum that is readily accepted as a starting
	point in terms of praxis.
	A psychoanalytical term denoting the amount of mental and
Cathexis	emotional energy dedicated to a given task, issue, problem
	or any other given foci.
Causal continuity	The way in which a causative effect is perpetuated, but not
_	enacted by, an abstract object.
Echelon of	A hierarchical level of abstract objects differentiated by its
abstracta	social exclusivity.
Encoding/encoded	The application of an attribute, or set of attributes, to a given
	abstractum.
Interstice	The abstract space formed by the internal borders of
	abstract objects in which an individual or group is bound.
Interstitiality	The ontological status of being within an interstice.
Liminality	The experiences of traversing the abstract borders of
	abstract objects and spaces.
	The encoded attribute of an abstractum that means a given
	abstractum may be viewed differently depending on an
Parallaxic	individual's position. (The term parallaxic is sometimes used
	in art or photography. An example of parallax art can be
	seen through Elreycatodico (2012)).
Praxis	The practices, routines, rituals, and actions that are guided
	by abstracta and abstract space.
Synchronous	The controlling effect of an abstractum manifesting at a
domination	specific and intended location.

The Introduction

Arthur Schopenhauer (2010: 112) once stated that "we human beings always lead a second, abstract life alongside our concrete life". Schopenhauer thus divides life into a life lived in the concrete and a life lived in the abstract; a separation of two differing planes of life. But what is this second life in the abstract that we lead? This very division between the two has informed not only this thesis but also my life leading up to it and likely after it. It forms a part of the way I see the world, and thus this work is not just an academic work but an expression of my own reality collated, organised, and structured by the research. This work then is very much a personal endeavour and can be considered as an enquiry into knowledge for its own sake and as a personal intellectual challenge (Babbie, 2008: 27; Bailey, 2007: 25). However, it is located at the end of a chain of relevant coincidences that have given inspiration as to the mode of thought explored herein.

As a young child, I had an unusual and vivid dream that has stayed with me for nearly forty years. In a grim, dark concrete Lancashire bus station originally built in 1939, I was passing through when I came across a lift in the centre. People were being ushered inside. I too, entered the lift. The doors closed and a person of power appeared at the back. Everybody uniformly stood facing the front of the lift as a light was beamed into the eyes of the people. The people in the lift were transformed into robots *en masse*. I, however, closed my eyes and refused to allow the light to hit my eyes. I subsequently forced the lift doors open and made my escape outside to the light of day. It may seem like the unconscious images of a child's imagination, but it

came to be quite prophetic. In brief, as I continued to grow, I saw friends heavily influenced by external forces, whether those were expectations of school, work, family, or social pressures. They assimilated to the world around them, lost their childhood personality, and began speaking with a new logic of conformity to this external world. They seemed to lose sight of who they were whilst attempting to pressure me into conforming to the same practices and processes that they were assimilating to. Being of an oppositional nature, I felt that what people were conforming to was something I could not. At the same time, I drifted further into social exclusion, connections became broken, and I became trapped outside a society that I could not conform to. For me, the absence of 'whys' could not be overcome and so, without answers, there was no way to reconcile with the social world.

Once you enter the spaces on the outside of society, it becomes exponentially more difficult to 'reintegrate' the longer one is 'absent' for. Over the years, I became more sensitive to external forces which seemed to become ever more apparent and, the more I became attuned to them, the more explicitly aware I became of being bounded and unable to move despite there being no material restriction: bounded by money, bounded by welfare, bounded by conditionality (including welfare and then, later, student loan conditions), bounded by school rules as an extension of my children attending school, bounded by bills and the affordability of life, bounded by other peoples' ideas of what constitutes a suitable employee, bounded by others' beliefs in fictional work expectations, bounded by other peoples' interpretations of disability, bounded by time, and even bounded by the country itself. In each case, not only am I bound outside of society, but I am also barriered in a way that equally prevents my

returning to the 'inside' of society. Thus, I am place-bound without any material binds. For the most part, these abstract binds are placed on me without ever coming into contact with another human being. On the occasions where a human being was visible and present within a bureaucracy, each individual I encountered across the years seemed like an automaton, not making agentic human decision but simply following a prewritten instruction set or script designed not only to induce a certain praxis in the bureaucratic agent themselves, but also a certain praxis in me.

The essence of the dream and the essence of my own life experiences lie in the fact that I sensed external powers outside of our control were conditioning and controlling people, a sense which almost certainly invokes the central sociological 'agency versus structure' debate as outlined by Fine (1993: 69-70) with agency being the ability to produce the world around us and structure being the power of external forces to produce the individual. My experiences mostly align with the latter and these experiences were most often abrasive to my nature. Through studying philosophy briefly, I became acquainted with Plato's (1997: 1132-1137) Allegory of the Cave. In concise terms, Plato's dialogue with Glaucon describes a group of prisoners living in a cave who have never experienced anything other than the cave. They are chained together facing a wall. Behind them is a fire which casts shadows onto the wall in front of the prisoners. These shadows are the shadows of puppets and objects being held by other people behind the prisoners. The shadows on the wall are taken to be reality by the prisoners. Plato considered that, if one prisoner were to escape, they would become aware of the fire and see that the shadows on the wall are not real. On escaping the cave into the light, the prisoner would then come to experience a world much more real than that of the cave. If he were to return to the cave to tell the others what he had learned, he would not be believed and would possibly be killed. There is undoubtedly a striking similarity between the dream, my experiences, and the Allegory of the Cave. In each scenario, the dream and the Allegory of the Cave, there is a unifying theme: how power and the utilisation of objects dominate the individual's reality. The dream coveys the imposition of both a uniformity and a conformity onto the individual, the Allegory of the Cave conveys a fictionality of the shadows whilst a greater, more truthful reality exists outside of the cave, and my life experiences have come to reflect these.

Philosophers such as Plato (1997) or Gottlieb Frege (1984) posit the notion of an abstract realm, a 'world of ideas' in which abstract objects that are external to us exist. These ideas have been discussed for thousands of years yet seemingly never sociologically. This presents an opportunity to fill this long-overlooked gap. The neo-Marxist philosopher Henri Lefebvre (1991) presented foundational ideas regarding the concept of abstract space. His ideas have gone on to be highly influential in the fields of critical geography and urban studies. While Lefebvre had his own formulation of abstract space, as we shall see in the literature review, the notion of abstract space suggests some complementarity with abstract objects. For sociology however, these concepts seem far removed from the concerns of sociologists. This is undoubtedly reflected in the fact that sociology has seemingly overlooked the more profound relevance that these concepts have for our social existence and, as such, these concepts have never been examined in any meaningful way from a sociological point of departure. It is imperative then that this oversight be rectified. Having said this, it

does not mean that there is specifically a totalising absence of these concepts. Rather than being an explicit focus of sociology, they are often alluded to, and appealed to, in a seemingly unconscious way, as if writers are attempting to wrestle with an abstract something they have yet been unable to isolate. This thesis will unveil some of the extent to which these concepts are implied or appealed to in sociologists' attempts to make sense of abstractness. Through the use of abstract objects and abstract space as a unique point of departure sociologically, I embark on an exploration into the potentialities of social abstractionism. The term 'social abstractionism' becomes the study of what is abstract, the nature of that abstractness, and the manifestations of abstractness, within the 'social world'. By dividing life into the separate planes of the concrete and of the abstract as Schopenhauer and others before him observed, by reconsidering Platonist notions of abstract objects and worlds, and by drawing on Henri Lefebvre's abstract space, the intent is to explore, exemplify, and locate the potentialities of social abstractionism within sociology. It will make explicit the abstract nature of some central sociological and structural concepts such as capital, power, and ideology, as well as countries, nations, and states. It will formulate social abstractionist principles that can facilitate sense-making of the abstractness to which sociologists, or even academics in other fields, often appeal. Therefore, several central research questions demand attention.

Firstly, however, we should consider what exactly is being referred to when discussing the abstract. The Oxford Dictionary defines abstract as "existing in thought or as an idea but not having a physical or concrete existence". The plural of abstract objects is 'abstracta' whilst the singular is 'abstractum'. Philosophically, this definition confounds

the various philosophical approaches to the abstract as we shall see. The antonym of abstract is 'concrete' which the Oxford Dictionary defines as "existing in a material or physical form; not abstract" but also has an archaic definition of "form (something) into a mass; solidify". The secondary definition of concrete implicitly denotes that "something" can be *made* concrete, to 'concretise'. The plural then is 'concreta', and the singular is 'concretum'. This presents us with the abstract/concrete dichotomy which Hoffman and Rosenkrantz (2005: 46) argue is a form of categorical distinction but is the single "most fundamental categorical distinction". Given that sociology has deep roots within systems of categorisation, this "most fundamental categorical distinction" seems to be amiss. The term 'space' remains definitionally problematic, especially when differentiating between abstract space and 'concrete' space. Agnew (2011) gives an in-depth analysis of the definitional problems of space. In general, space is considered to be something within which physical matter is located, with lines of latitude, longitude, and elevation. However, these are mathematical abstracta in themselves and suggest that there is an inside and outside of space. Across Agnew's chapter, it is difficult to conclude whether there is any concrete space at all and that it is perhaps the case that all space is abstract. Going forward then, I use the phrase 'physical space' to mean the taken-for-granted space which we commonly refer to in everyday life, the empty areas which surround us and that we can walk or pass through concretely but it should be taken along with the cautionary that the idea of 'physical space' is itself contested.

In terms of research questions, a number have been formulated to address this milieu of abstract objects, abstract spaces, and external structures, which I will now ask in

context with the chapter outlines. To begin with, what basis is there in the existing literature to suggest an opportunity for a social abstractionist mode of thinking? In answering this, I use the literature review in this thesis to perform three functions rather than one. Firstly, it is presented in the expected way, as a work that reviews the existing literature relative to the research performed. The second function uses the literature review to unveil the themes that implicitly address the abstract, including the existence of an external abstract world, abstract objects, abstract spaces, or appeals to what may be considered constitutive elements of the abstract. This helps to draw out the relevant material that, when combined, makes visible the hidden potential, principles, and opportunities for social abstractionism. It also aids in answering the question, how are others appealing to the abstract in ways which are not explicit? The third function is that it is used to help justify and formulate the methodology for the broader thesis. Thus, beginning with a review of the literature on abstract objects and abstract space, I both review existing literature across various academic landscapes, including the very limited sociological considerations, and use this literature as justification and evidence for a social abstractionist affiliation with the existence of abstract objects and spaces whilst also considering attributional factors. It then becomes a logical progression from the literature on abstract objects that, when we consider what constitutes abstract objects socially, there is a dominant, but not wholly exclusive, theme of bureaucracy. Thus, I review the literature on bureaucracy in relation to its abstract nature and try to make visible the abstract nature of bureaucracy appealed to within the literature both through traditional considerations and more contemporary readings. Finally, to conceptualise what kind of effect abstract objects and spaces could have on the individual or group, I consider what this could mean regarding the abstract and concrete consequences. I consider two concepts,

'interstitiality' which is the notion of being within an individualised abstract space that I term the *interstice*, and 'liminality', the experience of crossing or negotiating the borders of an individualised or collectivised interstice. As such, I review the existing literature concerning these two concepts.

The methodology chapter, produced from the literature, answers the question, what method can we use to interpret the abstract in sociology? I then use this methodological formulation from the methodology chapter and utilise it in the four chapters: The Abstracta of Capital, The Abstracta of Power, The Abstracta of Ideology, and The Abstracta of Country, Nation, and State. In these four chapters, I attempt to answer the questions: how might social abstractionism look and how would it approach traditional sociological concepts such as capital, power, or ideology; and how might we view the effects of these traditional sociological concepts when viewed through social abstractionism in relation to human beings individually or in groups? Chapter one, 'The Abstracta of Capital,' takes a unique look at the abstract nature of capital through which money and capital are reframed as abstract objects and abstractly spatial. Consideration is then given to how the abstract nature and the abstract spatiality of money and capital come to imprison the individual or group within an abstract interstice and their liminal experiences of navigating and traversing the borders of the interstice based on money. Chapter two, 'The Abstracta of Power', considers an original approach to the abstract nature of power. I consider power as having access to, creating, altering, or wielding abstract objects. This chapter also exemplifies the manifestation of the exercise of power through abstract objects and further considers power in relation to the interstice and the liminal experiences of the

individual or group relative to power when reframed as abstract. Chapter three, 'The Abstracta of Ideology', uniquely considers ideology in relation to abstract objects and spaces. It examines the role played by ideology in the production and alteration of abstract objects and spaces. This is followed by considering how ideologically driven abstract objects affect the interstice and liminal experiences of those imprisoned within. Chapter four, 'The Abstracta of Country, Nation, and State', attempts to unravel the abstract nature of countries, nations, and states from their typically conflated and interchangeable positions. Further consideration is given to the abstract spatiality of each. Again, these are each considered in relation to the interstice and liminal experiences of those imprisoned within them. The concepts covered in the four chapters, capital, power, ideology, and country, nation, and state, are what I have termed 'Echelons of Abstracta' due to the fact that each 'echelon' is more socially exclusive the further up the hierarchy one goes. In other words, the higher the echelon, the fewer people have access to mechanisms of the abstract.

Research questions continue in Chapter Five as I ask how can the Echelons of Abstracta be applied? This chapter utilises what has been covered in the thesis to apply the Echelons of Abstracta to the situations and experiences of benefit claimants. Through considering the interacting forces of each echelon, capital, power, ideology, country, nation, and state, how do these come to affect the benefit claimant? Via exemplifying the potentialities of what benefit claimants are exposed to, I can analyse how benefit claimants are held in an abstract space, an interstice, by power exercised through abstract objects and spaces and how the borders of the interstice are navigated. Following this, I look at the implications of what has been considered within

the thesis regarding selected areas. These include brief analyses of implications for schools of thinking which will likely draw comparisons with social abstractionism including symbolic interactionism and social constructionism. As social abstractionism mainly falls on the structure side of the agency versus structure debate, I briefly address some of the implications for agency. Other implications covered include religion and identity, amongst others. In asking these questions, the importance of this research lies in its potentialities. It acts as a foundational exploration into social abstractionism rather than a totalising theory which would be impossible to achieve in such a small space. The potentialities created may activate further interest and considerations towards this possible new mode of sociological thought, which may give rise to new understandings and further developments of new or well-trodden sociological concepts. Perhaps most of all, it is a questioning of reality itself and of the abstract nature of external social entities which have been the quandary of sociology writers since its inception. As social abstractionism is much more aligned with the structure side of the agency/structure debate, it becomes an essential contribution to understanding how these external structures affect us and how we navigate these abstract entities.

This unveils why this research is important. As sociologists, we are always negotiating the abstract whether through theory or through processes of abstracting from perceived reality. Yet, despite this absolutely fundamental aspect of the field, the abstract nature of that which we negotiate is mostly navigated as if concrete. Therefore, by making explicit the abstracta of our world, it can aid sociologists in a number of ways. It elevates sociologists towards an awareness of the "most

fundamental categorical distinction" (Hoffman & Rosenkrantz, 2005: 46). This adds a new and extremely powerful tool for greater analytical depth. Rather than accept that which is abstract as axiomatic, a policy in a policy analysis for example, it can serve to "draw back the curtain" revealing the true "apparatus of power" (Lefebvre, 1991: 287). It reminds the sociologist that the object masks the truth that it is a person behind the object where causation lies. As such, it aids an enhanced methodological rigour that urges the sociologist to go further and deeper into their analyses not only in research but in critical reflection.

Given the near total absence of acknowledgment in sociology of the abstract, sociologists' own critical reflection must also be devoid of this fundamental distinction. By failing to critically reflect on the abstract nature of objects, innumerable opportunities are missed to address urgent matters in relation to the exercise of power, social change, social justice, or building a more human-centred society that emphasises concrete human need rather than abstract fictionality. Further, failure to take into account the nature of abstracta allows fictional individualised realities to be produced unabated rather than facilitating a sociology which takes people closer to the realities of human action, to knowledges which are truer and more sincere than that of the individualised fiction. Additionally, this makes the need for social abstractionism meta-disciplinary; it can transcend abstract boundaries between 'fields' of knowledge including politics, sciences, geography, or philosophy. Those who create abstract objects and are able to use them will always be the winners as they have the power to direct the social world, and those who are subject to the diktats of abstracta will always be the losers predominantly due to the reification of these objects. By

dismantling the illusion, it breaks down the matrices of control, and of domination of the consciousness that maintains the position of the powerful.

The Literature Review

Abstract Space and Abstract Objects

Works on physical space and its utilisation are a staple of sociology (e.g., Simmel, 2009; Massey, 1984, 1994; Harvey, 2001; Löw & Steets, 2014; Löw, 2016). However, the notions of abstract objects and abstract space may be considered bordering on the esoteric and arcane. The literature on abstracta is vast, particularly within the various schools of philosophy such as Philosophy of Language (e.g., Fisher, 2019; Wetzel, 2009; Joseph, 2017; Mill, 2010: 33-34), Philosophy of Mind (e.g., Tieszen, 2005; Robinson, n.d.; Jackson, 2016), and Philosophy of Mathematics (e.g., Burgess & Rosen, 1997; Benacerraf, 1973; Balaguer, 1998; Maddy, 1992). As such, it is essential to limit our breadth of literature to focus on the two most relevant leading schools of thought which form a conflict between the agreement for and disagreement against abstract objects: Platonism and nominalism. As sociology is our focus, it is crucial to present a summary of these main arguments and then acknowledge their presence within sociological literature.

The Platonist view of abstracta is that there are abstract entities which *do* exist independently of the mind and is fundamentally founded upon Plato's (1997) theory of the Forms outlined across several of his works including Phaedo (p. 49-100), Parmenides (p. 359-397), Symposium (p. 457-505), and Republic (p. 971-1223). For Plato, Forms are more real than the concrete; they are atemporal and unchanging and

are the most fundamental reality (Smits & Fell, 2011: 185). Furthermore, Forms are "...objects not of our sense perception, but of our understanding only" (Plato, 1997: 1254). In a reductionist interpretation, in Plato's 'world of ideas', the Forms are what could be referred to as abstracta (Kraut, 2004). These abstracta are perfect referents to qualities or concreta such as dogs, cats, justice, beauty, or goodness (Kraut, 2004). Qualities or properties in philosophy are also referred to as 'universals', that is, of classes of mind-independent entities (MacLeod & Rubenstein, n.d.). For example, we can view many shapes and types of desks, but we recognise them all as desks thus 'deskness' is a universal which is independent of the mind and applicable to all instances of desks. These Forms or ideas are objective and not related to conscious ideas in the subjective mind (Popper, 1983: 76). The critical point here is that Plato acknowledges both the existence of abstracta but also a 'world of ideas' which implies an abstract spatial existence concurrent with abstracta. Subsequent major Platonist leaning works (e.g., Frege, 1948, 1956, 1968; Frege & Furth, 1964; Gödel, 1947; Russell, 2001) also argue that there are abstract entities which exist independently. Perhaps central to these are numbers (Hale, 1987; Wright, 1983; Divers & Miller, 1999; Kitcher, 1978), novels (Friedell, 2019; Lin, 2017: 5), and music (Dodd, 2002; Kivy, 1983; Norris, 2006). Moving forward, several defining features of abstracta are noted within Platonism.

Hoffman and Rosenkrantz (2005: 47-52) present a summation of common Platonist features of the abstract/concrete dichotomy: concreta are spatial, temporal, capable of motion and intrinsic change, and enter into spatial and temporal relations. Accordingly, abstracta are none of these but, rather, are exemplifiable, instantiable,

and intellectually graspable as opposed to concreta which are not. Cowling (2017: 2) and Thomasson (2004: 89) also present a collation of the common but "controversial" features of abstract entities. Causality is absent, as in abstract entities can have no consequential causal effect (see Juvshik, 2017 for a detailed analysis). They cannot be created, altered or destroyed. They have no spatiotemporal location thus being timeless, without shape, and have no spatial position, a view also supported by Dodd (2007: 37) and considered the most popular by Liggins (2010: 67). They are easily accessed cognitively and epistemically as opposed to any concrete reality which, it is to be assumed, is either impossible or very difficult to access. Brock et al. (2013) and Lin (2017) alternatively, and perhaps most importantly, argue that if abstract entities do exist, then causality lies with the people who create them. Szabo (2003: 29-30) frames the absence of causality as 'causal isolation' which indicates that, if abstracta do exist, and are indeed without causation, then they must exist in isolation. At this point there is temptation to fall into cause-and-effect arguments. However, this is ultimately futile as it would require a regressive search back to the very first causal event of which logically there either cannot be one or we are as yet unable to explain one, at least non-theologically. The cause-and-effect debate has been substantially covered elsewhere (e.g., Hume, 1888; Beauchamp & Rosenberg, 1981; Psillos, 2002; Salmon, 1984; Woodward, 2003). As the focus is ultimately sociological, it is reasonable to begin any causal chain with people and follow the causal chain forward. People (cause) create laws (effect) and, consequentially, these laws alter the social world. This means that abstracta are socially produced and are not necessarily universals in a Platonist sense. Szabo continues to note that things oft considered abstract such as novels rely upon concreta for their existence thus, if they exist, are 'dependant abstracta' and in this case rely upon an author to create them. This brings one to consider that perhaps it would be reasonable to accept that nothing exists in isolation whether concrete or abstract or without relata between both abstract and concrete. Schopenhauer's (2010: 23-24) opening paragraph in *The World as Will and Representation* seems to confer agreement. He reflects that only humans can bring the world to an abstract consciousness and that "no truth is more certain" than the fact that every object, including time and space, is an object in relation to a subject: "Everything...is unavoidably afflicted with this dependence on the subject and exists only for the subject".

There are, of course, objections to Platonist works (e.g., Cheyne, 2001; Liggins, 2010; Pinto, 1998). Perhaps the polar opposite of Platonism is nominalism, a field in which it is argued that abstract entities do *not* exist and that existence is utterly concrete. Considered a founding father of nominalism, William of Ockham (1964: 44), in reference to universals, argued that universals exist neither inside nor outside the mind but are, instead, a mental picture abstracted from the concrete; thus, abstracta are nothing more than a mental picture. In the same sentiment, musical works are considered concreta (Goodman, 1976; Predelli, 1995; Caplan & Matheson, 2006), as too are novels (Hayaki, 2009). Field (1989, 2016) claims that numbers have no existence at all. Goodman & Quine (1947: 105-107) outrightly deny the existence of abstracta yet concede that doing so will create numerous philosophical challenges to overcome. Furthermore, they say that they have no explanation as to why they do not exist other than "philosophical intuition" (p. 105). Szabo (2003) draws much attention to the difficulties of nominalists arguing against the existence of abstracta, although these particular complexities, many of which are intricate micro-level examinations of

the issue, are beyond the scope of this paper. It does, however, bring to the forefront the difficulties of both sides in coming to any agreement over the issue of abstracta. One particular point that I would address is the opinion Szabo (2003: 12) puts forward that nominalism is such a radical approach that "the ontology it yields may not even be properly described as a desert landscape". This implies that, when one accepts the non-existence of abstracta, then one is left with nought but a bland reality. I would dispute this yet loosely agree at the same time. It is not that the non-existence of abstracta leads to this bland reality, but that when one takes away all that is abstract, or sees beyond abstracta, in what could be described as escaping Plato's cave, one is left with nought but the world of nature. The abstract formulation of all that we are led to believe and the superiority that humanity believes separates us from the animal kingdom all dissipate to reveal a reality in which we are one and the same with the rest of the natural. We live primarily in the abstract, an abstract which is omnipotent, omnipresent, and inescapable; to be human is to live abstractly.

Although seemingly set in stone, the abstract/concrete dichotomy is not the totality of possibility. There are combinatory instantiations known as concrete abstractions which convert the dichotomy to trichotomy. Lefebvre (1991), through a Marxian lens, exemplifies concrete abstractions arguing that exchange value, commodities, money, and capital (p. 306), as well as production and labour (p. 69), are all concrete abstracta which have a social existence. Social relations too are concrete abstractions with no existence in reality (p. 404). Lefebvre (p. 340) strengthens his commitment to the commodity by outlining the dichotomous status commodities have through their concrete existence but backed by what could only be described as a consumerist

spectrum of abstracta where the origins of the commodity are erased and replaced by abstraction through self-exhibition. In today's consumerist society, it would also be fair to add to this the pure abstracta of advertising through which the abstract sells the concrete or, as is often the case, sells the abstract such as music, stories, web space, access, timeshares, subscriptions, and ownership, for examples (Soules, 2015: 88; Fine, 1981: 24-25). It is important to note that Lefebvre makes no claim to Platonism thus even in the most seminal of texts the link has not been made between abstract space and abstracta. Butler (2016) argues that Lefebvre's conception of the concrete abstraction helps understand relationships within juridico-political arenas and this can be seen in Valde-Ugalde (2014: 192) who argues in the context of the geopolitical, that the "defence of liberty against communism" is a concrete abstraction on the basis that the USSR was a concretum and that the concept of a "vague notion of foreign threat" is abstract. I would argue this is incorrect as the USSR, and any nation-state, or unified collection of nation-states (EU or USSR, for example), is abstract, and this will be explored later.

Thompson (2017b: 208) highlights Keiller's (2014) essay on the destruction of Liverpool's raison d'être as a maritime port. The relocation of the "abstraction of global capital" has caused irreparable concrete damage to the lives of the former employees and the landscape of Liverpool. This concept could easily be extended to cover any industry which has moved operations overseas to exploit cheap labour or natural resources. However, this somewhat conflicts with Lefebvre's (1991: 306; 2009: xix) notion that capital is concrete as opposed to abstract. O'Kane (2018: 258) reinforces Lefebvre by buttressing the argument that concrete abstractions are not

"epistemological deceptions of false consciousness, but possess a practical power" realised through social praxis. Whilst this is mostly agreeable, social praxis under any given abstractum does not by its nature dissolve the possibility that the abstractum concretised has formed a false consciousness. For example, the abstraction of the disabled as 'scroungers' may have a praxis realised and quantified through hate crime. This praxis is based upon a false consciousness of what it means to be disabled and is often a product of media abstracta surrounding disability, a term which is itself abstract. Biolsi (2007: 400) also exemplified concrete abstraction through race however this is limited to a mere mention and so we now hit the limit of sociological considerations of such a concept. There are other schools which consider the concept but are restricted to that of the urban (Holgersen, 2020; O'Kane, 2018; Schmid, 2018; Larsen & Brandt, 2018; Addie, 2020), planning law (Lambert, 2021), linguistics (Screti, 2018), space-time (Castree, 2009: 53), and organisation studies (Agrizzi et al., 2021). Ultimately, the concept never seems to move beyond the Lefebvrian, Marxian frame. Moving forward, we now turn to abstract spatiality.

Returning once more to philosophy, the idealist notion of universals, and indeed to Plato (1997) himself, the concept of Khôra (a term which has multiple forms across writers: Khora, Khôra, Khôra, chora, chôra, chốra, or $\chi \dot{\omega} \rho \alpha$) appears in *Timaeus* (p. 1251) as a "receptacle of all becoming" but an "invisible and characterless sort of thing, one that receives all things and shares in a most perplexing way in what is intelligible, a thing extremely difficult to comprehend" (p. 1254). Bertrand Russell (1986: 146) quotes Benjamin Jowlett's translation of Plato describing Khôra as having:

...a third nature, which is space, and is eternal, and admits not of destruction and provides a home for all created things, and is apprehended without the help of sense, by a kind of spurious reason, and is hardly real; which we beholding as in a dream, say of all existence that it must of necessity be in some place and occupy a space, but that what is neither in heaven nor in earth has no existence.

Thus, physical or abstract, spatiality must be inferred as we cannot perceive it directly. Furthermore, the necessity of all existence to reside within the heaven/earth dichotomy poses controversy for abstracta as if we consider earth as physical space then heaven might be considered as abstract space to allow for all existence.

The spatial appeals continue with Derrida and Caputo (1998: 84) arguing that Khôra is the "immense and indeterminate spatial receptacle" reinforcing its implied abstract spatiality. Derrida makes several further descriptions of Khôra. Derrida (1981: 160), in a similar fashion to Plato, argues that Khôra is a "matrix... never offered up in the form of presence, or in the presence of form". Derrida et al. (1997: 3) elaborate further stating Khôra is "the spacing that is the condition for everything to take place, for everything to be inscribed". The final and most essential observations Derrida (1995: 109) makes are firstly his agreement that Khôra does indeed imply spatiality, but secondly that "Khôra means: place occupied by someone, country, inhabited place, marked place, rank, post, assigned position, territory or region". This last claim is particularly relevant as these are all either abstract spaces (e.g., country, territory) or abstracta (e.g., rank, assigned position). Thus, Russell and Derrida respectively make connections, at least implied connections, between abstracta and abstract space

which is further enforced by Casey (1997: 36) who denotes Khôra has "no matter". Ofman (2017: 6), quite illogically, suggests Khôra is impossible to conceive of either through sense or intellect, as either phenomenon nor rational thought. Ofman's suggestion seems to be a complex way of implying that Khôra exists but cannot be known to exist thus leading to an insurmountable paradox. Earlier, both Kristeva (1986: 13) and Haver (1993), concerning Khôra, acknowledged the paradox of the impossibility of theorising the untheorisable in the arguments of others, yet Ofman did not recognise this. Kristeva (1984) fashioned Khôra in a semiotic frame and states that Khôra "lends itself to phenomenological, spatial intuition and gives rise to geometry" and furthermore it can be "designated and regulated" but "never definitively posited" (p. 26). Sallis (1999) dedicates an entire book to the consideration of Khôra, its discourses, and its meaning. He most relevantly denotes the ways in which the term has been translated from Greek to mean 'place' or 'locus' based upon its common linkage to place within Plato's writings (Sallis, 1999: 10). Sallis implies that these are mistranslations yet is unable to conclude the true meaning of Khôra seemingly leaving it as unsolvable. However, Cornford (1997), in his commentaries on Plato, finds that 'space' plays a significant role in the concept of Khôra with the "receptacle" being "ultimately" spatial (Cornford, 1997: 199). Cornford (1976: 6) also presents an interesting observation on the possibility that the 'real' space that we have come to know is, in fact, abstract space which he argues was originally implied in Greek geometry but subsequently endowed with physical existence via atomists (e.g., Pierre Gassendi (see LoLordo, 2007)) who theorised the existence of an unlimited Void ultimately becoming accepted as common sense.

The summation of Khôra thus leaves the concept relatively open in terms of identifying its nature, although Jenkins (2007: 149) associates all enquiry into Khôra with being universally "abstract and immaterial". Nonetheless, the literature surrounding this concept is quite unsteady, but there is at least agreement amongst authors that Khôra is indeed spatial and most of the authors seem to be 'feeling around' in the realms of the abstractness of the concept. However, following from the confused landscape of Khôra, Kitarō Nishida's (2012) fusion of 'Western' with 'Eastern' philosophy focusing on the dialectical universal conceives the notion of *Basho* as a place or temporospatial field and the base of reality, a shin no mu no basho (place of true nothing) which surrounds all beings (Davis, 2019: 54; Loughnane, 2019: 22). Krummel (2015: 94) describes this space as an "an-ontological clearing for ontological emergence". Krummel (2015: 3) further links Basho to that of Khôra terming it a 'chiasmatic chorology', chorology being a term borrowed from that of Sallis's (1999) book-length study of Khôra. With Nishida's Basho, we encounter the same paradoxical conundrum as with Khôra. A place of true nothing is still a something if it is a place. Despite the evident appeal to the abstract, Krummel (in Nishida, 2012: 6) argues that Basho is more a "concrete situatedness that we all live and experience". Basho, perhaps unsurprisingly, is limited to Eastern and mostly Japanese-focused texts. This means English language texts are hard to come by and those available are near-universally derived from a 'Western' perspective. Sociological texts are almost absent except for limited examples in closely related fields. Some exist in relation to language (e.g., Maynard, 1999; Shimizu, 2016; Soga, 1994), culture, particularly around 'politeness' in Japan (e.g., Botz-Bornstein, 2008; Haugh, 2005, 2007; Kádáar & Haugh, 2013), and policing (Shimizu, 2019) but this is as far as it goes. When taking both Khôra and Basho into account, it seems that all authors involved are actually trying to grasp

between the following: either nothingness in and of *itself* which, I would argue, is beyond the boundaries of human consciousness, of thought or imagination; or, they are trying to formulate an abstract space in and of itself as a source of all beginning, becoming, and being. However, as has been demonstrated, all authors seem to have (in the spirit of this paper) formulated their own interstice between nothing and something (space) which they have not yet been able to reconcile.

Keeping with the Platonist frame, a consideration of the notion of 'the world of ideas' proposed by Plato (1997) should be analysed more closely. As previously noted, the 'world of ideas' implies spatiality, but it is not an isolated concept. The externality of a world of ideas is also considered to exist by several Platonist-leaning authors. Mathematician Charles Hermite (*cited in* Darboux, 1906: 46) takes both a mathematical and theological position arguing that there exists:

an entire world which is the totality of mathematical truths, to which we have access only with our mind, just as a world of physical reality exists, the one like the other independent of ourselves, both of divine creation.

Physicist Roger Penrose (1989: 554) continues the mathematical theme and speaks of Platonic contact, that is, of different minds making contact with the same externally existing world of ideas even if their mental pictures of any given idea may differ. This is in similar vein to that of Nicomachus of Gerasa (1926: 189) who believed that God created the world arithmetically, that numbers were "pre-existent" in the mind of the world-creating God but these numbers were "conceptual only, immaterial in every way". Craig (2017: 48) also adopts a theological position derived from Philo of Alexandria (2001: 50-51) in that, as architectural plans exist only in the architect's

mind, so too does the world of ideas only exist in the mind of God and cannot exist anywhere other than the divine Logos. Jones (1926) and later Rich (1954) take ideas a theological step further arguing that Platonic ideas are literally the thoughts of God. Bennabi (*cited in* Bariun, 1988: 5; also, Wahba, 2007: 168-169; Benlahcene, 2011) links the theological to the sociological through Islam. He argues that there are three worlds upon which civilisation depends: the world of ideas, the world of persons, and the world of things. These interact dialectically in the production of civilisation and culture. Bennabi (2003: 21-22) makes the important point that ideas come before objects, that is, the concrete is a product of the abstract and Wahba (2007: 169) further emphasises the ability of ideas to change the world of persons and the world of things. Bennabi (2003: 4) metaphorises ideas as germs, both good and bad, good germs that spread dialectical progress and bad germs that are contagious intergenerationally and hinder or destroy any given society. He later goes on to highlight the relationship between the world of ideas and the world of objects and that, when the connection between them dies, the individual becomes superficially attached to the object but familiarity with the ideas dissipates and they lose understanding of the idea along with any inquiring mind (p. 32). This last point is particularly interesting as, in terms of ideas that exist only as ideas, especially when those ideas form the basis of a society, and there is no object to which they attach, then Bennabi's logic would imply that the individual has no understanding of the world of ideas.

Lotze (1887: 96-97) takes a more unified position linking the world of ideas to an experiential frame stating:

The only reality given us, the true reality, includes as an inseparable part of itself this varying flow of phenomena in space and time, this course of Things that happen. This ceaselessly advancing melody of event is the metaphysical place in which the connectedness of the world of Ideas, the multiplicity of its harmonious relations, not only is found by us but alone has its reality.

This notion is also followed by Oakeshott (1985: 26-27) in that there is "no experiencing which is not thinking, nothing experienced which is not thought, and consequently no experience which is not a world of ideas". Most relevantly, Oakeshott (1985: 27) claims that an idea is an abstraction, but a world of ideas is an abstract world. Therefore, we can maintain the notion that when a world is a product of ideas, then that world must necessarily be an abstract world. Oakeshott (1985: 29) goes on to say that this world of ideas is not a collection of ideas but a complex and significant whole behind which there is nothing. Oakeshott specifically names history, science, and practice as worlds of ideas. The notion of there being nothing behind the world of ideas begins to draw us further into the sociological and we can turn to Jean Baudrillard's (1994) 'Simulation and Simulacra' to see how this presents itself.

Clarke and Doel (2011: 43) summarise key points from Baudrillard's (1994) seminal work. These mainly surround 'orders of simulacra' which clarify the processual order inherent to explaining how the world is constructed on the representations of representations which hide the notion that there is no real original. The first order is that of the counterfeit image of the real, yet still recognised as the artificial. The second order is the disintegration of the difference between real and representation due to the

large-scale production of imitations. The third order is that the image, the abstract, determines reality; the simulacrum. Baudrillard's work leans toward symbolism and signification which constitute a social reality. These, however, can be framed as abstracta in themselves. A symbol is, at its root, an idea and an idea which conveys subsequent ideas and meaning, often with intent, and often to obfuscate a reality or to hide its absence. Baudrillard (1994: 1) spans the gap between abstracta and abstract space although, as with many other works that we can associate abstracta and abstract space with, falls back on the idea of the map, that "It is...the map that precedes the territory - *precession of simulacra* - that engenders the territory" (emphasis in original). It is not that maps cannot imply an abstract space; rather, nobody seems to be able to move away from the map as a formulation of abstract space. Baudrillard (1994: 38) does however make important points surrounding abstracta, claiming that:

...many events (the oil crisis, etc.) never started, ersatz, and as artifacts of history, catastrophes and crises destined to maintain a historical investment under hypnosis. The media and the official news service are only there to maintain the illusion of an actuality, of the reality of the stakes, of the objectivity of facts.

So, here, not only are events presented as abstracta, but the media *re*-abstract the abstracta thus hinting at the political and capitalist opportunity for manipulation via the "illusion of an actuality" which ultimately reinforces an illusion of "objectivity of facts"; a seemingly objective interpretation of the real as opposed to an illusory interpretation of the illusion. Furthermore, Baudrillard's (1994: 1) notion of the 'simulation', "the generation by models of a real without origin or reality: a hyperreal", again reinforces

abstracta as that which has no reality. Jameson (1991: 18) notes that the simulacrum, "an identical copy for which no original has ever existed", refers back to Plato's conceptualisation of simulacrum (see Lecht, 2010: 101-103) as too do Deleuze and Krauss (1983). Deleuze (1993: 40) later criticises Baudrillard's formulation insofar as, quite rightly, suggesting that Baudrillard's simulacra essentially begin from the concrete and are subsequently abstracted to the point where no concreta are recognisable. Deleuze built on his position noting that concreta are often *ex post facto*, products of ideas. At this point, it makes sense to appeal to Karl Popper's (1980) concept of 'Three Worlds'.

Popper (1980) argued that there are three worlds, 1, 2, and 3, and these worlds interact and intersect. World 1 represents the physical world, the concreta, including living and non-living objects. World 2 represents the psychological, of mental processes and subjective experiences but also of human suffering, particularly avoidable suffering. World 3 represents the "products of the human mind" including language, stories, religion, theories, art, and mathematics. In other words, abstracta. These products of the human mind also include concreta such as vehicles and buildings and Wardle (2016: 535) offers up the iPhone as the materialisation of abstract labour. Popper (1980: 144-145) exemplifies world interaction via books insofar as the concrete book exists in world 1, the physical world, but the work itself exists in world 3 as abstractum thus the physical book of world 1 is the embodiment, or instantiation, of the abstractum of world 3. He further exemplifies the American Constitution and its influence as a World 3 object, an abstractum, before acknowledging his own appeal to the abstract/concrete dichotomy (p. 145). Unlike

Plato's world of ideas considered "immutable, divine and inhabited by concepts", Popper's interpretation is that of changeability and human-made with false contemplations of truth (Corvi, 1997: 86). Furthermore, Popper outright rejects nominalist criticism which he accuses of charging him with "hypostatisation" or what Whitehead (1948: 52) or Jessop (2014a: 483) would consider as the 'fallacy of misplaced concreteness', a logical fallacy whereby the abstract is fallaciously considered concrete. Popper (1980: 153-159) also addresses the notion of causation of abstract objects stating that scientific theories (abstracta), in turn, have effects on physical objects (concreta). We can add to this by considering that *social* theories can then have effects on physical objects if we consider people to be physical objects; thus, abstracta such as laws or capital must therefore affect the concreta of people. Popper (1980: 164) implies this when he states that abstracta "must always be grasped or understood by a mind before they lead to human action" (emphasis in original). One of Popper's (1980: 40) most important statements is that:

World 3 is man-made only in its origin, and that once theories exist, they begin to have a life of their own: they produce previously invisible consequences, they produce new problems.

Popper is essentially making several critical claims: that abstract space both exists and is created via human means, and that abstract objects of human creation exist and are subsequently consequential in producing new problems. They both precede the grasper of abstracta yet succeed the conceiver.

Like Popper (1980), Gottlob Frege (1984: 363), in a similar vein, proposed the concept of the 'Third Realm', 'realm' clearly implying space, but follows the mathematical

theme and, in his words, "must be recognised". Frege claims that this realm, as with Khôra, cannot be perceived with the senses and is non-spatiotemporal yet seems to serve as a realm of pre-existing knowledge. Frege argues that the Pythagorean theorem is true independent of the individual's opinion. Furthermore, this theorem needs no owner and existed prior to the thinker. Frege goes on to say that when the individual thinks a particular thought or idea, they do not create the idea but grasp it in relation to its pre-existence in the third realm. It is what Gould and Davis (2014: 58) describe as "a platonic realm of abstract thoughts without owners". This grasping of ideas can only be expressed through language and symbolism, the latter appealing to the Baudrillardian. Notturno (1985: 21) offers a delineation between Frege and Popper highlighting Popper's World 3 as products of the mind versus Frege's pre-existing knowledge. It is arguable, however, that the third realm is, in fact, both. For example, if we take the notion that legal laws exist externally, then legal laws exist as an abstract product of the mind yet simultaneously pre-exist an individual who subsequently comes to knowledge of any given instantiation of law. Thus, the knowledge of said laws both succeed and precede the individual. Perhaps a simplistic way of delineating between Frege and Popper is to state that for Frege, knowledge *pre-exists* in abstract space, but for Popper that knowledge is put into abstract space.

Thus far, unlike the previous authors, Frege's Third Realm has stayed within philosophy and even within this field explicit works on the concept are rare (e.g., Noë, 2012; Burge, 1992; Rousse, 2015; Bengson, 2015; Currie, 1980; Maleki, 2018; Mickett, 1988). There are notable exceptions with its appearance in psychologism and anti-psychologism (e.g., Kusch, 1995; Hanzel, 2014; Cohen, 1998), but again these

lean towards the philosophical. Sociologically, notions of the third realm appear in Roberts and Armitage (2020) who frame consumer 'luxury' as both concrete and abstract but with a connecting third realm which sees lived luxury consumer experience as what could be considered an illusory existence. Numerous writers (e.g., Devasoorya & Srinivasa Vallabhan, 2016; Read, 1960; Smith, 1995) make appeals to a 'third realm', but rather than incorporate 'third realm' as an actual concept, they tend to use it in lieu of the word tripartite or trichotomy thus the meaning of a third realm becomes skewed. Through a China-centric lens, Huang (1993) and Gui (2020) argue that a third realm exists between the state and society. The concept is put forward as an alternative to the Habermasian dichotomous public sphere. This third realm influences state and society, yet both, Huang argues, have a kind of wrangling over who dominates the space. This realm has a historicity that has been nebulous across dynastic and political epochs and has become increasingly institutionalised. Although Huang argues this forms a trichotomy, it is still a dichotomy with a third realm seemingly acting as an abstract space within which state versus social conflict occurs. Sakarya (2018) draws upon Huang's (1993) third realm to argue that 'rightful resistance', that is, the use of already given rights to resist the corrupt political system, is a discursive third realm surrounding the wrangling between state and society. Continuing the China-centricity, although more widely applicable, Coase and Wang's (2012) tracking of China's journey into capitalism notes that the state, in addition to maintaining a market abundance of concrete goods, must also cultivate a universe of ideas in similar fashion to Popper's (1980) World 3 otherwise the health of the market will decline. This brings us to the most seminal author on the concept of abstract space.

Lefebvre's (1991) 'The Production of Space' is perhaps the defining work explicitly on abstract space. Here, we arrive at a solid attempt to consider abstract space within society but through a neo-Marxist lens. Lefebvre's text is based around the notion that humans produce their own space and is not simply inherited from nature, nor is it bound by laws of geometry (Molotch, 1993: 887). Lefebvre (1991) gives numerous defining elements to abstract space. He considers it both produced and productive (p. 288), it is the location and source of abstraction (p. 348), a tool of power (p. 50, 391) and of domination (p. 370), and it is inherently violent (p. 388). He further hints at politics and ideology as being abstractly spatial with violence "cloaked in rationality", a rationality which is utilised for justification of violence (p. 282). Abstract space is manipulated by authorities (p. 51) and the bourgeoisie (p. 62-63) whilst containing a milieu of these entities all promoting a false consciousness (p. 392-393), including by way of illusion (p. 411), and perhaps perpetuated through an "ensemble of images, signs, and symbols" (p. 288). Additionally, it is sustained by bureaucracy and supported by non-critical knowledge (p. 52) which, Lefebvre suggests, could be deconstructed via "drawing back the curtain" to reveal the true "apparatus of power" (p. 287). This particular point seems to represent an interpretation of Plato's (1997: 1132-1137) Allegory of the Cave, but it is agreeable that once the individual understands the metaphysical status of abstracta, they will come to realise its mechanisms. Lefebvre (1991) continues stating that abstract space is repressive through the "imposition of hierarchy and segregation" (p. 318) and it stipulates inclusion and exclusion (p. 288). It is also dependent upon consensus (p. 57), can only be grasped abstractly (p. 307) and has concrete restraints (p. 59). The physical space and the abstract space which surrounds us are also inseparable (p. 213).

Lefebvre (1991) bridges the gap between abstract space and what we might consider physical space by arguing that space is both: abstract in that it has no existence except "by virtue of the exchange ability of its component parts" and concrete insofar as being "socially real" (p. 341-342). Furthermore, abstract space carries a duality of abstractness yet is real in the way that concrete abstractions such as money or commodities are real but not concrete as in physical products (p. 26-27). Lefebvre also posits class as an abstract space within which the middle classes are placed between the working class and bourgeoisie in a sort of sanitised, pre-empted designation whereby they will be manipulated unwittingly (p. 309). Yet, for all its worth, the bourgeoisie can achieve nothing but abstractions such as money or commodities (p. 348) whilst these abstractions act as the murderer of nature, an anti-nature whose weapons are signs, images, discourse, labour, and products, all driven by a suicidal humanity (p. 70-71). Only class struggle prevents abstract space from achieving omnipotence (p. 55). Without doubt, Lefebvre's work is firmly rooted in urban planning, mapping, and is more geographically critical than sociologically despite originating from a neo-Marxist position. However, what has been extracted here from the text shows a clear sociological thread.

Merrifield (2013: 108) interprets Lefebvre's abstract space as not being what it seems and that it is not what the term suggests but, instead, it is "deeply material, deeply and troublingly real" and has a "very real social existence". Perhaps this social existence of abstract space is demonstrated by Yi-Fu Tuan (1977: 17) who saw abstract space as geometrical, geometry being abstract in itself, and being created from "primal spatial experiences". Furthermore, Tuan argues, humans create abstract space

mentally derived from the geometry of nature and, from this, embody feelings, images, and thoughts into the material such as architecture or city planning. Tuan also associates space with a sense of freedom. He argues that freedom implies space, having power, and room to act (p. 52). The immobile, he notes, would labour at basic understandings of abstract space due to the lack of experiential movement (p. 52). He follows this by saying that unknown space is abstract space, as in a new town for example is abstract, but over time it becomes concretised as we experience it and find meaning in it (p. 199). This point in particular is objectional. I would argue rather that it is the inverse; a new town that we move to is closer to concrete reality than a town that we have significant experience of as a new town requires one to come to learn the town, that is, the abstracta of the locale such as businesses, values, culture or tradition.

Despite these observations, the concept of abstract space in academia is almost universally Lefebvrian and usually linked to that of the urban such as urban planning (Bradley, 2018; Andrienko et al., 2015; Blomley, 1998; Allen & Pryke, 1994; Thompson, 2017b), cartography (Lambert, 2020; Pandya, 1990; Roth, 2009), housing (Gotham et al., 2001; Thompson, 2017a) and architecture (Zevi & Barry, 1993; Giedion, 2008; Zevi, 1957). These works form part of the broader arena of the conceptualising of abstract space and lean more towards what Lefebvre (1991) would term 'representative space', that is, for example, a map as a representation of physical space. Thus, room exists for reformulating an attested abstract space, that is, abstract space in and of itself, evidenced and not limited to a focus on space which is simply abstracted *from* physical space, but both from physical space and in itself. In fact,

Casey (1997: 191-192) summarises Immanuel Kant's metaphysical interpretation of space, arguing that:

Not only is [space] abstract as absolute or infinite, capacious or immense, scenographic and volumetric, it is now also abstract as the form of "outer sense," that is, what structures the external world in a way that is "extrinsic to the subject".

Casey (1997: 192) goes on to say that Kant is clear that "human consciousness itself depends on the well-ordered world of outer sense and in particular on its "permanence". These two points are crucial as they support the externality of that which is abstract but also suggest that human consciousness relies on structure and especially abstract structure.

Thus far, I have dedicated a significant proportion of time to establishing an important overview of the philosophical landscape of abstract objects and abstract space. There is no doubt that acknowledgement of abstracta in sociology is a rare occurrence. Swedberg (2019) presents us with both an agreement that this is the case, but also a brief outline of the isolated references to the abstract within sociology including Mills (2000), Parsons (1949), Weber (2012), and Durkheim (1970) and Merton (1968). Swedberg generally views abstraction as isolating and generalising when asking how abstraction is used in sociology. He argues that levels of abstracting can be used to separate aspects of phenomena but also tie them together as a whole. This reflects the intent of this thesis. Whilst we have already straddled the boundary of sociology and other schools of thought, we should now consider how these aforementioned concepts manifest within broader arenas of sociology beginning with one of the most

prominent contributors. Durkheim (1982) argues that the abstracta of societies, that is, the norms, rules and behaviours, should be conceived of as 'social facts'. These rely upon a minimum of "several individuals" to have interacted, yet synthesis occurs externally to us becoming crystallised and instituted outside of us (p. 45). Furthermore, these social facts become normalised and accepted until the individual attempts to resist, at which point the collective reinforces the social facts onto the individual through coercive measures (p. 51). This certainly reflects personal experiences discussed on pages 6-9. The customs of the society derived through social facts become enshrined in the written word which form the origins of legal, moral, religious, and political codes, and can continue to exist without the individual (p. 55). Thus, Durkheim argues, the word institution comes to mean beliefs and behaviours instituted by the collective, and it is these institutions, social facts, that should be the focus of sociology (p. 45).

What is important here, is that Durkheim is appealing to the externality of abstracta within the social world. Durkheim (p. 59) reinforces this through his definition of social facts:

A social fact is any way of acting, whether fixed or not, capable of exerting over the individual an external constraint; or which is general over the whole of a given society whilst having an existence of its own, independent of its individual manifestations.

Ramp (1998: 137) and Lukes (1982: 4) note that Durkheim has repeatedly been accused of hypostasising society. This is an agreeable charge as Durkheim seems to suggest that these abstracta must be reframed in the concrete for study. Rather,

'society' is a kind of meta-abstractum which denotes the categorisation of populaces. However, if society's existence is limited to that of the abstract, if the abstracta of social facts are conceived and impressed upon us, then the form that abstracta takes is malleable thus abstract structures can be and are applied. Thus, the social fact is what it is, an abstractum that dominates the social consciousness. As Margaret Thatcher (cited in Keay, 1987) once said "There is no such thing as society", although a later clarification of the statement was issued which stated "But society as such does not exist except as a concept" and "individuals and families [are] the real sinews of society rather than of society as an abstract concept". In denying the abstraction of society and validating the concreta (individuals), it not only destroys the abstractum, or the existing social facts, but allows for the reabstracting of 'society' into a new form, in Thatcher's case the implementation of the 'neoliberal society'.

Social facts could also be seen as incorporating cultural values. Not all values are universal but it is argued that there are cultural universals (see Murdock, 1945). Cultural universals include things such as family, school, and economies. It is important to note that cultural universals are not considered through a Platonist lens but simply through the notion of what is universally applicable to global cultures. However, Brown's (1991 *cited in* Pinker, 2002: 435-439) list of human universals (which are supposedly culturally universal) includes the concept of 'abstraction in speech and thought' thus abstraction is universally applicable to humans. Although Brown's list of universals are not universally abstract, the majority of entries on the list do constitute abstracta. Basic examples would be 'age statuses', 'beliefs about [X]' and 'identity', amongst many others. If abstraction is applicable to the totality of global

humanity, then the totality of humanity must interact with abstracta. Thus, it is conceivable that abstraction forms the very root of all that is social and perhaps underlies the absolute unifying principle of all people. Moving into social constructionism, this school maintains the position that knowledge is created and not discovered (Schwandt, 2003). However, the creation of social constructs, argue Berger and Luckmann (1991: 70-72), is achieved through continuous interaction and eventually habitualisation, yet also argue that ideas are "not that important in society" (p. 26). Furthermore, given their foundational contribution, Berger and Luckmann (1991: 135) deny Platonist possibility. This seems a somewhat illogical position given the focal point of social constructs or, in other words, that which exists only as an idea regardless of praxis. Thus, there is an implied denial of social constructs existing externally to us, an oppositional position to the Durkheimian externality of social facts. Furthermore, Berger and Luckmann treat institutions as objective when, in fact, as institutions are the internality of abstracta, their nature must be both objective and subjective. I discuss social constructionism in greater detail in the chapter 'The Dicussion and Implications' on page 255.

Continuing, Butler (2016: 3-4) highlights Hegel's (1966: 463) argument that abstraction is a vice of the uneducated who, through the process of abstracting, isolate individual facets of complex social phenomena. Butler denoted Hegel's example of the murderer whom the masses see through the abstractum of 'murderer' with all other human essences "annulled". Schopenhauer (2010: 86) also claims that "abstraction involves thinking away fine distinctions". A brief trawl of any media can uncover similar abstracta in relation to 'paedophiles', 'sex offenders', 'teenagers', the 'disabled',

'benefit claimants', and any given 'group' as defined by the abstractum allocated to them. Berger and Luckmann (1991: 55) support this notion by positing the use of language to build "semantic zones" around which classification schemes are built. These classification schemes encode abstracta with specific attributes that make them classifiable, such as in the aforementioned 'groups'. This somewhat directs us to the classic Folk Devils and Moral Panics by Stan Cohen (2011). Folk devils are abstracta appealed to with the intent of pushing moral panic (Jewell, 2014). However, Cohen does not make explicit this connection to that which is abstract. Similar notions can also be applied to many of the seminal labelling theory authors as well as the abstracta of stigmatisation, all of which can be framed under social abstractionism as abstracta. According to Fraser and Wilde (2011: 118), Marx believed that Hegelianism gave too much autonomy to the world of ideas and was critical of the proposition that by simply thinking about the world differently it could be changed. However, Marx was incorrect. It may be that he was appealing to a lack of attached action subsequent to the idea but, regardless, thinking differently is fundamental to changing ideas and the abstract forms which they can produce. This can be evidenced across wide arenas including ideas of disability, deviance, or norms. For example, the abstractum of 'the disabled' when conceived of as a burden is wildly different to the abstractum of 'the disabled' conceived of as valuable to society; the abstractum and its encoding are changeable. In a spatially abstract world of ideas, thinking differently generates divergent ideas which subsequently subvert the dominance of the status quo ideas which have become embedded. Becker (1973), in leaning towards the social constructionist in his study of deviance, is slightly more forthcoming in his acknowledgement of abstracta arguing that culture (p. 80), groups (p. 122), and outsiders (p.163), are all abstract. However, the social constructionist school is surprisingly absent of any specific

acknowledgement of abstracta. Moving on, perhaps the next area sociologically is sexuality and gender.

Lefebvre (1991: 309) argues that abstract space maintains a "phallic solitude and the self-destruction of desire" with the "representation of sex thus tak[ing] the place of sex itself while the term 'sexuality' serves to cover up this mechanism of devaluation". This is suggestive that 'sexuality' is an abstractum or, rather, as I would have it, a blanket term for the spectrum of abstracta which usurps the natural within sexual praxis. Maintaining the same principle, gender can also be seen as a spectrum of abstracta, but conflict exists in this arena. Within studies of gender, we see Platonism and nominalism in the form of gender realism and gender nominalism. Mikkola (2016: 46) delineates these positions with gender realism maintaining that there is some universal that women share which unifies them all, and gender nominalism holds that this feature does not exist. Mikkola (2006: 78) notes that the debate reflects the same arguments between Platonists and nominalists. Again, we see an implied appeal from the gender realist camp to the notion of universals, that is, a universal of 'woman' applicable to all women. It makes reasonable sense then that the universal of man is applicable to all men. Of course, the separation of sex and gender is a fundamental delineation which allows gender to be the spectrum of abstracta that it is. Without separation, sex itself would be reduced to a spectrum of abstracta insofar as the norms and values associated with the dichotomy. The notion of separation is what gender nominalists use to deny the existence of a universal of 'womanness'. Spelman (1990) and Young (2020) agree that 'woman' is inseparable from that of 'race', ethnicity, or age. Spelman (1990: 175) extends the argument to say that gender is socially

constructed and joined with the aforementioned concepts. However, if gender is socially constructed, then it exists only as an idea; and if we accept race, ethnicity and age statuses to be socially constructed, then they too exist only as ideas thus each idea *is* separable. Rather than socially constructed, they are encoded abstracta. Hong (2006: 78) brings in abstract space to argue that gender, race, and sexuality are surveilled but this surveillance is dependent on abstract space. Hong views this frame through US imperialism which brings us firmly into the political, but that is where the existing literature seems to end with regards to the sociology of sex and gender.

The final abstract object focused theory is that of the 'social artefact'. In a similar vein to Popper's (1980) 'Three Worlds', social artefacts, or the more categorised cultural artefacts, are considered to be "products of social beings or their behaviour" (Babbie, 2008: 108). Social constructionism sees social artefacts as "products of historically situated interchanges among people" (Gergen, 1985; Leppington, 1991: 71; Wick, 1996: 66). Generally, however, things described as social artefacts account for a broad spectrum: statistics, documents, records, jokes, books, poems, buildings, pottery, scientific discoveries, religious identities, and prisons (Babbie, 2008: 108; Bidwell, 2008: 3; Garland, 1990; Neto, 2017: 11). As we can see, there is little abstract or concrete distinction made. Babbie (2008: 108), however, mistakenly attributes jokes, books, and poems to be concreta. In social abstractionism, books serve as a concrete instantiation of the abstract, a vessel through which the abstract is communicated with jokes, poems, or the content of a book remaining abstract. Thomasson (1999) is much clearer on a philosophical position. Thomasson (1999: xi) sees fictional characters of novels to be similar in nature to "theories, laws, governments and literary works" which

are "tethered by...dependencies on books, readers, and authors". Additionally, she argues that artefacts are imbued with the intentionality of the creator: "Intentionality signals it as an artifact, an object created by the purposeful activity of humans" (p. 35) and thus is indicative of infusing an abstractum with a causal continuity when it is the intent of a creator to elicit an effect. She also likens them to Platonist universals (p. xii) and, rather than 'social artefacts', she refers to them as "abstract artefacts" yet still with a clear understanding that they are socially produced. Thomasson (p. 37) further argues it is a mistake to apply spatiotemporality to abstract artefacts because "as they are not constantly dependent on any particular spatiotemporal entity, there is no reason to associate them with the spatiotemporal location of any of their supporting entities". However, if we take abstract artefacts such as trespassing law which also enforces private property rights, then these are clearly related to spatiotemporally linked entities such as factories. It is important to remember that private property is abstract as 'private' and 'property' are abstracta built through legal abstracta as too is a factory an abstractum and abstract space spatiotemporally linked to an instantiation in the concretum of building. Furthermore, the presence or manifestation of an abstractum through directing behaviour or influencing adherence to a set of intentionally produced abstracta, rules, or laws, for example, within a defined space also communicates a spatiotemporality and creatability.

It is clear from the literature that there is a significant lack of texts surrounding abstract space and abstracta within a sociological frame. Regardless, there is compelling support for abstract objects and spaces that are external to us whether we frame this as the 'world of ideas', 'basho', or 'Khôra'. Although sociology authors clearly appeal

to that which is abstract, the notion of the externality of abstracta, and to the simultaneity of abstracta with abstract space, remains absent, perhaps with the exception of Karl Popper's World 3. As such, what I have considered so far in the literature has been necessarily stretched to the outer boundaries of relevance to demonstrate the conceptualisations of abstracta and abstract space from other schools of thought. In doing so, this has highlighted several opportunities for sociology to extend its breadth of knowledge into new areas. The opportunities identified are to bring the concept of abstracta into the sociological arena whilst simultaneously reconsidering the Platonist view of abstract objects; to bring the concept of abstract space into the sociological arena whilst simultaneously reformulating Lefebvre's concept, defining its relationship with abstracta, and to move away from the seemingly insurmountable link to maps; and to utilise abstracta and abstract space as foundational principles for social abstractionism. Additionally, this literature also highlights an opportunity to bridge a divide between sociology and philosophy and demonstrates interdisciplinary possibility. Moving forward, I now turn to the literature on bureaucracy.

Bureaucracy

According to various accounts (Kamenka & Krygier, 1979: 21; Twiss, 2014: 9; Starbuck, 2003: 439), it was Jacques Claude Marie Vincent de Gournay in 1745 who conceived of and framed bureaucracy as governmental over-regulation which results in the impeding of commerce. Since then, a trend in anti-bureaucracy literature has persisted (Starbuck, 2003: 439). Many of these critiques surround rules and procedures which dominate behaviours and the centralisation of these two components resulting in an authoritarian system of regulation demanding obedience and compliance in pursuit of efficiency (Du Gay, 2005: 147). This literature even extends into the concept of 'bureauphobia' (Del Pino et al., 2016; Molavi et al., 2017). Bureaucracy is usually associated with the features of hierarchy, rules, technical competence, impersonality, administration, paperwork, formality, and predictability (Butler et al., 2008; Diefenbach & Todnem By, 2012; Graeber, 2015; Ima, 1968; Jaques, 1991; Tancred-Sheriff, 1985). Other significant contributions include Ritzer's (1992) notion of 'McDonaldization' and Crozier's (2010) 'The Bureaucratic Phenomenon'. These works should not be dismissed and whilst these are clearly foundational works sociologically, I want to pay closer attention to the literature on bureaucracy in terms of its abstract qualities. As the term 'bureaucracy' is ultimately abstract in itself, it makes it difficult to define. -Ologies, -cracies, -isms, etcetera, are all, by their nature, spectrums of abstracta, yet all maintain common groups of subordinate spectral abstracta applicable to them. For example, neoliberalism, an abstract ideology, has a group of abstract features including, but not limited to, efficiency, managerialism, free-marketism, globalisation, and austerity (Harvey, 2005).

Thus, consolidating bureaucracy as a single entity is problematic due to its spectral nature. Therefore, rather than rely on the definitions of others, I shall simply frame bureaucracy as anywhere there exists 'institutional', 'official' or 'formalised' rules, regulation, policy or record-keeping (including that of photographs and video, not just written records). I use the terms institutional, official, and formalised loosely as these themselves are as abstract as the rules, regulations, policies, and record-keeping.

The sociological landscape of bureaucracy is dominated by Weber's seminal considerations on the rationalisation of society through bureaucracy. Weber (1978) identified bureaucracy as an important phenomenon with its ever-expanding administrative controls reaching into all areas of life. Furthermore, he noted its basis in rationality and the focus on predicting and controlling human behaviour. His famous description of bureaucracy as "the iron cage" was used to envision the consequences of growing bureaucracy as an inescapable prison. Before considering the iron cage in more detail, it is essential to note that Weber saw bureaucracy as inherently abstract. This is important because when we consider Weber's consistent appeals to the abstract nature of bureaucracy, he manages to overlook that the iron cage specifically implies an abstract spatiality. The notion of the iron cage has extended into studies on culture (Bentele & Seiffert, 2012; Medrano, 2013), education (Berends & King, 1994; Hayes & Jandrić, 2021; Humes, 2021; Lozano et al., 2020; Merrero, 2012), gender (Britton, 2003; Hsieh & Boateng, 2020; Moreley, 1994), law (Bora, 2009), organisations (Abrahamson, 2011; Briscoe, 2007; Boiral, 2003; Berthod & Sydow, 2013), politics (Davis, 2010; Choat, 2019; Dagan, 2021), and religion (Balcomb, 2014; Baum, 1977; Kent, 1983). These only constitute a snapshot, but this selection alone

shows the breadth to which academia considers the iron cage to stretch. Thus, when we frame the iron cage as abstractly spatial, we also see the extent to which this spatiality of bureaucracy reaches. In fact, as Weber implied, the iron cage has ultimately become inescapable. Detaching oneself from the outside world makes no difference either as the omnipresent panopticism of bureaucratic abstracta still utterly dominates abstract spaces, including the abstract designation of 'home'. Even those without residence, people experiencing homelessness, or those living 'off the grid' in sustainable lifestyles must still adhere to planning permissions, private property law, anti-begging initiatives, money, work, and all the legality dominating all processes, spaces, and permissions.

The iron cage, in its abstract spatiality, does not cage only on the inside but on the outside. To be outside of the cage is still to be on the inside. The uncontacted tribes of the Amazon, for example, have no bureaucracies and know nothing of such a concept. Yet, they are subject to vast layers of bureaucratic abstracta which threaten or protect them depending on the nature of said abstracta. The drive for capital pursues them towards a clash of the ancient world, the modern world, and most likely their erasure via the pursuit of logging profits in a realm where legality and illegality clash abstractly. The result is concrete destruction from which to derive capital abstracta for the pursuit of abstract lifestyles or perhaps even basic survival within a system which forces one to maintain the capital spectrum of abstracta (Clark, 2019; Huambachano, 2014; Van Solinge, 2010). Thus, when Weber (2001: 124) stated that nobody knows who will live in the cage, the answer is that we all do and that few realise it. Nevertheless, the extent to which our cage imprisons us is more significant for some

and less for others, but it imprisons us all nonetheless, and this ability to imprison us abstractly is indicative of its externality.

Wherever there are rules there is bureaucracy. Even when the rule may be cultural, social, or seemingly interpersonal, these unwritten or unspoken rules take place within the abstract liminal borders of permissibility as prescribed by the relevant bureaucracies. For example, whether or not one considers it rude to eat dinner with elbows on the table or to wear a hat inside the house may on the surface seem exempt from bureaucracy. Yet, within the abstract space of the 'house', furnished with abstract diktats of bureaucratic dominance such as housing rules, planning legislation, noise legislation, energy, wages, food, and family structure, bureaucracy does not deem it of importance to *specifically* dominate culturally minor acts. More likely, the abstracta of capital, or class, the hand-me-downs of old elite high society expectational abstraction, dominate these behaviours without the need for force. As Graeber (2015: 75) states, "bureaucratic procedure invariably means ignoring all the subtleties of real social existence". If the desire so arose, bureaucracy would specifically target these behaviours for control. As Farmer (2005: 33) noted, "the iron cage exerts ever greater demands on the people who have no choice but to belong to the system". Page and Jenkins (2005: 182) further draw attention to Weber's conclusion that the iron cage is a system of constraint so extreme that no individual, including the agents of bureaucracy themselves, can have any choices. Reed (2005: 120), however, argues that people were "prepared, if not happy" to trade individual liberty in order to secure the continuing material gains and social progress promised via bureaucracy. It is unlikely that people would knowingly make this trade and, even if it were the case, it is highly unlikely that they would see the possibilities that bureaucracy held, perhaps in a similar fashion to the way that people often do not know what they vote for when voting for any given political party (e.g., Dusso, 2015; Fording & Schram, 2017; Fowler & Margolis, 2014; Janků & Libich, 2019; Wegenast, 2010). However, the 'trade', as Weber (2001: 123) argues, comes at the cost of our "full humanity" in exchange for a universally enforced puritanical way of specialisation without spirit and without heart, a nullity of abstraction disseminating a false consciousness of superior civilisation; an alienation. Waters (2012: 219) also argues that the "narrow specialist" must find other sets of specialists to raise and educate their children, the next generation of specialists. And so, the system recreates itself, educational bureaucracy producing its own offspring who perpetuate the false consciousness and, consequentially, we are enslaved by what we created argues Waters (2012: 218), again reinforcing the externality of bureaucracy.

Weber (2013: 232) further reinforces this externality of bureaucratic abstracta in relation to the individual when he demonstrates that bureaucracy can be in service to different 'masters'. The notion that bureaucracy can "serve" indicates both externality and controllability. In other words, the abstracta of bureaucracy can be manipulated by those with the power to do so and bureaucracy will continue in the absence of the master who manipulated. But this also indicates that bureaucratic abstracta, and consequentially any socially produced abstracta, are changeable and malleable by those with the power to do so. It may be tempting to charge the 'bureaucrat' with such a power, but this itself is an abstract hobgoblin used to appeal to when the temptation arises. Weber is considered to present a 'gloomy' image of bureaucrats as lifeless individuals, devoid of humanity and concerned only with the adherence to rules and

regulations (e.g., Styhre, 2007: 45; Waters, 2012: 218). This is partially correct. It is not that they are this way as a matter of naturality, as inherently lifeless, but that the separate abstract spatial planes of work and personal life command it. The 'world of work' is indicative of abstract space and maintains its own spectra of abstracta, of rules and regulations, regardless of any individual who inhabits this world. The individual, on participating in this 'world of work', comes to adhere to the relevant abstracta, perpetually experiencing the synchronous domination of abstracta with the abstract space of the 'world of work'. By synchronous domination, I mean an abstractum maintains synchronicity with an abstract space. This 'world of work' is separate from, yet attempts an asynchronous domination threatening to, the 'personal world'. By asynchronous domination, I mean that any given abstractum transcends its own abstract space and inhabits, or is intended to inhabit, or take ownership of, another abstract space. The concepts of synchronous and asynchronous domination will be illuminated further throughout this paper. For now, and to exemplify, this asynchronous domination of abstract space has recently crept forward substantially through the Covid-19 pandemic via the increase of working from home (e.g., Abujarour et al., 2021; Butler & Jaffe, 2021; Derndorfer et al., 2021; Mattern et al., 2021; Zhang & Bowen, 2021) but also prior to the pandemic through a digital nomadism present within online content creation or coding (Bonneau & Aroles, 2021; Frick & Marx, 2021; Orel et al., 2021; Setlak, 2018; Thompson, 2021; Willment, 2020). Thus, the abstract spatial and liminal boundaries of the world of work and the world of the personal become blurred or broken allowing entry to the panoptic gaze of more bureaucracy; the iron cage both grows in its reach and shrinks the private and personal world of the individual. Weber, however, was not the only writer to imply the abstract spatiality of bureaucracy.

Bourdieu's concept of 'bureaucratic field', like the iron cage, also holds an appeal to both abstracta and abstract spatiality. Bourdieu (2000: 158) frames bureaucratic field as "a relatively autonomous space of relations (of power and struggle) among explicitly constituted and codified positions (defined in terms of rank, authority, etc.)". Thus, we have an abstract space (bureaucratic field) within which power and struggle between abstracta (ranks and authority) plays out. We can then consider 'bureaucratic field' as a subsisting domain of the abstract objects of bureaucracy. However, Bourdieu (2014: 198) sees the state as a 'meta-field', a bureaucratic field with the "capacity to determine the conversion rate of the various capitals within the field of power, and therefore the ability to condition and structure other social fields" (Loyal, 2017: 92). Furthermore, Bourdieu (2014: 201; 1996: xi) argues that the state constructs all other fields such as the field of the economic, of cultural production, cultural capital, politics, and more. This is problematic as there is no one 'state'. There are many states formed from different spectra of abstracta, whether we call these communist, socialist, or capitalist, which tends to chafe against Bourdieu's (2014: 311) apparent position of the state as the ultimate entity as it raises the question of which one of these entities is the ultimate. As I shall explore later in the chapter 'The Abstracta of Capital', the answer to this is that none of these are the ultimate entity and that it is, rather, the money abstractum. Bourdieu (2014: 309) further considers the meta-field of power within which individual holders of power are both controller and controlled. Bourdieu describes this as "protection against arbitrariness". These reciprocal social relationships within a kind of power matrix facilitate a social circuitry ad infinitum where power relations continually protect and reinforce each other. However, the influence of capital abstracta has gone unnoticed within Bourdieu's power matrix and the infiltration of capital abstracta has entered this social power matrix where there are no safeguards, no point of termination, and no individual to break the circuit ultimately facilitating the pursuit of capital abstracta in perpetuity. Bourdieu (2014: 309-310) continues by stating that this network continually extends, along with state power, with people becoming more dependent on "a network of transmission belts of power" thus those who rule paradoxically become the ruled. However, with the introduction of capital into the circuit, this ultimately leads to those with the greatest accumulation of capital wielding significant power, which can affect the global state of the world without actually 'ruling'. There is no protection against arbitrariness because, as I shall demonstrate later, the independence of capital abstracta is such that capital is the highest abstract entity.

Moving forward, sociologist Arthur Stinchcombe (2001) makes perhaps the most significant contribution linking bureaucracy and abstraction. Stinchcombe argues that there is a hierarchised system of abstraction involved in bureaucracy known as 'bureaucratic formalisation'. This system of formalisation, Stinchcombe (1995: 257-285) argues, is the purposeful reinvention of slavery by the British colonial slave owners post-emancipation to maintain the system of slavery without having to own slaves. It was essentially to circumvent the production of new laws which prohibited slave ownership. This system is particularly complex so what is presented here is necessarily reductionist for succinctness. By formal, Stinchcombe is referring to formalised systems such as law or, essentially, institutional officialdom. Formality is "abstraction plus government" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 41), although it seems to indicate that Stinchcombe has overlooked the government as abstract in itself. Perhaps Stinchcombe's (2001: 2) single most important observation is that formality is "an

abstraction [that] can be taken as a fact". Formalisation then, becomes the process via which something becomes part of formal structures. Stinchcombe (2001: 185) states that "formality is the informal abstracted" but "devices for abstracting...must use common sense to pick out the relevant parts of reality and abstract them for the use of the formal system". He also states that the "best intuition to follow is that formality and formalization have to do with abstraction so as to preserve what is essential in the substance" (p. 3). By this, he means that the rational 'common sense' of bureaucracy must take what is relevant from the concrete and abstract it to make it formal. The process must also be proactive in keeping pace with informality, that is, the parts of the social world which are not formal, to maintain its grasp of rapidly changing reality. Formalisation requires a tripartite system of abilities to "pick out the relevant parts of reality and abstract them" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 185). These abilities are "cognitive adequacy," "communicability", and "improvement trajectory". Cognitive adequacy is the requirement that the system can abstract with sufficient accuracy and relevancy so that it is orderly enough to be easily understood. Communicability is the requirement that the abstractum can be communicated efficiently and understandably to the relevant sections of society in order for the abstractum to deal with appropriate reality; it must be transmissible. Improvement trajectory is the requirement that abstracta must be able to adapt to changing realities, they must flex whilst maintaining dominance and applicability. This system comes under criticism from Scott (2002) who denotes the absence of the role of power. This is indeed true and leaves open an opportunity to consider this role of power within a hierarchy of abstracta later in the chapter 'The Abstracta of Power'.

Stinchcombe (2001: 3) writes in terms of abstracting from concrete events to create formalities which "preserve what is essential in the substance". This is not being disputed as, for example, legal laws can be abstracted from concrete behaviours with the intent of modifying said behaviours. However, the process is not made up of this single step. A new law is not directly abstracted from the concrete but is an abstract object externalised by an agreement of minds, albeit a small number of minds in key positions, united in the validation of an abstracted interpretation of concrete events. Most importantly, Stinchcombe (2001: 188) states "There is no reality behind abstractions except the same world that is embedded in informal social life". In other words, that which is abstract does not exist concretely, and the existence of the abstract is indeed just that, abstract, but the concrete processes behind the abstraction are real. Furthermore, within the infinite social interactions of populaces, "government by abstractions fails if, in thousands of concrete interactions, it does not dominate those parts of the action it claims to govern" (p. 189). Stinchcombe (2001: 44) adds that formalisation involves an "authorisation process" through which formal validations such as signatures are needed. This is certainly true. In a Gramscian sense, the masses consent to the domination of bureaucracy by providing it with reciprocal validation. Each form completed, each signature signed, every agreement entered into, every fine paid, every licence agreement accepted. Each one in turn both feeds the bureaucracy and sustains it whilst passively accepting its spatial, existential, and metaphysical controls. Therefore, a mass refusal to validate the bureaucracy denies its ontology, its legitimacy; it would be an act of emancipation and, in doing so, reaffirms bureaucracy as abstract. However, to do so would draw out the actual reality the illusion conceals: violence.

Bureaucratic violence, Ludwig Von Mises (2007: 85) argued, is "the ultimate basis of an all-round bureaucratic system". This form of violence is perpetrated through the various concrete processes involved in our relationships with abstracta. However, the use of violence within each type of abstract entity differs. Corporate bureaucratic violence for example has been shown at work in the Bhopal disaster (Rajan, 2001), fossil fuel policies (Eldridge, 2018), migration (Näre, 2020; Heckert, 2020), welfare (Hertzog, 2014), and the use of paramilitary groups (Gill, 2009; Ciafone, 2019). State bureaucratic violence is disseminated via means such as war (Dandeker, 1984; Kaye, 2006), access to rights (Beaugrand, 2011), or genocide (Tyner, 2014). Schools enact bureaucratic violence through extreme pressure (Salili et al., 2004; Lin & Chen, 1995), coercion (Hartkamp, 2016), or involuntary confinement (Gray, 2020). Even religious bureaucracy enacts violence in its own ways (Salter, 2018; Mohamad, 2020). It has also been shown how acts of bureaucratic violence can be carried out by individuals even without pressure à la Stanley Milgram (1974) (e.g., Meeus & Raaijmakers, 1986; Mermillod et al., 2015; Zimbardo, 2007). So, as we can see, bureaucratic violence is commonplace. However, we can split this into two arenas. Firstly, there is the concrete enactment of *physical* violence which is perpetrated as a consequence of the abstract, ideology for example, using direct human-inflicted means as demonstrated in the Khmer Rouge's genocide (Fawthrop & Jarvis, 2005; Kiernan, 2002; Williams & Neilsen, 2019). The second is perpetrated via the realm of the abstract only but emits concrete consequences without the need for physical violence. This can be seen in areas such as neoliberal welfare retrenchment where legislation is utilised to reduce incomes, deny payments, or reduce eligibility rules which subsequently induces concrete effects of poverty and its associated ills, especially so when we frame poverty as violence akin to Allen (2018), Rylko-Bauer and Farmer (2016), Gupta (2012),

Hodgetts et al. (2013), or, in the words of Ishak et al. (2011: 2), "a result of the explicit decision of formal institutions such as government or bureaucracies". Ishak et al.'s statement provides an interesting point that inspires a closer consideration.

We sometimes assume that 'governments' or 'bureaucracies' make decisions. Sometimes we assume *people* make decisions. Karl Olivecrona (1939: 56-57) also considers the role of people:

A law is, of course, always the work of some individual, or individuals, not of the abstract "state". What is required in order to make a law is to have access to the mechanism. It is always ready for use for anyone who has been born into a key-position or has the courage and skill and tenacity required to make a way to one. The ways are different in a monarchy and in a republic, in a democracy and a dictatorship. But the significance of the key-positions is on principle the same everywhere.

Here, Olivecrona has succinctly delineated between the abstracta of the state, of power, of ideology, as well as the concrete praxis of the person. Bourdieu et al. (1994: 3) also denote that those who produce relevant bureaucracy do so in line with their particular political interests and values; in other words, ideology. When powerful people create rules, laws, and policies, the resulting bureaucratic abstracta come to function externally to those who have made them. For example, lain Duncan-Smith and his team played a significant role in the form that the welfare state provisions of Universal Credit, a spectrum of abstracta, took (Morris, 2016). This includes rules (e.g., eligibility), policy (e.g., sanction regimes), and legislation (e.g., the Universal Credit Regulations 2013). We could argue that a *person*, a 'work coach' to address

the correct abstract job title within the system of Universal Credit, enacts decisions on a Universal Credit claimant in any given instance. However, the decision they make is an effect of the causative intent of the creators of abstract policies originally externalised by Iain Duncan-Smith and the team which restricts, enforces, and directs decisions within the abstract bounds set by the policy. So, the 'work coach' does not necessarily have any freedom to reject the bounds of the policy, and thus the decisions are preordained through the abstract policy. Iain Duncan-Smith and team now no longer oversee Universal Credit but the abstracta created continue to function as a conduit for the conveyance of causation creating concrete effects, many of which are enactments of violence via the abstract. For example, the sanctions regime on claimants (Adler, 2018), individualised behaviour controls (Dwyer & Wright, 2014), and the consequential food bank reliance (Garthwaite, 2016; Loopstra et al., 2018). These concrete effects will continue until another person or group with the power to alter or erase the abstracta comes along and does so whether for better or for worse (Cheetham et al., 2019). Not only does this demonstrate the externality of the abstracta but, additionally, the unacknowledged acceptance of this spectrum of abstracta across the consciousness of the social world allows this spectrum of abstracta to be reified. This means that which is abstract becomes accepted as real, or, in the words of Stinchcombe (2001: 2), "an abstraction [that] can be taken as a fact". Accordingly, people can and do make decisions, but when we imply 'governments' or 'bureaucracies' make decisions, these implications acknowledge that these abstract entities are indeed functioning as decision-carriers externally to any individual. Furthermore, the illusion of a given abstractum, whether 'Universal Credit' or the 'Department for Work & Pensions', permits a faceless, dehumanised diffusion of responsibility vapourised into the abstract. Thus, the powerful can enact violence

from the metaphorical shadow of abstracta without consequence. Another kind of bureaucratic violence which can be enacted from the shadow is that of surveillance.

Derived from Bentham's (1787) conception of the panopticon, an all-seeing prison, the term panopticism has been closely associated with bureaucracy (e.g., Amit, 2000; Gandy, 2021; Gill, 1995b; Shore & Roberts, 1993; Veeraraghavan, 2013). Foucault (1995: 195-228) however, outlines the panoptic origins of bureaucracy from within the Great Plague and the surveillant attribute of bureaucracy has since been noted in education (Carlile, 2013), government (Cabestan, 2020), technology (Cayford & Pieters, 2020), citizenship (Dalberto & Banégas, 2021; Berda, 2020), and migration (Sahraoui, 2021). Foucault (1995) also noted the panoptic mechanism's visibilising property which facilitates the exposure of the individual. As Foucault (1995: 200) stated, "Visibility is a trap", and indeed much bureaucracy is focused on making the individual visible. For example, national insurance numbers, car registrations, NHS numbers, tax, benefits, and passports create visibility at the individual level, or, the "administrative numeration that indicates...position within a mass" within a disciplinary society (Deleuze, 1992: 5). Lips et al. (2009) debate that some may see this as a 'surveillance state' and some as an 'effective service state'. However, given that these identifiers are regularly used for surveillance purposes, and in addition to these, CCTV (Piza et al., 2019), in-car monitoring (Ahmadi-Assalemi et al., 2021), hospital operating theatres (Dekker, 2017: 66), mass data storage (Ribeiro-Navarrete et al., 2021), DNA records (Hibbert, 1999), biometric data (Neves et al., 2016), mobile phones (Harkin et al., 2020), health records (Johnson, 2018.), vehicle surveillance (Kim et al., 2020), bills and statements (Milaj & Bonnici, 2016), facial recognition (Selinger & Hartzog, 2020),

walking gait (Goffredo et al., 2009), and employee monitoring (Aloisi & Gramano, 2019), it would be reasonable to suggest that bureaucracy has made significant headway into a panoptic matrix.

Haggerty and Ericson (2000: 609) argue that no individual bureaucracy can be targeted for critique but, rather, the world has moved towards an epoch in which surveillance has become an assemblage, a period of amalgamation of disparate surveillance technologies and methods with the intent to induce exponential growth of surveillance. I would further argue that this amalgamation of surveillance is perpetuated via the pursuit of capital abstracta through power. Pseudocompetitiveness between capital-driven entities within abstract markets strive for domination, and domination occurs through monopolisation, or virtual monopolisation, despite the presence of so-called 'anti-trust laws'. This means that surveillance technologies will increasingly become controlled by fewer and fewer abstract entities ultimately arriving at a small handful of powerful abstract entities overseeing much of the world's global surveillance capabilities. This, of course, translates from abstract entities to a small number of people with the power to surveil at all levels. Furthermore, the surveillant attribute of bureaucracy, especially at the state level, can be abstractly metaspatial transcending both the abstracta of nation and state and their abstract spatial borders with surveillance commonly considered to happen through intelligence departments. Wilson (1989: 101) suggests that 'counterintelligence' is "defending one's agency or nation against the activities of a hostile intelligence service". 'Nation' and 'agency' are abstracta thus Wilson implies a struggle between intelligence and counterintelligence that converts into a conflict of the abstracta of nations and

agencies which is ultimately played out in concrete processes. Put plainly, concrete processes are enacted in defence, or attack, of abstracta with the intent to make visible, or to obscure, concrete processes behind abstracta to maintain positions of power on a global level. Surveillance then, as an attribute of bureaucracy, occurs at all levels of society. There are, however, further powers relevant to our considerations of the abstracta of bureaucracy.

There is an oft alluded to concept of 'bureaucratic validation' by various writers although the meaning of this term generally goes unexplained. It seems to occur primarily within education (e.g., Roseneil & Seymour, 2016: 173; Novo, 2014: 120; Taylor, 1995: 96; Soemarwoto, 2007: 85; Miller, 2017: 49; Franck & Opitz, 2007: 226) but is hinted at in human rights (Nelson, 2015: 53) and migration (Diedrich & Styhre, 2013: 779). Furedi (2013: 136) noted how, during medieval times, increasing claims to law as opposed to traditions led to legal judgment becoming a source of validation whilst religious denominations lost authority from divine validation in the face of secularity (p. 152). More recently, Stinchcombe (2001: 45) argued that 'formal validations' are processes governed by abstracta relating to authority and for creating authority with the purpose of producing valid abstracta "so that others need not go behind them". Most crucially, Stinchcombe (2001: 45) continues:

authority of abstractions is established by committees, boards of directors, legislatures, trial courts and appellate courts, editorial boards with multiple referees for each submitted paper, and the like. The doctrine of legitimacy is often that such committees or collegia - commonly composed of "peers" (that is, equals of each other) - are supposed to

collect and discuss all the relevant evidence, resolve any disagreements, and modify the abstractions or vote down the minority. Once that committee or legislature or court sitting *en banc* validates the abstraction, it is often then expected to govern further activity without further debate.

So not only do we see the process of validation, but we see an explicit acknowledgement that abstracta are modifiable. The produced abstracta are also intended to prevent further debate but this would be extendable to any individual, group, or populaces to which the bureaucratic abstracta apply.

Continuing, it is therefore implied that one of the purposes of any given bureaucratic abstractum is to be the keeper of truth thus any debate as to the truth value of the abstractum is closed to those without the power to modify the abstractum and so the truth of a given future scenario becomes pre-decided. One interesting experience is noted by Gruß (2017: 12) who perceives validation in relation to documents saying they constitute a personhood through birth certificates, ID cards, passports, and education certificates. Gruß also outlines an associate's unawareness of validation, yet this associate viewed work permits as a provider of emotional comforts, hinting that bureaucratic validation plays a role in one's ontological status. If we consider dictionary definitions, 'validity' is listed as "the state of being legally or officially binding or acceptable" and also "the quality of being logically or factually sound; soundness or cogency". 'Validation' is listed as "the action of making or declaring something legally or officially acceptable". So, the notion of valid and validation essentially dissipates into the bureaucratic abstracta of legality and officiality. However, the "quality of being...factually sound" again implies that bureaucracy has the power to determine

factuality thus, consequentially, experiential reality; the abstract forms what is real and what is true and determines our status and experiences. The extent to which this is the case can be seen at the micro-level through Gillett (2020). Their report on mothers unable to register births during the coronavirus pandemic underlines these powers. In reference to a newborn baby, "people have been saying she doesn't officially belong, and she doesn't" and "It's been a weird feeling to know she technically doesn't exist". In the absence of validation, the child is viewed as non-existent. However, what is happening ontologically is that the concrete baby resides in an abstract interstitial space between Being and the validation of Being, between social acceptance and social rejection, neither totally rejected nor remotely accepted, neither non-existent nor existing. All constitute abstract boundaries of the liminal, an abstract prison with abstract walls, simply awaiting passage to the illusion of the real enacted by the abstract. Even in isolation, this demonstrates that bureaucracy is facilitating a false reality, but this case is no isolated case. Chacar (2020) reports a similar issue on a significant scale. Between May and October 2020, 35,000 babies born in Palestine have been incarcerated within an interstitial prison of bureaucracy at the nation level. Termination of record sharing between Israel and Palestine resulted in the Palestinian Authority ceasing the sharing of population records with Israel subsequently barring these babies from travel due to the fact they are not 'recognised' and therefore cannot be validated by the bureaucratic abstracta of the abstract state of Israel. They "simply do not exist, and therefore cannot travel freely out of the occupied territories". This concept of recognition, a seemingly necessary requirement for validation, should also not be overlooked.

Bureaucratic recognition plays a significant role in any given abstract status. Recognition is a concept referred to in human rights (MacLeod, 2013; Bassiouni, 2006; Hesford, 2013), disability (Shakespeare, 2000), politics (Nyamnjoh, 2004), mental health (Lewis, 2009; Kar & Anirudh, 2018), and culture and ethnicity (Verkuyten, 2006; Noble, 2009; Thatal, 2020). However, these mostly refer to the demand for bureaucracies to recognise these variable statuses in one way or another and do not explain what recognition actually is. For the most part, the appeal is to legal recognition which is dictionary defined as "acknowledgement of the existence, validity, or legality of something" and also, with regards to diplomatic recognition, as "formal acknowledgement by a country that another political entity fulfils the conditions of statehood and is eligible to be dealt with as a member of the international community". Again, we see this concept as being applicable at the micro and macro levels and also a hint of Stinchcombe's (2001) bureaucratic formalisation. Whilst the aforementioned authors consider recognition an important goal, Cacho (2012: 8) argues that legal recognition is an unviable solution for "legally uncertain populations" due to the law tending to punish as opposed to protect, and to discipline as opposed to defend. Thus, various demographics are excluded from the option to be "law-abiding" which is fundamentally required to access rights and resources provided by states. The exclusionary element of non-recognition is exemplified within the now superseded Defense of Marriage Act in the U.S. which refused recognition to same-sex couples and subsequently barred access to 1,138 benefits, rights, and privileges afforded to opposite-sex couples (Wallace, 2015: 252).

Furthermore, Shildrick (2009: 77) argues that legal recognition is not simply the accrual of rights and benefits, nor the subjectivities of governmentality, but the projection onto others of attributes of the self which cannot be legitimated. Similarly, Glover (2016: 145) frames the need for legal recognition as an exposé of the frailty of the human condition facilitating an abnormalizing, and consequential shaming, of what is seen as untypical. Striving for recognition again draws out of the individual or group allowing new abstract bounds of bureaucracy to be placed around the person. A metaphorical prostration to bureaucracy is ultimately needed to achieve recognition regardless of the length or ferocity of the demands. Subsequently, recognition can only end in an increased, and thus further empowered, bureaucracy. The extent to which recognition dominates the consciousness is brought to light by Fingerhut and Maisel (2010) who find an association with greater investment in personal relationships, Balsam et al. (2008) with increased relationship continuity, Bradler et al. (2016) with workplace performance, Ding et al. (2021) with increased organisational performance, and Taylor (2021) with dignity and citizenship.

Honneth (1996: 25), on interpreting Hegel's (1802) arguments on an ethical life, draws out the theme of recognition too. Honneth sees three ways of viewing the recognition of the individual: in the family as concrete creatures of need, legally as "abstract legal persons", and finally by the state as concrete universals (concrete abstracta); these latter two being both bureaucratic and specific acknowledgement that individuals must be abstracted from the naturality and reality of their own humanity to be recognised by bureaucracy. In this light, recognition is reducible to the notion that the power which influences the abstracta of bureaucracy accepts, but not necessarily incorporates, the

existence of any given abstractum through which the individual, group, or nation has been abstracted to. For example, the recognition of LGB (lesbian, gay, bisexual) rights involves the abstracting of sexual preferences into classifications which, in turn, become abstracta. We can argue that these classifications become abstract objects encoded and instantiated in policy and legal abstracta which bureaucracies use to define the normal or the expected. These abstracta become malleable to the objectives of power which can be used to accept, persecute, frame, or ignore in whichever way is most suitable.

As a consequence, sets of expected sexual behaviours become encoded and through which bureaucracy can exploit for predictability. Thus, what were once concrete acts of human relations have become a spectrum of abstracta separate and distant from the human and, again, it makes the individual visible to the surveillant power of bureaucracy which subsequently facilitates a sexual surveillance. Similarly, for disabled people, the abstractum of the 'normalised body' bears the consequence that further abstracta are birthed from how these classifications are interpreted. These, in turn, are utilised to validate the 'abnormal', the 'ugly', the 'pathological', or the 'disgusting'. Thus, for example, the abstractum of the 'ugly' 'disabled' body is subsequently used by bureaucracies to exclude through abstract association; bureaucracy does not want to recognise this corporeality as, in the words of Hughes (2002: 576), "Bureaucracy is ultra-rational, driven to embrace the abnormally normal. It makes cruelty and barbarism possible because it has no sense of suffering". Consequentially, the abstractum becomes one with the corporeal, a corporeal synchronous domination, and one's own body becomes abstract and viewed not by

the attuning of the mind to the body's reality but attuned to dysmorphia-inducing bureaucratic abstracta. Yet, there is a hidden implication behind bureaucracy as a whole: the creation of boundaries, borders, and barriers. To illuminate these, I now turn to the literature on interstitiality and liminality.

Interstitiality and Liminality

The concept of 'interstitiality' is a rare one within academia. It is occasionally revealed within urban studies (e.g., Brighenti, 2016; Harris, 2015; Lo, 2019; Vass, 2015; Stevens & Adhya, 2014), literature (e.g., Goyal & Singla, 2017; Schanoes, 2004), education (e.g., Lindvig et al., 2017), organisation studies (e.g., Eulau & McCluggage, 1984; Laguerre, 1994), religion (e.g., Niculescu, 2017), and art (e.g., Pilinovsky, 2004; Pilinovsky & Sherman, 2004). It is a concept built upon the notion of the 'interstice', an intervening space or space within a space. However, as yet, interstitiality seems to have no agreed definition nor conceptual clarity. In addition to interstitiality, liminality has a much greater academic footprint, particularly within anthropology where it is most often considered within a transitional processes paradigm. The breadth of work is vast covering literature (e.g., Hout, 2021; Vieco, 2021), sexuality (e.g., Doan, 2007; March, 2020), culture (e.g., Nguyen, 2021; Bigger, 2009; Stenner, 2021), economic status (e.g., Addi-Raccah & Friedman, 2019), work (e.g., Ackesjö et al., 2019; Borg & Söderlund, 2014; Vesala & Tuomivaara, 2018), race (e.g., Motha, 2010; Brunsma et al., 2013; Morgan, 2016), health (e.g., Bezmez et al., 2021; Brown et al., 2017; Jordan et al., 2015; Rees, 2017; Sanders et al., 2019), and religion (e.g., Cilliers, 2010; Van Deventer, 2017; Sonnex et al., 2020). However, much like interstitiality, there seems to be no agreed definition or conceptual clarity and quite often there is a clash between these concepts and a muddied academic landscape of meaning. As such, I will attempt to demonstrate and unravel the complex and often confusing academic landscape surrounding these two concepts. In addition to this, I will also use the literature to help move these concepts into a more relational and appropriate arrangement suitable for

a social abstractionist interpretation. This is not simply to add another interpretation of these concepts but to demonstrate that there is a clear link between them which is as yet unacknowledged, and that the links that can be made are also directly relatable to abstract objects.

Beginning with interstitiality and the interstice, Berdahl (1999), Bhabha (2004), Gupta and Ferguson (1992), Hauser et al. (1993), and Grygar (2006) mostly focus on the cultural flux of borderlands, emphasising the abstractness of such borders, the liminality inherent to such borders, and noting the transitional tension of cultures taking place as opposed to the maintenance of a concrete polarity of human separation via abstract culture. Bhabha (2004: 2) argues that interstices are "the overlap and displacement of domains of difference" within which "the intersubjective and collective experiences of nationness, community interest, or cultural value are negotiated". In the same sentiment, Berdahl (1999: 205) argues we "remain alert to these tensions and the interstices they produce, for it is in these border zones, both real and imagined, that gender and national distinctions are constructed, negotiated, contested, and experienced in everyday life". The notion of borderlands for Anzaldúa (1987 cited in Berdahl, 1999: 3) is that of "a vague and undetermined place created by the emotional residue of an unnatural boundary". Gregorčič (2008: 120) contextualises interstitiality as produced. Framed as a new "political category", Gregorčič posits interstitiality as "undefined structures within a defined system". Potently, it is argued that the undefined structures are purposed to reinforce exclusion and oppression, hinting once more at the unrecognised. In reference to 'the erased' peoples of ex-Yugoslav republics living in Slovenia without legal recognition, Gregorčič talks of interstitiality as a kind of ontology between life and death cultivated by the state which simultaneously helps capitalism to induce precariousness through the withholding of rights essentially pushing individuals deeper into this ontology. Not dissimilar is Mbembe and Meintjes' (2003: 21-22) description of slaves: "The slave is neither living nor dead but is, rather, deposed of humanity and reduced to a utility in a barren existence devoid of time and place". The underlying sense of life without life, place without place, permeates and is neatly summed by Taylor and Raschke (2001): "The interstitial is neither here nor there; it is not present and yet not absent". Thus, the abstractness of this space comes to the fore, like abstracta, unlocatable to the individual, disembodied, external, yet acts as a conduit for the conveyance of causative effects. The effect, as Asher (2005: 1082) notes, is the individual struggling to locate themselves in a milieu of unreconcilable competing identities, particularly within a multicultural frame. This extends into a racial consideration by Bow (2013) who outlines issues of multi-racial and ethnic identities, a "racial interstitiality" (p. 56), within an 'American' binary of Black and White. Bridwell-Mitchell (2020: 433) also assert a sub-categorisation through 'institutional interstitiality', a cognitive state based upon the principles of social constructionism within which the individual is empowered to conceive new realities from their own doubt of accepted beliefs, in turn facilitating disruption to institutionalised beliefs and practices. Already, within the literature, there is a sense of abstracta, of betweenness, of spatiality, of exclusion, and of destabilisation at work.

The most interesting formulation of interstitiality, and by far the most explicit and comprehensible, originates from Sheth (2014: 75) who illuminates interstitiality as a methodology stating:

interstitiality considers the complex nexus of legal, political, social, and natural circumstances that are involved in the production of identities, and by extension, the (often counterintuitive) political commitments and interests. In particular, an interstitiality approach becomes attuned to legal, political, and historical institutions and geopolitical circumstances that are the often invisible (but crucial) backdrop shaping the self-understandings and interests of vulnerable populations. The approach is marked by a shift in focus from the intersections, or axes, by which a subject is recognized, to the institutions whose presence knits together those intersections in which the hidden or less visible aspects of a subject can be acknowledged. In particular, an interstitial approach becomes attuned to the spaces created by laws concerning land, property, citizenship, migration, anti-miscegenation, and dominant social and cultural institutions (such as marriage and racial categories).

This essentially forms an excellent framing of the notion of interstitiality. What Sheth (2014) has not considered is the fact that when "interstitial approach[es] become attuned to spaces created by..." these spaces are mostly produced abstract spaces from the abstracta of "laws concerning land, property, citizenship, migration, antimiscegenation...[etc]". Furthermore, Sheth (2014: 76), and also Golombisky (2015), rightfully make the connection to intersectionality which shares similar principles through which ideas such as oppression and gender can be considered via a method of axial analysis. I intend to offer a differentiation between both intersectionality and Sheth's methodological interstitiality by considering interstitiality as an individualised status within abstract space that, when analysed, can give understanding to the abstracta which dominate the individual's Being.

In a way, the analysis of an interstitial status remains axial. For example, the way in which Bow (2013: 57) asks, intersectionally, "What does the intermediate space between white normativity and black abjection look like?" differs from the way in which we can view this question through an interstitial status as a consequence of abstracta. White and Black, in racial terms, are abstracta, as too are instruments of bureaucracy as previously highlighted. What is associated with the abstractum of White, and what is associated with the abstractum of Black, has been previously validated by individuals with access to the mechanisms through which bureaucratic abstracta are produced. Thus, the interpretation of 'White' and the interpretation of 'Black' by those with the power to produce abstracta encodes abstracta with the causal continuity of 'racial' beliefs derived from the abstractum of White or Black. The most obvious result of such abstracta were the Jim Crow laws which created innumerable interstitial statuses not only for 'Black African Americans' but for anybody who fell into the interstices between 'Black' and 'White'. Again, Bow (2013: 60-62) implies this by considering the interstitiality of being 'South-East Asian' within a set binary of Black and White, and we could extend this to considering how this interstitiality applies to a 'South-East Asian' individual who goes bureaucratically unrecognised within such an abstract binary. Noel Carroll (cited in Duran, 1990: 457) states that "we initially speculate that an object or being is impure if it is categorically interstitial, categorically contradictory, categorically incomplete" which neatly summarises the aforementioned 'South-East Asian' experience within a Black and White bureaucratic false dichotomy such as the Jim Crow laws. In fact, pervasive binaries provide an opportunity to uncover interstitiality. Horncastle (2008) draws on this point to note the interstitiality of bisexuality within a 'hetero-homo' binary. Of course, bisexuality is again a

categorisation of a snapshot of the entire spectrum of human sexual behaviour which bureaucracy, and society at large, have abstracted and accepted to encapsulate specific expected behaviours. Again, this can be extended to class relations, class also being spectra of abstracta produced to separate, empower, disempower, burden, segregate, control, and categorise human beings socially. Aguiar (2015) deftly draws out race, class, interstitiality, and liminality from within Asian American literature seeing liminality in particular as crucial to the working class experience, especially through a social mobility lens. As liminality also forms an essential constituent of this thesis, it is necessary to give it the attention it commands.

Arnold Van Gennep's (1960) *Rites de Passage* is touted as the foundational insight into liminality (e.g., Standing et al., 2017; Szakolczai, 2018). However, Hovath and Szakolczai (2019) trace liminality back to the Greeks through which they argue liminality was 'discovered' by Hermes. They use the word *apeiron* as the Greek equivalent of liminality and draw upon Homer's *lliad* and *Odyssey* as representing the "transformation of a temporary event...into a permanent condition" (p. 50). Returning to Van Gennep (1960: 11), liminality was attributed to rites of passage via a tripartite schema: pre-liminal rites (rites of separation such as funeral), liminal rites (rites of transition such as initiations) and post-liminal rites (rites of incorporation such as marriage). An essential feature of Van Gennep's (1960: 18) formulation is that he saw the transitional nature of the liminal to be "symbolic and spatial" appealing via implication to abstract symbolism and abstract space. Following the Van Gennep paradigm, the concept of liminality was angled towards a state of Being and as identity by Victor Turner (1972: 93-111). Turner's interpretation of liminality is often used as

the second major paradigm across academic disciplines (e.g., Gilead, 1986; Karioris, 2016; Van Heerden, 2011; Thomassen, 2009; Wels et al., 2011). Turner, like the Greeks' apeiron, saw liminality as a condition but in a different guise. Turner framed the condition of liminality as one in which people fall between the cracks of classifications creating an ambiguity within established bureaucracies and cultural norms. There is more than a hint of the interstitial at work here. Moving forward, the literature gets significantly more confusing and some other authors have picked up on this. Bristow and Jenkins (2021: 220) decry the expansion of the concept of liminality to function as a filler word for anything transitional where other explanations cannot be elucidated. They attribute this to the differing contexts of meaning given by both Van Gennep and Turner which has laid the groundwork for confusion. Rowe (2008) and Joodaki and Vajdi (2014) reflect this position seeing liminality as a nebulous notion heavily reliant upon social contexts. Downey et al. (2016: 3) denounce the concept's use as a "catch-all expression for an ambiguous, transitional, or interstitial spatiotemporal dimension". Excepting Downey et al. (2016), I would be most compelled to agree with these positions as, whilst perhaps harsh, it does indicate the imprecise defining of the concept and commands a need for proper definitional and contextual clarification with an intent to resolve the issue and then ground it within its applicability to sociology and social abstractionism.

The infancy of the concept of interstitiality means that it is inherently less confused than that of liminality. The two concepts do, however, tend to cross paths. It is therefore important to outline this confusion. Liminality and what is considered liminal varies significantly covering space, place, location, ontology, experience, and even the

interstitial. As mentioned, Van Gennep (1960: 18) saw liminality as "symbolic and spatial". This thread of spatiality runs throughout the literature on liminality as a number of authors see liminality as being spatial or having a spatial element (e.g., Aguiar, 2015; Jellema et al., 2021; Koro et al., 2020; McDowell & Crooke, 2019; Sacramento, 2011; Tesar & Arndt, 2020). Kazharski & Kubová (2021) see the nation-state as a liminal space applying this interpretation to Belarus in the face of Russian securitisation processes. Similarly, Hall (2007) views the postcolonial Caribbean as a liminal space. Burns (2012) states that researchers occupy a liminal space but also, confusingly, a liminal location.

The theme of liminal as spatial extends to airports (Huang et al., 2018), residential care (Nord, 2021), and education (Rose et al., 2018; Land et al., 2014). Montgomery (2010) sees prisons as liminal *places*. Other liminal places are considered within tourism (Light, 2009; Pritchard & Morgan, 2006; Sharma, 2020), dance events (Jaimangal-Jones et al., 2010), and work camps (Dorow & Jean, 2021). Space and place can also be conflated. McGuire and Georges (2003) view national borders as liminal *spaces* but Keating et al. (2021), for example, paraphrase McGuire and Georges' liminal spaces as liminal *places*. Regarding the liminal as experiential, Buechner et al. (2020) see liminality as a profound episode that deeply affects one's sense of purpose and identity. Lollar (2009) locates liminality within experiences of trauma, Barros et al. (2020) view private speech and imagination as liminal experiences of consciousness, Boland and Griffin (2015) argue that unemployment and job-searching constitutes a liminal experience, Rose et al. (2018) denote liminal experience through emotions, and Stenner (2017) presents a significant

transdisciplinary monograph focused on the psychosocial perspectives of liminal experience. Ontologically, Victor Turner (1972: 93-111) saw liminality as a state of Being and as identity. Identity as liminal is also appealed to by Simmons et al. (2013), Downey et al. (2016), Ben-Asher and Bokek-Cohen (2019), Ho et al. (2013), and Beech (2010), to name a few. Scully (2019) increases the confusion by considering the nature of a Celtic festival in Cornwall and its relation to identity as a "temporary liminal space within a more permanent liminal place" (p. 148) which essentially combines all the variations of liminality. Perhaps most relevant to this thesis is the confusion between the liminal and the interstitial. Shields (1991: 84) states that liminality has an "interstitial nature". March (2020) draws on the works of Brighenti (2016), Jorgensen and Tylecote (2007), Levesque (2016), and Peyrefitte and Sanders-McDonagh (2018) to argue that liminality is associated with interstitial space and can be used as "subversive urban spaces, spaces of survival to marginalized populations" (p. 459). Thomassen (2014: 8) attempts to clarify stating "that which is interstitial is neither marginal nor on the outside; liminality refers, quite literally, to something placed in an in-between position".

So, whilst liminality provides material for a wealthy horde of academically focused yet confused works, the consideration of its abstract nature is almost absent. Loh and Heiskanen (2020) consider liminality within sovereignty practices from an inside/outside of state dichotomy. In doing so they argue that liminality is abstract in relation to its temporal and spatial thresholds but also concrete as an effect enacted upon any given actor of any given concrete process which induces a liminal condition. Furthermore, they argue for four types of liminality, the most relevant here being

'interstitial liminality' which is framed as "practices of nonstate actors that take place in the context of the inside/outside distinction, in the 'interstices' of the international order". They provide examples of NGOs and multinational corporations that function outside of the established domestic and international realms. As non-state actors, liminality in perpetuity is the norm. Downey et al. (2016: xii) highlight the abstract paradoxical nature of liminality arguing that "liminal phenomena occupy "middle way" positions between two states or locations by being – paradoxically - neither or both of them at the same time".

O'Connor (2017: 18) describes the way in which the processes of globalisation, via the abstracta of markets and bureaucracy for example, enact a kind of suspension of the dialectical progression of social reality holding society and individuals in a permanent state of liminality. Through this suspension of reality, that which is abstract comes to create rationalised structures and mediated relationships seemingly suggesting a covert infiltration of human concrete relations. The result is the dissolution of identity, moral certainty, and community. This is a powerful idea which evokes a Durkheimian sense of *anomie*. Victor Turner (1977: 201) also noted external structures which he viewed as "simulacral only", essentially bringing to attention their abstract nature. Furthermore, he argued that gaps within social positions, interstices, "are necessary to the structure. If there were no intervals, there would be no structure, and it is precisely the gaps that are reaffirmed in this kind of liminality". Additionally, Turner (1977: 125) also noted the "low status" of persons who "fall into the interstices of social structures". These considerations are perhaps the limit of the specific acknowledgements of the abstract nature of the liminal. Such a limited focus on the

abstract nature of liminality could perhaps be related to its aforementioned definitional confusion with a dominant tendency to apply the concept as opposed to considering its theoretical foundations. It does seem that the literature in relation to that which is abstract is as confused and conflated as the rest.

Thus far, I have drawn from across academia to demonstrate the landscape surrounding interstitiality and liminality. Turning towards the specifically sociological literature, liminality regularly appears within the sociology of health. For example, Trusson et al. (2016) treat liminality as the state between being sick and being well, and Bezmez et al. (2021) treat liminality as applicable to the rehabilitation phases of illness. Similarly, care homes are viewed by Buse et al. (2018) as liminal as they represent a waiting area although they do not mention what residents are waiting for. One can only assume that they imply that care homes act as a liminal space within which one waits through a transitional phase from life to death. Lever and Milbourne (2016: 308) draw on Anderson's (2000) insights into care work to argue that migrant workers in the care fields experience a liminal phase as they transition from their old home to a new home. However, this liminal phase, they argue, is "bound up with spatial as well as structural forms of invisibility". This is a crucial point as it implies a relationship between the abstracta of both social structure and recognition but also returns us to Turner's (1977) considerations of social structure. Wrenn (2021) adds a spatiotemporal element to liminality applicable to Skellig Michael, an island off the coast of Ireland, viewing the island as both liminal space and having a historical liminal epoch of religiosity long since abandoned. Ireland appears again under Boland (2010) who frames the 'Celtic Tiger' era of the Irish economy as a liminal economic phase

within the transitional meaning of liminality. In the corporate world, Sturdy et al. (2006: 932) denote the liminal and interstitial position of consultants who "typically work in the interstices between their employing organization and their client organization". They also denote the important blurring of lines between the public and private realms of the corporate world; in other words, the asynchronous domination of abstracta. Söderlund and Borg (2017) argue that, in the corporate world, "liminal places...have the capacity to liberate participants from routine activity". These 'places' allow behaviours to occur within an interstice that would otherwise threaten an organisation's functioning. Teodorescu and Calin (2015) push the notion of liminality into having a presence within mass media which encourages behavioural transformations socially and politically whilst creating new values and norms. They outline a tripartite continuum over which stages of liminality occur: the ambiguous state, the adaptation to new norms, rules and values, and the pre-integration, all of which suggest another transitional approach. They also conclude by arguing that liminality is an important part of social life.

As demonstrated, despite the confused landscape of these concepts, there are consistent underlying connections between the interstice, interstitiality and the liminal within the literature. At this point, I also want to draw upon the dictionary definition of liminal. According to the Oxford Dictionary, liminal is defined as 'occupying a position at, or on both sides of, a boundary or threshold' and this is again clearly reflected in the literature. In addition to this, despite the lamentations of Downey et al. (2016: 3), there *is* a clear "interstitial, spatiotemporal dimension" which will be explored throughout this thesis. Ultimately, there are very close connections between all of

these ideas yet it seems that nobody has yet explicitly reconciled all of them and clearly laid down that which connects them all. Therefore, to briefly satisfy this demand with the intent to build upon it later, and taking into account the total of the literature thus far, I propose the following: the three concepts of the interstice, interstitiality and liminality are each directly interconnected as consequences of abstracta: the interstice as the abstract space which one is led to inhabit as a consequence of the abstract boundaries created through abstracta; interstitiality as the status bounded by abstracta within the abstract space of the interstice; and liminality as the experiential element of having to traverse the abstract spatial borders of the interstice. This tripartite schema will be expanded upon in the next chapter as part of the methodological foundations of this thesis.

The Methodology

Before moving onto the methodology proper, I will first outline the method used for reviewing the literature. The literature review utilised Phelps et al.'s (2007: 130) effective literature searching methodology to scrape literature from across the interdisciplinary landscape. It is a seven-stage literature searching framework comprising planning, reconnaissance, browsing, methodical searching, citation chaining, limiting searches, and monitoring. It was specifically used due its logical mode of progression and non-reliance on any data-driven, statistically-driven, or quality-driven requirements which can be present in other literature reviewing methodologies (Petticrew & Roberts, 2006). This does not mean quality is not of importance, but rather that it is not required that every piece of literature meet arbitrary guidelines in order to demonstrate the underlying theory. Further, as Thomas and Harden (2008: no pagination) observe, unlike systematic reviews, there is no underlying need to locate every conceivable paper for conceptual demonstration as an extensive array of papers will make little difference compared with a small number of papers with regards to exemplifying the concept. Despite being published in 2007, Phelps et al.'s method still holds today defying significant advances in the online cataloguing of academic material and, if anything, these advances reaffirm the method. In light of these advances, I added a further eighth step to the process: granular text analysis.

The planning stage constitutes an initial brainstorming to identify as many applicable keywords as possible. This involved creating a spreadsheet with separate sections

depending on the specific concept to be researched. For example, 'abstract objects', 'abstract space', 'liminality', 'bureaucracy', and 'liminality'. Each section was then populated with appropriate keywords and their synonyms to establish a working set of keywords to follow. These were additionally listed in various combinations to cover a broad range of keyword possibilities. At this point in the methodology, an inherent amount of logic is involved regarding which keywords can be utilised. For example, from a starting point of 'abstract objects' I soon learned of the terms 'abstracta' and 'abstractum'. This keyword expansion generates new keyword combinations alongside synonyms for other terms used. For example, 'abstractum AND bureaucracy' or 'abstract object AND law'. This forms a necessary part of the process and ultimately is an iterative stage which is returned to over time. The reconnaissance stage predominantly focuses on surveying ideas or specific fundamental concepts within the research area. Due to the significant breadth of this theoretical work, there was a wide area of academia to cover. At this point in the methodological process, there is no specific requirement to be overly in-depth. It is simply a way of loosely establishing key aspects across disciplines. Once this reconnaissance stage was finished, it was necessary to return to the planning stage to update the keyword matrix with any new terms or relevant conceptual insights, ultimately highlighting the iterative nature of such a method.

The third stage of 'browsing' is framed as "searching by fairly broad subject or topic" (Phelps et al., 2007: 130). At first, seeing any real difference between reconnaissance and browsing can be difficult. For clarity, the main differentiating feature here is that browsing is a more concentrated utilisation of reconnaissance. Thus, in a continuation

of the reconnaissance process, searching is more focused within subjects and topics. For example, if we take the term 'abstract space,' we can use reconnaissance to search for this across academic landscapes to uncover areas under which this term resides. Moving into the browsing stage, we may apply this same term to purposefully limited searches within critical geography for example. This, in turn, facilitates a more robust image of the availability of literature within subject areas. The methodical searching stage now begins from what could essentially be described as a collection of 'lay-of-the-land' literature. At this point, we must fully utilise the keyword matrix which has been accrued to perform precise, methodical literature searching processes across various repositories.

Due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic at the time of writing, literature searching has been limited to primarily online sources. A small handful of sources were obtained from physical libraries where possible but this was severely restricted. It is unlikely that this has affected the research in any meaningful way due most literature being online. The next stage is citation chaining under which relevant bibliographies are followed from one paper to the next to see what evidence can be unveiled that has not been forthcoming through standard searching. From here, search limiting is utilised to draw out the specifics from any given body of work, perhaps to the areas that would be most fruitful in producing wider bodies of work from which to draw. At this point, much of the literature searching is complete. However, the monitoring stage, whilst not really a stage per se, was incorporated by utilising the keyword matrix to set alerts on various alert services such as Zetoc. This results in emails received to alert of any new publications relative to the keyword matrix. The stage was quite unproductive and

generated little additional literature, perhaps due to the unusual focus on the nature of the abstract. As such, only a few papers on abstract space for example were returned and these were almost universally mathematical in nature. As an additional stage to Phelps et al.'s (2007) method, it was decided to incorporate software which can facilitate textual search at the granular level. To perform such an analysis, the software Qiqqa (pronounced quicker) was employed for the *sole purpose* of granular text searching. This sole use is because the software has fallen into being unmaintained and presents many issues. However, it remains perhaps the most powerful in-text searching facility capable of displaying thousands of directly highlighted text quotes in seconds. Combined with the keyword matrix, it was possible to extract exact information quickly, allowing direct and immediate access to relevance. Phelps et al.'s method is not as linear as it appears and ultimately required continuous revisiting of stages across writing. From the literature review, the methodology for the rest of the thesis was produced.

Moving into the methodology proper, for this thesis, there is no pre-existing methodology from which to draw although it can be considered 'pure', 'basic', or 'fundamental' research into the theoretical foundations and the possibilities of social abstractionism. This type of research method is considered to be the studying of "knowledge for its own sake" (Babbie, 2008: 27) or "deals with questions which are intellectually challenging to the researcher but may or may not have practical applications at the present time or in the future" (Bailey, 2007: 25). Although I write this methodology section to outline the theoretical way in which I approach the research, the thesis as a whole can also additionally be taken as the building of a

'methodology in progress', that is, an exploratory attempt to build a social abstractionist methodology for interpreting the social world. The underlying importance of this lies in the fact that no previous methodological framework takes into account abstract objects and spaces. Thus, in the absence of such methods, one must be formulated in the interests of considering the abstract. This methodology is driven by the existing literature as considered in the literature review. The disagreement between Platonism and nominalism failed to yield an account for socially produced abstract objects such as rules and laws despite the fact that authors from across disciplines, including sociology and legal philosophy (e.g., Weber, 1978; Stinchcombe, 2001; Olivecrona, 1939), all refer to these things as being abstract. In addition, it makes sense that abstract space could be directly related to abstract objects rather than simply be the Lefebvrian 'space-abstracted-from-the-concrete' neo-Marxian paradigm that it is. Thus, in this methodology chapter, I examine and justify the way in which abstract objects and abstract space work methodologically for use within social abstractionism.

As mentioned on page 83, Thomas and Harden (2008: *no pagination*) argue that there is no requirement to locate every conceivable paper on a topic when reviewing literature. This aligns with Snyder's (2019: 335) point that using a semi-systematic review can help unveil themes, issues, and identify components for a theoretical concept as well as knowledge gaps in the literature. They also note that an integrative literature review can use semi-systematic fundamentals to combine perspectives from across disciplines. Together, these reflect the approach taken. One of the dangers of using this method is that it is possible to identify knowledge gaps that are not actually

there and have been missed in the literature review. This possibility was offset by emphasising whether any of the fundamental ingredients of social abstractionism could be found explicitly in sociological works. What was presented in the literature review specifically from sociology demonstrated the non-existence, at least in explicit terms, of any claims to social abstractionist principles. Thus, evidence drawn from the literature review goes towards the social abstractionist methodology covered in this chapter and its use in the main chapters. The value of this new methodology is not only in its use in demonstrating the fundamentals of social abstractionism but also in contextualising concepts that hitherto have resided outside of sociology within sociological potentiality. This methodology will not only advance the unveiling of the explicit abstractness of the social world but also aid in the sense-making of the abstract lives we lead. It enhances the relevance and relationship between what could be seen as the domain of philosophy and clarifies the connection of the philosophical to the social. It may help to make these principles more accessible to the sociological field which has so far not embraced these ideas and in turn may help to challenge existing assumptions about social reality. Further, it develops and builds upon existing literature by taking the various abstract somethings that sociologists are grasping at and making them explicit, centralising them to form the potential for a new generation of sociological thought and new ways of seeing and interpreting the social world with the aim of advancing knowledge, improving clarity of thought and interpretation, and inspiring new innovative approaches to social justice.

Abstract Objects

As one of two of the main founding premises for social abstractionism, the concept of abstract objects must be outlined, clarified, exemplified, and defined. As previously highlighted in the literature review, oppositional tension exists between the Platonist view of abstract objects and the nominalist view. A social abstractionist interpretation aligns with neither but is nearer to the Platonist view. To reiterate, the Platonist view of abstract objects is that they are external to us, non-spatial, non-temporal, noncausal, cannot be destroyed, created or changed, and are shapeless and locationless (Cowling, 2017: 2; Dodd, 2007: 37; Hoffman & Rosenkrantz, 2005: 47-52; Juvshik, 2017; Liggins, 2010: 67; Thomasson, 2004: 89). For a social abstractionist consideration, these attributes are problematic and must be challenged. To do so, we must first consider what an abstract object is. First and foremost is that an abstract object is something that the existence of which is limited to that of the abstract; it has no concrete existence yet has an external presence. Examples of such objects are numbers (Hale, 1987; Wright, 1983; Divers & Miller, 1999; Kitcher, 1978), novels (Friedell, 2019; Lin, 2017: 5), and music (Dodd, 2002; Kivy, 1983; Norris, 2006); in general, "products of the human mind" (Popper, 1980: 144) that have an external presence. They do not and cannot exist concretely. By taking this principle, it soon becomes clear that much of what exists in society are abstract objects, including society itself. Things such as laws, rules, policies, licences, permissions, regulations, standards, qualifications, job titles, brands, companies, schools, and contracts, to name a few, all constitute abstract objects and most tend to be bureaucratic, but it is not a universal necessity. Sometimes it can be helpful to ask the question 'where is it?' and if this question cannot be easily answered, one may be dealing with an abstract object. For example, where are the 'Universal Credit Regulations 2013' or the

'Constitution of the United States'? It may seem obvious to answer that they exist on the paper on which they are written, except they do not. The written paper is only a concrete *representation* of the abstractum. As too is cash a concrete representation of the *abstractum* of money. Thus, it is also wise in relation to this to abandon the Lefebvrian and Marxian concept of the concrete abstraction in favour of reification, the treating of the abstract as if it were real. The concrete abstraction is a paradox and also perpetuates the idea that the abstract can be made concrete which is not possible and therefore should be abandoned. Across the course of this thesis, I will outline more abstract objects in detail. However, for now, let us consider what is common between abstracta and how they challenge the Platonist view.

Creation / Alteration

The unifying principle between abstracta is that they are all socially produced "products of the human mind" (Popper, 1980: 144). There is nothing concrete about the 'Universal Credit Regulations 2013'. Thus, if abstracta are socially produced, this challenges the idea that abstract objects cannot be created. Regulations, rules, laws, and the like, abstracta, are produced from the minds of people. However, an abstractum does not simply become an externalised abstractum. To externalise and reify the abstractum, there has to be some kind of social agreement, acceptance, enforcement, or dissemination of the idea. It is here that abstracta "must always be grasped or understood by a mind before they lead to human action" (Popper, 1980: 164). This can be between a small handful of people with significant power through which the abstractum is permeated and 'enforced'. It could be even just one person like in an extreme form of dictatorship such as when Hitler introduced the Enabling Act

of 1933 which handed him the power to enact laws without approval (Davies & Lynch, 2002: 21); historically (or even contemporarily) through 'royal' 'decree' such as Philip III trade regulations (Cobo & Seijas, 2020); or perhaps a 'manager' whereby the abstractum is created and expected to be understood and followed or face repercussions (BBC News, 2020). It could be between a large number of people with lesser power or even no power at all if enough people come together to force the creation (or destruction or alteration) of an abstractum such as with union strike action or mass protest. Synthesis occurs externally to us becoming crystallised and instituted outside of us (Durkheim, 1982: 45). It forms a "relationship between the world of ideas and the world of objects" (Bennabi, 2003: 32) with "which we have access only with our mind" (Hermite *cited in* Darboux, 1906: 46). Unlike social constructionism which sees 'constructs' as *evolving* through a mutually agreed process, abstract objects generally do not, especially bureaucratic abstracta which rely on power to create the abstractum; the abstractum is most often a diktat.

Taken together, these challenge the Platonist notion of the uncreatability and unchangeability of abstracta. In fact, the changeability or malleability of abstracta is often clearly presented through the term 'amendment'. To make an 'amendment' to an abstractum is to change or alter it in some way whilst perpetuating the original abstractum; it is "to modify their effect" (Marshall, 2019). For example, the 'Civil Legal Aid (Remuneration) (Amendment) Regulations 2018 are the alteration of the abstractum's prior form of the 'Civil Legal Aid (Remuneration) Regulations 2013'. The alteration of this abstractum reduced the amount of money to be paid for legal aid for asylum cases meaning that the number of legal professionals willing to take on these

types of cases reduced thus preventing help for those seeking asylum (Grierson, 2018). Other examples include the Corporation Tax Act 2010 which allows the rate of corporation tax to be set by the Government. Malleability here is demonstrated in the continual lowering of corporation tax for the powerful from 28% to 19% in 2022 (Institute for Fiscal Studies, n.d.); and The Education and Adoption Act 2016 forced amendments to the Academies Act 2010 which granted power to the Secretary of State for Education to forcibly convert 'failing' or 'inadequate' schools into 'academies', academies being a semi-privatised system of schooling (National Education Union, 2019: 21-25). Although these are all laws, now that we have established malleability or changeability, we can apply the same principle to other abstract objects such as rules, policies, regulations, countries, and states. What is also implied however is a temporality. Whilst laws have temporality in that they exist for a finite period and are named as such, the same principle can be applied to, say, a driving licence. A driving licence, an abstract object, is given 'validity', an agreement to its temporal and abstract existence through 'valid from' and 'valid to' dates. The licence does not exist prior to issuance and is automatically destroyed at the end of its temporal 'validity'. Again, this object is changeable as it can be both given, revoked, returned, or altered through 'conditionality' by power. Additionally, corruptibility constitutes a form of malleability, particularly for bureaucratic abstracta. Thus, the abstracta of titles of power such as managers or headteachers which, when subjected to corrupting influences such as patronage, demonstrate altered meaning or interpretation of the abstractum particularly under the presented illusion of infallibility. Thus, the non-temporal attribute, in tandem with the non-creatable and non-changeable attributes maintained in Platonism, are rejected under social abstractionism.

Externality

What connects all abstracta is their externality to the individual, aligning with the Platonist view of abstract objects. However, what differs between social abstractionism and Platonism is that socially produced abstracta ultimately rely on somebody. In other words, in the event that humanity ceased to exist, so too would socially produced abstracta, records of laws, rules or policies for example. The written statute would become nothing other than an unwitnessable, instantiated referent to nothing in the absence of humanity. Thus, there must remain people who can consciously connect with any given abstractum. Abstract objects rely upon a kind of 'tethering' to the human as argued by Szabo (2003: 29-30) and Thomasson (2004) and was highlighted by Bennabi (2003: 32) describing the relationship between person and abstract object. Although none describe the notion of tethering in detail, it could be conceived of as a reliance on instantiation, the abstractum of money being instantiated in the physical note or coin, for example. Money ceases to exist in the absence of humanity, yet it is external to the individual. Millions of people can have no money and it will continue to exist, but if humanity no longer existed, neither would money beyond its concrete representations. Additionally, much like in the concrete realm of social relations, abstracta cannot be genuinely independent but, instead, maintain independence much like people do. In other words, although we talk of the individual being independent, that independence is not absolute. Any individual ultimately relies on other people in some way, a human interdependence (e.g., Hossain & Ali, 2014; Kelley & Thibaut, 1978). The same applies to abstracta. Although abstracta have an independent existence, they still rely on somebody to consciously connect; they are loosely dependent which reflects Szabo's (2013) notion of 'dependant abstracta' which in no way undermines externality. This is important because it betrays a fundamental

possibility: we can just 'let go' of the abstract, like a balloon from a child's hand. Thus, unlike the concrete human interdependence, there is no concrete coupling that binds us to the abstract. Together, these are all reminiscent of Schopenhauer's (2010: 23-24) object/subject dependence.

Furthermore, some abstracta can be encoded with individualising properties relying on just one person for an instantiated existence. The driving licence is one such example, as are bank accounts, passports, individual contracts, and debts; they cease to exist without the individual to whom they are attached. However, despite ceasing to exist, only the instantiation ceases to exist and not the dominant abstractum. Thus, the driving licence which ceases to exist on expiration does not equate to all driving licences ceasing to exist. Furthermore, this reveals the possibilities of the encoding of individualisation for abstracta. An individualised abstractum, especially for bureaucracy, can be designed to make visible the individual to further abstract objects and systems – databases for example, or surveillance systems. Externality is further illuminated through the notion *Ignorantia juris non excusat* or 'ignorance of the law excuses not'. In other words, not knowing the law is not a defence. However, given the size and quantity of legal abstracta, it is perfectly reasonable to expect that there are laws that an individual has never heard of. However, the absence of knowledge of the existence of any given law does not mean that said law does not exist. If the law that the individual does not know can still exist (as an abstractum) and be used against them without the individual's knowledge of the existence of this law, then this adds weight to externality.

Causation

To address the Platonist notion that abstracta are non-causal, as we are thinking sociologically, it is reasonable to place causation at the door of the individual or group of people responsible for creating socially produced abstracta, a view also held by Brock et al. (2013) and Lin (2017). Despite attributing causation to people, it is also the case that abstracta created are imbued with an encoded causative attribute but not in a way that gives them causality. In other words, the intent of an abstractum's creator(s) to cause an outcome is externalised into the abstractum, imbuing the abstractum with causative continuity which continues independently even in the absence of the creator(s). Additionally, the encoded attribute of intentionality is also suggested by Thomasson (2004: 88-92) which implies a causative continuity as intent is translatable to mean 'intend to make something happen'. People (cause) create laws (effect) and, consequentially, these laws have a causal continuity which alter the social world thus the abstracta of laws are imbued with the intent to cause an effect. It can be thought of as the 'paper aeroplane effect'. An individual (cause) throws a paper aeroplane (effect) at another person (intent). The aeroplane cannot causally act of its own volition yet when the aeroplane hits the other person it has an effect. Thus, there is a continuation of cause between the thrower and the target. The aeroplane carries with it the causal continuity of intent from the thrower to hit the other person. This same principle is applicable to abstract objects. The varying abstracta of speed limits, driving licences, prisons, and money, for example, cause us, for the most part, to drive at a certain speed. To transgress against the relevant law may mean a loss of the abstractum of driving licence with the possibility of experiencing incarceration within the abstract space of prison, or the forcible confiscation of money through 'fines'. Thus, we are *caused* to act in a way where this would not happen.

Nevertheless, we can still ignore these abstract entities which shows the abstract/concrete division. The same principle also applies to other incalculable matrices of bureaucratic abstracta, whether they are laws, rules, or regulations. Drawing once more on Stinchcombe (2001: 45), "Once that committee or legislature or court sitting *en banc* validates the abstraction, it is often then expected to govern further activity without further debate". So, the abstractum then 'governs' which again implies causal continuity. This is reflected by Popper (1980: 40) when he stated, "Once theories exist, they begin to have a life of their own: they produce previously invisible consequences, they produce new problems". Of course, theories are abstract, and the word 'theories' is easily replaceable by the word 'abstractum'. Thus, the abstractum is given a life of its own but its ability to produce both "invisible consequences" and "new problems" also demonstrates the causative continuity of abstracta. It is important however to avoid the fallacy of reification. Thus, the abstractum cannot be the source of causation; it simply functions as a conduit for the conveyance of causation.

Objectivity / Subjectivity

Returning to Platonism once more, abstract objects are seen as objective. However, for social abstractionism, they objectively exist but they are *also* subjective on a number of grounds. The first, again, is *intent*. To intend to cause an effect means that an abstractum is created with a specific purpose but that purpose and the effect desired is subjective. In addition to this, intent can be ideological. Thus, a law that seeks to, for example, further privatise the NHS, such as the Health & Social Care Act 2012, can be seen as both ideological and subjective. It is ideological as it follows the

patterns of the neoliberal tenet for prioritising private over public ownership of entities. Therefore, it is also subjective as ideology is a specific worldview of how things should function. Having an ideological position, whether the individual is aware of that ideological position or not, necessarily imbues an abstractum with subjectivity. Like intent, 'purpose' is yet another example of subjectiveness. As abstracta, especially bureaucratic abstracta, are created *for purpose*, the purpose of the abstracta is necessarily subjective. To exemplify again, we could draw upon Graeber's (2019) 'Bullshit Jobs', abstract job titles designed *for purpose* to outline concrete actions to be followed in pursuit of expectations of the abstract; chief compliance officer being one or quality service manager being another. Referring back to the corruptibility of an abstractum, this again reinforces the subjective nature of an abstractum through the fact that an individual enacts the intent to corrupt.

Additionally, abstracta are subjective as they are often *interpretable*. This means that an abstractum may be open to interpretation of meaning by even those with significant power. However, the interpretability of an abstractum may *only* be available to those of power. For example, suppose a school pupil challenged a rule on the grounds of a different interpretation of the abstractum. In that case, it is most probable that the subjective interpretation by power will be the interpretation taken as the 'true' meaning since the abstractum as conceived was intended to carry a truth value "to govern further activity without further debate" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 45). We can find the same principle in legal abstracta. For example, 'legal precedents' are set in legal cases that record how law was interpreted at the time. These interpretations are based on two factors: the abstracta of law and the abstracting of concrete events. Thus, a 'judge'

must subjectively interpret both. However, following any 'legal precedent' case, any subsequent 'judge' must interpret three factors: the abstracta of law, the abstracted events of the current case, and the abstracted events and interpretations of the legal precedent, each step moving further away from concrete reality.

Abstract Space

As yet, there are three more attributes of Platonist abstract objects to be considered as they stand within a social abstractionist frame: non-spatiality, locationlessness and shapelessness of abstract objects. To instantly address the non-spatiality element, abstract space will serve as the spatial container. The social abstractionist view is that abstract space is a parallel, abstract, and co-existing space coterminous to physical space in which abstracta persist. Abstract space is not bound by the concrete rule of physics that no two objects can occupy the same space. Abstract space is often a space of superimposition, layers of abstract space dominated by differing abstracta. Thus, a 'convenience store' can be seen as an abstract space of capital, of bureaucracy, of images, and of legality. As examined across the literature review, there does not seem to be any connection made between abstract space and abstract objects. However, numerous references are made to what can be reasonably considered as abstract spaces, such as the 'world of ideas' (Bennabi, 2003: 4; Wahba, 2007: 168-169; Benlahcene, 2011; Penrose, 1989: 554; Hermite, cited in Darboux, 1906: 46; Oakeshott, 1985: 26-27; Plato, 1997; Lotze, 1887: 96-97), Popper's (1980) 'Three Worlds', or Frege's (1984) 'Third Realm'. Lefebvre's (1991) formulation of abstract space is rooted in neo-Marxist thought although many of the attributes of abstract space can be carried over including that it is the "location of abstraction" but not "the source of abstraction" (p. 348) as the source lies with people themselves. Furthermore, it is a tool of power (p. 52, 391), a tool of domination (p. 370), manipulable by authority (p. 51), sustained by bureaucracy (p. 52), and stipulates inclusion and exclusion (p. 288). Social abstractionism disagrees with Lefebvre on a couple of points. Firstly, it is not the source of abstraction as mentioned but a container for abstract objects nor is it *necessarily* sustained by bureaucracy. Secondly, whilst abstract spaces can be violent (p. 388), repressive (p. 318), segregatory (p. 318), and have concrete restraints (p. 59), it is not inherently so as Lefebvre (p. 388) argued.

Spatiality

It would seemingly make sense to allow the claim that a rule, an abstractum, has no spatial attribute, particularly as the rule is abstract. However, it makes more sense that this abstractum is often, but not always, linked to a particular *place* and thus must also inhabit a particular *space* or multiple *spaces*. Places are also spaces; the two are inseparable. Consider the following example of a rule: 'You must not eat or drink in class'. This is a common rule found within 'British' 'classrooms' at both 'primary' and 'secondary' 'schools'. Before we address the rule itself, let us consider the 'school'. A school is a categorisation of a building, the building being a concretum, based upon its designated and abstract use purpose. School only exists as an abstractum and has no concrete reality. It is a coterminous abstract layer applied to the concrete. Furthermore, 'school' is also formed of spectra of abstracta, innumerable and multilayered, generally of bureaucratic nature, which together constitute the foundations of a single axiomatic abstractum of school. A school is additionally an abstract space within which these spectra of abstracta inhabit. However, even within a school.

abstract spaces differ depending on which room we refer to. For example, the abstract space of a 'classroom' differs significantly from the abstract space of the 'school canteen'. In the 'school canteen' you are allowed to eat whereas 'you must not eat or drink in class'. Thus, the two different rooms in the same building have differing abstracta which dominate the respective abstract spaces. I term this synchronous domination, which relates to the synchronicity between an abstractum and an abstract space.

In considering another standard rule, 'all homework must be completed', we can see that this rule now extends outside of the abstract space of 'school' and into the abstract space of 'home'. This is what I term asynchronous domination, meaning an abstractum that extends outside of its originating abstract space to dominate another differing abstract space. I also employ the term *metaspatial* to refer to abstracta which transcend a significant array of abstract spaces, even to a global scale. To address the locationlessness put forth by Platonist thinking, if abstracta inhabit abstract spaces, and if they maintain synchronous domination, then they must also have location but again this location is equally as abstract. Many asynchronous abstracta can be located abstractly wherever their power or function is enacted. However, once we arrive at the metaspatial level, rather than being locationless, they become almost omnipresent. Finally, with regards to shape, it would be conceivable to make the case that the abstractum of any given country, state, or city for example is shaped by its own abstract spatial borders. They are shapes which are self-referential, non-categorised mathematically, each shape fitting into the totalising shape of humanly divided territories called Earth. Australia is the shape of Australia, Texas is the shape of Texas,

and Tokyo is the shape of Tokyo. However, this shape would also be rooted in temporality and malleability due to the temporal and changing abstracta of borders.

Borders

As with any physical space, abstract spaces also have borders or boundaries. Depending on the given abstract space, the abstract borders encountered may differ. Sociologically speaking, abstract borders are commonly referred to as 'barriers', perhaps barriers to social inclusion (e.g., Davis et al., 2008) or to health (e.g., Dangerfield et al., 2018). Rather than simply being 'barriers', they are borders which form spatial divisions in the abstract. So, the money abstractum, for example, constructs an abstract border between an individual with a health problem and the abstract spaces of healthcare within an abstractly spatialised private healthcare system. Thus, the status of interstitiality, being in an abstract space within an abstract space, an interstice, in this case an abstract space excluded from healthcare within the abstract space of society as a whole, becomes apparent. The border constructed by the money abstractum forces the individual to either traverse this border through the exchange of money or remain trapped in an interstice, an abstract spatial prison, locked out of accessing healthcare and locked into bad health. Thus, liminality becomes our lived experience of traversing this abstract border of the interstice. In this example, our experience may be in the exchange of the money abstractum and how we come to deal with the ramifications, particularly if it involves significant or lifechanging amounts of money through which we are permitted to cross the border into the abstract space of private healthcare. Furthermore, in the same spirit, we must also traverse the borders set by bureaucratic abstracta such as 'eligibility' for certain types of treatment or perhaps just the bureaucratic dystopia of the 'billing system' described by Clarke (2007).

In summation then, abstracta for social abstractionism consist of laws, rules, policies, licences, permissions, regulations, standards, qualifications, job titles, brands, companies, schools, and contracts. Abstracta are objectively existing, temporal, abstractly spatial, creatable, malleable, external, subjective, shaped, and destructible. They are conduits for the conveyance of causation. Abstract space is utilised as a container for abstracta within which abstracta dominate. It is a parallel and co-existing space not limited by the concrete rules of physics. It is a kind of 'world of ideas' and of superimposition which generally, but with some objections, follows the Lefebvrian concept of abstract space insofar as it can be a tool of power, of domination, manipulable, inclusive and exclusive, violent, repressive, and segregatory. Abstracta can be synchronous, asynchronous, or omnipresent with abstract spaces. Abstract spaces and the abstracta that dominate them can construct abstract borders that form a status of interstitiality, of being in an abstract space within an abstract space, an interstice. In turn, this creates experiences of liminality through which we traverse these abstract borders.

Using this methodology, the next chapters will examine what exactly is considered abstract from a sociological and social abstractionist position. Although many things could be considered abstract objects, even down to things such as a food menu, it is important to consider the major ways in which abstract objects dominate our lives. Therefore, I will focus on six core abstracta in the following chapters: capital, power,

ideology, and country, nation, and state. Together, these form a hierarchical structure which I term 'Echelons of Abstracta' based upon the social exclusivity of each echelon. These specific abstracta are not intended to represent the totality of abstracta that order the social world but, rather, a core selection which represent the most significant. I will first consider each in isolation primarily because it is impossible to discuss their relationality without having first done so. I then bring together the Echelons of Abstracta in the chapter 'The Manifesting Echelons: Benefit Claimants' to demonstrate how the echelons come together to order the lives of those who claim Universal Credit thus exemplifying the potential of a social abstractionist approach.

The Abstracta of Capital

There are innumerable theories surrounding capital including the economics and politics of Keynes (2011), Smith (1776) and Hayek (2001); and sociologically through Marx and Engels (2010d, 2010e, 2010f), Simmel (2011), and Weber (1978, 2001). In monetary terms, Ingham (2004: 5) argued that the functions of money are often used to explain the existence of money. This is exemplified by Murad (1943: 217) noting the paradigmatic 'medium of exchange', 'store of value', 'standard of value' and 'commodity' functions. Like Murad (1943), Mellor (2019) deconstructs various myths around money, including the origins of money, and other authors (e.g., Ferguson, 2008b; Weatherford, 1997) describe the origins of money, yet none have specifically reached the genesis of money nor the very nature of what money is. In terms of the abstract, authors such as Dreiling and Darves (2016: 15), Köhler (2019: 99), Vatter (2017: 70), and Prusik (2020: 155) as examples, all refer to capital as being abstract but without explanation. Further abstract considerations originate from Nishibe (2016: v) who states that money "exists as the "self-fulfilment of ideas"" in tandem with the "self-fulfilment of custom" built on a requirement of "imitating others". To complicate things further, Hodgson (2014) outlines the extended problem of what constitutes capital criticising expanded sociological notions of concepts such as cultural, social, or human capital. In this chapter, given this milieu of theories, deconstructions, and appeals to the abstract, it is necessary to explore capital through a social abstractionist lens by considering the abstract nature of capital, what constitutes capital abstracta, how it relates to abstract space, and what it means for our interstitial and liminal experiences. It is important to remember that any consideration purposely limits the focus to money, capital, and associated bureaucracy.

As Innes (1914: 152) stated, "Every banker and every commercial man knows that there is only one kind of capital, and that is money", a sentiment very much shared by Marx (2010c: 159) who saw capital as money in the first instance. Social abstractionism should also maintain this position based on the following reasons. Money is an abstractum that is self-referential; it begins and ends with itself. It is an axiom. Over time, its axiomatic position has become the emergent origin on which its functions, as outlined by Murad (1943), are based. Its functions, such as acting as a medium of exchange, serve as operations through which the abstractum is cloaked and the illusion of its concreteness become instantiations in capital abstracta. Capital abstracta consist of economies, stocks, shares, bonds, profit, loans, debt, financial instruments, banks, currencies, hedge funds, taxes, savings, markets, investments, insurance, payments, transactions, benefits, pensions, bills, price indexes, wages, cryptocurrency; ad infinitum, ad nauseum. As Ferguson (2008b: 30) noted, anything can serve as money, and nothing can serve as money. All capital abstracta are ultimately reducible to the money abstractum yet reciprocally validate the illusion of money as concrete. It seems that only one other has referred to money as an abstractum and, coincidentally, it was Schopenhauer (2000: 208) stating, "money, as that which represents all the good things of this world, and is their abstractum now becomes the withered stem to which his dull and atrophied appetites cling" (emphasis in original). Baudrillard (1993: 22) argued that money has become an "autonomous simulacrum", a sign with no referent or concrete object (Smith, 2010: 104). This was also reflected later in Chung (2009: 145-149) who argued that money has become a Baudrillardian simulacrum. As money historically could be anything functioning as a

medium of exchange, the end of the gold standard in the 1970s led to money's ascent to simulacrum, or so Chung's argument goes.

Critically, with this logic, money must have once been concrete to become a simulacrum and through this logic neither author manages to answer Murad's (1943) questioning of the very nature of money from the 1940's. The problem lies in the fact that Chung and Baudrillard address *mediums* of money becoming ever more abstract which persists in the move towards cashless, digital, and cryptocurrencies, the latter being a decentralised system of cryptographically secured transactions such as Bitcoin or Ethereum (Puertas & Teigland, 2019: 285-286; Borisonik, 2021). The money abstractum itself was never isolated. This oversight in isolating the abstractum is also reflected by Weatherford (1997: 248) who also agrees that money has gone through a lineage of transformation towards becoming ever more abstract moving from paper to plastic to electronic. He argues, "Money has become even more like God: totally abstract and without corporeal body". However, the oversight is due to the fact that money has always been abstract and, unlike Weatherford, money is gaining greater corporeality through the number of representative concreta in which it can be instantiated. Anything that can be exchanged for money, or anything that becomes a 'store' of monetary value, comes to be an instantiation, and thus synchronous domination, of the money abstractum itself.

If we take currencies as an example, Platonists might view them as having the universal of money*ness* as external to them. Social abstractionism agrees insofar as money is external as the abstractum persists if we have none but disagrees in that it

is malleable in its instantiations such as currencies, temporal in that it has a finite existence historically, and maintains causal continuity that invokes concrete praxis in pursuit of it. Mäki (2020) also sees money as a "bundle of causal properties". Money is not cash, coins, cards, or any other capital abstracta. These are just representations of the *money abstractum*. Mathematisation also aids the reification of the money abstractum through connecting the money abstractum to numbers, one of the most fundamental knowledges of humanity. However, maths is also an abstract system of logic through which the money abstractum is taken as axiomatic thus the matrices of formulae, taxes, accountancy, incomes, prices, and economies intricately weave an illusion of concreteness. As Coyle (cited in Partington, 2019) states with regards to economies, "people have forgotten that it isn't a real thing, it's a construct and a lot of judgments went into how it was put together". Again, we can see here that there is an element of Stinchcombe's (2001: 45) validation noted on page 63. People are making decisions about how economies are structured and in turn creating abstract objects of capital which subsequently become externalised and "expected to govern without further debate". Of course, an economy does more than simply govern. It sets the conditions under which we can access and satisfy our needs based on the money abstractum and the way in which it instantiates within an economy. Although it is arguable that people 'contribute' to the economy and, as such, affect the economy, it is still the case that people, rather than simply affect the economy, are actually responding to its exigencies produced from its ideologised structure and the way that people structure it. Thus, the abstracta of the economy are causal conduits insofar as commanding particular praxis in response to its exigencies and the intent of the people who have access to the key positions through which these exigencies can be

determined. However, the abstracta of capital are not limited to being instantiated by the money abstractum. Bureaucracy also plays a significant role.

Capital abstracta, abstract objects of instantiations and referents to the money abstractum, are also simultaneously bureaucratic abstracta. Bills, ledgers, contracts, accounts, ad infinitum are concurrently capital and bureaucratic abstracta. Mäki (2020: 250) sees the money abstractum as "an institutionally sustained bundle of causal powers". Institutions are not concrete entities but spectra of bureaucratic abstracta which constitute the abstractum of any given whole institution. Thus, in Mäki's logic, the abstractum of money is sustained by the abstracta of bureaucracy which helps to demonstrate the way in which abstracta are interconnected. Additionally, Weber (1978: 1113) notes that bureaucracy "depends on a continuous income, at least a potiori"; thus, bureaucracy itself is subservient to the exigencies of money. The duality of capital-bureaucratic abstracta not only reciprocally validates the other but also provides reaffirmation of their formalisation. When we refer to Stinchcombe's (2001: 2) conceptualisations of formalisation, particularly that formality is "an abstraction [that] can be taken as a fact", then we can see the money abstractum's positioning as an axiom on which capital bureaucratic abstracta are based. Furthermore, "formality is the informal abstracted" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 185), thus the function of money, as an informal medium of exchange historically, became formalised not from the "common sense" required to "pick relevant parts of reality" but from the already abstract. Therefore, in Stinchcombe's logic, bureaucracy's relationship with money, in formal terms, is faulty as it has been abstracted from the already abstract and not from "relevant parts of reality" ultimately becoming formalised both in having definitive structure and purpose, but also in legal status. However, as subsequent capital abstracta are validated and "expected to govern further activity without further debate", "others need not go behind them" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 45). Thus, the money abstractum is reified in the consciousness of the global population with its validity being "factually sound". The bureaucracy which accompanies the money abstractum does not end there, however.

There are specific bureaucracies dedicated to the maintenance of capital abstracta and the money abstractum. Banks, hedge funds, investment firms, or private equity serve as examples. Two major examples are The World Bank and the International Monetary Fund. These bureaucracies are inter- and intra-connected spectra of abstracta and abstract spaces purposed for either the direct or indirect production or maintenance of capital but also have the capacity to transcend nations and states. The point here is that capital and bureaucracy are intimately linked, inseparable from each other thus both capital abstracta and the relevant bureaucratic abstracta are unified and subjugated under the single money abstractum. Furthermore, we can see these abstract institutions are not static but, rather, abstracta consistently changing through restructuring towards the exigencies of capital via policies, legality, ideology, or economics (Paus, 1994; Yükseker, 2009; Birch & Mykhnenko, 2009; Brabazon, 2016). In line with Thomasson's (2004) position on 'abstract artefacts', these abstracta are intentional, imbued with intent to produce further capital and, through the directing of praxis, carry with them a causative continuity. For example, we can see this manifest in the underlying abstracta which maintain the abstractum of 'university'. Through altering specific abstract objects, courses or policies for example, the spectra of abstracta which together maintain the 'university' abstractum can be modified and revalidated for the "needs of capital" as opposed to the intrinsic value of knowledge (Zabel, 2018: 145). This is reflected in the exponential demand for STEM (science, technology, engineering, maths) skills to satiate the exigencies of capital (Li et al., 2020). In this way, the university becomes "a tool to train future workers for serving the needs of capital and markets without the ability to critique the established order" (Seis, 2019: 49). Thus, the abstractum of university has changed under the requirement to serve those needs. Furthermore, we can also begin to consider abstract space in relation to the money abstractum.

In terms of abstract space, the money abstractum is abstractly *meta*spatial, both synchronously and asynchronously dominating, ubiquitous (Mellor, 2019: 133). Money, in its metaspatiality, breaks the concrete restraints which Lefebvre (1991: 59) argued restricts abstract space. Capital, including money, has now transcended consciousness; it is nomadic and placeless (Gotham, 2012: 31). Regardless of any given abstract space, the money abstractum intersects it. It is simultaneously synchronous in its instantiations and asynchronous in its global ubiquity. Abstract spaces which can be *specifically* abstract spaces of money or capital are banks, stock markets, exchanges, *bureau de change*, lenders, credit unions, brokerage firms, or anything similar where the primary purpose is for specifically dealing with money or instantiated money. Outside of these specific abstract spaces of finance, capital abstracta still play a ubiquitous role, and it is in these spaces where we can see multiple intersecting abstracta within abstract space. Salient examples are perhaps 'shops' and 'restaurants' where the purpose is ultimately to produce money and

perpetuate capital abstracta. To illustrate, consider a 'convenience store'. In reality, the building is a concretum and could be used for anything; it is the money abstractum, its instantiations in capital abstracta, and bureaucratic abstracta which forms the usepurpose, temporality (opening times, for example), functionality, or even aesthetic of the building. The abstractum of 'convenience store' is further buttressed by various spectra of bureaucratic abstracta such as planning laws, building regulations, or council policies (councils also being abstracta). Except for the concrete item(s) 'purchased' from the 'convenience store', or the concrete physical actions taking place, everything else is an interaction with abstracta: the exchange of money, branding, job titles, legality, image, price, language, time, space, and advertising as examples. Each of these is also mediated by the money abstractum: branding, image, language and advertising are abstract propagandic methods to extract money; time sets the temporal conditions under which money can function within a given abstract space; and the exchange of money, setting of price, and legality set the conditions of 'purchase' and the relationship between 'consumer' and 'seller'. However, time and relationships are not neutral concepts. Time is an ideological abstractum considered later in the chapter 'The Abstracta of Ideology'. For now, I shall consider relationships under the money abstractum.

So far, the aforementioned abstracta have all maintained a duality of money and bureaucracy. Bourdieu (2000: 158) may have termed this 'bureaucratic field' which denotes a "relatively autonomous space of relations" between bureaucratic abstracta. However, each of the aforementioned abstracta *do* represent a relationship conducted through the abstract, a mediating matrix of abstracta between individuals, and all

subservient to the money abstractum. Marx (cited in Emery, 2012) knew the extent to which the power of capital reached through the notions of superstructure and economic base. It is organised via abstract institutions, building linkages within the social until it achieves the nexus rerum et hominum (that which binds us) (Marx & Engels, 2010c: 548) and by disintegrating all political ties and reconditioning them as subservient "money has a power which no right, no positive norm, can touch" (Bologna, 2009; Sousa, 2013: 118). Marx (in Marx & Engels, 2010c: 430, 548) sees this nexus rerum et hominum as the sole relation between individuals. Marx (in Marx & Engles, 2010b: 101) also argues elsewhere that "individuals are now ruled by abstractions whereas previously they were dependent on one another". Ganßmann (1988: 312) argues that sociologists have hitherto failed to recognise the extent to which capital has become the nexus rerum et hominum. Capital, or more precisely the money abstractum, replaces the natural bonds between humans and creates an abstract and consequential concrete dependence as opposed to a human interpersonal dependence where values of nature and human relationships are held in higher esteem than material wealth (Viti, 2005: 1039). As Lotz (2014: 113) states, "With the event of capital and value virtually all relations become abstract, as with universal monetization every entity appears as an internal limit of capital itself and appears as a means for accumulation". Thus, capital abstracta, or the production of it, experiences its own abstract spatial counter-prison through the limitations of the human (and of time), yet solidifies the relationship between the human and the abstract to the point where, as Tombazos (2020: 1056) argues, capital has escaped the control of the human consciousness. This is also reflected by Marx (in Marx & Engels, 2010b: 101) and by Davis (2012: 42) who claimed Marx saw the existence of money-as-commodity as signifying that economies were outside of social control. It is in this loss of control that the money abstractum, and its instantiations in capital abstracta, come to mediate our relationships including with ourselves. Michaels (2018: 15) argues that money can "give a false sense of wellbeing", "soothe psychological problems", "increase self-respect", and "enhance feelings of security, love, and power". Although we remain conscious of money, it is reified to the point where it not only mediates our relationships but directs, controls, orders, commands, and subjects our lives to its exigencies without ever knowing the metaphysical status of money. The world treats money *as if* it is reality.

The idea of treating the abstract *as if* it is real draws towards Hans Vaihinger's (1935) Kantian philosophy of 'as if' which argues that, as humans cannot know reality, our thoughts are abstracted and subsequently assumed to match reality. We then treat these *as if* they are real when, in actuality, they are *fictional;* thus, all that is abstract has at least an encoded fictional attribute and a genesis in fiction. Vaihinger partially equates this with the impossibility of processing the complex matrices of causal relations in reality whereby we have to interpret reality through reductionist processes in a similar fashion to Hegel's (1966: 463) murderer noted on page 42. Vaihinger (1935: 20) utilises Adam Smith's political-economic philosophy as an exemplary in demonstrating the neglecting of many constituent parts of reality during the abstracting process in relation to the 'as if' principle. Vaihinger shows how Smith centralises the concept of egoism *as if* it were the sole primary causal factor of human action yet neglects other "subsidiary causes" such as goodwill or habituality. From egoism, Vaihinger argues, Smith subsequently created an ordered political-economic system. Importantly, Vaihinger also notes that egoism became an axiom from which Smith's

political-economic system was developed. The same principle applies when abstract objects are created. Thus, when economic policies, or policies which address capital in some way, are created, they treat money as axiomatic and neglect alternatives to maintain certain logical or ideological continuity. I cover this ideological aspect later in the chapter 'The Abstracta of Ideology'. Furthermore, like egoism with Smith, Vaihinger failed to note that the money abstractum is also an axiom from which Smith developed his theories. Vaihinger (1935: 160) does however note the "fictional value" of money and the fictionality of currencies. Any economic theory that coalesces around the money abstractum utilises money as an axiom, an abstract object assumed concrete. Vahinger's *magnum opus* also covers many fictional abstract realms including science, maths, law, and personality. The crucial point is that abstracta can never be a concrete reality as, by their very nature, are separate from the real. If abstracta truly aligned with reality then they would either be reality itself, or we would have an abstract layer with a ratio of 1:1, neither of which is the case. Thus, this separation, in the impossibility of it matching the real, is ultimately fictional.

We can extend this idea further. As Ricoeur (1983: 4-5) states, "documents and archives are the "sources" of evidence for historical inquiry". However, these abstracta are objects produced from the abstracting and neglecting of reality or its components to simplify the complex phenomena of reality. Thus, the evidence is a bureaucratic fiction in Vaihingerian terms. In terms of money, its instantiation in any given capital abstractum, a bill, statement, or blockchain, for example, is a fictional history of exchange and the relations between. The gap between a work of fiction and a government economic policy then, or any other policy, law, or rule, is not a leap but a

step. All are conjured from the mind or abstracted from reality and subsequently externalised as abstract objects. The only significant differences are that, what is considered a traditional work of fiction, a novel for example, does not issue diktats, rules, orders, demands, or compel praxis. Vaihinger (1935: 132) also draws on Comte's (1875) sociological 'law of three stages' which argues that the 'material content' of ideas gradually alter from mythical material (theological stage - divine or magical explanations), become metaphysical (metaphysical stage), and then positive (positive stage - scientific explanations). Although these three laws represent developmental stages of both human knowledge as a whole, and of the individual, a similar process is also applicable to money. Thus, the mythical material is money which became metaphysical as an abstract object and eventually positive in that is the subject of various economic sciences (particularly maths and quantification). Yet, as money is a fiction, so too is all science that treats money axiomatically. If we incorporate Vaihingerian fictionalism into social abstractionism, then all that is abstract is fictional. If our lives are lived predominantly through the abstract then our lives are also predominantly fictional. Capital, power, nation, state, bureaucracy, legality, institutions, ideology, work, and so on are fictional with only praxis under the illusions constituting the real. Thus, as will be discussed later on pages 258-259, it is logical to conclude that we are living in an objectively abstract fictional reality.

As discussed, the money abstractum mediates our relationships via the abstract and is abstractly metaspatial. This means that, wherever there is a relationship, the money abstractum intersects the abstract space between individuals and in doing so creates abstract boundaries which we must navigate perpetually. It is here that a state of

abstractum in tandem with spectra of bureaucratic abstracta. The 'volume' of money that we 'possess', as recognised and validated by either banks or cash instantiations of the money abstractum, determines the extent to which the abstract borders of the interstice are enforced by the money abstractum. Additionally, we can experience multiple abstract borders of the interstice as a result of the money abstractum simultaneously, especially for those in poverty. In fact, poverty is the most salient example of interstice borders produced by the money abstractum. To exemplify these positions, an individual reliant on 'food banks' living a significant distance away may find both food and travel unaffordable. The money abstractum forms abstract borders between both food and travel insofar as having an absence of instantiations of the money abstractum (cash, cards, etc.) prevents both access to food and access to travel (e.g., Clark, 2023).

These are clear *concrete* effects of abstract objects which must be negotiated. Liminal experiences of border traversal become constrained in the concrete geographical and the limits of the corporeal, how far we can walk to the food bank for example, simply by the abstract fiction of money. We can go to a bus stop and even hail a bus, but we cannot board the bus without traversing the metaphysical border formed by the money abstractum or even the bureaucratic abstracta which 'validates' and 'recognises' travel without 'paying' as a 'criminal offence'. Thus, a bureaucratic violence hides in plain sight, supporting the fiction of money, and which threatens the individual who does not participate in the abstract ritual of the exchange of instantiations of the money abstractum. Bureaucratic violence is a form of violence committed via administrative

means, permeated through the mundane and the routine, and backed by the threat of force (Norberg, 2021: 657; Graeber, 2015: 32; Whyte & Cooper, 2017: 3). As Stiglitz (2015: 6) stated on inequality, it is the result of "a choice we make with the rules we create to structure our economy". These invisible borders keep the individual hungry, constrained, and damages our relationships with food, friends, or family, all of which are basic human needs. For social abstractionism, however, poverty forms only part of an interstitial condition despite some authors seeing poverty as ontological in itself (e.g., Aidelunuoghene, 2014; Lalremsanga, 2021; Nayyar, 2000; Segbefia et al., 2016). This is because poverty is only one aspect of a given relationship with abstracta from within an interstice.

Continuing, the less money we 'possess', the greater the number of abstract borders we liminally experience with each further restricting our freedom and these are myriad including in health (Dhaliwal et al., 2017; Rahimi et al., 2007; Vujicic et al., 2016), education (McCoy & Byrne, 2011; Sahu et al., 2016), or perhaps general participation in society (e.g., Hästbacka et al., 2016; Reece et al., 2020; Kamau & Routman, 2016; O'Malley et al., 2021). Thus, the more abstract borders constructed by the money abstractum, the more restrictive our interstice becomes in relation to money. Liminality becomes our experience of traversing these abstract borders. The individual may, for example, have to use money initially intended for heating to pay to cross the abstract border onto the bus to get to the foodbank. In doing so, their liminal experience becomes one of crossing the invisible border not only onto the bus but between concrete heating and eating, concrete hot and cold, concrete hunger and nourishment, or abstract debt and being abstractly debt free. Our interstice, our personal abstract

spatial prison, can fluctuate depending upon these dichotomic, liminal crossings. For example, the individual's interstice, if it consists of poverty, can be a space of restriction, fear, worry, concern, anxiety, depression, loneliness, shame, stress, hunger, cold, isolation, hopelessness, exclusion, sickness, or any given combination of such. Experiences of the world become restricted or closed to the individual, mundane and cyclic, where cathexis is both dominated and mediated by the money abstractum in relation to these borders. Similar ideas are reflected in Schilbach et al. (2016) and De Bruijn and Antonides (2021) who use the concept of 'mental bandwidth' to describe the effect of money on the availability of mental resources. Of course, the inverse of this, in an abundance of money, is the freedom and easing of border traversal relative to the money abstractum. In turn, negative liminal experiences are reduced; the abstract border between heating and eating or warmth and cold is easily traversed. This does not equate, however, to an absence of interstice borders. Interstitiality is, by necessity, manifest as a consequence of abstract borders with an imprisoning force. However, in relation to the money abstractum, this force can be mitigated depending on the level of the 'accumulation' of money.

Thus far, I have considered the abstract border of the interstice formed by the money abstractum at an individual level. However, the same conditions can also be applied to groups of people even at the macro level. Like the money abstractum, poverty is also abstractly metaspatial and can transcend the interstice of the individual. This highlights the absence of the concrete restraints of physics insofar as the individual can both have poverty as part of their *own* interstice and simultaneously be part of wider abstract spaces of poverty. Vast swathes of the world live in poverty as a

consequence of capital and bureaucratic abstracta (Schoch et al., 2022). For instance, many of the poorest countries in the world are in Africa. It is no coincidence that these countries are experiencing poverty in the way they do. Caffentzis (2002) outlined the way in which African countries have been subject to the capital and bureaucratic abstracta of neoliberalised entities such as the World Bank, IMF, and G7. For example, a World Bank 'structural adjustment program' was implemented based on the report 'Accelerated Development in Sub-Saharan Africa' (World Bank, 1981). This programme constitutes a spectrum of abstracta. In other words, a collection of abstract objects (rules, policies, and laws for example) designed to both alter the abstract structure of an abstract economy, and subsequently direct concrete praxis in relation to the money abstractum. As part of these abstracta, 'clauses' attached demanded 'charges' be introduced for citizens' healthcare, education, and water services alongside the call to develop communal land for food exports. In the example of healthcare, The World Bank and IMF demanded a government reduction in spending and an introduction of healthcare fees in parallel to an AIDS pandemic and a fall in wages.

Therefore, purposefully formed abstract borders were manufactured between people and health services. The lack of access to money consequentially prevents the liminal traversal of the border separating the individual from healthcare. For those with AIDS, this essentially imprisoned and condemned them within an abstract space outside of healthcare, an interstice in which death was inevitable (Aho, 2016), a necro-interstice formed in the abstract and experienced in the concrete. Not only do death, illness, and fear enter the interstice of the individual, but the individual becomes part of a greater

necro-interstice imposed on the abstract space of a country experiencing an AIDS pandemic. Thus, in this abstract space outside of the metaphysical border between people and healthcare, mass deaths occur. Smaller examples have recently happened in the UK (e.g., Jayanetti, 2023). Other border-forming bureaucratic abstracta can also be stacked up alongside: medicine patent protections, exclusivity rights, import and export rules, or policies built upon self-reliance and empowerment which responsibilise the individual (Manique, 2004: 6), all designed to lock out the individual from human and humane solutions and lock into an abstract spatial prison of bureaucracy structured towards the money abstractum.

Although this may have presented a more extreme example, it is, nonetheless, a demonstrable occurrence at a macro level. There are innumerable possibilities for borders of an interstice created by the money abstractum in tandem with bureaucratic abstracta. The borders of an interstice are often referred to more commonly as 'barriers'. The phrase 'barriers' is regularly used within sociological research surrounding poverty. Although poverty has clear concrete effects such as poor physical health (Murray, 2006; Benzeval et al., 2000), poor mental health (Mills, 2015), cognitive development issues (Lipina, 2016), nutritional deficiencies (Lieb, 2013: 64-65), and homelessness (Johnsen & Watts, 2014), these also have a simultaneous abstract nature. The money abstractum constructs a border between the individual and each of the aforementioned effects of poverty. For example, the person who has to choose between extreme hunger and stealing food not only experiences the liminality of traversing the abstract border between hunger and nourishment set by the money abstractum, but between legality and criminality as 'validated' and 'formalised'

by bureaucracy. Again, we see that bureaucracy, built of abstract objects, decides our abstract status of 'criminal'. Thus, if we steal to eat, to fulfil basic human need, and are 'caught' in the process, we then face even greater restrictions and more borders to the interstice. The abstract spatial prison of our interstice becomes ever more constrictive and liminality commands greater cathexis in relation to border traversal. The hungry individual then becomes a 'criminal' with a 'record' for 'theft' facing more abstract borders such as difficulty getting employment, travelling abroad, or accessing housing (Jacobs & Gottlieb, 2020; Joiner, 2015). The burden of liminal experience then becomes ever greater as the abstract spatial prison constricts our potentialities. Again, in this example, the root was simply the *abstractum* of money. It is the axiom treated *as if* real, the externality of the money abstractum reified on the consciousness, and subsequently the mediating of our relations in the concrete. It is perhaps summarised by Farmer's (2005: 33) Weberian observation: "The iron cage exerts ever larger demands on the people who have no choice but to belong to the system".

More than this, the borders and liminal experiences which constrain the interstice go right to the heart of human expression. Money mediates our relationship with fundamental human creativity such as music, art, and knowledge. Money becomes the abstract boundary which sits between the individual and the creativity externalised by others. Art stored in buildings becomes inaccessible in the concrete, bordered behind doors until the ritual exchange of the money abstractum, the liminal experience of the ritual exchange of money, and finally the traversal of the border is complete (e.g., Ponzini, 2010; Wu, 2003). Art may be privatised through individual ownership, or access to the production processes and materials of art become prohibitive. Music,

digitised and secured, becomes inaccessible without the ritual exchange of money, or further, the abstract contractual agreement to subscribe to an abstract provision of service delivered by individuals hiding behind abstract objects of corporation function as borders between creativity and the experience of creativity. Moreso, and perhaps most relevantly here, knowledge itself becomes 'paywalled', the term itself implying the abstract border which locks out the individual with access available only to the financial power of institutions (e.g., Eaves, 2021; Monge-Nájera, 2018). In each case, the bureaucracy of corporation, museum, or legality locks the individual out of access until the abstract border has been successfully navigated. The inability to traverse the border locks us into a prison bereft of knowledge, without creative expression, and alienated from those fundamental expressions of the human.

For the wealthy, those with significant access to the abstracta of capital, imprisoning forces can be reduced through the money abstractum in tandem with bureaucracy. Where bureaucracy demands taxation, this constitutes an abstract border between the 'possession' and 'dispossession' of money. In these circumstances, 'tax avoidance' becomes a liminal experience. The individual wishing to avoid tax must navigate the borders set not only by the government and legal bureaucracy of the country in which tax is due, but on a global scale. Thus, in this type of circumstance, abstract space, as Lefebvfre (1991: 52) noted, is a "tool of power" for retaining capital abstracta. 'Tax havens' or 'offshore' constitute abstract spaces exempted from the corpora of legal abstracta or have favourable financial conditions for the powerful. Omoniyi and Daniluk (2019: 298) see the offshore as a "liminal space" between nation and locale yet constitutes neither but is "positioned on the margins of reality". Such a space allows

for the 'storage' of capital abstracta within an abstract space away from the encoded surveillatory attributes of other bureaucratic abstracta. This can additionally be supported by creating abstract space within the corpus of legal abstracta where offshore tax havens are essentially validated by omission. In other words, if legal abstracta are not created to govern the use of tax havens, then the omission essentially grants it legality, with the omission constituting the necessary abstract space. The liminal experiences of the person who utilises such a space are ones which, rather than experiencing borders around basic needs and legality, are experiences of the abstract borders of legality, state, and country. Yet, their interstice could still be one of precariousness in relation to the money abstractum. For example, maintaining and securing such large amounts of money would always come with the concern that it can easily be lost with a simple change of law; a destruction of the abstract space. More specifically, if tax havens were addressed as 'illegal' by the corpus of legal abstracta within a tax haven, or perhaps the application of a legal abstractum retrospectively, large amounts of money would be 'lost'. Thus, fear of this 'loss' can still dominate the interstice; the individual may be burdened by the concern for money (Sullivan, 2018). In similar nature, the abstractum of 'stock' or 'share' is simultaneously abstractly spatial insofar as it can 'store' money, it is intersected by the money abstractum, is bureaucratic, and can be suddenly lost. For the 'wealthy', a term which itself is mediated by the money abstractum, interstitiality may be one comprising of guilt (or not) for their 'wealth', exclusion from certain social groups, secrecy, distrust of others, or perhaps even boredom (Chang et al., 2023; Luthar, 2003; Oswald & Powdthavee, 2007; Ng et al., 2008). Liminal experience would then become the need to traverse these abstract borders. In any case, restrictions are placed on the individual to a lesser or greater extent, rich or poor, by the utilisation of the abstractum of money and the bureaucracy that sustains it.

Money then constitutes the highest echelon of abstract objects. Although this may become clearer over the coming chapters, I will pre-emptively explain why this is so in advance of these chapters. The loss of consciousness surrounding money's metaphysical and axiomatic status gives the money abstractum a unique status in the abstract realm. Whilst individuals understand that laws, rules, and regulations can be changed, despite generally being unaware of the abstract status of these objects, the money abstractum remains constant. It is the unquestionable. The money abstractum is the central mediator to all things; even if we do not at the individual level *consciously* desire the coveting of money *itself*, it nevertheless mediates our relationships with everything in the world, the *nexus rerum et hominem*. Life itself is negotiated through its mediating properties. Thus, as Senior (1965: 27) argues nearly 200 years ago in 1836:

Money seems to be the only object for which the desire is universal; and it is so, because money is abstract wealth. Its possessor may satisfy at will his ambition, or vanity, or indolence, his public spirit or his private benevolence; may multiply the means of obtaining bodily pleasure, or of avoiding bodily evil, or the still more expensive amusements of the mind...as all men would engage in some of them, and many in all, the desire for wealth must be insatiable, though the modes in which different individuals would employ it are infinitely diversified.

This ultimately places the money abstractum at the centre of potentialities. Living can be facilitated only through the mediating properties and the functioning of the money abstractum. It, therefore, makes sense that such an abstractum would come to be attractive to power and ideology.

In this chapter, I have shown the way in which money constitutes an abstract object and is treated as both axiom and concrete. It has been shown to be malleable, changeable, and instantiated within other abstract objects of capital. Furthermore, it has been shown that, for the most part, capital abstracta are simultaneously bureaucratic. The money abstractum has ascended to become the nexus rerum et hominem and functions as a mediator between human relationships. It sets some of the borders that constitute our interstice both at the individual and macro levels. It creates borders between ourselves and the fulfilment of basic human needs such as healthcare, food, movement, or even life and death. I have outlined the way in which liminal traversing of these borders can affect our experiences of the world and that these experiences can vary depending on our 'possession' of money. However, it is in its reification that lies the heart of the issue. Its acceptance as a concrete reality, in simultaneity with its escape from the human conscious awareness of its metaphysical status, and alongside its mediating continuity, means that it is the single most dominant abstract object for social abstractionism. It is, therefore, the highest Echelon of Abstracta through its causative continuity to induce subjectivity in everything below it.

In considering why this knowledge is important, it brings to the forefront that even though we already know that money dominates daily life, we must re-establish its abstract nature as a centralised truth in order to induce change in a world that ebbs and flows based upon capital exigencies. Despite the loss of consciousness around the abstractness of capital, capital can still be induced to function in alternative ways. As such, the way in which capital currently functions is not concrete and, thus, can be changed. This may help in illuminating social justice causes around poverty or welfare for example. Awareness of the abstractness of capital, and the policies which attempt to direct its function, may bring the researcher or organisation to new realisations of ways in which they can campaign or pressure for alternative functions of capital. Rather than spending possibly years wrangling with power over the details or effects of a given policy, it can be bypassed in order to target the very function of capital which, in turn, may produce new socially just abstracta which alter capital's function towards human need. Alternatively, it may be useful in behavioural economics in aiding the understanding of the psychological and social factors that contribute to individuals' understanding of value and perceptions around financial decision-making. Further, it may aid in understanding changes to the 'value' of money through placing its abstractness at the core of monetary theory, maybe even by reclaiming consciousness of its abstractness and re-encoding its attributes with humanistic features as opposed to its dominating of the praxis of power and those subject to power. In the next chapter, I shall focus on what power means for social abstractionism.

The Abstracta of Power

In the previous chapter, I considered the abstract nature of capital and its dominance of that which comes under it. Moving forward into considering the abstract nature of power, power will constitute the second Echelon of Abstracta. Analyses of the concept of power sociologically constitute a vast body of knowledge in and of itself. Marxist interpretations of power coalesce around class domination politically and economically (Jessop, 2012). Feminist interpretations of power, Allen (2021) argues, can be categorised into three analyses: as a redistributable resource, as a tool of domination, and as empowerment. Michael Mann (1986, 1993, 21012a, 2012b) refers to 'social power' historically derived from four relational sources of power: ideology, economic, military, and political. Each of these three analyses could, if one wishes, be drawn into abstractionism for consideration: class power as power through abstract categorisations of people; the feminist as power through the abstracta of gender; and Mann's 'social power' through the abstracta of economies, military, ideology, and politics.

More bureaucratically focused notions of power are seen in Weber (1978) who saw bureaucracy as the oligarchic power of unelected individuals. This oligarchic notion was further developed in Robert Michels' (2016) 'iron law of oligarchy' which argued that all organisations ultimately resolve to become oligarchies. For example, Rupert Murdoch can be seen as an oligarch who exercises power not only through wealth but also through his dominant media empire (Kenes, 2021). Alternatively, Foucault (1995) saw power as discursive and diffuse, exercised and not possessed. Foucault (1978)

also considered the concept of 'biopower', the political technology for controlling large groups of humans and subjugation of the human body. Biopower, Foucault (1978: 138) argued, was the replacement of the historical power to "take life or let live" with the power to "foster life or disallow it to the point of death" (perhaps reflected in the ongoing situation of Julian Assange (Murray, 2019; Frost et al., 2020)). These are all solid, well-considered interpretations of power. However, in this chapter, I move away from these considerations on the basis that they do not explicitly account for the abstract. I thus explore power from an abstractionist frame giving specific consideration to the use of power via the abstract.

As opposed to the traditional sociologies of power mentioned above, for social abstractionism, power lies within the ability to create, alter, change, influence, use, or destroy abstract objects; in short, the utilisation of abstracta. As Olivecrona (1939: 56-57) stated, and it is important to repeat this here:

A law is, of course, always the work of some individual, or individuals, not of the abstract "state". What is required in order to make a law is to have access to the mechanism. It is always ready for use for anyone who has been born into a key-position or has the courage and skill and tenacity required to make a way to one. The ways are different in a monarchy and in a republic, in a democracy and a dictatorship. But the significance of the key-positions is on principle the same everywhere.

This is fundamental to being able to create, alter, destroy, or influence abstract objects and spaces. What Olivecrona argues is that it matters not which system is referred to, having access to "key positions" through which abstract objects are created is

essential. These key positions are almost universally bureaucratic, whether it is the bureaucracy of a state, corporation, institution, or some other similar entity. Furthermore, it implies a widely dispersed form of power as 'key positions' can range from 'Prime Minister' or 'President' to 'traffic warden' or 'bartender'. The 'key position' here really applies to a position through which a person can utilise abstracta. Thus, the greatest power is being able to create abstracta which dominate an entire populace through laws as well as policies or regulations which directly derive from those laws. Other lesser key positions, 'headmaster' perhaps, can still create abstracta but the difference lies in that these abstracta are constrained in their scope, expectations, or praxis by other objects produced by power such as legal abstracta; they must function within the internal dimensions of the abstract space of law. The smallest of bureaucratic powers can wield abstracta such as 'traffic wardens' who can issue 'fines' or have your vehicle 'confiscated'. At the lower levels, however, the individuals' praxis is generally limited to utilising abstracta whilst being directed by abstracta of higher powers. Thus, the 'traffic warden' issues 'fines' because they are directed to do so and not through exercising their own power. Kanter (1977: no pagination) shares similar logic in that: "people who have authority without system power are powerless". Foucault's (1995: 26) notion that people exercise power without possessing it is visible in the fact that power is externalised via the causal continuity of the abstractum and exercised by the person through the abstract object. If an individual with access to utilising abstracta finds themselves removed from a key position through which such power is enjoyed, they can no longer exercise power through the object. However, the abstractum may persist in its externality, and power continue to be exercised by another who takes up the key position. We can now turn to see this through job titles.

Drawing upon Weber's (1978) 'rational-legal authority', also known as 'bureaucratic authority', 'key positions' are also abstract objects of bureaucracy. In the 'United Kingdom', 'Members of Parliament' (MPs) are abstract objects as too are 'members' and 'parliament' with parliament also representing an abstract space within which power is directed. The individual in the key position of 'Member of Parliament' can exercise power through the antecedent abstractum of 'Member of Parliament' such as wielding bureaucratic processes to make new laws or policies. The abstract job title of MP is external to, and antecedent to, the person. Laws and policies are abstracta based upon effects and outcomes intended by those who can exercise power at the highest levels. These intentions may or may not be abstracted from the concrete. Yet, in the words of Stinchcombe (2001: 45), "authority of abstractions is established by [members of parliament] for each submitted paper", supposedly on rational logic. Hibou (2015: xv) explains that abstracta such as job titles, categories of person, and standards constitute a "bureaucratic production of the real and an abstraction becomes the reality thus constructed". Furthermore, Hibou goes on to state that these abstracta are an affront to factuality through reductionism and are pliable to a logic of "bizarre rationality" which, additionally, is wrapped in an "antihistorical, anti-localized, anti-specific language, since it is the product of an abstraction with universal pretensions" suggesting an unspoken goal of ideological universalisation.

These job titles and key positions of the highest powers are also noted by Weber but through a different lens yet can be reframed through social abstractionism. Weber's 'prerational' types of authority address abstract objects. 'Traditional Authority' based upon customs still utilises 'rules' but also 'kings' or 'queens' to signify positions of

power. 'Charismatic Authority' relies upon the 'charisma' of the individual to justify key positions. However, 'charisma' "lies in the eyes of the beholders" (Steyrer, 1998: 808); thus, the individual interprets "an abstraction of features" (Lord & Maher, 1991 *cited in* Steyrer, 1998: 811). Charisma could also constitute an externalised characterisation, a persona, an influential abstractum carefully cultivated such as demonstrated by ex-'British' 'Prime Minister' Boris Johnson which sees him present himself as 'a bit of a clown' or 'a bit funny' (Schwarz, 2019; Dunt, 2019). Ultimately, the individual (MP) becomes directed by the abstractum (MP) and performs the expected praxis of the abstractum. The abstractum synchronously dominates whilst the human and their praxis of exercising power are cloaked behind it. We can apply the same principle to any 'key position'. We see the 'headmaster', the 'boss', the 'bartender', the 'chef', or the 'traffic warden', not the complex relationship between humans, praxis, power, and abstracta.

Significant power at various levels can be exercised through the *influencing* of abstracta. By influencing, I mean being in a 'key position' relative to those with direct access to the highest levels of abstracta creation. The high-level corporate lobbyists such as the 'Bilderberg Group' and 'World Economic Forum' function at the greater levels of power exerting marked influence on governmental policy for example, influencing the creation, alteration or destruction of abstracta which are favourable or unfavourable to their interests (Miller, 2010: 23-41). Sharlet (2008) traces these actions amongst the Christian fundamentalist right who use 'God's will' as a way of influencing and promoting neoliberal agendas. Furthermore, Mitchell (1996: 172) argues that laws are neither neutral nor immutable but are a "source of power" that

"can be captured by particular interests". A prescient example is the pressuring of the UK government's 'Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs' (DEFRA) to abandon its 'recycling targets' by 14 industry lobby groups and ten plastics producers. This led to the environmental dumping of tons of plastic "to reduce the burden on business" (Rodionova, 2017). Social influence can also be permeated via abstracta. The 'entrepreneur', Elon Musk, recently acquired the social media platform 'Twitter' subsequently renaming it to 'X'. (Clayton & Hoskins, 2022; Counts & Levine, 2023). Twitter constitutes both abstractum and abstract space. This abstract space is known for its capacity to influence; a well-trodden academic path (e.g., Anger & Kittl, 2011; Bakshy et al., 2011; Cha et al., 2010; Cossu et al., 2015; Riquelme & González-Cantergiani, 2016; Ye & Wu, 2010). Often referred to as the 'town square', this abstract space could be utilised to permeate Musk's own favourable influences, whether politically, ideologically, or financially, to hundreds of millions of users, particularly now that it has been absorbed into the abstract space of the private (Singh et al., 2022). Similar phenomena have been covered by Neff and Benson (2021). This abstractly spatial element delivers us to the next area of power, abstract space.

The next area of power following from the key positions of utilising abstracta is that of creating, altering, influencing or destroying abstract space. Being in a key position which facilitates the control of abstract spaces constitutes a significant form of power. Being in such a key position can, for example, facilitate the building, influencing, or destruction of the way in which society is structured. Castells (2016: 2) states, "Those actors who exercise power do so by establishing institutions, laws, and communication systems that express their interests and values and that shape the patterns of social

conduct, of what is rewarded, punished, or ignored". Institutions, the legal system, and communications systems are all simultaneously abstract objects and abstract spaces. Further, Felluga (n.d.), on addressing the broader writings of Foucault, states that Foucault's writing "gives a sense that power somehow inheres in institutions themselves rather than in the individuals that make those institutions function". Felluga then, interprets through Foucault's writings the externalisation of power away from the individual and into the abstractum and abstract space. This promotes the idea that power is encoded onto the abstractum and exercised by the individual through the abstract.

These abstract spaces in which the abstractum comes to function, in terms of institutions or other structural spaces and objects, are both encoded with power and utilisable for the exercise of power. For example, if one wishes to exercise power to instil 'British values' into the consciousness of children, this can be achieved through exercising the power already encoded onto the abstract objects and spaces of 'schools' or 'colleges'. By adding a policy that commands praxis to promote these values, it becomes enmeshed within the wider matrix that forms the 'school' or 'college'. We can also see the influencing of abstract spaces through the common metaphor 'spheres of influence'. 'Spheres' are a reference to abstract spaces which are used to exercise power through the exertion of asynchronous domination of abstracta with either the intent to synchronise or remain asynchronous. To elaborate, the USA is an abstract space built on the abstracta of bureaucracy. The abstract space of the USA lies concurrent with the concrete geographical lands and seas to which the USA lays claim to. However, it also maintains asynchronous domination through

military bases extending its influence thus the US military base at Okinawa in Japan for example, constitutes an American extension of its abstract space to within the abstract space of Japan with some local cultural ramifications noted by Shirai (2020). Klin (2020) covers this principle of military bases in detail, but the same can also be conceived through markets (Gómez et al., 2018), politics (Jackson, 2020), charity (Evans et al., 2017), and ideology (Suslov, 2018). I shall demonstrate how being able to create or alter abstract space constitutes the exercise of power using a quadripartite example.

Firstly, the 'government' is a spectrum of abstracta. It is constructed out of other abstracta such as laws. It is inherently bureaucratic. Individuals with 'key positions' at the higher levels of government have access to the mechanisms which allow for the creation or alteration of laws, policies, and regulations. They are *stewards* of state abstracta. Government is simultaneously an abstract space within the state through which this power is exercised. Secondly, the 'hospital' is both abstractum and abstract space; it is an axiom. It is an abstractum built from bureaucratic abstracta which designates the use-value of the concretum of the building; in this case, its purpose is for medical treatment. As such, it is also an abstract space within which the concrete praxis of health and medicine is performed. At this basic level, the exercising of power has created an abstract space and a range of abstract objects which facilitates the saving, prolonging, and valuing of life itself. Even in the absence of the exerciser of power who initially constructed the abstractum of 'hospital', hospitals continue to function in their abstract use-value as too does the concrete praxis which is performed within. In the 'UK', 'NHS' 'hospitals' are still generally designated by the 'government'.

Thirdly, let us consider the 'corporation'. Again, the 'corporation' is an abstractum constructed out of bureaucratic abstracta and is subservient to the money abstractum; it exists to make money. Finally, I refer again to the aforementioned lobby groups. The 'lobby group' is an abstractum again constructed from bureaucratic abstracta to promote any given interest of any given group.

To exemplify this quadripartite, each uses key positions (some examples are provided by Oliver (2019)). We can see that the 'corporation' which is subservient to the money abstractum could exercise its power through the money abstractum to utilise lobby groups and place pressure on the government to alter the abstracta which constitute 'hospitals' or 'NHS' or any given health related service. In doing so, the 'hospital', 'NHS', or 'services', as abstract spaces of health and healing, can be altered into spaces of health and healing in exchange for money. In doing so, abstract public space is converted into abstract *private* space. It is important to remember that when the abstract layer is erased, all we are left with is people trying to exercise power via the abstract. In this example, the people whose interests lie in the accumulation of the money abstractum exercise power in an attempt to create an abstract border between health and ill health which can only be traversed through the exchange of the money abstractum. The concrete effects are easily predictable in terms of concrete health. However, in the abstract, doctor becomes provider, patient becomes customer, caring becomes pandering, and cure becomes profit (Cohen, 2006: 609) or even antithetical to profit (Kim, 2018); concrete life itself becomes exchangeable for the abstract. Ultimately, abstract spaces of health become usurped by those with the power to alter the underlying abstracta.

Any abstract space is influenceable, creatable, or destructible through abstracta: 'carceral spaces' through prison building and policy (e.g., Moran et al., 2017, 2020;); 'poverty spaces' from economic policies, wage suppression, or erasure of public services (e.g., Grech, 2015; Müller-Mahn, 1998; Hogan, 2002); 'able spaces' which exclude the disabled through hostile environment (e.g., Chouinard, 1999); 'violent spaces' through private security, war, or corruption (e.g., Papastergiadis, 2006; Forde, 2022); 'learning spaces' through schools, universities, or online courses (e.g., Leander et al., 2010; Mulcahy, 2015); or 'legal spaces' where the abstracta of laws are drafted (e.g., Müller-Mall, 2013; Manderson, 2005). The greatest powers, however, are exercised where society can be structured: governments, militaries, corporations, media, and similar institutions. 'Media' is plural for medium. Thus, the media as mediums of communication form abstract spaces of communication. As such, they function as communication lines for the powerful, particularly under the corporate domination of 'Western' media (Watkins, 2021). This allows them to exercise their bureaucratic power through the abstract objects of media including websites, newspapers (which Bourdieu (1984: 21) designated "an abstract experience"), magazines, or any other media publication. They are for the powerful "systems that express their interests and values and that shape the patterns of social conduct, of what is rewarded, punished, or ignored" (Castells, 2016: 2).

The abstractum of a news article can quickly terminate concrete reality replacing it with inverted abstract interpretations of events and, arguably worse, embed these abstracta in historical knowledges (MacLeod, 2019; Higdon et al., 2021). This tends

to align somewhat with Frankfurt School theorists. Horkheimer and Adorno (2002: 99) for example stated in relation to the films, radio, and magazines which make up the 'culture industry' in unanimity:

The familiar experience of the moviegoer, who perceives the street outside as a continuation of the film he has just left, because the film seeks strictly to reproduce the world of everyday perception, has become the guideline of production. The more densely and completely its techniques duplicate empirical objects, the more easily it creates the illusion that the world outside is a seamless extension of the one which has been revealed in the cinema.

In other words, reification; the abstract presentation of film (or TV, radio, newspapers, etc.) is interpreted as concrete. This can be further aided by media selectivity, framing, newsworthiness, agenda-setting, and decontextualization, all of which are well-trodden sociological analyses but each is an action and an exercise of power in the process of creating a media abstractum. Selectivity is the actioning of power through choice of what news to serve to the public, which abstractum to create. Framing "organizes everyday reality" (Tuchman, 1978: 193), and, by necessity, and by its very nature, the media abstractum is decontextualised from the concrete leaving only an isolated fictional telling of events. In each case, the media abstractum is not only an abstractum in and of itself, but it is abstractly spatial insofar as the borders of the 'news article' for example are set by what is included and what is excluded; the article is a microcosmic, fictional representation of concrete events. It bears much similarity to Hegel's (1966: 463) murderer noted on page 42.

Horkheimer and Adorno's (2002: 99) statement above again reflects Hegel's (1966: 463) statement on abstraction being a vice insofar as it removes the complexities associated with concrete phenomena. Not only do these media creations also constitute abstract objects but they can be utilised to create more abstracta in the classic sociological form of folk-devils (see Cohen, 2011). The folk-devil is essentially an abstractum, a strawman functioning as a vehicle for the powerful to communicate "patterns of social conduct, of what is rewarded, punished, or ignored" (Castells, 2016: 2). Furthermore, in line with Stinchcombe (2001: 185) "devices for abstracting...must use common sense to pick out the relevant parts of reality and abstract them for the use of the formal system". However, media does not necessarily have to use 'common sense'. It can simply draw upon pre-existing stereotypes, abstracta in themselves, and communicate a truth-value to permeate the folk-devil. Thus, the folk devil becomes true; reified in the consciousness. The refugees who have lost all in a war become the 'economic migrants', the 'boat people', the 'criminal gang'. Media framing erases their origins and causes by creating an abstract border behind which the reader cannot see on the grounds that the knowledge is omitted. Abstracta are created to respond to the 'problem' through these folk-devil 'truths' such as the 'Illegal Migration Bill' which applies the fiction of legality to a desperate human life, a fiction of wrongdoing (Braverman & Jenrick, 2023). Together, these examples constitute a small possibility for social abstractionist abstract spaces and objects in relation to the possession and exercise of power. However, the communication of truth-value should not pass without unpacking.

The attribution of a truth-value to any given abstractum, "an abstraction [that] can be taken as a fact" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 2), also constitutes the exercise of power. Foucault (1977: 13), addressing key positions, notes the importance of "the status of those who are charged with saying what counts as true" within a given society's 'regime of truth'. In the totality of bureaucratic abstracta, we can witness a Foucauldian 'regime of truth' not necessarily of the scientific regime of Foucault, but certainly of the bureaucratic regime. Every document, rule, regulation, law, licence, decision or media article carries a truth-value whether or not that truth-value is close to concrete reality. Hibou (2015: 33) contributes to this notion: "reality exists only to the extent that it is recorded; ultimately, truth is nothing and the document alone is true". We can again draw upon the money abstractum to illustrate this in action. Only the key exercisers of power get to decide the truth-value of an instantiation of the money abstractum. The 'counterfeit' note, whether an exact replica or not, can never be true. Only the note controlled, printed, recorded, and validated by the appropriate person in the appropriate bureaucracy in the appropriate abstract space through the appropriate processes directed by abstract objects can ever be true. It matters not if an individual accepts a counterfeit note believing it to be true as its truth-value has been pre-decided and externalised by power. It is outlined in the 'Forgery and Counterfeiting Act 1981' abstractum which states that "It is an offence for a person to make a counterfeit of a currency note or of a protected coin, intending that he or another shall pass or tender it as genuine". This distinguishing between 'counterfeit' and 'genuine' is a distinguishing between true and false. Thus, despite the fact that both the 'genuine' note and the 'counterfeit' note bear a fictional truth (as the money abstractum is an axiomatic fiction), truth is still allocated by power to one of its choosing. This power is also masked in a Foucauldian discursive power whereby truth is draped in the circular referents of 'formalisation', 'authority', 'legitimacy', 'official', 'genuine' and 'counterfeit'. By circular referents, I mean that each refers to the other *ad infinitum*; the circle has no beginning and no end, but these concepts are presented to us axiomatically and spontaneously reified. The same principle is applicable to any bureaucratic abstractum, whether laws, policies, licences, rules, or regulations; all contain a truth-value assigned by power, based on axioms, masked in the circular referents and finally instantiated. However, the power of the truth-value does not end here.

If we ever do need to "go behind the abstract[um]" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 45), or if the truth-value of an abstractum in relation to its use is called into question, a person in a 'key position' will arbitrate the truth-value. For example, the 'Licensing Act 2003' states that it is an offence to knowingly sell alcohol to a person who is 'drunk'. However, the terms 'knowingly' and 'drunk' cannot be precisely encoded to an abstractum. In a case of law, it is the power exercised by the appointed and validated person in a key position, perhaps a judge in this case, which would decide whether a person 'knowingly' sold alcohol to somebody who was 'drunk'. This agent of bureaucracy decides both what is 'known' and what constitutes 'drunk'. Therefore, power is exercised ad hoc through conditioned appointees allocating truth-value both to events they did not witness, and to their own abstracta. Foucault (1995: 19) also notes this through his description of the modality of judgment: "to judge was to establish the truth of a crime" with the 'crime' being "inscrib[ed] offences in the field of objects" (p. 18); a "juridical object" (p. 17). This is reminiscent of Derrida et al.'s (1997: 3) Khôra as "the spacing that is the condition for everything to take place, for everything to be inscribed". Thus, a 'crime' also constitutes an abstract object as a 'crime' is 'inscribed'

in bureaucratic abstracta and then subsequently judged for truth-value in relation to the abstracta which designate any given action as a 'crime'. The main point here is that, for abstract objects, only power gets to decide the truth-value. However, returning to the Vaihingerian fictionality of the axiomatic abstracta we treat *as if* real from the previous chapter, it raises the question of how truth can be applied to a fiction.

Reflecting back to Popper (1980), he draws a delineation between the singular concrete world of materialists (and by extension nominalists) who argue that abstract objects are fictional, not in the Vaihingerian sense, but in terms of non-existence, and the 'World 3' of products of the human mind – abstract objects. This compels a need to consider what is fictional. The answer perhaps lies in literary fiction. As noted, the distance between a work of literary fiction and a government policy is but a step. A fictional novel can still convey a truth-value as highlighted by Bourne and Caddick-Bourne's (2022: 15) example that it is a fictional truth that Harry Potter wears glasses. The stories of Harry Potter are abstract objects (similar to Friedell (2019) and Lin (2017: 5)) as too are government policies. They are created in a similar fashion. It is a fictional truth then that to be 'eligible' for 'Universal Credit' one *must* look for 'work' if they are 'unemployed'. The difference between the Harry Potter novel and the Universal Credit policy is that if one ignores the fictional truths of Harry Potter nobody will enact violence upon them unlike the Universal Credit sanctions that will be enforced if one does not look for work when coerced to do so (Wright & Dwyer, 2020: 27). Similarly, the film 'I, Daniel Blake' (2016) is a truth-bearing fiction about the welfare state in which the fictional character of 'Daniel' is subjected to a series of events which reflect the reality of experiences inside the English welfare system. The film then can

be seen as an abstract interpretation which aims to "preserve what is essential in the substance" (Stinchcombe, 2011: 3), whereas Universal Credit is a fiction which simply reflects the demands of power. Furthermore, this fictionality attribute allows the truth-value to be manipulated or conjured from the imagination. Essentially, the bureaucratic abstractum is a work of fiction externalised to which an application of truth-value can be encoded. This is particularly the case ideologically. Similarly, Foucault's (1995: 18) 'juridical object' is a work of fiction "inscrib[ed]...in the field of objects" (externalised) and given the truth-value of being a 'crime'. The conveyance of the truth-value however is substantially more powerful than the constraints of these exemplars.

As bureaucratic abstracta maintain a truth-value, so as they are taken for reality. This constitutes significant power for social abstractionism: spontaneous reification. By this, I mean that on the creation or altering of an abstractum, the abstractum is spontaneously treated as real and true by the populace or by the intended receiver of the communication carried within the abstractum. When we strip away the abstract, reality seems overly simplistic, yet is indeed the case that people, or "committees, boards of directors, legislatures, trial courts and appellate courts, editorial boards" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 45), simply sit in rooms creating abstracta which direct the praxis of any given individual, group, or populace. Freire (2000: 46-47) perhaps frames this as 'prescriptions' stating "every prescription represents the imposition of one individual's choice upon another" which subsequently is inflicted upon the consciousness of the intended person(s). For social abstractionism, this means through reification. Thus, the individual comes to unwittingly accept the expectations prescribed by power through the illusion that any given abstractum is concrete. Hibou

(2015: 108-109) exemplifies using medical certificates: "the certificate is considered to be the concrete proof of the reality of the situation, given by an expert who tells the truth...Once the medical certificate is accepted as a proof and the narrative considered as credible, abstraction and fiction become reality". An individual outside of a key position has no chance to refute this reality; truth has been established, confirmed, encoded, and externalised by the agent of bureaucracy. In other words, power creates its own truth and that truth becomes the individual's truth regardless of how close it mirrors reality.

Furthermore, spontaneous reification functions as a simultaneous process of assimilation, not necessarily in a non-agentic assimilatory acceptance, but in an assimilation to its existence; we assimilate to an object's illusory concrete existence. The spontaneity of reification occurs because "power exercisers...work on pre-existing institutions that reflect previous patterns of domination" (Castells, 2016: 2). That is to say, a new law is spontaneously reified as all other laws are already treated as concrete. The immeasurable matrices of bureaucratic abstracta which already dominate mean that there is no opportunity through which to deny the fallacy of their concreteness; they are sustained by bureaucracy and supported by non-critical knowledge (Lefebvre, 1991: 52). The depths to which this domination of the consciousness reaches is profound. Adolf Eichmann was considered one of the orchestrators of the Holocaust yet Hannah Arendt (2006) coined the phrase "the banality of evil" to describe the mundanity of the bureaucracy involved in the processes of this genocide and the extent to which Eichmann's managerialism reached. Seemingly, Eichmann was more concerned with bureaucratic method than concrete

death; thus the illusion of the abstracta came to dominate the consciousness more than the concrete result. A telling quote on Eichmann from Whitfield (1981: 471) seems to affirm this: "his thoughtlessness and distance from reality helped wreak more devastation than had his motives been malign, because he served dutifully as a bureaucrat in a modern state". A similar example can be seen in Kirby and Greenall (2022). Again, whilst this is an example from the extremities, power and violence are intimately linked through abstract objects.

Power is the fruit derived from a lineage of concrete violence across historical epochs, or at least it is at the highest key positions governmentally and militarily. Although violence in the concrete is still very much an everyday occurrence for these positions, particularly militarily, as violence is its raison d'etre, violence permeated via the abstract has become a much more salient form of violence for those who can exercise power. Bureaucratic violence, Ludwig Von Mises (2007: 85) argued, is "the ultimate basis of an all-round bureaucratic system". It is enacted by "smartly dressed people behind desks" (Whyte & Cooper, 2017: 23). Through the communicability of abstracta as so formalised (Stinchcombe, 2001), and through the prescription of these abstracta reified in the consciousness (Freire, 2000: 46-47), a person of power can exercise violence via the abstract. The aforementioned Adolf Eichmann example is one such way. Another, more prescient example, is through austerity policies which equally reveals the mundanity of bureaucratic violence (Whyte & Cooper, 2017: 23). Austerity policies are aimed at reducing government spending. In the UK, the Conservative and Liberal Democrat coalition of 2010 introduced austerity policies after the financial crash of 2008, almost universally created to cut social spending, particularly on

housing, welfare, health, and policing. Each policy created, altered, or utilised in the name of austerity is the exercise of power to enact violence: the closing of libraries and defunding of educational institutions as epistemological violence (e.g., Robinson & Sheldon, 2018; Teo, 2010; Busby, 2019); withdrawing of funding for arts and museums as cultural violence (e.g., Rex & Campbell, 2021); increased eligibility requirements and cutting rates for welfare as well as public sector pay freezes as economic violence (Sparke, 2017: 3); and cuts to health as a violence on the body (Stuckler et al., 2017). The result, however, is thoroughly concrete. Epistemological violence prevents or restricts us from learning or acquiring greater economic security through qualifications, particularly in tandem with the defunding of educational institutions (Teo, 2010). Increasing welfare eligibility and cuts makes us hungry, cold, and unable to participate in society (Sosenko et al., 2019). In each case, the abstract object sits between the exerciser of power enacting violence and the recipient.

Unlike the Eichmann example, people engaged in the praxis of bureaucracy may not necessarily understand the effect that their praxis has. They are simply filling in the forms and utilising abstract objects such as policies and standards to make decisions or gauge conformity. Thus, the bureaucrat cannot see the border constructed between the individual and education, between the individual and access to their cultural heritage, and between the individual and food. One way of viewing these effects is through conformity or obedience, evident in the classic Milgram (1974) study of obedience to authority. Authority is constituted from the abstract, a superficial layer which Milgram notes when he talks of "abstract rank, indicated by an insignia, uniform or title" (p. 137). This superficial layer conceals both the individuals exercising power

such as "armies of civil servants, government departments, and local authorities" (Whyte & Cooper, 2017: 23), and subsequently masks the resulting predictable concrete violence much of which has to be abstracted into academic research and then hidden behind abstract paywalls. The abstract objects in Milgram's experiment, the scientist and the authority, intersected the relationship between the giver and receiver of violence. The abstract spaces of Milgram's experiment were separated into one of authority and obedience, the other of victim and violence; the receiver inhabiting an interstice of inflicted violence and concrete fear whilst the giver inhabits an interstice of conformity and abstract fear of abstract authority simulated in its entirety. The persons in the highest key positions however do know or are at least aware or able to predict the impact of their actions. When the highest powers implement austerity measures on the subject, they know that cutting benefits to the individual will increase the likelihood of crime, of suicide, ill health, or even death (Butler, 2022); they know cuts to social care will result in higher mortality rates and poverty, yet they do so anyway in subservience to the reified money abstractum (Whyte & Cooper, 2017: 21). I now turn to consider what power means for the interstice, the abstract spatial prison of bureaucracy, and what it means in terms of liminal experience.

As I have shown, much power is exercised via the utilisation of abstract objects and abstract spaces. There is a dichotomy of the exerciser of power and the subject(s) of the exerciser of power in relation to abstract objects. In each case, the borders that form the interstice differ. It is important to reiterate that the interstice, the abstract spatial prison of bureaucracy, has infinite combinations. The configuration that an individual experiences is unique, stratified, and temporal. For the agent of bureaucracy

who exercises power, it is crucial to consider their experiences of power. Gwinn et al. (2013) and Lammers and Stapel (2010) see power exercisers as more likely to dehumanise others with Guinote (2010) and Schmid & Amodio (2016) also finding that power increases prejudice against the disadvantaged. Additionally, Hyun and Ku (2020) conclude that power brings greater happiness and fewer mental health issues despite Smith and Hofmann (2016) finding that those exercising high levels of power felt much greater levels of responsibility. In combination with each other, it seems that an interstice of power constitutes an inhuman one, where praxis literally involves building borders for others through prejudice. Yet, on one hand, there is no necessity for this to be the case but on the other, when power resides in an already dehumanised bureaucratic system of objects and spaces, it makes sense that the most assimilated minds make the most useful exercisers of power. Individuals then, those able and willing to, or unknowingly, dehumanise whilst retaining their own happiness and mental health, and further, come to inhabit, to assimilate, or amalgamate with the abstractness, the logic, and the sense of bureaucracy, will be most at home within a power interstice. Isaacson (cited in Huddleston jr., 2022) exemplifies this when, in relation to an employer's view of employee mistakes, he states "if I'm feeling empathy for them instead of moving them out, then that's a misplaced empathy. My empathy has to be with the enterprise..., not the person in front of me". This most certainly echoes the aforementioned Adolf Eichmann example and hints at the possibility that the interstice of power through bureaucracy breeds the possibilities of more Eichmann's. However, this further enforces my point that the Echelons of Abstracta as analysed here are limited to a 'Western' frame (although the notion of 'Western' is itself questionable (Appiah, 2017)). Alternatively, Farazmand (1999: 262) notes that indigenous administrative systems still retain "a high degree of personalism,

informalism and humanism" in comparison to the Western dehumanising "commercialisation, commoditisation, and marketisation" of administration which reduces the human to its relationship with the money abstractum.

Continuing, a key position itself can constitute a proportion of the interstice of an individual. The expected role performed within a given bureaucratic position is abstract despite concrete praxis. In a Baudrillardian light, the individual comes to assimilate with the key position as an abstract object. Cuff et al. (1998: 295) summarises Baudrillard's (1998) notion of 'consumer society' as one in which objects have come to dominate and society's response is "to make themselves as much like these objects as possible". This is applicable to the rationality of bureaucracy meaning the 'manager' assimilates to the manager abstractum and to adhere to the praxis of 'manager' in exchange for the money abstractum. Thus, the abstract borders are built around the key position and the exerciser of power must navigate them liminally. For higher power exercisers, this liminality may be delegated to other subjects who perform the liminal traversals on behalf of the power exerciser. A 'manager' may need to 'employ' the use of a 'lawyer' to traverse liminal borders of legality for example. However, this implies an ability to control the interstitial environment. This is of particular interest, especially in relation to abstract objects and especially if we view abstracta and abstract spaces as abstract *environments*. The highest powers in the most powerful key positions then, can somewhat control the abstract environment in which they exercise power (Yang et al., 2015: 1). They can manipulate their own interstice; thus, for example, an individual with significant financial resources can exempt themselves from tax and utilise the metaspatiality of capital. We can see this exemplified in Akshata Murty, the

wife of Rishi Sunak, the UK 'Prime Minister'. Using 'non-domiciled' status, essentially an abstract space constructed from the legal abstracta surrounding tax, and for paying a 'fee' of £30,000, she was able to avoid paying tax on 'overseas income' whilst living in the UK (Jack, 2022). Furthermore, on discovery, she 'chose' to pay tax despite being 'non-domiciled'. This suggests that the powerful get to make choices in relation to their interstice. This is further exemplified by the Queen who 'chose' to pay tax yet is exempt from paying inheritance taxes to protect her wealth despite meeting the requirement that this tax be paid (Moloney, 2017; Swift, 2019). Similar choice is also seen through directors of corporations such as Starbucks (BBC News, 2012) and Google (Rawlinson, 2016). Further, it again shows the subservience to the nexus rerum et hominem, the totalising mediation of money. Again, this does not exempt power from the abstract spatial prison, it simply reconfigures the borders of bureaucracy and the power exerciser must still utilise tools such as lawyers and accountants to navigate the liminal experience on their behalf. They remain burdened by the need to do this in simultaneity with greater responsibilities. However, these burdens are likely far outweighed by the freedoms they enjoy. In summary, nobody escapes the interstice.

For those unable to exercise power, people with no access to the mechanisms of abstract objects, we can also consider the role of abstracta. The 'benefit claimant', the 'single mother', the '(ex)offender', the 'unemployed', the 'NEET' (not in education employment or training), or the 'homeless' all constitute bureaucratic abstract objects but are also reminiscent of Charles Murray's (1996) ideas of an 'underclass'. Through these abstracta meaning is communicated, a truth-value reified and violent. Foucault (1982: 781) focuses on the "objectivizing of the subject" and notes the struggle of the

subject in the "refusal of these abstractions, of economic and ideological state violence, which ignore who we are individually, and...administrative inquisition which determines who one is". Unlike the power exercisers, the powerless have no access to the mechanisms to alter the object synchronously dominating them. Their interstice is constructed according to bureaucracy. The 'offender' cannot break parole conditions, the 'benefit claimant' cannot break the claimant commitment, the 'homeless' cannot liminally traverse the boundary to property acquisition. In all three, bureaucratic abstracta, in tandem with the money abstractum, form sections of the interstice and in the centre the individual is synchronously dominated by their assigned abstractum, whether 'offender', 'NEET', or 'homeless'. The interstice of the powerless is inhabited by a "power [which] applies itself to immediate everyday life...categorizes the individual, marks him by his own individuality, attaches him to his own identity, imposes a law of truth on him which he must recognize, and which others have to recognize in him" (Foucault, 1982: 781). In which case, like the 'manager' comes to manage, the 'benefit claimant' or the 'NEET' become each respectively. Not as labelling theory would have it, but as the concrete praxis of the abstractum instantiated, concrete praxis pre-determined by the object, synchronous domination. Thus, for example, the 'benefit claimant' claims, looks for work, and traverses their liminal borders with no recourse to anything other than compliance.

There are numerous examples of interstices in which powerlessness manifests sociologically. In education, Ferguson (2008a) considers varying ways in which teaching abroad gives rise to spaces of powerlessness in which discrimination and cultural borders arise. Ferguson (2008a: 140) further argues that despite the validation

and recognition of bureaucracy in 'teacher status', the reality of praxis goes unforewarned. In this case, the 'teacher' experiences a displacement from an established interstice and is transposed into an entirely new interstice where unfamiliar abstracta configure new and unrecognisable abstract boundaries to their interstice. Further, in such a situation, the individual already conditioned by pre-existing abstracta from their previous interstice, rushes to assimilate quickly to their new configuration of abstracta. This would perhaps involve not only unfamiliar bureaucratic objects and processes, but cultural abstracta expressed in cultural praxis where the unassimilated falters through misunderstandings of the abstract; the correct way to bow in Japan, perhaps. O'Neil (2006: 4), in relation to health, notes how HIV and AIDS spread in "spaces of powerlessness, exclusion, poverty and conflict...because poverty, discrimination and other rights violations constitute the biggest barriers [to] prevention, care and treatment". Set within the context of South Africa, these 'barriers' are primarily abstract with the money abstractum being central to this issue but also abstract policies and conditionality such as through the demand for fiscal liberalisation made by the International Monetary Fund (IMF) (Broome, 2014: 150). Macro-level abstract objects such as these become liminally untraversable for South Africa's poor and the abstract bounds of the interstice become the concrete binds of ill-health.

Furthermore, these policies translate into 'rights', or in this case lack of rights to healthcare, demonstrating the mediating factor of abstract objects of law, fictional documents which outline what somebody can and cannot access. Discrimination is derived from interpretations of abstract objects. Again, we can view this through the stigmatisation of those with AIDS / HIV not just in South Africa but across the world.

The 'gay plague', the 'punishment from 'God'', or even the 'devil' itself are abstract objects from which meaning is derived yet in each strawman lies a new bind to the interstice which must be liminally traversed (Mupenda et al., 2014). Redclift (2013: 52) also highlights the abstractness of certain abstract spaces of poverty including the 'migrant' and 'refugee' 'camps', and the 'ghetto', the latter framed as a stigmatised "institutional encasement". Further, Redclift sees a separation of the 'ghetto' between the fiction of the 'ghetto' and the fact of the 'ghetto' where the "abstract and analytical" become conflated. In other words, the consideration of the concrete reality of living in these bureaucratically assigned spaces becomes invisible in face of the abstract object of ghetto and the truth-value that it conveys, a truth-value racialised, classed, or otherwise stigmatic.

In summary, this chapter considered an abstractionist interpretation of power and placed power as the second Echelon of Abstracta on the basis that power is subservient to the money abstractum. It argued that power lies in the ability to create, alter, destroy, or influence abstract objects and spaces whilst generally agreeing with the Foucauldian notion that power is exercised rather than possessed. This notion was expanded to argue that this exercise of power manifests through the utilisation of abstracta where power is subsequently encoded onto the abstractum. Through spontaneous reification and the immediate acceptance of the abstractum as concrete, power can be exercised through the abstractum whilst the abstractum perpetuates this exercise of power even in the absence of its creator through causal continuity. The permeation of violence through the abstract was briefly considered before giving attention to power in relation to the interstice. It was shown that, despite still being

bound by the interstice, those with significant power can utilise other objects and people to control their interstitial environment. This starkly contrasts those with little or no power who struggle to liminally traverse their interstitial bounds. I reserve one particular analysis of power however for the next chapter 'The Abstracta of Ideology'.

Before this, the importance of the original contribution to knowledge from this chapter lies in a number of factors. It can aid in understanding the social dynamics of power in terms of how power operates beyond the material world through the use of abstract objects and spaces at micro, meso, and macro levels. This makes power visible in its movements and actions. Another factor is that It may bridge the divide between sociology and philosophy in relation to epistemology and the control of, and production of, knowledge by power. For example, Adams (2024) reports how the UK Government undermined financial education provisions in schools which, in turn, prevents students from learning existing functions of capital. In social justice terms, this could have been foreseen by understanding the movements of power through abstract objects, particularly in tandem with an understanding of the ideologisation of abstracta covered in the next chapter and an understanding of capital from the previous chapter, which makes visible the intentionality immediately at the exercising or power rather than waiting sometimes decades to see the effect perpetuated by the externalised abstractum. This translates to helping inform social change, or at least preventing further social harms, through making informed predictions based on an understanding of strategic patterns of abstracta usage. Ultimately, it may illuminate new methods of social change by informing original strategies and avenues for challenging existing mechanisms of power.

The Abstracta of Ideology

Having analysed the abstract nature of power in the previous chapter, I now move forward to considering a social abstractionist view of the abstract objects of ideology, the third Echelon of Abstracta. Traditionally, ideology was seen as the 'science of ideas' as framed by A. L. C. Destutt de Tracy but eventually took on the meaning of a 'system of ideas' (Oliver & Johnston, 2000: 5-8). Paradigmatic considerations of ideology within sociology have come from Marx and Engels (2010a) who generally centred ideology around economic relations and ruling class ideals. These Marxian ideas were additionally developed by Lukács (1972), Lenin (2014), Althusser (1971), and Gramsci (1992). Althusser and Gramsci in particular make relevant contributions to the abstractionist view. Althusser's notion of the Ideological State Apparatus, an extension of Marx's 'state apparatus', argued that institutions such as schools or the church disseminate the ideas of the ruling class to which the individual becomes subjected with little agency in rejecting the belief systems permeated through these structures. These apparatuses are, of course, bureaucratic abstract objects and spaces, the vast matrices of which command persistent liminal traversal and form innumerable boundaries for the interstice. Gramsci (1992: 376-377) saw ideology as either a historical necessity or arbitrary. He delineates arguing those that are historically necessary are based on shared meaning and experience and have a validity which is "psychological; they organise human masses, and create the terrain on which men move, acquire consciousness of their position". Arbitrary ideologies are imposed from above by a dominant group and "only create individual movements". Michael Mann extends the analysis of ideology into 'ideological power' and I conjoin two quotes from Mann here to amplify his important observation:

Ideological power derives from the human need to find ultimate meaning in life, to share norms and values, and to participate in aesthetic and ritual practices. Control of an ideology that combines ultimate meanings, values, norms, aesthetics, and rituals brings general social power (Mann, 1993: 7). You have ideological power if you 'monopolize a claim to meaning', 'monopolize norms', and monopolize 'aesthetic/ritual practices' (Mann, 1986: 22).

Again, Mann clearly implies a movement from the abstract into the concrete when it comes to ideology. He explicitly links ideology to power as a form of social power alongside three other forms of social power including economic, military, and political. As I go into this extended chapter, I take some of these powerful observations with me and consider them in relation to the abstract objects and spaces through which the ideology of neoliberalism manifests with references to the echelons of capital and power. I do not intend to cover the historicity of neoliberalism but, rather, the various claims to what neoliberalism is and to its relevance within this thesis. A succinct history of neoliberalism can be found through Monbiot (2016), an extended history through Harvey (2005), and further historical analyses through George (1999) and Phillips-Fein (2019).

To begin, the seminal work of David Harvey (2005: 2) sees him argue that neoliberalism is:

in the first instance a theory of political economic practices that proposes that human well-being can best be advanced by liberating individual entrepreneurial freedoms and skills within an institutional framework characterized by strong private property rights, free market and free trade

From there, there are many interpretations of what neoliberalism is. Wilson (2018: 2) sees it as a set of social, cultural, and political economic forces that puts competition at the centre of social life. Zanotto (2020) frames it as a dominating force, set of policies, and ideology, ideology also being a generally accepted framing by Ventura (2012: 2), Sweet (2018), Amable (2011), and Mudge (2008). Brown (2016) argues that it is a conversion of non-economic spheres of life into economic ones which indicates a fundamental restructuring of the social world. Market fundamentalism is used as framing by Giroux (2008a), Peters (2012), and Malin et al. (2022) which also links to Esposito and Perez's (2014) notion that neoliberalism is the presenting of market values and structures as reality with the market acting as the arbiter of human life. Furthermore, Ong (2006) similarly aligns with this view suggesting neoliberalism is a transnationally circulating logic or body of knowledge with Gill (1995a: 399) calling it 'market civilization'. More aggressive criticism comes from Buitelaar (2020: 487) who calls neoliberalism "promiscuous and internally inconsistent", Ackerman (2019) who calls it "corruption", Mooney (2012) says it is bad for our health, and Brady (2016) argues that it is an analytical category used by social scientists to understand social change. Returning again to Harvey (2005), as well as Bakker (2009) and Patnaik et al. (2011), 'accumulation by dispossession' has been used to describe neoliberal methods of extracting from the poor for the benefit of the rich which also aligns with Dumenil and Levy's (2004) argument that neoliberalism is the restoration of class power. Theistic critiques also arise with Raschke (2018: 8) calling neoliberalism "secularized Christianity with a posthuman face". Ramey (2015, 2016) also sees neoliberalism as having its own theistic tendencies and attributes including as a

"politics of divination". Some authors try to mitigate or temper the critical analysis of neoliberalism by suggesting that neoliberalism is "not a theory of everything" (Rowlands & Rawolle, 2013), that the word is being used as a pejorative term (Genovese, 2018: 3), a political swearword (Hartwich, 2009), leftist political polemic (Castree, 2010), or a "controversial, incoherent and crisis-ridden term" (Venugopal, 2015).

So, we have a large array of definitions. The fact that neoliberalism is so indefinable demonstrates to us the malleability of its abstractness and its relevant abstracta. The consistent complaints of its indefinability or its changes of meaning between papers may tell us that neoliberalism is adaptable and malleable to whichever circumstances it faces. This has been reflected somewhat by authors who have laid claim to the 'death' of neoliberalism at various stages (e.g., Smith, 2008). Aalbers (2013) argues that, despite the death of neoliberalism ideologically, neoliberal practices persist. Kilic (2021) believes that the Covid-19 pandemic represented the beginning of the end for neoliberalism and expects a return to power by the unions. Couch (2011) and Mirowski (2014) both outline the way in which neoliberalism has essentially survived crises which should have signalled the death of the ideology. Manne (2010) questioned whether neoliberalism was 'finished' and Nakano (2020) more recently considered the 'strange non-death of neoliberalism'. So, despite the expected death of neoliberalism, it lives on through adaptation thus making its abstracta malleable and reminiscent of Stinchcombe's (2001) 'improvement trajectory' whereby abstracta must remain adaptable to changing realities. I would argue that, rather than dying, the crises it experiences, and the social upheaval wrought upon the various countries which have

neoliberalised structures, are precisely the intent and the predictable logical outcomes of neoliberal ideological abstracta. For example, in a competitive structure, there can logically only be one winner thus highly dominant entities begin to emerge whilst 'losers' exit the competition. In a competitive yet austere structure, where purposeful scarcity is cultivated, and all that is social is cut under the cloak of efficiency, desperation and violence are inevitable. These outcomes are completely foreseeable. Whilst considering neoliberalism competitive and austere, we can also outline the numerous 'features' or encoded attributes that neoliberal ideology, through the exercise of power, promotes. There are many, but in naming a few core tenets, these include: anti-intellectualism, austerity, authoritarianism, globalisation, corporatisation, nationalism, managerialism, self-discipline, self-responsibility, privatisation, militarism, bureaucratisation, financialisation, quantification, and marketisation; a conceptual playbook so to speak.

For social abstractionism, ideologies are exactly that, conceptual collections, concepts which individually are simply concepts but together form a playbook from which guiding principles on abstract objects can be drawn and disseminated. Ideologies then are abstracta in themselves, open to the processes of spontaneous reification. It is very much reasonable to suggest that, as far as ideologies go, neoliberalism has become the dominant ideology of the 'Western' world (Newman & McNamara, 2016: 429; Steger & James, 2013: 27). Writers such as Brown (2015) and David Harvey (2005) have traced the ascendence of neoliberal ideology to its current position and Fukuyama (1992) argues that this 'Western' ideology will be the final ideology to cover the world with its universalised system, perhaps due to not predicting the vast

inequality it would produce. However, Huntington (1996: 184) neatly summarises the issue by stating "what is universalism to the West is imperialism to the rest" and so other ideologies persist outside of the neoliberal whether religious, economic, or political. Curran (2020: 83) rightly attacks neoliberalism's "basis in universalism and abstraction" and "meritocratic veneer" which obscures structural issues across class, nationality, and race but does not recognise that 'class', 'nationality', and 'race' are also equally abstract. Neoliberalism is utilised as a framework which allows the exercisers of power to enact, refer to, but ultimately succumb to, a prevailing logic, including a truth-value, through abstract objects of bureaucracy (including morally and discursively). We can therefore claim that the abstract object created or altered by an exerciser of power under a neoliberal logic has been 'neoliberalised', essentially ideologised and ordered in a fashion consistent with the ideological framework and prevailing logic.

For example, Hughes et al. (1997: 57) show the National Health Service and Community Care Act 1990 introduced internal markets to the NHS thus creating an abstract, ideologised object encoded with the prevailing logic of the neoliberal penchant for marketisation. Furthermore, the neoliberalised object carries a causal continuity, a motion which instantiates the exercise of power synchronously or asynchronously with the intended space or subject. The neoliberalised abstractum is ultimately imbued, in some way or another, whether directly or indirectly, with values that condition, imply, enforce, coerce, or push individuals towards subjectivity to the money abstractum; a market logic with which society must assimilate to where the possibility of a non-economic subject has been erased (Foucault, 2008: 201). In this

NHS case, "DHAs [District Health Authorities] were required to reduce their involvement in provision and concentrate on a service commissioning role" (Hughes et al., 1997: 57). Each individual working in those 'authorities' had their praxis reoriented towards the neoliberal order. In another example, IMF loans to Kenya meant implementing policies to cut public spending and remove fuel and electricity subsidies, in turn creating inflation and causing food insecurity (Oxfam, 2022; Bradlow, 2020). Similarly, in 2008, an IMF 'loan' to Ethiopia led to widespread famine due to the 'loan' conditions that Ethiopia had to implement policies of 'fiscal restraint', a neoliberal codeword for austerity (Whiteside, 2016). Together these are known as 'structural adjustment programmes'. The aim of neoliberalism is power of capital and profit claims Harvey (2005: 7), therefore the neoliberalisation of a given abstractum is required to align with the omnipotence of the money abstractum. The term 'structural adjustment programme' implies that changes are being made to existing structures, the neoliberalisation of the existing structure to align with the money abstractum, thus making explicit the malleability of the abstractum. Smith (1990: 219-220) argued that, in turn for accepting IMF, World Bank, and other purveyors of neoliberal logic-based promises of improvements for Africa, the erasure of the non-economic subject has led to an existence where "the daily practice of African peasants [following] the holy texts of progress have wrought nothing less than a swath of satanic geographies across sub-Saharan Africa". Thus, coercive promises of improvements through assimilation to neoliberalised structures has led to, and continues to lead to, subjectivities to the neoliberalised abstractum.

The apostle of capital then, as exerciser of power, particularly those in key positions, and those that buttress the power through "non-critical knowledge" (Lefebvre, 1991: 52), come to enact praxis conditioned by the logic of neoliberalism to perpetuate production of instantiations of the money abstractum. In short, neoliberalism enforces capital abstracta as the nexus rerum et hominem to the point which it becomes impossible to imagine an alternative (Fisher, 2009); "where all existence is evaluated in terms of money alone" (Cox et al., 2001: no pagination). It is the expression of power's subjectivity to the reified money abstractum and is perhaps frameable with Schopenhauer's (2000: 590) observation that "Money is human happiness in abstracto; and so the man who is no longer capable of enjoying such happiness in concreto, sets his whole heart on money". Neoliberalism thus can be seen, at least partially, as a form of capitalism (Ehmsen & Scharenberg, 2018: 1), alongside which Toscano (2008: 273) argues "capitalism [is] the culture of abstraction par excellence" and Paci (1979) who stated that capitalism has the "tendency to make abstract categories live as though they were concrete" and further "the abstract, in capitalist society, functions concretely". This in itself implies a reification yet there is more to consider on the abstractness of the neoliberal.

In an unacknowledged allusion towards Platonism, Heyman (2016: 187) notes how neoliberalism "often seems to float high in an abstract realm" although Springer (2016: 1) counters this by stating that "neoliberalism does not simply float above the Earth as a disconnected theory". What Springer alludes to, however, is that the abstract has concrete effects through our "participation in [neoliberal] routines and rituals, and importantly, through the performances we enact", in other words, directed praxis.

However, Comaroff (2011: 142) perhaps makes the single most acknowledgeable statement about the abstractness of neoliberalism:

For all that...I have written about neoliberalism, I am uncomfortable discussing the term in its noun form. Why? Because, thus reified, it takes on the denotation of a concrete abstraction, an accomplished object, a totalizing ideological formation; even, in its temporal dimension, an epoch, one that may be deemed present or past.

Indeed, Comaroff is correct. Neoliberalism *itself* is not a concrete abstraction, nor is it *explicitly* reified into the wider social consciousness due the fact that it is purposefully concealed and unspoken about outside of academia or various political and social movements; the first rule of neoliberalism is do not talk about neoliberalism. Yet, its tenets such as competition and self-discipline are reified individually. The consequential imperceptibility, Baer (2013: 76) argues, leads to an incomprehensible and unrepresentable world. Additionally, by addressing the epochal encoded attribute mentioned above, Comaroff acknowledges temporality of the abstractum.

Comaroff continues:

For me, the adjective neoliberal is much easier to grasp discursively and politically, since it may be taken to describe a tendency, a more-or-less realized, more-or-less articulated, unevenly distributed ensemble of attributes discernible in the world.

Thus, Comaroff is addressing the instantiation of neoliberal encoded attributes, of which there are many, through discourse and politics. Castree (2006: 2) challenges the very abstract nature of neoliberalism:

neoliberalism can only exist as a thought-abstraction not a `real entity' because `it' only ever exists in articulation with actors, institutions, and agendas that immediately call into question whether a thing called `neoliberalism', however carefully specified, can be held responsible for anything.

Although Castree claims neoliberalism has to be 'articulated', it is, in fact, articulated via its instantiations in abstract objects created by those with the power to do so. Castree also highlights that neoliberalism cannot be held responsible for anything thus actually calling into question not responsibility but causation. This is correct as objects have causal continuity and causation rests with individual or group who externalised the object. I agree with Comaroff's prior statements that neoliberalism is not reified as a concrete abstraction but on the grounds that concrete abstractions are rejected under abstractionism based on the paradoxical claim that something abstract can be concrete. Neoliberalism is then the abstract ideology which permeates abstracta, including structure and objects, and guides the direction of the abstract towards the demands of power, itself in subservience to capital and so I arrive at the necessity of considering the role of power in terms of ideology.

I reserved for this chapter Kashwan et al.'s (2019: 6) brief analysis of the methods of exercising power which is relevant to the implementation and reification of neoliberalised abstracta (although they do not frame it in this way). At the greater levels

of power, overt power is used to control financial institutions, control agendas, and determine discourse (and consequentially truth-value) to shape minds. Institutions again are abstract objects and spaces. Lesser powers, those who operate at a more micro or meso level such as managers, directors, board members, or even councillors are used to incentivise behaviours, popularise agendas, and promote values and discourse which then filter through institutions; "a power in institutions matrix" (p. 3). Thus, the lesser powers can use lower-level abstract objects such as organisational or workplace rules to incentivise allegiance with neoliberal praxis. Although seemingly simplistic, when we peel away the abstract, we cannot help but see that "authority of abstractions is established by committees, boards of directors, legislatures, trial courts and appellate courts" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 45). In other words, people in key positions. When forming an ideological collective such as the Mont Pelerin Society in the case of neoliberalism, and utilising academics, journalists, business leaders, think tanks, and politicians from a global base as outlined by Gray et al. (2018: 472-473), we make a connection between this ideologically aligned group of people, their key positions, and the exercise of power as outlined by Kashwan et al. (2019: 6). Harvey (2007: 151) also describes what could be called a neoliberal assemblage of governments, academics and economists which, through the use of leadership, persuasion and coercion, were utilised to export neoliberal principles through institutions such as the IMF. Utilising a "neoliberal manifesto" also referred to as the 'Washington Consensus' (see Marangos, 2008), we begin to see mechanisms for ideological diffusion. There are various considerations of how ideology is diffused including from Converse (2006), Boudon (1986), and Strodthoff et al. (1985). Again, for social abstractionism, the how occurs through abstract objects, the spontaneous reification of abstracta, and the synchronisation of abstracta to abstract space. We can see this within notions of 'policy diffusion' across the institutional landscape through which a hegemony manifests through the "actions of policy makers from the biggest financial organizations to the smallest non-governmental agency" (Bush, 2007: xiii).

Every institution is the totality and internality of its abstract objects. Thus, the institution, as an abstractum, can be modified based on its constituent abstracta. In this case, the institution can be neoliberalised. This is usually a top-down ideologising of pre-existing institutions and the abstracta of rules, regulations, and legality which form them. Brinton and Nee's (2001) look at New Institutionalism in sociology coalesces around the notion that institutions are reducible to rules generated between decision making processes of individuals which also reflects somewhat both Olivecrona (1939: 56-57) and Stinchcombe's (2001: 45) positions. Ingram (2001: 258) also makes an astute argument that, if institutions are the rules of the game that structure interaction, we should consider also a "super game", where the rules, or even the laws, regulations, or policies themselves are the object of competition. With competition being a central tenet of neoliberalism, the competition to dominate the rules, bureaucratic abstracta, becomes of primary importance. It constitutes the exercise of power through the altering of abstract objects, including institutions, towards the money abstractum. The most dominant institutions in terms of neoliberalism are the international institutions such as the International Monetary Fund, World Bank, Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), Davos, and the World Trade Organisation (WTO), all of which are essentially financial or economically focused institutions (Chitenderu & Ncwadi, 2020: 132). This aligns with Kashwan et al.'s (2019: 6) considerations of the exercise of power. The

IMF particularly has leveraged neoliberal implementation through the power of the money abstractum to issue conditional loans to countries in return for neoliberalisation (see Kwon, 2013). People in key positions within these institutions can develop appropriate policies and rules which align with neoliberal tenets. Usually these surround marketisation, competition, and privatisation of state-owned entities (Cahill, 2010: 298).

Again, this shows malleability of the abstractum when a state entity can be converted to a private entity through the abstracta of the legal system. However, they are also sites of policy diffusion. Beyond these, Broome (2010) targets the 'Joint Vienna Institute' as a site of neoliberalised policy diffusion which he describes as a "bootcamp for policymakers" through which neoliberal policy is naturalised. Duke (2014: 11) also implicates the 'open method of coordination' across EU members, a kind of intergovernmental policy-making system which Duke calls a "conduit" for neoliberal policy diffusion. We can also consider 'policy mutation' as outlined by Peck and Theodore (2010). Policy mutations demonstrate the malleability of an abstractum to ideologically adapt to ongoing social processes. Furthermore, Henisz et al. (2005) also note a complex interplay between power and influence, the use of international coercive pressures, and mimetic isomorphism, a phenomenon whereby one organisation mimics another's structure in the belief that it is beneficial. This is reflected by Baldwin et al. (2019) who analyse the inter-entity emulation of policy. The extent to which policy diffusion occurs is beyond the scope of this thesis and constitutes a knowledge field in itself but its transmissional effects can be seen within education (Verger, 2016; Gleason & Howard, 2014), governmentally (Shipan &

Volden, 2012), immigration (Bozovic, 2012), and environment (Gerigk et al., 2015, 2020) as examples. Ultimately, regardless of the specifics, the principle remains that the diffusion of policies, rules, and other abstract objects within and across abstract spaces spread the prevailing logic of neoliberalism contained within those abstract objects themselves. Diffusion does not simply end there, however. It also provides a structuring force.

The diffusion of ideology not only permeates the prevailing logic of neoliberalism, but it also compels a certain structure. Abstracta such as policies and rules not only establish institutions themselves but create the structural form. The structure, and additionally the metaphysical status, of a given institution is the internality of the abstract borders constructed by abstract objects. It is the *inside* of the borders of laws, policies, and rules which create the abstract institution. Thus, the institution is also simultaneously abstractly spatial and this internality creates not only the institutional abstractum itself, but the abstract space of the institution in synchronicity. This abstract space is then populated with more abstract objects: job titles, forms, qualifications, metrics, or any other abstract object of similar kind applicable to a given institution. This constitutes the structural form. It is in the ideologising, the neoliberalisation of these abstracta which give structure, that ideology becomes diffused, perpetuated, and embedded. The concept of 'restructuring' betrays this ideologised structuring force. Restructuring is essentially the ideological reconfiguring of the abstracta which structure the institution towards ideological tenets. Howell (2016: 580-585) outlines this in employment relations, Ward (2012) across global education, Chorev (2013) within the World Health Organisation (WHO), Fuller and Geddes (2008) in 'statespace', and Caselli (2016), Grover and Soldatic (2013), and McKeen and Porter (2003) in welfare.

To illuminate with example, Maisuria (2014: 289) shows how schools in the UK have been placed on a process of conversion into profit-making enterprises through 'academisation', a process also noted by Tan (2022) and Hoctor (2022). Academisation is essentially the ideological alteration of the abstracta which constitute 'schools' away from forming abstract spaces of more humanistic learning and towards abstract spaces of profit-production and of the diffusion of a neoliberal consciousness. Curricula are also abstract objects. Thus, curricula are alterable to assimilate with this same profit production within the same abstract space such as through the narrowing of a curriculum or through weighting emphasis towards STEM subjects (e.g., Chen et al., 2021; Paige et al., 2020; Nawawi, et al., 2021; Sharma & Hudson, 2021). In relation, Keddie et al. (2017: 162) found economisation and quasi-marketisation to be inherent within education policy reflecting the economic logic of neoliberalism. Similarly in health, O'Manique (2004: 58) argues that, in relation to the World Bank:

The World Bank's health strategy is one instrument for bringing global health policy into line with the neoliberal canon that ascribes health mainly to the private domain, through the introduction of market forces into the health sector.

In this quote, there is explicit acknowledgement of not only the ideologisation of abstract health policy objects, but also the use of the word 'canon' which indicates that abstract health policy objects are being altered to abide by the conceptual playbook of neoliberal ideology from which proponents can draw from. And so, through diffusion,

ideological objects both order the structure and are thus embedded in the structural matrix of ideological bureaucratic objects.

Prior to the era of neoliberalism, there were many analyses on the bureaucratisation of social life including from Weber (1978), Habermas (1986), Winthrop (1964), and Merton (1968). However, under neoliberalism, bureaucracy has expanded exponentially (Fleming, 2020). Hibou (2015), as the foremost author on neoliberal bureaucracy and its abstract nature, makes a number of important points. Firstly, she argues that neoliberal bureaucratisation is the "expression of domination in contemporary societies" through "the intensification of operations of abstraction" (p. 11). Next, the main two features of neoliberal bureaucracy are the "largely "private" character of the norms, rules, and procedures" and that "the process of abstraction and generalization is taken so far, and made so general, that it destroys the meaning of the mental operations that guide it" (p.16). Both features lead Hibou to conclude "bureaucratic abstraction [is] a fiction of reality" (p. 16). Drawing on Herbert Marcuse (1941) with regards to the externalisation of social norms, Hibou (2015: 29) argues that bureaucratic abstractions are produced by the collective institutional system as well as society as a whole but are given form by professionals. Much like Stinchcombe (2001), Hibou (2015: 31-32) suggests that bureaucratic abstractions are simply "codes on which people have agreed at a given moment in order to exchange information, to act, and to guide people's behaviour—in short, to govern". Furthermore, the level of neoliberal bureaucracy is so extreme that nobody has any time to be critical of bureaucratic abstractions and so, again like Stinchcombe (2001: 45), nobody need go behind the abstraction. Hibou (2015: 35) highlights the way in which banking for example has become so technical and specialised that each individual no longer has the time or the breadth of responsibility to be able to understand the abstract conditions under which they have to perform concrete tasks. These tasks are performed under a logic of efficiency and results, of profit and 'fair' pricing. Thus, the banker performs concrete tasks without any understanding of the abstract nature of what guides them (abstract objects of bureaucracy) other than it is to make profit in the most efficient way possible within manifesting boundaries. Furthermore, Hibou (2015: 90) argues that the extreme, microscopic level to which conformity to abstract objects reaches ultimately individualises technical specialisation thus, we can argue, creating an interstice invisible to those who cannot share in this individualised specialisation allowing shared meaning to become lost. It also reveals some of the processes involved in the structuring of individual praxis.

Firstly, the individual must be converted into an abstract object. Thus, we no longer have the human, we instead have 'student', 'claimant', 'customer', 'consumer', 'prisoner', 'service-user', 'immigrant', and 'refugee' to name a few. This is implicated in studies on genocide. Tatz (2012: 14) and Savage (2012: 24), for example, frame this as a 'de- or non-humanising and de-biologising' language which removes sentience, agency, and any moral order from the human. Secondly, the abstractum is then transmitted back onto the individual to instantiate and synchronise with the individual. What it *means* to be human is erased in favour of what it *means* to be a 'student', 'claimant', 'customer', etc. The dominance of bureaucracy, however, means that these abstracta are forcibly imposed as a frame of reference; synchronous domination. What it means to be 'X' is structured by the *inside* of the rules, policies,

and regulations in similar fashion to the structure of the institution. Consequentially, praxis in relation to the imposed abstractum directs the individual's concrete behaviours and conditions thinking. Therefore, the 'student' performs the tasks and rituals of 'students' as imposed by bureaucratic abstracta, as too does the 'teacher', the 'job coach', the 'decision-maker', the 'driver', the 'programmer', and the 'refuse collector'. Each constitutes an abstract spatial prison in itself. The borders between the inside and outside of the rules of the profession form the abstract boundaries of the prison. Furthermore, internalisation processes including internalisation of policy norms (Toots & Kalev, 2016: 55), narrative internalisation (Fenton, 2020: 1251-1253), and internalisation of ideologised logic (Springer, 2016: 59-63) amalgamate to enact subjectivities onto the concrete individual. Like the abstracta which construct the institution, those that construct the individual can also be equally subject to neoliberalisation both through the abstracta themselves and the internalisation processes.

To illustrate, a 'teacher' is an abstractum. It is constructed from the *inside* of bureaucratic abstracta which synchronously dominate the individual through establishing the conditions and spaces under which the individual must act, behave, comply, or otherwise in some way be subservient and subject to abstracta relevant to teaching. In doing so, abstract borders are constructed which, under the subjectivity to the abstractum, should not be crossed. One example of this can be found within the neoliberal tenet of depoliticisation (e.g., Giroux, 2019; De Nardis, 2017). UK schools, and therefore teachers, are legally obliged to maintain (the illusion of) political impartiality under the Education Act 1996 (s)406 and (s)407. This removes the

freedom to promote political views within school (under the illusion that schools are apolitical), and this law and any derivative school policy must ensure praxis adheres. Consequentially, the 'pupil' is also synchronously dominated by the same ideologised abstracta which removes political awareness; their consciousness is conditioned to be absent of (alternative) politicality. Furthermore, this diffusion of ideologised abstracta amongst *all* schools gives them (the illusion of) a structure of apoliticality and through praxis and process more 'pupils' become depoliticised thus disabling the individual from being able to critique the system which dominates them (e.g., Malmberg & Urbas, 2018; Huckle, 1985: 293). (Alternative) politicality thus sits *outside* of the abstract borders.

Apoliticality becomes the praxis of the 'teacher' as they attempt to navigate the dangers of liminal crossings between apoliticality and politicality and, in the process, reinforcing the erasure of political consciousness. These liminal crossings are betrayed by Zahawi (2022) who suggests transgressive examples against the depoliticising abstracta which dominate. These include presenting "potential solutions for tackling climate change", or, in relation to historical figures, going beyond "teaching about what these figures are most renowned for and factual information about them". Both of these described liminal borders direct how praxis should be conducted but also protect two core neoliberal tenets. The first to protect and perpetuate profit of fossil fuel corporations, and the second to protect abstract nationalist icons particularly in light of recent destabilising of nationalist abstract objects such as Winston Churchill (Gopal, 2021; Mulligan et al., 2021). Through the totality of diffusion of neoliberalised abstracta and praxis directed towards the prevailing logic of the neoliberal, the

individual consciousness thus becomes attuned. As Harnecker (1980: 32-33) argues, "Human beings live their relations to the world within ideology...which transforms their consciousness, their attitudes, and their conduct in order to adjust them to their duties and conditions of existence". Further support can be found for both the structuring of society and of the individual through a Kantian position. Casey (1997: 192) argues that Kant maintains the notion of an 'outer sense' which refers to being able to sense extrinsic structures. Furthermore, Casey states, "what structures the external world is "extrinsic to the subject" but also that "human consciousness itself depends on the well-ordered world of outer sense and in particular on its "permanence". The neoliberalised abstractum, external, and as a frame of reference, becomes a mechanism on which the individual consciousness depends. The totality of neoliberalised abstracta then become the extrinsic structure of a well ordered, commonsensified, synchronously dominating ideology with the individual consciousness becoming dependent on its encoded orienting attributes. Additionally, in relation to diffusional and structural mechanisms we can draw on Bourdieu's (2014: 309) 'meta-field of power' where reciprocal relations across key positions mean exercisers of power are both controller and controlled within the power matrix and the social circuitry. The extent to which this is taken is unveiled within notions of globalisation.

Globalisation can be framed as the greatest possibility for diffusion of neoliberalised abstracta, structuring of praxis, and potential for domination of consciousness. For social abstractionism, globalisation is the metaspatialisation of relevant abstracta which, through metaspatialisation, break the abstract borders which constrain

globalising forces enabling the ideological usurpation of existing systems across abstract spaces. These constraining borders include the borders constructed by individual countries whether through trade rules, financial regulation, or other legal abstracta. Globalising 'forces' are noted to be "governments (of wealthy countries), international institutions (in particular, the WTO, the World Bank, and the International Monetary Fund) ... transnational corporations...and non-governmental organisations (NGOs)" (House of Lords, 2002). This reveals coordinated exercises of power via "identifiable institutions and social groups" (Colás, 2005: 74), thus once more reflecting the key positions, institutions, and policy diffusion mechanisms. All of these are abstracta through which power is exercised and are what Carpenter and Mojab (2017: 39) refer to as the "financial organs of the imperialist system". This is important because imperialism defines this neoliberalisation process relative to globalisation. Sen and Marcuzzo (2017: 4) argue that neoliberal globalisation is the "new imperialist stage of capitalist development". Globalisation then is the restructuring and ideologising of all abstract objects towards a subjectivity to the money abstractum at the world level. Neoliberalism is the ideology of the money abstractum, a totalising subservience, or at least an attempt to create such conditions. Gallina (2006: 126) describes neoliberal globalisation as "the political project of transnational capitalism for world economic and political domination" lending support to such a position. Lee (2012) also traces the way in which the neoliberal financial order is diffused from advanced to developing world countries on the back of a 'rules-based world order' which could constitute Ingram's (2001: 258) aforementioned "super game" through which abstract rules implemented at the world level can be leveraged. The ability to produce capital abstracta through the (re)structured routinisation of human behaviour and consciousness every minute of every day in every area of the world, and the ease

with which capital can be moved around globally means that the production of capital, and subservience to the money abstractum, is almost inescapable. The underlying theme here seems to be in subjectivities.

Hibou (2015: 87) argues that one of the most doubtless features of neoliberal bureaucratisation is normalisation. This, is in addition to its most insidious characteristics: restrictive power, capacity for control, and increased discipline, all of which are performed under a surveilled society where nobody can escape; an 'iron cage' subjectivity. This reflects Foucault's notion of the panoptic essence of surveillance. Foucault's (1995) consideration of panoptic surveillance sees the individual come to 'self-discipline', a term now readily accepted in daily life (Burr, 2006: 45-46). Furthermore, the panopticon represents the "mechanism of power reduced to its ideal form" (Foucault, 1995: 205). Thus, if this is to be the case, the mechanism of power itself constitutes an abstract space, the abstract space of the panopticon; the "global panopticon" (Gill, 1995b). So, whilst authors (e.g., Kulz, 2017: 38; Gane 2012: 615) claim that Bentham's panopticon was never realised, it was, in fact, realised as an abstract space for the abstract objects of surveillance derived from power and bureaucracy. Of course, bureaucratic surveillance can also be separated into the concrete and the abstract based on Foucault's (1995: 249) notion of the self-regulating effect of surveillance as outlined in Discipline & Punish; "a form of the exercise of power". The panopticon, with its invisible surveiller, becomes an abstract surveiller whether it be through the aforementioned abstract objects designed to make the individual visible, or it can just be the belief in an unspecified surveiller watching us; the unspecified being malleable in its abstractness. For surveillance to be concrete

usually requires an individual to act upon the surveilled, even in cases of algorithmic decision. There are exceptions such as speeding tickets whereby the entire process is automated and that, whilst abstract, can have concrete ramifications of violence including poverty outcomes. All these surveillatory methods are essentially normalised in Hibou's (2015) logic. In other areas of surveillant, neoliberalised bureaucracy, Nichols and Malenfant (2018: 208) argue that the neoliberal desire for quantification plays a role through bureaucratic processes of abstraction which affect public services in relation to service delivery and tracking. We can also extend this to other areas including through job performance (Maturo & Shea, 2020), time (Davies & Bansel, 2005; Fleming, 2016; Kenny, 2015), and education (Dougherty & Natow, 2019). In relation to this, Hibou (2015: 136) states "false and unrealistic figures produced by formal procedures construct a reality, the reality of macroeconomic fiction as well as that of the exercise of power". In other words, a fictional reality of economy, power, or even surveillance by numbers (Ruppert, 2012).

Negative subjectivity continues with Perucich (2017: 27) who decries the ceaseless need for the quantifiable which "eliminates the richness and the complexity of urban life" reducing the social to the "bare minimum representation" of the numerical. Whilst this is a sentiment I would much agree with, other authors also go on to consider that which is abstract too. In more superficial approaches, Finn (2006: 232) describes neoliberalism as the "abstract enemy", and Andrews and Silk (2018: 515) as an "abstract machine". Česnulytė (2019: 7) describes neoliberalism as "a model based on abstraction built upon certain values that can help one to interpret practice" and similarly Harrison (2010: 29) argues "neoliberalism is an abstraction, but its value

derives primarily from the way it enables us to interpret practice". This reflects Hibou (2015: x) saying neoliberalism is "namely the process of abstraction and the formal shaping of ways of thinking, seeing, and understanding", both again reinforcing a directed praxis. In fact, Hibou probably represents the foremost author of the abstract nature of neoliberalism. Hibou (2015: 89) argues that neoliberal abstraction, that is, for us, the creation of neoliberalised abstract objects, erases the differences of concrete social phenomena and replaces it with homogeneity. Thus, in a blatant contradiction of neoliberal individualism, the individual is no longer individual but grouped into a categorisation, an abstract object encoded with a power that restricts, reduces, and reproduces throughout an abstract social structure. This "rejection of complexity" (Hibou, 2015: 99) leads to indifference thus we come not to know the world as it is and, additionally, knowledge is treated with the same indifference facilitating, at least partially, the anti-intellectualism noted by other authors, particularly within education (e.g., Banfield et al., 2016; Dominguez, 2017; Gencoglu, 2021; Giroux, 2008b; Saltman, 2014). Springer (2016) consolidates some subjectivities under neoliberalism describing and emphasising it as "cruel", "worthless", "sick", and a "disease" due to its ability to make us ill, dehumanise, and make life meaningless. Perhaps Bahmad (2016: 111) summarises by stating "an abstraction of the market is the model for human subjectivity in neoliberal society". With any subjectivity however, arises the question of consciousness.

Neoliberalism has been documented as having an effect on the consciousness of society, the individual, and the group. We could, in similar vein, also refer to the social

imaginary or the 'imaginaire' and its relationship to a neoliberal consciousness. Steger and James (2013: 23) firstly argue that ideology, in this case neoliberalism, is:

Patterned clusters of normatively imbued ideas and concepts, including particular representations of power relations. These conceptual maps help people navigate the complexity of their political universe and carry claims to social truth

They expand into the *imaginaire* by arguing that 'imaginaries' are:

Patterned convocations of the social whole. These deep-seated modes of understanding provide largely pre-reflexive parameters within which people imagine their social existence—expressed, for example, in conceptions of "the global," "the national," "the moral order of our time."

These are two very important claims and the notion of a neoliberal *imaginaire* has been covered by a number of authors (e.g., Ball, 2012; Fraser, 1993; Pickren, 2018; Yoon, 2016). There is a clear psychological element at play within this *imaginaire* and Ratner (2019: 22), in considering a neoliberal psychology, including the effect of the ideology on the consciousness, argues that the way in which neoliberalism structures society, including activities, resources, knowledge, wealth and power, alters perceptions leading to an unthinking, controlled populace. We can also see these manifest in various encoded attributes of the consciousness including ethics (Muehlebach, 2012), discourse (Shin & Park, 2015), and identity (Archer, 2008; McKnight, 2016; Thoyre, 2015; Varga, 2013). Neoliberal routinisations become reflected in the thinking and communications patterns of the individual, especially discursively where, Massey (2013: 3) argues, the conception of oneself, one's identity, is built from "the vocabulary of customer, consumer, choice, markets and self-interest

mould[ing] both our conception of ourselves and our understanding of and relationship to the world" which is "crucial to the formation of the ideological scaffolding of the [neoliberal] hegemonic common sense" (p. 4). This clearly alludes to a Gramscian consideration of common sense where the ideologically laden discourse of neoliberalism reifies the abstract; an apparatus of reification. Drawing on Gramsci's (1992: 182) notion of the 'universal plane' of hegemony, again a clear implying of abstract space for the operation of abstract objects, we can argue the hegemony of neoliberal ideology through discourse and the subsequent "specific conception of the world" (p. 325) is reified onto the consciousness. Common-sense becomes adapted to fit a "competitive, individualistic, market-driven, entrepreneurial, profit-oriented outlook" (Hall & O'Shea, 2013). Furthermore, Plehwe et al. (2007: 6) argue that neoliberal discourse is hegemonically enabled via the 'neoliberal hegemonic constellation' of state power relations, the transnational capitalist class and private authorities who have worked together and "conscientiously developed the neoliberal identity". Perhaps a logical conclusion given the united and organised dissemination of discourse via the Mont Pèlerin Society and the aforementioned policy diffusion channels (Phelan, 2014: 34-55).

Continuing the theme of the neoliberal consciousness, Foucault's (e.g., Foucault et al., 2008) 'regimes of truth', perfectly exemplified by Ball (2016: 11), gives us an insight into at least *discursive* powers of truth. However, Foucault never considered abstract objects yet his "regimes of truth" can be transposed onto abstract objects, especially bureaucratic abstracta. In Ball's (2016: 11) example of a teacher questioning his subjection to 'performance management', the teacher is admonished and

subsequently expected to adhere primarily to 'performance management' under the guise of improving 'outcomes' for children. In this kind of situation, the abstract objects, whether the 'rules' derived from 'performance' quantified, or the abstract quantification of expectations for children, both ultimately devoid of concreteness, become truth and, simultaneously, a regimented truth. It is the hegemonic vehicle through which "the ruling class authorises discursive ways of framing the Western capitalist political economy that inform the populace and become accepted as truth" (Clay, 2018: 81). Julie Ann Wilson (2018: 52), drawing on Foucault's 'regimes of truth', argues for a "neoliberal social ontology" structured by these very truths through which society is ordered and maintained. Wilson (2018: 52) goes on to state:

Regimes of truth are so entrenched and powerful that they cannot be readily challenged or questioned. In other words, a regime of truth presents what is, in actuality, a socially constructed set of ideas to be the Truth.

As previously mentioned in the literature on general bureaucracy, I stated that:

the purpose of any given bureaucratic abstractum is to be the keeper of truth thus any debate as to the truth value of the abstractum is closed to those without the power to modify the abstractum and the truth of a given future scenario becomes pre-decided.

So, we can now conceive of a "regime of truth" being bound to any given bureaucratic abstractum as well as being embedded in the abstract matrix of neoliberalised objects. Truths can also be aligned ethically or morally. According to Bloom (2019), ethics and morality become transposed to the individual whereby the individual is expected to

resolve the moral failings of the neoliberal capitalist class. This is exemplified through neoliberal austerity where, for example, the 'benefit claimant' has a 'moral responsibility' to 'society' to 'work' (Cook, 2012: 508). David Cameron's 'Big Society' campaign embodied such an ethical direction using moral discourse to push people who already exist in a purposefully structured individualised competitive society to draw together on moral grounds to support the community whilst the neoliberal state simultaneously retrenched social provisions (Lavery, 2019: 153-181). The individual, in aligning with this consciousness, ultimately perpetuates the neoliberal system under a false consciousness of moral good. Another example, the morality of self-discipline, becomes entrenched as a prime specimen of neoliberal capitalist contradiction whereby the individual is expected to keep themselves healthy within a free marketplace of food or temptations which encourage and promote the very opposite (e.g., Guthman & DuPuis, 2006). Other notions of consciousness can include, for example, happiness which is expected to be found in entrepreneurialism (Binkley, 2013); or the self which becomes a branded consumer item, an idea ultimately rendering every social media persona the literal embodiment of neoliberalism to which children now aspire in an automedial subjectivity (Pedersen & Aspevig, 2018). Psychological consequences of neoliberal ideology become marketised; shyness becomes social anxiety (Sugarman, 2015), depression becomes the norm (Cosgrove & Karter, 2018), and it is up to the individual to solve it, pay for it, or overcome it, otherwise the individual will be deemed a failed one (Esposito & Perez, 2014: 422). Together these become moral truths within a system of neoliberal morality and its accompanying regime of truth.

Another way the neoliberal structures the consciousness is through time. Time as we know it in our daily lives is a system of measurement. This measurement is an abstract representation of an idea of time. Ways of revealing this include the numerous calendars beyond the Gregorian calendar in use today (Iranian and Islamic calendars are still in the 1400's, Ethiopia's is seven years and eight months behind the Gregorian), or the arbitrariness of the seven-day week; there is no clock which tells the correct time (Zadeh, 2021). Time itself remains unknown with the matter still being a source of contention amongst physicists (see Carroll, 2010). In the absence of explanation as to the concreteness of time, time itself has been manipulated into an abstract object, a measurement arranged for the temporalities of capital production, imbued with a truth-value, and subsequently reified. Dale (2019) describes time as "a system of interlocking temporalities under the dominance of capital" clearly indicating subservience to the money abstractum. This domination is both synchronous to the individual yet asynchronous through metaspatialised 'time zones'. The order of time is organised in relation to the production of capital abstracta and subsequently the phenomenal and ontological become temporal subjectivities. It is a "capitalist time consciousness" according to Thrift (1990). This reification of time onto the consciousness facilitates "accumulation as linear universalization, of the negation of alternity" (Ritzer, 2005: 79). Thus, life becomes a universal routinisation of the production of capital. The negation of other possibilities to the accumulation of capital is becoming more pronounced through the neoliberalisation of time. Traditional capitalist time, structured and organised, is making way for Ritzer's more "linear universalisation" where *all* time is dedicated to producing capital.

Clear abstract segregations of time in the '9-to-5' job are converting to a liminal time, a compelling to traverse ever more metaspatialised time boundaries extending beyond the abstract workplace and into the abstract home. Standing (2011: 119) also argues that the idea of performing activities within definable time divisions is becoming less applicable whilst noting the simultaneous "erosion of the fixed workplace" which has come to manifest in working from home practices post-pandemic (e.g., Watermeyer et al., 2022; Arntz et al., 2022). One is expected to continue capital production without recompense, either under the salary illusion, or via the reframing of the consciousness and identity to that of entrepreneur where every waking minute is dedicated to capital production. This is buttressed in popular media which signals the virtues of the 80 to 100-hour work-week relative to the economic logic of 'success' (Mello, 2022; Lust, 2022). Under neoliberalised time, life itself becomes simply divisible into remunerated and non-remunerated life (Virno, 2004: 104); remunerated and non-remunerated becoming abstract coordinates through which the consciousness orientates itself. It is arguable, similar to Marx (in Marx & Engels, 2010c: 22), that time equates to a freedom. Under the reification of a neoliberalised time consciousness through entrepreneurialism, freedom through time will shrink as the consciousness becomes more coordinated with remunerated and non-remunerated life orientation. This aids "the negation of alternity" (Ritzer, 2005: 79) with alternity being that of freedom. Thus, time which could once have been 'free' is now a source of contention for the consciousness. One must decide whether to dedicate time to producing capital or not. The only key to this time-freedom is more capital to pay for the time that one does not commit to the production of capital abstracta.

Within this seemingly totalising matrix of neoliberalised abstracta, the interstice and our relationship with these objects needs to be evaluated. To do so, we must consider the abstract spatial nature of the neoliberal. Gillan and Lambert (2016: 241), emphasising the concept of 'militant particularism', a kind of oppositional approach to enacting ideological goals (Castree et al., 2013), argue that this type of oppositional methodology towards change highlights the dichotomy of place and the "abstract space of global capitalism". This relates to the same concept which Harvey (1995), originally Williams (1989), used to describe the way in which capitalist-oppositional groups were place-bound leaving social groups unable to enact change due to a lack of universality. This is something I would agree with and would add that groups oppositional to neoliberalism have essentially, and inadvertently, adopted neoliberal structure by breaking down movements into separate constituent parts (e.g., women's equality movements and disability equality movements) instead of unifying. Thus, instead of utilising the abstract space of the global, they instead remain place bound, barriered in to an abstract space where resistance to the neoliberal order struggles to meet the spatial requirements needed. Butler (2019: no pagination) also sees 'contemporary capitalism' as an abstract space. Utilising Brenner (2019: 66,68), Butler states this "marked by 'volatile, fractured...chaotic...interscalar space is configurations' which must be constantly managed and controlled by state intervention in order to avoid the possibility of a systematic rupture—or the 'space of catastrophe'".

Abstract space also makes an appearance within education. Cervone (2018: 154) argues that the standardisation inherent to neoliberalised education allows for students to be removed from their unprofitable realities and placed into a

decontextualised abstract space. This suggests a domination of the individual via the abstracta of standards within which truth and context are preordained by power and bureaucracy rather than reality. Taylor (2018: 50) builds on this by arguing that neoliberal education policies (abstracta) act as a mechanism of production through which inclusion and exclusion are exercised. Thus, abstract objects come to determine whether or not an individual will have an inclusive experience or exclusive experience within neoliberal standardised education. Bonanno (2017: 222) draws upon the corporatisation of technology to suggest that our communications take place within an isolated abstract space, such as through texting or the internet, and these technologies move individualism to an advanced level. There is also some implied opposition to abstract space. For example, Young (2000: 79), building on Sassen (1997), argues that "global economic processes do not occur in an abstract space" but "materialise in particular places". However, what is really happening here is that global economic processes are happening in abstract space but, at various points, depending on the given process, are not *materialising* but *reifying* the abstract and directing concrete actions to fulfil demands of both abstracta and power. A basic example would be the moving of money internationally. At some point, somebody has to perform a concrete action to enact the abstract. Simply clicking a mouse button facilitating the transfer of money would constitute a concrete action (mouse click) in relation to an abstractum (money) to move money through capitalist abstract space.

What seems to be most commanding of attention here, within the interstice, is the role of agency. One way of considering agency is through Albert Bandura. Drawing on Bandura, Code (2020: 2) summarises Bandura's concept of agency including:

intentionality, the will to act on rational planning and actualising goals; forethought, the ability to guide oneself in anticipation of future events; self-regulation, the maintenance of the self through cognition, motivation and behaviour guided by contextual features in the environment; and self-efficacy, the ability to reflect and correct ones self and to believe in ones own capabilities and motivations. Code (2020: 2) also adds that the regulation of the self does not happen in isolation but through aspects of the sociocultural environment. What is common between these constituent elements of agency is that they are demonstrably commandeered through the neoliberalised consciousness. To reiterate, neoliberalism is an internationally disseminated ideology which Bourdieu (2003: 11-12) terms a "vulgate" that is "so universally imposed and unanimously accepted that it seems beyond the reach of discussion" and is a result of prolonged and continuous effort by an immense collective involved in "enterprises of production, dissemination, and intervention". It is within this landscape of the neoliberal that agency is enacted. Thus, intentionality becomes directed to praxis which aligns with the intent of the neoliberalised abstractum. Action plans and strategies of intention are arranged by the commonsensification of neoliberal logic. Forethought is predicated on tenets of risk management and the possibilities of the money abstractum; economic logic. Furthermore, if self-regulation is guided by environmental contextuality, then if the environment is neoliberalised then so too will the individual be guided by these abstract reference points. We can also locate self-regulation through what it means to be the neoliberalised abstractum of 'student' for example, through what Sugarman (2015: 112) argues are three key features to a successful student: acting in ways that express individualistic psychologies, enterprising in pursuit of self-defined goals, and that self-expression and enterprise are rights to be demanded from teachers and others. Thus, these are the regulations the individual must self-impose from

environmental contexts. Finally, *self-efficacy* is then reflecting upon and correcting oneself to assimilate and align with the neoliberal norms; a "self-reliant market participant" (Penz & Sauer, 2020: 4). Agency then, *for the majority*, is not an agency at all but a preauthorised actorhood, a template of acceptable behaviour legitimately pursuable within a social context (Meyer, 2010).

In continuing with agency, and returning somewhat to consciousness, reification, Chari (2015: 5) argues, is an important aspect of neoliberalism. Reification of the neoliberalised abstractum is a usurpation of cognitive and behavioural agency. This is certainly connectable to Esposito and Perez's (2014) argument that market values are presented as reality and that markets are arbiters of life itself; a "market civilisation" (Gill, 1995a: 399). Routinisations of neoliberal patterns and discourse inflicts identities of consumer, choice, markets, and self-interest which form both the self and the ideological scaffolding of common-sense (Massey, 2013: 3). In turn, this enacts a "competitive, individualistic, market-driven, entrepreneurial, profit-oriented outlook" (Hall & O'Shea, 2013). The abstract space of the interstice then becomes one for production of the "essentialised...undifferentiated subject" (Feldman, 2008: 312). Both the totality and totalising effect of these make it difficult to reject the reification of both the abstract and the neoliberalised abstract, particularly due to the fact that neoliberalism is the "unspoken architecture of neoliberal capitalism" which "requires continuous exploration in order to bring visibility to [its] ideological nature" (Andrew & Cortese, 2013: 406), at least in the 'Western' 'nations'. Therefore, whether the individual knows of neoliberalism or not, the individual is still placed in an abstract space in which they must contend with it regardless (Feldman, 2008: 312). The

neoliberalised consciousness has been noted within social work by Carey (2008) who argues praxis is conditioned by the "application of neoliberal inspired market reforms...codified into, and applied, as a series of compulsory legal and organizational procedures that practitioners must follow". Similarly, a neoliberalised consciousness has also been noted in studies on China (e.g., Jefferys, 2011; Sigley, 2006; Zhang, 2008). The question of liminality remains though here in relation to agency. It is only in Andrew and Cortese's (2013: 406) continuous exploration of the unspoken architecture of neoliberalism in combination with reflective actions that the borders can be unveiled in an agentic manner. Exploration requires learning to recognise the neoliberal whilst the reflexive reveals "our location within the social order" (Heron, 2005: 343). This location can almost certainly be framed as the interstice. Again, however, an ongoing dialectical consciousness between the abstract nature and concrete ramifications of a neoliberalised abstract requires a significant cathexic investment in perpetuity. This in itself reveals the intensity of force enacted on the individual consciousness and the power instantiated in the abstract liminal border. The usurpation of the consciousness can be evidenced within the effects of neoliberalisation. Therefore, it is important to outline at least some of the effects of neoliberalisation in order to see the usurpation of the consciousness.

The effects of neoliberal tenets are of a magnitude beyond the scope of this work. I will use a select few here to outline relations between the neoliberal, the effects of the neoliberal, and the configuring of the interstice alongside experiences of liminal traversal. Austerity for example can be considered a neoliberal tenet (see Whiteside, 2016) and is driven by bureaucratic policy abstracta in relation to the money

abstractum. Giannacopoulos (2015: 182) also describes austerity as a vehicle for assimilation to the neoliberal order. The effects of austerity are pronounced including stigma, dehumanisation, decreased eligibility for welfare, reduced welfare payments, and loss of services across the social landscape (BASW, 2018: 8). Furthermore, it aids concentration of wealth amongst the existing wealthy (Cupples & Glynn, 2016: 184-185). Austerity can also be seen as a tenet which facilitates and directs the alteration of, or ideologising of, pre-existing abstracta towards neoliberalised ends. It commands altering bureaucratic policy abstracta addressing the redistribution of abstract money through various welfare or public service bureaucracies, particularly as neoliberals are opposed to socialist or redistributive policies (Springer et al., 2016: 3). These policies cut off or reduce the supply of money to the given target via implementing abstract borders. For example, increased welfare conditionality makes it more difficult to access money in times of need due to the building of additional abstract rules which exclude the individual and configure their interstice. Neoliberalised legal abstracta such as the Housing Act 1980 facilitated the disposal of social housing through 'Right to Buy' schemes thus destroying abstract socialist laws and replacing them with laws which respond to the abstract market and the money abstractum (Eardley, 2022). Between 1980 and 2014, 3.4 million social properties were sold to private buyers with a significant proportion then becoming rental properties (Cole et al., 2015: no pagination). In simultaneity with policies which restricted the building of new social housing to replace lost stock, "these two policies planted the seeds for the present [housing] crisis" (Robertson, 2016: 198). Crisis of course leads to profit, the raison d'etre of neoliberalism, as can be seen through significant rent rises (Jones, 2022) or even the current record profits of energy companies from the 'energy crisis' (Wickham & Gillespie, 2022). However, the borders which configure the interstice can be

homelessness, unaffordable mortgages, or being trapped in a rental cycle. Each one an abstract border which must be liminally traversed, sometimes in perpetuity. Further fictional abstract borders occur through reduced service loss such as induced shortage of medical treatments or access to medications (Whitaker, 2018). Thus, defunding a health service may compel an individual to have to pay for the medication yet increased conditionality for welfare and the reduced payments could prevent them from doing so. Consequentially, the individual must either liminally traverse these borders or live without medical resolutions.

The consequence of wielding fictional neoliberalised abstract objects by power then, prevents access to medication. In such a case, the abstract spatial prison becomes one which restricts freedom to access medicines. In much the same way, stigma acts as an imprisoning force via abstract objects. Thus, 'scrounger' narratives linked to the sick or disabled appeal to the abstract object of 'scrounger', a parallaxic abstractum more commonly known in sociology as a 'folk devil' (Cohen, 2011; Briant et al., 2013), which conveys images of moral failings subsequently becoming internalised as shame within those so labelled (Patrick, 2016). This can lead to social isolation with liminal experience becoming one of traversing the border between employment and unemployment as well as the established fictional borders of poverty. The effects of competition, another neoliberal tenet, on the individual are varied, again driven by bureaucratic abstracta of policy and market, but include demotivation (Vallerand et al., 1986), poor self-evaluation (Lam et al., 2004), declines in openness (Anderson et al., 2007), higher levels of stress (Eisenberg & Thompson, 2011), anxiety (Berg et al., 2016), and even hormonal changes (Geniole et al., 2017; Warnke, 2007: 147). Each,

either singularly or in unison, form and configure borders of the interstice. Demotivation imprisons us within ourselves or perhaps our willingness to go somewhere or act in some way; declines in openness build abstract borders between human relations; and anxiety creates fear of the liminal experience and prevents us from navigating the abstract borders.

One significantly under researched concept is the relationship between the neoliberal and gaslighting (see Chihara, 2020; Graybow, 2019). Almost certainly visible within responses to the current mental health 'crisis', the toxicity of the personal responsibility, resilience, individualism, and retrenchment of public mental health services combination locate both mental health issues and solution firmly within the individual (e.g., O'Donnell & Shaw, 2016). Graybow (2019) notes the role of evidencebased therapies in neoliberal gaslighting arguing that it also helps to rationalise austerity. This gaslighting aids the usurpation of agency and consciousness through internalising blame and personal failure. Again, the borders of the interstice are configured by imprisoning the individual within borders of shame and emotional responses to the abstract. Furthermore, I defer somewhat to Beck (2018) who draws on a number of authors in relation to hunger as a result of neoliberalism: Riches (1997: 54) who argues hunger is rooted in the severe inequality of incomes rather than a lack of food; Riches (1986: 59) through welfare retrenchment; Poppendieck (1997, 138) through the depoliticization of food; and Lambie-Mumford (2015) through austerity policies. De Souza (2019: 32) notes how in foodbanks "poor bodies" are tied with "food, discourses, papers, files, ID cards, badges, numbers, and clips" directly implicating the bureaucratic abstracta bordering the interstice. Each of these is indicative of multiple intersecting abstract borders which must be traversed in order to secure food through navigating the spatial prison created by bureaucracy. Failure to do so becomes a failure of personal responsibility, a tenet used to enforce neoliberal gaslighting.

Globalisation too has its effects, including the aforementioned effects of neoliberalised abstracta such as austerity (see Walton & Seddon, 1994: 43). Webster (2003: 98) sees the effects of globalisation as a poisonous milieu of inequalities and rapid change where the existing marginalised become threatened. Globalisation pressures people to abandon their cultures and reconfigure the self towards cosmopolitanisation. This implicates those metaspatialising and synchronising properties of the ideologised abstractum in action. The cultural interstice is usurped by the neoliberal where routine and praxis are redirected towards the money abstractum. Furthermore, globalisation through its metaspatialising properties can lead to abrasive cultural interstices. This is implicated in Ogihara and Uchida (2014) who find that individualism had negative effects on Japanese individuals in terms of friendship groups and well-being even when individualism was a valued aspect of the workplace. In considering the advancement towards Japanese individualism, as opposed to existing collectivism, Ogihara and Uchida posit a greater prevalence of maladaptive responses including increases in Hikikomori (see Katsumata, 2011; Rubinstein, 2016; Yong & Kaneko, 2016) and "dampening" of interpersonal relationships. This can be viewed as a destabilisation of existing interstices and, in the process, a dislocating of the individual from their existing interstice; a perpetual, internalised displacement (Pyles et al., 2017: 586). Existing abstract objects, as points of reference, become destabilised producing profound anxieties and individuals either assimilate to new exigencies, or try to relocate themselves back to the previous interstice, the latter indicating a limited form of agency (Curtis, 2013: 77-78). The notion of destabilisation is a precept to neoliberalisation manifesting in destabilisation of the public sector (Whitfield, 2012: 14), of pre-existing social orders (Guarneros-Meza & Geddes, 2010: 118), and economically (Hudson, 2016: 561-563). Other, wider effects of globalisation include poor countries finding little benefit in globalisation outcomes (Heinze, 2020: *no pagination*), and declines in social democracy and rises in right wing nationalism (Raza, 2017). In more philosophical notions of globalisation, O'Connor (2017: 18) argues globalisation constitutes a suspension of dialectical progression of social reality which then induces a more temporal permanence to liminal experiences. The individual is doomed to repeat the same liminal traversals in a cyclic mundanity. Each and every effect is indicative of the metaphysical matrix between the individual, the ideologised abstractum, and abstract space.

Together, the interstice bordered by this monolithic ideological scaffolding seems to mask an underlying violence. Violence, specifically in relation to neoliberal tenets, seems to be anywhere neoliberal ideology dominates or attempts to dominate. The first known implementation of neoliberalism was under General Pinochet, the Chilean dictator (Dinges, 2004; Lazzara, 2011). Since then, neoliberal violence has spread across India (Chatterjee, 2009; Purewal, 2018; Wilson et al., 2018), Bolivia (Goldstein, 2005), Colombia (Gill, 2007), Israel (Plasse-Couture, 2013), Argentina (Adelman, 2011), South-Korea (Park, 2016), USA (Mirpuri, 2016), Cambodia (Springer, 2010), Italy (Valent, 2019), and Ecuador (Krupa, 2013) to name a few. Some neoliberal

violence is more overt than others but the violence and its relationship with neoliberalism is always masked by the unmentionable term of neoliberalism for most people. For a social abstractionist consideration of neoliberal violence, we can again split the violence into that which is concrete and that which is abstract and we can see that it is the abstract which reveals the link between neoliberal ideology and both abstract and concrete violence. Neoliberal violence manifests in many ways both abstractly such as structural (e.g., Leech, 2012; Lyons, 2018), through concrete violence as exemplified by General Pinochet's dictatorship (e.g., Drake & Frank, 2004), or the prison-industrial complex (e.g., Jinkings & Guimarães, 2011; Michelson, 2013). Of course, abstract violence, for the most part, has concrete effects. To further exemplify, neoliberal privatisation of health services, abstract bureaucratic entities gatekeeping concrete treatments for concrete corporeal issues, create abstract barriers to treatment, ability to pay for example, thus, bluntly, purposefully killing people unnecessarily (Hunter, 2013; Mishtal, 2010; Witters, 2019; Tanne, 2008; Waldock, 2023). Each type of violence can occur either on a large scale such as debt (abstract) or at the individual level such as failure of bureaucracy to account for a specific personal circumstance thus leading to severe consequences for the individual (abstract or concrete). We can also draw on the neoliberal tendency towards militarisation to consider violence within class warfare (Gabbard, 2007), welfare (Baylouny, 2008), education (Giroux, 2008b), and territory (Wiegratz et al., 2018); or perhaps the epistemic violence of financialisaton (Carter & Warren, 2021), carceralism (Pollack, 2012), or of markets (Varman, 2018). Kabir and Greenwood (2017: 75) note the violence of economic restructuring towards the neoliberal model and Davies and Chisholm (2018: 6) make a powerful statement:

subjectivity is an ideal form, an abstraction to which individuals (more or less successfully) conform. Neoliberals are able to dispense with nonconforming subjects by making them—theoretically, violently, and through policy—responsible for their failure to conform: if you fail as a subject in neoliberalism, it is your responsibility, and you must accept the consequences of your failure.

This clearly resonates with the neoliberal insistence on personal responsibility and extreme individualism. Of course, said failures coincide with the violence of inequalities which Giroux (2015: 550) argues is due to retrenchment of education and welfare, financialisaton, and the movement of wealth to the top 1%. Such inequalities and violence will inevitably affect consciousness.

Ideology thus forms the third Echelon of Abstracta. The ability to wield neoliberal tenets via the ideologising, or reideologising, of abstracta, makes it a tool for the exercise of power. Yet, as neoliberalism is the ideology of the money abstractum, it betrays the subservience of power to the reified and axiomatic money abstractum insofar as the creation of, or alteration of, abstracta which align with neoliberalism constitute a kind of enforced proselytism on those subjected to them. The dominance of neoliberal ideology in providing society with a structure and a logic which comes to dominate the consciousness and praxis, in tandem with its top-down implementation, shows that it sits between power and what comes below. Even in despite of the fact that those who move into positions as stewards of abstracta are entering the role as pre-conditioned to neoliberal tenets, it still remains that it was power who implemented the conceptual playbook which has come to be an externalised system of control

persisting in its causal continuity to subsequent generations. This chapter's exploration of an abstractionist interpretation of the abstract nature of ideology views it as a prebuilt abstract playbook of ideas both created by power and from which power can draw. Ideology is diffused by those in key positions across the social landscape. Through the reideologising of pre-existing abstract objects including laws, policies, regulations, or even institutions, and through the creation or destruction of old abstract objects, this diffusion allows for the ideological conditioning and directing of praxis through the spontaneous reification of the ideologised abstractum. Weber's (1978) 'iron cage' of bureaucracy has become an ideologised 'iron cage' in the form of neoliberalism where time itself has become reconfigured into only two periods: monetised and non-monetised. The totality of ideologised abstracta presents us with an intentional organisation of the abstract into a simulated structure which exerts extrinsic force over consciousness and praxis demanding ever greater cathexis in pursuit of the money abstractum. Our metaphysical relationship with the abstract interstice becomes destabilised through the ideologising (or reideologising) of abstracta. Anxieties, mental health issues, social dislocation, and usurpation of the consciousness becomes apparent. This ideologised system of objects is perhaps best concluded by Victor Turner (1977: 201) who viewed structures as "simulacral only" reinforcing the fictional attribute of the encoded ideologised abstractum.

The whys and import of this chapter coalesce around unveiling the mechanisms through which power is exercised. The use of ideologised abstracta add to the previous chapter's contribution to the knowledge of power dynamics insofar as we can see how sociologists, interdisciplinary academics, organisations, or individuals can

trace and predict the actions and effects of power across the abstracta they create as well as the abstracta created at lower levels of power by those assimilated to the forms of praxis and consciousness directed by ideologised abstracta. It also adds to the body of critical theory, perhaps in line with the Left Hegelian tradition which maintains a position of ideology as a pejorative term for distorted worldviews whereby ideas are presented as universal truths when in actual fact they represent "particularistic interests of dominant social groups" (Arnold, 2015: 293). Similarly, in cultural analyses such as art, media, or language, the encoded logic of abstract objects can be made explicit. Further, it contributes to interdisciplinary research on behaviour through drawing the researcher's attention to both the behaviours of power in ordering the abstracta they create and alter, as well as the behaviours of induced praxis under abstract objects and spaces. Additionally, social changes can be induced by identifying the ideological structure of objects and using these either to dissolve the existing ideological encoding, replace it, or use them as sites of dereification by drawing attention to the behaviours of the individuals who encoded them in the first place. For now, I move into considering the roles of countries, nations, and states in the next chapter.

The Abstracta of Country, Nation and State

The previous chapter analysed the abstracta of ideology and the way in which ideologised abstracta function. In this chapter, I consider the fourth, fifth, and sixth Echelons of Abstracta and build upon the previous chapters. Nation, state, and countries are standard conceptual categorical divisions across the sociological landscape. Again, it is of course impossible to cover all interpretations, definitions and possibilities of each concept in this work. Therefore, I will incorporate any relevant material from across the academic landscape to illuminate the fundamental abstract aspects of each concept. The terms nation, state, country, or nation-state are often used interchangeably and can make for a confused landscape (Gilmartin, 2009: 22). Nevertheless, these can each be reframed through social abstractionism to demonstrate the constitution of abstract objects and spaces. I draw upon the bureaucratic 'ingredients' of a country to demonstrate how the bureaucratically formed country acts as both an abstract object and an abstract spatial container for both nation and state abstracta. I also show the abstract nature of internal spatial divisions of the country as an abstract spatial container, and to the malleability and changeability of a country abstractum. Nation is considered as both abstractly spatial and abstractly metaspatial constituting an object via which people are drawn together through a combination of other abstract objects in which the nation abstractum is instantiated. I give consideration to Anderson's (2006) 'imagined community' and demonstrate how the nation abstractum is a mediating object through which fictional and reified identity is drawn. The state is then considered as an object through which power is exercised and externalised through utilising objects in which the state abstractum is instantiated. I outline the abstract nature and abstract space of state as an object. I then highlight the interstitial and liminal aspects of this tripartite through the fiction of citizenship showing how citizenship assists in reifying the country, nation, and state echelons.

In social abstractionist terms, a country is both abstractum and abstract space. By country, I mean any named country such as Japan, Australia, or Sweden. In relation to the abstractum of a country, it is an external entity, axiomatic, temporal in its existence, altered and honed to its current form. Richards (2017) provides a brief overview of how a country becomes a country but what we can immediately conclude is that it is reliant on an immense web of bureaucratic abstracta throughout the process. These include: the right to self-determination, UN charters, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, independence, recognition, and sovereignty. Many of these are implied rather than explicitly outlined in legal fictions. It is an abstract bureaucratic matrix with no tangible genesis. Australia for example was once named New Holland in the 17th century. Later, James Cook 'claimed' the 'Eastern Coast of New Holland' in the late 18th century and renamed it to 'New Wales' and then subsequently 'New South Wales'. Soon after, the British arrived and "spread out over the continent, explored and settled, possessed and subdued it" (Macintyre, 2009: 1). The concept of *terra nullius* was manufactured and had its origins in instructions given to Cook when he set sail to search for this land mass (Macintyre, 2009: 33). It was the idea that Australia "until its settlement in 1788 lacked human habitation, law, government or history". This fiction was maintained up until the late 20th century (Macintyre, 2009: 4). It was only at the turn of the 19th Century when the whole land mass was renamed 'Australia' by colonial authorities (National Library of Australia, n.d.). This, of course, omits the considerable variety of names utilised by the complex indigenous language groups who preceded colonisation and still experience the ramifications today. A geographical land mass is then simply 'claimed', given a name, bureaucratically formalised, "an abstract[um] that can be taken as fact" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 2), and then treated 'as if' it is reality. Australia then, becomes axiomatic, an unquestionable truth. It is subsequently fortified by its instantiations and consequential reifications through bureaucratic abstracta, particularly legal abstracta such as the aforementioned examples. Writers across academic fields such as geography (e.g., Disalvio, 1994: 38), economics (e.g., Salin, 2016: 64), technology (e.g., Coeckelbergh & Reijers, 2016: 174), social policy (e.g., Gross & Stevick, 2015: 499), mathematics (e.g., Persson, 2019: 23), and philosophy (e.g., Antony, 2003: 382) all refer to countries as being abstract. Antony (2003: 382) in particular implies the abstract status of 'country' stating that "a country is an abstract entity, or at least a complicated conglomerate of various kinds of entities" again implicating that abstract bureaucratic matrix. Countries are often hewn in the abstract from epochs or events of concrete violence, war, and conflict, some of which still continue today of which Israel-Palestine is perhaps the most explicit and prescient example. In contemporary times, we find that this violent milieu ultimately resolves to legal bureaucratic abstracta to isolate the abstract form of a country as outlined by Richards (2017). This also suggests that there is a dependence on abstract objects through which to mediate peace between various claims to the space of country.

In terms of abstract space, a country is abstractly spatially determined through abstract borders instantiated within bureaucracy such as boundary delimitation laws. Within the abstract space of country, further abstract spatial divisions and borders are set, for example, by counties, towns, cities, regions, prefectures, parishes, or constituencies. Each may even have a specific abstract bureaucracy attached such as councils, legal jurisdictions, regional development, or police. The abstract borders of a country denote the internal dimensions of the abstract space and these internal dimensions define what is to be included, and the border what is to be excluded. The internal contents of a country are synchronously dominated by the abstractum of country. For example, 'citizens' of 'Britain' are classed as 'British' through the instantiation of 'Britain' within the bureaucracy surrounding citizenship which ultimately synchronously dominate the individual including consciousness. The abstract borders of a country, however, expose the externality of its abstract status and the internality of both the abstract contents, or the concrete, whether geographic or human. In other words, a country's borders are external from all of us whilst simultaneously being abstract. Furthermore, a country's abstract spatial borders also reflect a claim to concrete geographical territory. According to Paasi (2003: 111), all territories are power relations manifested whether at local gang level or at the supranational level. Furthermore, Knight (1982: 517 cited in Paasi, 2003: 110) notes that territory is "passive" and that it is "human beliefs and actions which give territory meaning". Again here, we see that not only is a named country an axiomatic abstractum, but so too is territory. The notion of territory implies that a certain concrete geographical configuration is 'owned' yet ownership is also something that is limited to the abstract and instantiated in legal bureaucratic abstracta such as land and house deeds. Together, these simply reflect the position that a country is also reliant on its instantiation within bureaucratic abstracta to validate and recognise its existence; a circular, mutual validation of the axiom. What both Knight and Paasi suggest is that it is power, concrete praxis, and in the abstract where

territory is claimed and instantiated. Concrete praxis at the micro-level often reflects that of power at the macro-level insofar as manifesting in low-level petty boundary disputes (e.g., Mcdonald, 2019; Ayling & Dresch, 2020; Jaffa, 2023; Beever, 2023), whereas macro-level praxis manifests in war, conflict, or political aggrievance such as in the cases of the Kashmir conflict (Mohan, 1992), the Arab-Israeli conflict (Fraser, 2004), and arguably World War I and II (Compagnon & Purseigle, 2016).

A country then is external to us, it is malleable and changeable in its form. All countries can and have been created. Some have been destroyed, Czechoslovakia (Innes, 2001) or Gran Colombia (Hristov, 2014: 64) for example, not destruction of concrete land, but in the abstract. Some have simply altered such as the State of Texas in the US, once an 'independent country' but now an 'annexed state' (Calvert et al., 2014: 85); or Lancaster Castle which has been located in various spaces such as the Honour of Lancaster, which included parts of southern Scotland, despite the physical entity having never moved an inch (Champness, 1993:3). Each demonstrates the temporal movement and change of abstracta and their coterminosity with the concrete. The separation of the borders of countries from the concrete are exposed in the abstract by the fact they can be redrawn whether through politics or violence. The same is applicable to towns, cities, or other internal abstract division such as constituencies as demonstrated by recent attempts by the UK Conservative Party to redraw these boundaries (Walker, 2020; Walker, 2021a; Walker, 2021b; Pickard, 2020). This notion reaches the micro level with street names or even post codes constituting abstract spaces. We can understand how postcodes constitute an abstract space through the concept of 'mortgage redlining'. Mortgage redlining is the identification of a

neighbourhood, an abstract space posited from abstract data points within a given postcode including race, religion, or politics, where no mortgage loans are granted (Aalbers, 2011). Furthermore, this demonstrates that, like the way abstract borders of a country designate inclusion and exclusion, so too can the abstract space of a postcode area. Of course, the destructibility of this abstract space can take place. Aalbers (2011: 8-9) cites a change in bureaucratic abstracta, in this case a 'code of conduct' being implemented which essentially terminated the existence of these abstract 'mortgage redlining' spaces by simply 'forbidding' them. This shows the exercise of power in action through abstract objects. Beyond these abstractly spatial sub-divisions, countries act as an abstract spatial container for nation and state.

For social abstractionism, nation is subordinate to the country abstractum and its abstract space. Nation may or may not be coterminous in spatial terms with country. Anderson (2006) refers to nation as an imagined community. This is built on by Kanno and Norton (2003: 241) arguing that we connect with others via the power of imagination and that these imagined ties are spatial. This perceived spatiality can be attributed to both the abstract space formed from the country abstractum, as well as the nation abstractum. Furthermore, this imagined community could be linked to the wider notion of the *imaginaire* which Steger and James (2013: 23) view as "patterned convocations of the social whole". In turn, "pre-reflexive parameters" produce the social imagination through which concepts such as nation are expressed. However, rather than being a connection via the imagination, it is a connection via the encoded mediating properties assigned to the axiomatic abstractum of 'nation' reified and we can find support for this notion in Jaques' (1955: 281 cited in Diamond, 1993:

227) notion of "fantasy social relationships". Jaques argues "when external objects are shared with others... phantasy social relationships may be established through projective identification with the common object". Additionally, "these fantasy social relationships are further elaborated by introjection", introjection being a Freudian notion whereby the individual internalises the externalised ideas of concepts. In short, an externalised abstractum becomes an internalised one, instantiated in the individuals' consciousness; it becomes synchronously dominating. The extent to which this manifests can be seen in Zhu and Ilsinger (2023) who draw powerfully on various authors surrounding 'collective memory', a phenomenon whereby individuals believe they are part of a wider collective (nation) based upon "historical facts, cultural myths, unconscious absorption and conscious manipulation". Furthermore, this collective memory is changeable and adaptable to new generations of people and changing narratives. Malešević (2019: 39) denies the 'Marxist' notion of nation equating to a false consciousness on the basis that billions of people around the world are sincere in their perception of national identity as real, tangible, and meaningful. However, this appeal to popularity is fallacious both in logic and in fact but is also contradictory insofar as Malešević had already argued that people had no perception of these things historically thus indicating an encoded temporal attribute to the nation abstractum. If people are 'perceiving' nation and national identity as real and tangible then this equates to a reification of the abstract. In Vaihingerian terms, incorporating, whether through choice or coercion, an abstractum of fictionality into one's identity equates to that identity itself being fictional and is ultimately a false consciousness. This false consciousness does not by necessity invoke any Marxist affiliation; it is simply the logical conclusion.

The nation abstractum is instantiated in other abstracta including that of the bureaucratic such as political rhetoric or the welfare state (Keskinen, 2016); in consumption such as 'British-made' products; or in sanitised nationalist symbolism such as flags, the 'Three Lions' emblem, the Oak tree, or the Royal Family. Furthermore, it is instantiated in 'British', 'Japanese', 'Indian', or 'American'; a kind of 'nation-branding' (e.g., Castelló & Mihelj, 2018; Hao et al., 2019). Wiltgren's (2013: 10) qualitative study shows how individuals internalise and reproduce nation through maps and flag symbols in combination with a consumer mindset in what is essentially a combination of an abstract representation of an abstract space (map) and an abstract parallaxic and axiomatic symbol (flag); a simulacrum even, in Baudrillardian terms, and mediated by the money abstractum. Here, we see how the everyday is exposed to a metaspatialised, ubiquitous, and mediating nation abstractum. It builds a unifying fictional identity linked directly to that of the country abstractum that can be appealed towards to sell, convince, persuade, alter, or collectivise individuals (e.g., Phillips, 2022; Rovelli, 2018; Castelló & Mihelj, 2018). History can also be invoked to instantiate the nation abstractum. Historicity is a common encoded attribute for nation. Renan (2013) and Mostov (2014) for example, link nation to historical linkages between people. However, as Oakeshott (1985: 29) points out, history itself is a 'world of ideas' behind which lies nothing. History is simply a series of malleable abstract objects which are created and persist after concrete or abstract events; fossils of the world of ideas (Bennabi, 2003: 32). History outside of what remains of the concrete is the externalised abstract, reordered and altered to fit abstract ideologised time narratives or subjective interpretation, interpretations externalised into the abstract through history books or educational curricula (English, 2022). Malešević (2019: 24) claims that national identities do not exist although social abstractionism would hold that their

existence is objectively abstract and fictional with encoded attributes of being parallaxic, multivalent, axiomatic, and instantiable. The interpreter of the abstractum interprets subjectively either individually or as part of a collective subjectivity ultimately experiencing an introjection, a synchronous domination. This is somewhat reflected by Anderson's (2006) 'imagined community' of people you will never meet. Something imagined however, is subjective to the individual hence the encoded parallaxic attribute of the nation abstractum. The parallaxic encoding can be seen as a manifestation of Roger Penrose's (1989: 554) 'platonic contact' whereby different minds connect to the external object. However, each connection may see the abstractum differently although the intent of power is to make the abstractum uniform in nature thus illuminating Lefebvre's (1991: 52) implication that a critical mind in required to prevent the buttressing of the abstract.

As far back as 1912, Brown (1912: 500) noted that constituent segments of nation had become axiomatic passing into common language yet "the whole structure is little better than a vast cloud-castle - a veritable Nephelococcygia - built by scientific imagination on thin air". However, this 'scientific imagination' and 'thin air' can be seen as the producing of objects and their externalisation into the abstract. One of these ways is through the use of symbols. Zhu and Ilsinger (2023: 196-197) for example, argues that symbols make national identity tangible but weakens one's own individual identity. Similar phenomena can also be seen, for example, in schools whereby the school identity is utilised to usurp the identity of the individual through coercive conditioning via fictional 'community' or symbolic school uniforms (Gill & Howard, 2009: 170-171), or perhaps in 'ban the burqa' campaigns in France which frame the

religious dress as un-French (Fredette, 2015: 56). Thus, we begin to locate ourselves as part of a wider fiction or what Newman (2003: 125) sees as a process of artificial socialisation, an artificial socialisation that occurs within an "abstract domain of collective coherence and attachment" (Shapiro, 2003: 272). Thus, the illusions and fictions woven by nation become unifying, coherent, induce attachment, and instantiate within our identities. In terms of the exercise of power, this could be seen as the usurpation of the individual identity and the imposition of a fictional collective identity by the abstractum of nation. Thus, on the wielding of the abstracta of nation, the collective can be manipulated into certain kinds of action particularly around the country abstractum. The nation abstractum assists in the configuring of what is to be included and what is to be excluded. I consider this later in this chapter with regards to citizenship. In each instantiation of nation, its encoded attributes differ depending on the country to which it is subservient. This indicates the encoded parallaxic attribute of nation; it appears different depending on how it is viewed. Japan for example may include the symbolism of the Sakura (Cherry Blossom), bowing, Hachimaki (headband), or the architecture of Shinto shrines. Each a concrete reality with an abstract instantiation of the nation abstractum. For England, this may be the Three Lions symbol, fish and chips, or even the Royal Family. Again, each a concrete object where the nation abstractum (as well as other abstracta) instantiates.

The abstract spatial nature of nation is similar to that of the country and of the state. In a stable tripartite, country, nation, and state all maintain coterminous abstract spaces; three layers within the same abstractly designated concrete topography. However, unlike country, nation can be abstractly metaspatial. We can evidence this

through the concept of diasporas. The conceptualisation of diasporas varies amongst authors yet a deeply mediating property of the nation abstractum is evident. Cohen (2008) notes varying incarnations of diasporas including the 'victim diaspora' whereby a 'nation' is displaced from its homeland; 'labour and imperial diasporas' whereby those migrating for work retain group ties to their collectivities and homelands; and 'trade and business diasporas' which, in similar fashion to labour and imperial diasporas, are related to those who relocate for trade or business. Safran (1991: 83) also applies the concept of diaspora to 'ex-pat' minority communities using a set of characteristics: that they or their ancestors have been dispersed from a specific 'centre' to two or more countries; they maintain collective memories, myths, and histories of their 'homeland'; they feel alienated or separate from their current country of residence; they idealise their ancestral homeland as their true home and commit to the restoration or maintenance of that homeland; and that they relate to one and other through an ethnocommunal consciousness. It is in these dispersals and dislocation of groups that enables the metaspatialising of the nation abstractum. Localised communities of diasporic or 'ex-pat' groups form an asynchronous abstract space of nation outside of the country bounds of origin. Andrews (2005, 2008, 2010 cited in Bennett-Cook, 2023: 41) for example, observes the overt 'British' nationalism on display in Spanish resorts where little integration with locals occurs. These abstract spaces could also be framed as enclaves which Hall (2012) argues are a common occurrence for ethnic groups to congregate.

The mediating magnetism of the nation abstractum's fictionality remains instantiated in the individual's consciousness wherever they go but at the same time the

abstractum is continually exerting a compelling towards reunification. The nation abstractum's causative continuity communicates a force on the individual to regroup under the abstractum, to return to the designated abstract space or, in the absence of its space of origin, to reunify as a collective. It perhaps also suggests a hidden encoded motivational attribute to the nation abstractum which compels a unification of the imagined community. Cohen (2008: 103) notes that most collective myths around nation include references to 'homelands', 'motherlands', fatherlands', or 'ancestral land'. Again, these constitute abstract objects and spaces to which the nation abstractum pulls the individual towards but also implies a moral claim to ownership of a given concrete geographical configuration. This reveals an underlying implication that country structures nation, and the abstracta of nation, within the internality of its abstract borders. Additionally, it is in the modern absence of "confederations of local republics", "centers of admirable patriotism", and "assemblages" which Renan (2013: 9) claims to have preceded 'nation' that also demonstrates the structuring power of the abstractum of nation. Metaspatialisation of nation can also be seen in Okinawan life expectancy for example. Once the place of one of the highest life expectancies in the world, Okinawan men in particular are now dying significantly younger than previously. The cause has been attributed to the US military bases currently in place in Okinawa (Jiji, 2022). The influx of the national foods and diets from America, typically hamburgers and pizza, has resulted in traditional Japanese diets being replaced by these unhealthy imports (Ames, 2016: 43). Thus, the concrete consequences of the nation abstractum being instantiated in food comes to produce negative outcomes outside of its abstract spatial origins. The exercise of power is also evident here. Williams (2006: 26), drawing on Mills' (1999) theory of the power elite, argues power exercises the notion of 'national interest', an instantiation of the nation

abstractum, to validate their own power and systems. This is certainly visible in the abstract space of the US military bases in Okinawa but further, as Damayanti et al. (2022: 361) argue, power can also be economic, militaristic, and cultural therefore the exercise of power is realised through both the abstract space of the military base and the cultural, nationalistic abstracta which accompanies it.

Moving on to the state, conceptualisations of the state are notorious for definitional difficulties. In general, definitions tend to view the state as either a political entity (e.g., Carneiro, 1970: 733; Weber, 1978: 54; Claessen, 2008: 13), as institutional (e.g., Mann, 1993: 56; Jessop, 2014b: 9; Rothbard, 1978: 191), or as class based (e.g., Olivecrona, 1939: 183; Ward & Green, 2000: 89). Mitchell (1991: 49) and Pierson (2004: 2) both argue that definitions of state are difficult to maintain. For a social abstractionist perspective, the reason the state is so difficult to define is inherently due to its omnipresent, parallaxic, and metaspatial encoding as an abstract object. Meehan et al. (2014: 1-2) define the state as a 'resonance object', that there is "no single 'state', because there is no 'final' object because objects are both objects and worlds". This Deleuzian notion sees the state not as a single object but as an object which draws together other objects via a, assumably abstract, gravitational pull to form the whole. I disagree with this and would argue that the state is a single abstract object, but it is reified, axiomatic, and fortified by the abstract objects of bureaucracy created in its name. The state is an abstractum utilised as a mechanism of power through which power is then exercised. Steinberger (2004: 15) further sees the state's existence as limited to that of an idea and that this applies to all institutions. Meehan et al. (2013: 2) continue by arguing that it is when we come to examine the state "as a plurality of states, a multiplicity of localized orders of appearance", which suggests the state is metaphysically parallaxic, that "we begin to see the very chemistry of order and power, as the space between objects explodes into a universe". This is a very important observation. Meehan et al. are addressing a multitude of social abstractionist possibilities: a state as an abstract object, the malleability of a state as an abstract object, that an abstractum of state is interpretable and instantiable, that a state is abstractly spatial, and that a state is abstractly metaspatial. The notion of 'resonance' is also noted by Pike (2020) within institutional contexts. Hay (2014) argues that the state is neither real nor fictitious but, rather, treated as if it were real. This invokes a denial of Vaihingerian fictionalism by rejecting the fictional aspect of the abstract whilst retaining agreement that a state is still abstract. Mann (1984: 185) claims that most theories of state are reductionist but in Vaihingerian terms this is necessitated by the abstracting process as it is impossible to process all instantiations of the state at a single moment. The complexity of state processes, as well as the objects which instantiate the state, is so vast that it is impossible to interpret the state through any traditional sociological definition. A social abstractionist definition would see the state as an abstract object, reified and axiomatic, through which power is exercised utilising instantiations of the abstractum within subsequent bureaucratic abstracta.

Continuing, we can analyse both the concept of resonance and the Vaihingerian 'as if' principle in relation to a state. If we apply the notion of resonance, resonance implies the rebounding or reverberation of the state as axiomatic both within abstract objects and abstract spatial boundaries. The more abstracta created under the reified state, the more the state is reproduced and spontaneously and repeatedly reified in its

instantiations. Thus, the state grows and extends further into everyday life as if it is concrete. Power exercisers in key positions utilise the reified axiomatic state abstractum to manifest wherever the exercise of power requires it to manifest. This is one reason why the state is so hard to define as it is abstractly parallaxic and malleable. As Stinchcombe (2001: 21) argued, the abstract must be able to adapt to changing realities and remain flexible whilst maintaining dominance. The growth and flexibility of a state, in tandem with the notion of resonance, sees the boundaries of the axiomatic state become metaspatialised with this metaspatialisation only being curtailed by the externality of another metaspatialised state. One state ends where another begins, not in a perfect abstract boundary, but in a milieu of conflicting abstracta and negotiable processes which form unstable bounds some of which may spill into the concrete such as the abrasion between Russia, Ukraine, and NATO aligned countries (Begum & Khan, 2023). This, however, shows that the state is abstractly bound to the equally abstract territorial claims of country. Land is concrete reality, ownership of land, or claims to land, are abstractly coterminous yet can spill into concrete conflict. These unstable borders for Anzaldúa (1987 cited in Berdahl, 1999: 3), constitute "a vague and undetermined place created by the emotional residue of an unnatural boundary". This observation conveys the concrete instability and uncertainties consequentially produced from the abstract when two differing abstract layers wielded by powers abrasive to each other collide.

Balibar (2007: 49) argues the state "is a manufacturer of abstractions precisely by virtue of the unitary fiction which it has to impose on society". This frames the state as a single fictional abstractum. However, whilst the state can be viewed as a single

fictional abstractum, the state cannot manufacture abstract objects as this positions the state as causal. Social abstractionist causation rests with individuals wielding, altering, creating, or destroying abstract objects, in this case people in key positions. Government actors are *stewards* of the state abstractum. They exercise power by creating or wielding abstract objects particularly in the name of, and through the instantiation of, the state. When a government actor creates a new abstractum such as a housing policy, it may be imbued with a causal *continuity* of the actor's intent. Thus, when a government actor creates a housing policy, those who must implement that policy experience the causal continuity of the abstractum as it comes to direct praxis. McConville (1987: 221 cited in Volokh, 2017: 140) sees the abstract state as assigning duties to individuals whereby the "symbol becomes flesh" and policy becomes praxis regardless of which bureaucracy it originates from; synchronous domination. Volokh (2017: 138), who also regards the state as abstract, argues that the state requires a "corporeal manifestation" to function which relates both to Thomasson's (2004) notion of 'tethering' (as discussed on page 93) and again unveils its synchronous domination. This is very much the case when policy becomes praxis. Ironically, government actors are subject to the same causal continuity of the externalised abstractum. Government is made up of key positions that facilitate access to the abstract mechanisms of a state such as 'Secretary of State' positions for education or defence, 'Prime Minister', or 'Minister of State' positions for security and borders, crime and policing, or housing. Each position is an abstractum and conveys and compels certain praxis in its name. Thus, when an individual takes up a given position, they enact the praxis originally intended for that position. This invokes the ad infinitum social circuitry around power appealed to by Bourdieu (2014: 309) whereby actors become dependent on "a network of transmission belts of power" through which

those who rule paradoxically become the ruled. In this case, the individuals as government actors who can exercise power through a state come to be subordinate to the objects that they themselves, or their earlier peers, externalised into an abstractum unless they have the foresight to exempt themselves in order to control their interstitial environment.

With regards to the abstract space of state, it is formed of the singular abstractum of state and is coterminous to that of the abstract space of country and nation. The abstracta in which the state is instantiated form further abstract state spaces. These objects of state manifest in given interstices at given junctures. Abstract spaces of state could perhaps be filtered through Lefebvre's (1991: 84) notion of abstract space being "a strategic space [which] seeks to impose itself on reality despite the fact that it is an abstraction". Rather than impose 'itself', it is imposed via the abstracta of state through the exercise of power. Deleuze and Guattari (1987 cited in Wang, 2020: 16) argue that state spaces are "striated" or "gridded" where "movement in it is confined...and limited by the order of that plane to pre-set paths between fixed and identifiable points". Firstly, the denoting of 'plane' suggests its abstractness and its externality, but also this statement suggests a linearity to state spaces. The state, being supremely bureaucratic, and coterminous with the abstract space of country, makes linearity seem impossible when considered through the perpetual flux of state abstracta. Yet, its linearity becomes apparent through ideologised ordering which assimilates to neoliberal tenets but also through the dialectical production of state abstracta by given stewards. As new laws and regulations are abstracted from reality, and also set against pre-existing laws and regulations as well as ideological tenets,

newly created abstracta produce ever more constrictive linearity which almost certainly aligns with Weber's (1978) notion that bureaucracy is an attempt to predict and control all human behaviour; the 'iron cage' thus is abstractly spatial. Based on this, abstract spaces of state, or indeed any abstract space produced by bureaucracy, is relatively linear and processual. This is certainly betrayed by policies which encourage efficiency as the most efficient processes are those that go straight from point A to point B with nothing interrupting the process. Thus, the most efficient learner for example, in an abstract space of education created by state abstracta, is the one that can hit fictional targets conjured by state actors with as little teaching time as possible and, in turn, save money in that same process. Where inefficiency of learning creeps in, perhaps through school absence, profit-producing interventions by the private sector, especially data-driven technology companies, are utilised to efficiently produce profit such as through the use of School Information Management System (SIMS) software. This profit however, is in fact, the malleability of the money abstractum whereby 'public money' is converted to 'private' money within this abstract state space of education (Johnston, 1999). Money itself thus passes through a linear and efficient process of alteration from a source of inefficiency.

Continuing on abstract space of state, Brenner (2004 *cited in* Shields, 2011: 99) argues that a state being neoliberalised is a "dynamically changing matrix of sociospatial interaction" and "is actively produced and transformed through regulatory projects...articulated in diverse institutional sites and at a range of geographical scales". The notions of 'dynamically changing' and 'actively produced' reflects the dialectical process occurring through "regulatory projects". Neoliberalism's penchant

for deregulation invokes a paradoxical increase of regulation to regulate the deregulation (Aalbers, 2016: 570-571). As this dialectical process occurs, regulatory projects induce greater linearity towards profit whilst simultaneously inducing praxis that is also linear in trajectory towards producing profit. In other words, it becomes ever more streamlined. In such case, abstract spaces of state become ever more restrictive relative to the number of abstract objects, in this case growing numbers of regulations, which together form the internal dimensions of the abstract space. One way to exemplify this is through the use of abstracta such as non-legislative principles, regulations, or objectives. Again, in schools, a cacophony of non-legislative objects come to form additional boundaries of internality for the school abstractum: mental health initiatives which promote self-regulatory behaviour, a reduction in emotive expression, or neoliberal tenets such as resilience (e.g., O'Donnell & Shaw, 2016); military values through cadet initiatives or training days (e.g., Rech, 2017); and British values such as promoting the illusion of democracy and rule of law (e.g., Eaude, 2017). Thus, an individual, especially a child in this example, who enters this abstract space will be encapsulated by considerable and extensive invisible borders, the majority of which they will never come to consciously know. Together, these create the illusion of variety in learning but in actuality function to create a linear and processual space in which the process of 'educating' becomes as linear and efficient as possible. Additionally, these initiatives are borders of the interstice which are formed to prevent an individual from drifting outside of the designated state space; a preventative measure to inefficiency. Further, Brenner's quote above also suggests that instantiations of state abstracta manifest at given junctures across institutions and geography hinting at the abstract and asynchronous spaces being situated in persistent flux based upon abstract objects. Thus, the non-legislative principles

manifest across not only schools, but universities, hospitals, or any given workplace in any concrete geographical location. The 'teambuilding' exercise, press self-regulation, constitutional values, or guiding principles all border a given abstract space to form linear corridors of process for enablement of efficient trajectories from point A to point B; all are state instantiations.

Thus far, I have attempted to consider, although brief, the abstract nature of country, nation, and state in isolation. However, when we turn towards how these apply to interstitiality and liminal experiences, they become almost impossible to separate and often function in a tripartite, or at least in a bipartite. A country is an abstract spatial prison of bureaucracy. As a country is created in the abstract from bureaucratic abstracta, the borders simultaneously created by the demarcation of the territory of a country bind us within this given abstract space. Although there are numerous ways in which this happens, I will exemplify through the use of 'citizenship'. As I noted, country is an abstract container for everything internal and with internality usually comes some form of 'citizenship'. Citizenship is generally associated with privileges afforded to an individual such as various rights conveyed to the individual in relation to the given laws of a state. However, citizenship is also a complex interplay between various other bureaucratically designated abstracta, including nationality, which gives rise to various abstract borders of an interstice. Nationality for example, according to Ofuji (2017: 54), is a "legal tie that binds a person to a state" so that a "person belongs to a specific state and holds its nationality". So Ofuji is saying that state holds and confers a nationality onto the individual; a synchronous domination of nation, state, and country. This highlights two things.

Firstly, it demonstrates the causal continuity of the exercise of power externalised through the abstractum. To exemplify further, when we register a birth, which we are compelled to do so either under the reification of the 'duty' to do as such, or through the threat of abstract violence such as a fine (Bukhari, 2011), we are compelled to accept the nationality conferred at the time. This process occurs entirely through the abstract with the only concrete manifestations being the praxis involved. Coincidentally, in 'London Borough of Tower Hamlets v. Mother and Father and Child' (2019), also reported by Weaver (2019), a father refused to register the birth of a child on grounds that "registration will cause his son to become controlled by a state". Of course, this was rejected in favour of forcible assimilation to legal 'duty' through the installing of an 'institutional parent' to manage the registration; an act of violence via the abstract and an act of praxis under the reified legal abstractum. Secondly, it shows that, if an abstract state can have a nationality, then it is subservient to the nation abstractum as the nation abstractum is instantiated within the state. Relatedly, Soysal (2012: 383) argues that dominant interpretations of citizenship see it as national and incorporating a territorially bounded people. The abstract spatial prison of bureaucracy is demonstrated through the fact that, as a citizen, we are imprisoned within the abstract spatial container of country, conferred a nationality by the state, and are only granted leave temporarily through the use of passports, itself a bureaucratic abstractum, or through 'relinquishing' our citizenship on the basis that a new one can be negotiated within another abstract spatial prison of another country, nation, or state. It is essentially a kind of prison transfer mechanism that is enacted via the abstract. Thus, if we want severance with this ownership, we must find a new owner by crossing many liminality-inducing abstract borders including: emigration forms, immigration

forms, points systems, visa systems, eligibility criteria, all in addition to the concrete traversal of geographical configurations. We may also have temporary access to another country via a visa, essentially a kind of visitation rights to another prison. Each of these items has no concrete reality, they are abstracta reified and backed by violence whether concrete through border patrols and immigration detention centres (e.g., Slack et al., 2016) or via the abstract such as the categorisation of individuals as tourist, refugee, stateless, or economic migrant (e.g., Zetter, 2007).

Our own identities, infiltrated and synchronously dominated by the nation abstractum, contribute to the spatial prison. Identity becomes bound to the symbolism, history, and shared meanings unified under the nation abstractum and spread across the imagined community. Our memories are tied to the nation, as well as the country, within which we have experienced the most or feel the greatest belonging to. As nation constitutes the 'content' of a country, so too the abstract objects of nation become boundaries which we must navigate and this effect is particularly pronounced for those seen as being 'non-British' yet simultaneously having 'British' 'citizenship'. Jacobson's (1997: 188) qualitative study on 'British' 'Pakistanis' reveals what she terms 'boundaries of Britishness'. These boundaries are the result of abstract objects. Firstly the 'civic boundary' is a formalised, bureaucratically validated citizenship. Thus, the abstracta of bureaucracy, in the form of citizenship laws, maintain a causal continuity of externalised validatory power over the designation of Britishness. Secondly, the 'racial boundary' is based on whether the individual is believed to have a 'British ancestry' or 'British blood'. Thirdly is the 'cultural boundary' whereby values, attitudes, and lifestyle determine Britishness. Each boundary is a border of the interstice which must be

navigated through liminal experience of the fictional. This often leads to divisions between those perceived to be non-British and those perceived as British. We can apply Jacobson's tripartite boundaries to a theoretical 'African' 'migrant' as example for analysis. In bureaucratic terms, the 'African' 'migrant' must navigate the borders constructed by the encoded exclusionary attributes of citizenship abstracta as well as fictional geographic boundaries in order to become 'British'. The 'African' 'migrant' with 'African' 'ancestry' must traverse the 'racial' borders of the nonsensical notion of 'Britishness' being in the blood through 'ancestry'. Further, the notion of British 'ancestry' is equally nonsensical given that there are no indigenous British comparable to say Aboriginal, Maori, or Ainu (Marshall, 2001: 45). Additionally, it is important to remember that 'British' is an instantiation of the nation abstractum subservient to the 'United Kingdom of Great Britain', itself a created temporal abstractum which usurps the individual 'countries' which make up Britain, themselves abstract objects and spaces. This gets more confusing with Great Britain being considered a geographical designation, and United Kingdom being a political designation (Cunningham, 2019). However, this simply reasserts the principle that they are abstract objects. Finally, the 'cultural boundary' constitutes an abstract divider between 'British' culture and cultural otherness or what Herzfeld (1993: 72) terms, "the abstraction of otherness". This can perhaps be illuminated in food for example whereby the nation abstractum becomes instantiated in fictional 'African' and 'British' cuisines. The underlying point is that every person is a human being but it is the borders of the interstice established in the abstract that break down human relations through the reification of fictional abstract objects. We become separated in the abstract and not the concrete. Thus the 'African' human in 'Manchester', standing next to the 'British' human in 'Manchester', is divided only by the abstract and the reification of the abstract, in this case the nation abstractum and its instantiations and reification in bureaucracy, symbol, and consciousness.

Within the abstract borders of country and within the nation space, state abstracta form vast matrices of indeterminate spatial bounds of the interstice. In terms of the exercise of power, the externalised state abstractum, and abstracta produced in its name, is one of the most powerful mechanisms relative to the interstice. This is primarily due to the fact that the stewards of the state abstractum have the greatest access to the mechanisms for the production of bureaucratic abstract objects capable of constructing borders. The most dominant interstice is perhaps the one created by the abstract legal system which at a macrolevel is a dividing boundary of the interstice between legality and illegality. Every legal abstractum, every bureaucratic object embedded with the state abstractum, every rule, policy, principle, standard, or obligation functions as a border for liminal considerations. The ubiquity of state abstracta commands the establishment of the order and processes in society. The neoliberalised state comes to establish the order and processes of profit which in turn translate into everyday borders of the interstice. The state implements abstracta which enforce the 'free-market' and establish 'choice' for the 'consumer' (Harvey, 2005: 64). Thus, we have a market from which we choose our energy supplier for example. The liminal experience then is one of not which supplier to choose, but which one we are forced to choose as profit must be assured for the private suppliers by the state. Whilst the state functions to enable efficient and linear trajectories of profit such as the free mobility of the money abstractum and commodities, labour, despite its commodification is not afforded such free mobility (Harvey, 2005: 65). This invokes

the previously discussed 'prison transfer system' of citizenship or the 'prison visitation rights' of a working visa, each a liminal experience of traversing the abstract interstice borders on the assumption that one meets the eligibility for transfer. Those ineligible remain in their existing bureaucratic imprisonment.

When power is externalised into state abstracta badly, or through failure to "pick out the relevant parts of reality and abstract them for the use of the formal system" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 185), then new phenomena will take their place. In Haiti for example, where externalised power through the state is weak, Niño and González (2022: no pagination) describe how "structure factors...have undermined its territorial reach" including "archaic administration structures that prevented the state's reach across the territory". In relation to this, militia and organised gangs control abstract spaces which would otherwise be controlled by state abstracta and praxis. The failure of 'administration' is a failure to create and enforce the abstracta "required to govern without further debate" (Stinchcombe, 2001: 45) and, as such, the state fails to achieve coterminosity with the abstract space of country. In this absence of coterminosity, other abstract entities seek to dominate this abstract space. In Haiti, gangs and militias vie for control of these spaces resulting in abstract spaces being created, altered, and destroyed at speed and with these destabilised spaces comes chaos, violence, and death. Abstract spaces become reabstracted depending on the objects dominating the space. In this example, gangs then constitute the abstract object under which praxis is enacted within the given abstract space that the state has been unable to synchronously dominate. This praxis is one of concrete violence and enforcement of claims to territory.

Country, nation, and state then, constitute the 4th, 5th, and 6th Echelons of Abstracta after capital, power and ideology. Country constitutes its aforementioned abstract objects, its bureaucratic origins. Country sets the abstract borders within which nation and state are active. Only the highest levels of power can be exercised in relation to the country abstractum such as through the choice of whether to 'recognise' a country as in the case of Somaliland for example (e.g., Alin, 2023; Njeri, 2020; Pegg, 2019), or through the decisions involved in war or conflict relative to geographical territory. The abstractum of nation, at the highest levels of power can be ideologised, encoded with attributes conveyed to the imagined community which are desirable for power. Hard-working, stiff upper lip, British resilience is one such example (Kelsey, 2015: 122-123). However, the abstracta of nation are also utilised by other intermediate powers such as corporations which can utilise nation abstracta through nation-branding. This can aid influence through the metaspatialisation of nation. state abstracta are creatable through the externalisation of power, can be done in the name of the nation by power, can be ideologised by power, but are also available to lower powers with access to the mechanisms of utilisation of state abstracta. Job Centre employees for example can wield the externalised power of state instantiated abstracta without access to the mechanisms of creation such as wielding sanctions against benefit claimants. In all cases, these are subservient to the money abstractum: the country which demarcates the internality and structure of activity; nation which promotes British business, products, or investment; state which orders the conditions for the free-market and the linearity with which profit is produced.

In summary, I have considered the abstract natures of country, nation, and state, although with necessary brevity. Country is framed being a product of the abstracta of bureaucracy which in turn gives rise to an abstract space. The internality of this abstract space constrains and restricts us to within its abstract spatial prison of bureaucracy but with the option of a kind of metaphorical prison transfer system if one is eligible for transfer. Further, it acts as a spatial container for internal activity of nation and state. Nation was considered as an abstractum which is instantiated in various places, including the consciousness, through which we are linked to a fictional community of others by abstract objects of history, symbolism, and cultural myth. Furthermore, it was exemplified through the concept of diasporas the encoded metaspatial attribute of the nation abstractum and its causative continuity in enacting a gravitational pull to unify under the country abstractum. The varying claims as to what nation is laid bare the encoded parallaxic attribute of nation. Thus, nation is the central abstract object which draws together further abstracta such as historical figures, national symbols, imagined community, or exceptionalist beliefs. These essentially constitute the abstract 'content' of the internality of country. Finally, the state was given a brief social abstractionist reconsideration which saw it reframed as the central abstractum within a subordinate spectrum of abstracta in which the state is instantiated as well as an abstract space. Government act as stewards of the abstracta of state through which power can be wielded by creating, altering, or destroying abstract objects which instantiate the state. Individuals acting in government positions come and go, abstract government positions are created and destroyed, but a state endures although its specific form or supporting structure does not necessarily persist and is open to ideologising. Together, these vast matrices of abstracta work together, although not necessarily fluidly, to maintain a system of bureaucratic objects which keeps us imprisoned within the interstice. Liminal experience was shown to be the crossing of borders constructed by each abstractum although given the size, complexity, and infinite possibilities of the state alone, was necessarily restricted to brief exemplifications.

In making explicit the importance of this chapter, it can be seen as an original contribution to a number of areas. Firstly, as noted in previous chapters, the movement and social dynamics of power can be analysed through this new social abstractionist lens. This is extendable to conflict resolution for example as it foregrounds the fictionality of the abstracta and spaces over which we continue to kill, maim, dehumanise, or hate. Through the dereification of these, and making explicit their abstract and non-material nature for sociologists, it may contribute towards new understandings of negotiating resolutions between any given groups. Further, as the abstract borders of countries can also be sites of ideological abrasion, the ideologisation of the abstracta which synchronously dominate the abstract space can also be negotiated. An importance for migration studies, including in tandem with cultural studies, may benefit from a social abstractionist analysis by helping to understand the effects of abstract objects and spaces on the reasoning and perspectives of individuals engaged in any given form of migration. It may be particularly pertinent for research on those who are categorised as stateless. Additional areas could include social integration analyses, critical geography, globalisation studies, state institution analyses, or theoretical development in any area where country, nation, and state are a core feature.

The Manifesting Echelons: Benefit Claimants

Up to this chapter, I have focused on the Echelons of Abstracta consisting of capital, power, ideology, and country, nation, and state. I have isolated each as far as would allow and considered some of their manifestation potentialities with regards to the abstract borders of the interstice and the liminal experiences of individuals trying to navigate them. In this chapter, I will utilise the Echelons of Abstracta to exemplify the manifestation of each echelon and how they instantiate within and around the 'benefit claimant'. I firstly consider the abstract nature of the welfare state along with the abstract objects and abstract spaces which constitute the welfare state. I do not offer an in-depth exploration as to the various sociological interpretations or history of welfare states as these are extensively covered elsewhere (e.g., Harris, 2004; Pierson, 2021; Svallfors, 2007; Castles et al., 2012). I generally restrict the focus of welfare to starting from the 2008 financial crash, through the 2010 UK coalition government, and up to the current day as the temporal frame for analysis due to the period of change that it represents. Further, much of the following focuses on Universal Credit due to (abstract) spatial constraints but also on the basis that, like temporal considerations, Universal Credit is the result of the period of change after the 2010 UK general election. This chapter is not intended to constitute a rigorous examination of the intricacies of Universal Credit relative to abstract objects and spaces but to give a generalised account of how abstract objects and abstract spaces might manifest within the context of the welfare state and Universal Credit. Insofar as this is the case I illuminate how, under the dominance of capital, power utilises ideologised abstract objects and spaces through the fictional welfare state to enforce abstract borders

around benefit claimants. I also consider the potentialities of how this converts into the liminal experiences of the interstice, the abstract spatial prison of bureaucracy within which the benefit claimant is held. Like all interstitial configurations however, the possibilities are limitless and unique to the individual. Therefore, what I present here are but a few threads of potential.

Although Titmuss (1968: 124 cited in Levi-Faur, 2014: 5) referred to the welfare state as an "indefinable abstraction", the 'welfare state', in social abstractionist terms, is an axiomatic and parallaxic abstractum of bureaucracy. It is an external object which is appealed to in relation to the bureaucratic abstracta which constitute objects in which the 'welfare state', and by necessity the state abstractum, are instantiated. These can include, unemployment benefits, sickness benefits, pensions, housing benefits, and social services (Office for National Statistics, 2016). In addition to these are the laws, regulations, and other bureaucratic matrices of abstracta which together form the totality of the welfare state. These may include, but are not limited to, Universal Credit Regulations 2013, Fraud Act 2006, Social Security Administration Act 1992, or Tax Credits Act 2002. These objects are external, they have a similar abstract nature to fictional novels as considered by Friedell (2019), Lin (2017: 5), and Thomasson (1999: xi), and tell the story of the will of power over the individual; they are authored fictions. In this case, I am focusing solely on the benefits system but similar principles are applicable across the board. The welfare state and the objects in which the welfare state are instantiated are also abstractly spatial in a number of ways.

Firstly, the welfare state is a constitutive space within the totality of the abstract space of the state. Secondly, the welfare state and its spectra of abstracta form their own abstract spaces wherever the welfare state is instantiated. Specific examples of these spaces can include job centres, training centres, or assessment centres. Again, these take place within concreta such as buildings, or perhaps just a room in a building which has multiple abstract use values. It is in other bureaucracy, perhaps local planning authorities, through which the use-value of the building is decided and thus the truthvalue of 'job centre' or 'assessment centre' is validated, recognised, and subsequently reified. The 'job centre' is an external abstract layer applicated to function conterminously with its concrete counterpart of the building or physical space around which it is intended to operate. Thirdly, welfare state abstracta also form the abstract space of the interstice as a product of the inside of boundaries designated by abstracta. For example, if a 'claimant' meets a new partner and they wish to live together, this can result in having to report changes in circumstances to the 'Department for Work & Pensions (DWP)'. As such, this may create an abstract barrier to living together if the result was to be a loss of income. To liminally traverse this abstract boundary, experiences could be of having to remain living separately, accepting a reduction of income, or possibly even 'fraud' with a subsequent likelihood of violence enacted via the abstract including 'sanctions', 'financial penalties', or possibly the concrete violence of prison. Of course, at the core of the welfare state is the money abstractum. The raison d'etre for the welfare state is to command the distribution of, and determine the functioning of, the mediating properties of the money abstractum amongst given (and abstract) demographics, or as Weir (2001: 16432) argues, to give economic security to citizens. It is a form of abstract guardianship to the money abstractum which only admits access to those 'eligible' depending on the

ideological status of welfare state abstracta. Thus, objects of the welfare state essentially orbit the money abstractum and are susceptible to ideologising.

In 2010, during the fallout of the financial crash from 2008, the newly elected Conservative and Liberal Democrat coalition government became stewards of the abstracta of state including those of the welfare state. As Hall (2011) argues, this coalition was a continuation of the "long march of the neoliberal revolution". In other words, these newly elected stewards of abstracta, were already conditioned by the abstract tenets of neoliberal ideology. As such, any praxis enacted under their abstract and reified positions would involve a praxis guided by externalised and reified neoliberal tenets. These new, ideologised stewards of abstracta essentially gained access to the mechanisms via which power is exercised through abstract objects. Therefore, it is a logical progression that abstracta altered, created, or destroyed, would align with neoliberal tenets demonstrating the susceptibility of abstracta, in this case welfare state abstracta, to ideologising. Furthermore, the malleability of these abstracta means the form that the welfare state takes could be disciplinary (e.g., Wacquant, 2009), or, alternatively, as Taylor-Gooby (2013: 98-118) has shown, inclusive, humane, and generous which is not the case under the neoliberal order but could be under, say, a democratic socialist ideology. With regards to objects of the welfare state, the coalition set about a programme of retrenchment under the guise of austerity, retrenchment and austerity both being tenets of neoliberalism (Wacquant, 2010: 214).

I draw heavily on Lavery (2019) here who dissects this process through what he calls the 'Two-Nations Hegemonic Project' thus revealing the role that the nation abstractum plays within this scenario. As part of this project, the coalition set about a 'deficit reduction programme' through austerity measures which would represent the "national interest" (nation abstractum) and "we would all be in it together" (imagined community) (p. 157). However, the Coalition simultaneously split this 'imagined community' into two by manipulating the 'privileged' nation's consent to retrench the welfare state through antagonisms between 'strivers' and 'skivers' (p. 165). 'Strivers' and 'skivers' are abstract fictional characters with 'striver' given the encoded attributes of 'hard-working', 'tax paying', and 'contributing' whilst 'skiver' is given the encoded attributes of 'fecklessness', 'single-parent', 'drug addict', 'benefit scrounger', 'faker', or other ideologically immoralised attribute (Awford, 2016; Corcoran, 2015; Sembhy & Boles, 2011; Sheldrick, 2014). Historically, terms such as 'guttersnipes' or 'ragamuffins' shared similar encoded attributes. Furthermore, the 'striver' as abstract object synchronously dominates the working individual who comes to see themselves as the 'striver' whereas the 'skiver' abstractum gives rise to distorted perceptions of, and thus revealing the parallaxic nature of, the abstractum 'benefit claimant' (e.g., Geiger, 2017, 2021; Geiger & Meueleman, 2016; Dunn, 2013; De Vries, 2017). Furthermore, laziness is attached to Britishness in ways that moralise hard-work through the nation abstractum with negativity attached to perceived or invented laziness (e.g., Lynn, 2022; Jones, 2013; Crerar, 2022) whilst hard-work is lauded (e.g., Jones, 2018; Thomas, 2022). Together, these objects were utilised to justify welfare retrenchment through gaining support from the 'privileged nation' by showing the 'marginalised nation' to be parasitic (Lavery, 2019: 161).

Continuing, these new stewards of abstracta set about creating, destroying, or altering abstract objects to align with neoliberalised praxis. A number of these are outlined in Summers et al. (2021: 51-54). For example, 'Universal Credit' replaced 'Working Tax Credit', 'Jobseekers Allowance', 'Income Support', 'Housing Benefit', and 'Employment & Support Allowance'. 'Universal Credit' also introduced a two-child limit on claimants, a 'benefit cap', the colloquially known 'bedroom tax' (under-occupancy charge), and the 'claimant commitment'. Furthermore, 'Disability Living Allowance' was replaced by 'Personal Independence Payment'. Additionally, new laws and regulations were introduced such as the 'Universal Credit Regulations 2013' and 'Welfare Reform Act 2012'. All of these objects however constitute a matrix of fiction, externalised, and embellished with fictional truths relative to the intent of the creator(s). The objects replaced are no longer recognised nor validated by bureaucracy or power and, although being 'phased out', will soon cease to exist other than as historical interpretations of the objects and their effects. This demonstrates the abstract temporal existence of these abstracta. However, the primary intent of these objects is to control the way in which the equally fictional money abstractum functions relative to ideological truth values. Thus, there is an exigency under which money must be directed away from the undeserving poor, the abstract 'skiver' object (or folk-devil even (see Briant et al., 2013)). Thus, the 'handout', the derogatory term used by certain media and government actors, must no longer function as a 'handout'. 'Handout' is an ideologically relative truth-value insofar as, rather than functioning as a 'safety net' as socialist ideals may frame it, it functions as a means to encode lazy and undeserving attributes to claimants. Thus, ideologically, the function of money must be laden with the truth-value that money is earned through 'rewarding' hard work and only through

hard work by 'deserving' actors. This function was realised through the 'Work Programme', a bureaucratic spectrum of abstract objects.

The Work Programme, 'introduced' in 2011 and ending in 2017, reflected ideological truth values and praxis. As more abstract rules were put into place by the Coalition to aid retrenchment such as increased conditionality and sanctions (Dwyer & Wright, 2014; Weston, 2012), the latter representing one of the harshest systems in the history of British welfare (Reeve, 2017: 66), work became the primary focus as a solution for the increased poverty that retrenchment inevitably creates (Alm et al., 2019: 213). Thus, it became 'true' that 'skivers' "languished on benefits" and that it was an ideologised moral imperative to solve this 'problem' (Jun, 2019: 2). Relatedly, it became 'true' through the common-sensification of neoliberalised economic logic, that the *only* solution is hard-work (Jun, 2019: 3). A new complex matrix of abstract objects was created to achieve this intent and at the centre was the money abstractum. For example, 'sickness benefits' claimants were to be 'reassessed' against new 'eligibility criteria' with the intent to make a 20% saving on the 'benefits bill' (McCartney, 2012: 1). To do this, the sick were bundled into an abstractum, a commodity, and moved into a privatised abstract space away from public spaces through being sold to private multi-national health corporations to perform 'assessments' against more punitive criteria. Assessments are tests whereby fictional criteria are conjured up, externalised into the abstract, and then used as an abstract border which separates two differing abstract spaces: a space where the individual will receive support, and a space locked out of support. Liminal experiences are lived through trying to navigate crossing this abstract border.

Continuing, these assessments were also performed within the abstract bounds of contractual agreements with the DWP which maintained a 'payment by results' model incentivising cuts towards that 20% saving (Goldie, 2017; Morse, 2015). The predictable increase in those failing to meet the stringent eligibility criteria was met with a new encoded attribute for the 'skiver', that of 'faker', therefore revalidating the 'skiver' abstractum as 'true'. Thus, this additional truth-value encoded onto the abstractum became not the truth-value that rules had changed, but that claimants were faking illness at a rate of 75% (Little, 2011). This, in itself, is an act of abstract violence which spilled into the concrete through loss of support, bureaucratic gaslighting, and concrete physical violence (Walker, 2012). The loss of support functions as an 'activating' mechanism which is found in policies derived from the 'skiver' abstractum and the truth-values encoded to it (Garrett, 2015: 396; Clayton et al., 2015). Through loss of support, claimants found their way onto other benefits making them 'eligible' for the 'Work Programme'. Again, claimants were abstracted into a commodity, marketed, and sold to privatised 'welfare-to-work' providers who are incentivised to enforce work (Piggott & Grover, 2009: 167; Deeming, 2014: 863); not sold as people, but as an abstract package that masks any connotation of slavery through the selling of human beings for profit. In each case, the function of the money abstractum is being configured towards private profit as opposed to supporting those in need and this is made explicit by the stewards of abstracta of welfare state at the time who stated that these private providers would "be paid...out of the benefit savings they help to realise" (Department for Work & Pensions, 2012: 62).

As individuals or families begin to enter the benefits system through Universal Credit, one of the first things they are faced with is the 'claimant commitment'. The claimant commitment acts as a ritualistic acceptance of ideologised conditionality and responsibilisation (Negus, 2021: 19). As Harvey (2005: 64) states in relation to the neoliberalised legal system: "the legal framework is that of freely negotiated contractual obligations between juridical individuals in the marketplace. The sanctity of contracts and the individual right to freedom of action, expression, and choice must be protected". The 'contract', in this case the claimant commitment, is an abstractum that contains bureaucratically recognised and validated conditions that must be met to be given access to money; it is a "condition of entitlement" to benefits (Summers et al., 2021: 51). Therefore, when faced with ritualised acceptance of the abstract or the experiences of extreme poverty, there is no freedom to choose the contractual obligations demanded in the claimant commitment. Behind this lies an act of abstract violence in the form of 'agree to our conditions or suffer the consequences'. Through this coercion, the ritualised process of 'signing' and 'agreeing' to the commitment helps to reify the abstractum onto the consciousness. From this point, the commitment forms part of the interstice with the attached conditions constituting the boundaries of this abstract spatial prison. Liminal traversal of this boundary becomes the experience of navigating and traversing the boundaries of the commitment under threat of further abstract violence. Yet, hidden within this bureaucratic abstractum is an encoded activating attribute, an exercise of power ideologically imbued into the commitment abstractum, the causal continuity of which forces pre-ordained actions from the claimant. In the context of benefits, activation is the stimulus of 'languishing' claimants (Garrett, 2015: 396). This 'stimulus', or activation, inhabits the claimants interstice manifesting as a pressure to traverse the liminal borders set by the commitment. In

other words, they are forced to comply with capital exigencies even if the claimant is already in paid work (Westwater, 2022). Further ideologising can be seen in the use of the term 'commitment' itself. It conveys that an individual committed themselves to a reified schematic of contractual obligations as opposed to the obligations being imposed on the individual. Again, this highlights not only application of ideological responsibilisation, but the insidious gaslighting of the bureaucratic regime. In turn, personal commitment failures are punished through the violence of the sanctions regime.

As Hobhouse (1999: 13) notes, the "happiness of the individual must be judged by the goodness of the state". The totality of state abstracta, as a matrix of neoliberalised abstracta further instantiated within welfare state abstracta, and wielded by the stewards of state abstracta as enforcers of the neoliberal, aid 'accumulation by dispossession' via the alteration of welfare state abstracta towards privatisation, conditionality, and retrenchment. This sees the abolition of 'goodness' within state abstracta which once acted as a redistributive mechanism of protection. In its place, the abstracta of the welfare state as configured and wielded by the stewards comes to torment, deprive, starve, and destabilise the human condition, a flagellation of the poor to induce neoliberal productivity, self-discipline, and make available the individual to exploitation via abstracting of the individual to an economic unit ripe for extracting profit through workfare or training providers. Those who are vulnerable, the sick, the disabled, or the impoverished are purposefully activated against personal limitations into a prostrate servitude for private capital through excessive sanctions. The duality of the claimant commitment and the sanctions regime functions not only to dispossess

the individual of what pittance they have access to, but to dispossess them of alternity. Further, the fictional obligations of the claimant commitment demand the removal of choice thus enforcing a neoliberal moralism which says that choice, a cherished tenet of the neoliberal, should be unavailable to the immoral and any work potentialities must be readily accepted. The whole claimant commitment becomes a bureaucratic truthvalue with any praxis relative to the commitment obligations being recorded. Subsequently in relation to this record, "reality exists only to the extent that it is recorded; ultimately, truth is nothing and the document alone is true" (Hibou, 2015: 33). A missed appointment becomes a failed obligation and is subsequently recorded. It matters not that one could not afford to travel to the appointment, it simply becomes a reductionist abstracted truth that the appointment was missed and the individual an undisciplined and irresponsible one. Every subsequent agent of bureaucracy comes to accept the abstract document as a reified truth regardless of the quality of its abstraction thus becoming a persistent torment mechanism for the individual who knows its untruth. Ultimately, behind the bureaucratic fictions of the claimant commitment lies nothing but the demands from individuals exercising power via the abstract under threat of violence.

What is further revealed here is power, money, and ideology functioning in continuity. Power is directing abstracta to face ideological exigencies commanded by money. The stewards of abstracta, those who exercise power, are altering the functioning of the money abstractum towards the private gain of 'Work Programme' 'providers'. This is an ideologically driven action. Although this suggests that ideology is of a higher echelon than power, it is power in the first instance that can disseminate ideological

tenets to those who draw from them or are conditioned by the reified objects. Further, it reveals the ideological 'accumulation by dispossession' argued by Harvey (2005: 160-165). Money is reconfigured from a supporting function to a dispossessive profit function; money is taken from the poor to give to the wealthy under the fictional truthvalue that money is a limited resource. Greer et al. (2018: 32-35) also describe the relationship between the private corporate world of 'Work Programme' 'providers' and the 'DWP' through lobbying and research groups. This unveils power through the influencing of abstracta, again around the functioning of the money abstractum. All the while, it reveals the process of creating, altering, destroying, and influencing the form of abstract objects, reflecting Olivecrona's (1939: 56-57) key positions of power. Further, it validates Stinchcombe's (2001: 2) formalisation process where formality is "an abstraction [that] can be taken as a fact" and is "abstraction plus government" (p. 41) with the subsequent products of these alterations resulting in concrete praxis. To illuminate this, we can again consider the fact that Work Programme providers were to profit from welfare money by getting people into work (Department for Work & Pensions, 2012: 62). This induces a concrete praxis that aligns with the exigencies of privatising this money. Thus, bureaucratic abstracta in the form of rules within the spectrum of the 'Work Programme', themselves exigent, compel individuals to perform actions such as prioritising the claimants who will make the greatest profit in the shortest time, or sidelining claimants who require greater help and more investment (Jordon, 2016: 87; Dar, 2016: 27). This, in turn, unveils the neoliberal tenet of efficiency within the welfare state (McClusky, 2003). At every juncture, the reified and synchronously dominating money abstractum, the nexus rerum et hominem, mediates relationships but power is influencing those relationships in the belief that money is real through altering the abstract function of money in line with ideological tenets. In

turn, those already impoverished are having the function of money used against them rather than for them. Although the 'Work Programme' ended in 2017, it was replaced by a similar programme, the 'Work and Health Programme', which was essentially an abstract reshaping of the objects from the Work Programme. Similar sanctions system, similar activating properties, same abstract violence, and similar target groups such as the disabled but yet already predicted to fail in the same way the Work Programme failed (Benstead, 2018: 14-15). The centrality of the *nexus rerum et hominem*, the money abstractum, in synchronicity with ideology and power maintains a casual continuity and temporality which is visible in the next example.

The benefit cap is an abstractum of the welfare state. It sets controls on the function of money and creates an abstract boundary which limits how much money an individual or family can access in support. Originally created as part of the fictional Welfare Reform Act 2012 it was introduced in 2013 with a boundary of £26,000 per annum (£18,200 for singles without children). It was subsequently reduced significantly in 2015 to £20,000 per annum (£13,400 for singles without children) nationally, and £23,000 (£15,410 for single without children) in Greater London. This reduction came into 'effect' in November 2016 (Department for Work & Pensions, 2022). We can analyse this externalised abstractum through five of its encoded attributes: temporality, causal continuity, ideologised retrenchment, spatiality, and a money modifier. The creator of the abstractum, through the externalisation of the exercise of power, set the encoded attributes of the abstractum that would continue to affect individuals across time even in the absence of the creator. This means that people will continue to hit this abstract border of the 'cap' and lose financial support.

This causal continuity is also reflected in this abstract border through the increasing scarcification of money destined for supportive functions over time whereby, as money 'devalues' and living costs rise, the abstract border, the amount of money somebody can receive, remains externally constant until somebody in a key position chooses to alter it.

The more people come into contact with this border across time, the more welfare becomes retrenched thus adhering to the neoliberalisation of the abstractum. This is reflected quantitatively in the DWP's own figures which show that in November 2016, the number of households affected by the 'cap' was circa 20,000 and by May 2022 it was circa 130,000 (Department for Work & Pensions, 2017, 2022). This supports the notion that more people are being constrained by the interstitial border across time. As the causal continuity of the border intensifies, the abstract space of the welfare state begins to conterminously retrench as the supporting mechanism of the money abstractum comes to be removed. More people, despite being in the abstract space of the welfare state, begin to also move outside of it as coterminous retrenchment takes place; they become 'nudged' into spaces of intensifying poverty. This same principle can also be seen in fictional eligibility conditions. When an individual has £6,000 in 'capital', the amount of support received from Universal Credit becomes reduced on a sliding scale up to £16,000 where there is no longer eligibility for Universal Credit (Brewer et al., 2012: 49). Again, as the fictional value of money reduces, the border stays constant and retrenchment occurs over time with this border being in place since the creation of Universal Credit in 2012 up until the present day. This also demonstrates the destruction of abstract space as a logical conclusion to

neoliberal retrenchment of the welfare state. As a side note, the same principle is also known as 'fiscal drag' (e.g., Paulus et al., 2020). Temporality however, still yet plays a central role for the 'benefit claimant'.

Individuals acting under the abstractum of the 'Department for Work & Pensions', in tandem with the 'Universal Credit Regulations 2013', abide by a praxis within these boundaries to maintain the illusion that a 5-week wait is required to receive a 'payment' into an 'account'. The 5-week wait to receive any money is an arbitrary abstract border without justification (Klair, 2020: 6). Rather than enable an individual or family to function at a human level by assisting in maintaining their affairs, it instead instigates a financial faltering positioning them at immediate risk of debt and succumbing to a new installation of borders to their interstice. Essentially, it undermines their ability to conform to the abstract. Universal Credit advances, hardship loans, and budgeting advances become available to those in such a position (Kennedy, 2013 cited in Stinson, 2019: 19). As previously considered on page 160 in relation to the IMF and World Bank, debt within neoliberalism is a mechanism of control. For our claimant, this mechanism is triggered by the purposeful offering of a loan to the claimant whereby they are able to borrow against their future benefit payments. These offerings constitute a form of 'Hobson's choice', an illusion of choice when there is only one option, in this case to accept debt to avoid extreme hardship. The lack of justification for the 5-week wait, in tandem with the pre-prepared debt offering, is a coercing of the claimant into an abstract space of debt. This coercion is also demonstrated both within 'sanctions' and 'recoverable hardship payments', the first being a reduction in the claimant's money, and the second being another loan (thus a debt) to be later repaid when the sanction's temporal presence ends (Department for Work & Pensions, 2020). The debt burden is therefore perpetuated. The combination of coercion and debt is an example of violence through abstract objects. However, there is no *actual* debt. The debt is a Vaihingerian fiction, an idea externalised, an abstract object reverberating from the axiomatic money abstractum and utilised as justification for violence through containment of the individual; it is the instantiation of the money abstractum, power, ideology, and bureaucracy in synchronous domination through borders of the interstice. The consciousness, in the absence of the knowledge that money is an abstractum, accepts the debt through its reified state and with it all that accompanies it. Debt stifles political action and pushes individuals to take on low paid work to avoid the perpetuation of debt (Inderbitzin et al., 2017: 106). Temporal manifestations do not end here however.

The claiming of Universal Credit reinforces the sequential and linear capitalist time consciousness. The claimant commitment, whilst being temporal itself, also dictates a time conformity to the exigencies of capital. The diktat that an individual must look for work for 'x' 'hours' per 'week' (often 35 hours) perpetuates not only the illusion of fictional time sequences, but reinforces these sequences as power and ideology would have them arranged. Thus, the claimant must seek to synchronise with this time sequence to maximise their time spent looking for, preparing for, or engaged in work otherwise violence perpetrated via the abstract 'sanction' will occur (Wright & Dwyer, 2020: 27). Again, the money abstractum is drawn upon as a tool of violence to set an abstract boundary between basic subsisting and falling into destitution, both of which constitute abstract spaces bordered by the money abstractum. Ideologised time can

be viewed through the adage of 'time is money', an interlinking of two fictions which induce an urgency towards the money abstractum. As Moshe (2019: 119-135) argues, neoliberalised time maintains specific encoded attributes compelled by the tenets of market logic and efficiency which reconfigure time-perceptions of both individuals and bureaucracies. For the claimant, unemployment is ideologically inefficient for a marketised life-world and, through the reification of time, time becomes a tool for economic discipline for the individual consciousness (Marian-Arna, 2021: 29). Furthermore, neoliberalised time configurations can become localised sites of power over the abstract. Moshe (2019: 124) notes how neoliberal bureaucratic regimes attempt to control time configurations in everyday events such as making an appointment, each party negotiating to synchronise with their own configuration. For the claimant, this means a forced subjectivity to the DWP's time-configuration, itself subject to capital exigencies relative to time. This forced subjectivity occurs through the fiction of the Welfare Reform Act 2012 which commands sanctions for late or missed appointments (Cain, 2016: no pagination). Even the DWP's own IT system is built on these temporal exigencies around the mediating properties of the money abstractum (Harwood, 2018: 2). Time, money, law, and even computerised algorithms function in tandem, abstracta wielded through the reified belief in their realness to build borders around the claimant. Daily exigencies become synchronised to these abstracta for the claimant whose liminal experiences manifest through negotiating these borders. The traversal of the fictional 35-hour border involves offering proof of looking for work to cross the conditionality border with "cruel and constant pressure to take on more work" (Wright & Dwyer, 2020: 29, 32).

It is argued that, under the conditions described here, the welfare state is not a welfare state but a 'workfare state'. This at first instance suggests an inherent malleability to the welfare state abstractum and its constituent abstracta. 'Workfare' is considered a "social project of neoliberal global restructuring" (emphasis added) (Peck, 2001: 9) thus hinting at the ideologising of the required abstracta for diffusion. Workfare manifests through ideologised policy fictions disseminated across various countries. These policy fictions subsequently become modified through localisation so that they are applicable and interpretable for those within the internality of the abstract space of a given country, nation, and state configuration. This would align with Stinchcombe's (2001: 20-21) notion that an abstractum must be communicable and transmissible in an efficient manner to the relevant parts of society. Workfare-style implementations have manifested in the U.S. (e.g., Wacquant, 2010, 2012), Australia (e.g., Soldatic & Chapman, 2010), and UK (e.g., Sunley et al., 2011). Vis (2007) also notes implementation of workfare-leaning systems in many neoliberalised European countries such as Ireland, Switzerland, and even the hitherto social democratic Sweden. Within these country, nation, and state configurations, a neoliberalised citizenship manifests. The ideological modifying of citizenship abstracta is one of rights and entitlements but only in exchange for responsibilities and obligations; "no rights without responsibilities" (Fiske & Briskman, 2007: 50). Thus, within the internality of the coterminous abstract spaces of the three spectrums, the individual is bordered by a monolithic set of incalculable borders of the interstice. In relation to welfare however, workfare is one of enforced work or work activity, an enforcement which is so prevalent across these configurations that even the Lødemel and Trickey (2001) edited book was called 'An Offer You Can't Refuse'. They argue that compulsion is a key feature of workfare policies which betrays an assumption by policy disseminators that coercion

is required to activate claimants. Coercion is itself a form of violence, in this case an abstract violence through both policy compulsion and the imagined citizenship contract of rights for responsibilities (Department for Work & Pensions, 2013: 1). Interestingly, coercive violence in workfare mirrors coercive violence in domestic violence situations. Crossman and Hardesty (2018) uncovers two central themes to coercive control in domestic violence: constraint through commitment and constraint through force. In workfare, constraint through commitment is reflected in the 'social contract' (in the UK the claimant commitment) (Lødemel & Trickey, 2001: 1-40), and constraint through force is reflected through the fictional requirements that must be met to keep receiving money or through the sanctions system. Power then, is utilising ideologised abstracta, in tandem with the money abstractum and abstract violence, and across country, nation, and state configurations to enforce a neoliberal welfare structure. Thus, the metaspatialisation of this ideological configuration demonstrates again that power and ideology both usurp the echelons of country, nation, and state, but are subservient to the functioning of money.

Moving on, as part of claiming Universal Credit, individuals must use an online-only 'journal' to record their activities relative to their claimant commitment. Through this, the individual must expend cathexis towards managing a self-surveillatory regime. This self-surveillant process is a mundane futility designed to engage an individual in meaningless work in order to fill an abstract temporal space which is compliant with the fictional temporal demands of the claimant commitment and of power. This underlying status is betrayed by the fact that journal entries are often ignored, invoke slow responses from staff, or staff failing to understand an individual's situation

(Harwood, 2018: 17). Thus, it functions simultaneously as firstly an extension of the Foucauldian panopticon to "induce in the inmate a state of conscious and permanent visibility that assures the automatic functioning of power" (Foucault, 1995: 201), and secondly, as a Foucauldian confessional whereby what is entered in the journal functions as a signed confession to what has been done, and, by implication, what has not. Therefore, a non-confessed occurrence becomes evidence for the sanction. Foucault (in Foucault & Winters, 1978: 6) asks us to "consider the enormous obligation to confess…the relations between parents and children, between doctors and the sick, between psychiatrists and hysterics, between psychoanalysts and patients" and by addendum we can add between DWP and claimant.

The unilateral *surveillance* relationship occurs within an abstract space of the welfare (or workfare) state; a *virtual* reality of abstract online spaces. To access these spaces requires engaging with another set of abstract boundaries of the interstice. As some claimants cannot afford to pay for their own internet (Pybus et al., 2021: 7), again highlighting that abstract border set by the money abstractum, accessing libraries, job centres, or other unstable providers of technology becomes a major border to even have a chance of fulfilling fictional claimant commitments. Further, this reinforces abstract fictional time sequences as the individual comes to align themselves with accessing these places during 'opening hours' for nothing other than to demonstrate that self-surveillance is taking place. Difficulty accessing these spaces is further exacerbated not only by the requirement to travel to them, but that these abstract spaces and places have been consistently destroyed through library closures and job centre closures for example (Flood, 2019; Gov.uk, 2017). Thus, across the temporal

frames of abstract commitments, the ever-shrinking number of abstract spaces through which an individual can demonstrate conformity means that the borders of the interstice relative to Universal Credit are becoming ever more constrictive consequentially enforcing an ever-greater cathexis. Nevertheless, the authoritarian violence of the sanction regime continues unabated. This delivers us to what is perhaps the defining consequence for the individual within the borders of neoliberalised welfare state abstracta: precarity.

Bordered by the interacting causal continuities of various abstracta from welfare law, conditionality, eligibility, claimant commitments, debt, sanctions, self-surveillance, and time configurations, liminal traversal of these borders becomes unmanageable. Cathexic expenditure becomes a totalising experience where the abstracta of welfare become sojourners within the consciousness. This manifests in an ever-present fear: fear of sanctions, financial hardship, surveillance, and social isolation (Wright et al., 2022: 3), of being unable to pay childcare costs (Wood, 2021: 215), waiting for payments (Pybus et al., 2021: 6), or of stigmatisation (Martin, 2016: 115). As Standing (2011: 20) notes, the 'precariat', those who live in a perpetual state of precariousness, also live in a state of anxiety and chronic insecurity with a fear of losing what they have. Drawing on Wright and Dwyer's (2020: 26) paper highlighting the voices of Universal Credit claimants, the abstract 'sanction' weapon, at the minimum, it is an abstract tool which induces significant fear in the individual whether unemployed or in work. This fear is built around the money abstractum or 'loss of income' and the concrete realities that occur through this loss including places to live. Similarly,

unpredictable fluctuations in income would have the same effect (Griffiths et al., 2022: 101).

One steward of abstracta initially involved in the creation of the Universal Credit fiction, the equally fictionally titled 'Lord' Freud (cited in Sainsbury, 2014: 42), argued that Universal Credit would, in fact, create a "lack of fear". Fear however, moves outside of abstract welfare state spaces and makes visible the welfare state as a space that others should fear to enter. Martin (2016: 115) notes that "neoliberalism demands a bottom 20-30% of society to incentivise people to maintain employment in fear of claiming stigmatised Universal Credit and using food banks". Thus, fear comes to inhabit the interstice of others outside of these borders demonstrating a metaspatialisation of a fear of the abstract. Fear additionally functions as a reification of the abstract borders, a very real fear to liminally traverse the fictional contents of the abstract borders. This fear is ideologically compliant insofar as the causal continuity of intent is to perpetuate fear through neoliberalised abstract objects. As Tyler (2013) argues throughout, neoliberalised 'democracies' function through generating fear and anxiety which in turn manufacture consent to punitivity. By using 'national abjects', folk-devil-like objects including benefit claimants, these fictional 'parasitic' objects (which also include migrants, single mothers, asylum seekers, and Gypsies) are wielded to remind those outside of welfare state spaces of their own precarity, that they are only a payment away from the same punitivity. Each liminal experience that the claimant experiences is not only the traversal of abstract borders of the configured interstice, but the foreseeable concrete consequences of the creator's original intent.

Precarity can be also viewed as a destabilisation of the interstice so that not only is the individual bordered by abstracta, but that those abstracta prevent any comfort from taking residence within. Destabilisation of the interstice can occur in relation to housing. Preece and Bimpson (2019) posit a tripartitioned system of housing insecurity which includes the following three factors: financial insecurity which considers affordability of housing, fixed housing costs, and incomes; spatial insecurity is the extent to which an individual or family can access a home relative to factors such as housing availability, the dominance of the private rental sector, refusal to allow claimants to rent, or 'no fault evictions'; and relational insecurity which considers the stability of relationships to others within the same household. In each case however, money, as an abstract object, is being leveraged ideologically by power to invoke a destabilisation of the abstract space of home. Under Universal Credit, money for rent is paid directly to the claimant instead of the landlord as was the case previously under housing benefit. Thus, the individual is responsibilised for the payment of rent. However, failures in the system (or failures by design) such as instability of expected payments, the five-week wait, or other financial difficulty forces claimants to 'dip into' rent money or otherwise find that delays to payments destabilise their home life including higher evictions, homelessness, and rent arrears (Cheetham et al., 2019: 7; Hardie, 2022; Rahim et al., 2017: 77; Griffiths et al., 2022: 52). Accessing a home from a starting point of being a Universal Credit 'claimant' means liminal traversal of the abstract Cohenesque folk-devil or the Tyleresque 'national abjection' ingrained into the consciousness of the private rental sector. Thus, even getting access to a home is fraught with abstract navigational difficulties (Bradshaw & Homer, 2020). Within the abstractly designated home, spatial insecurity is also mediated by the money

abstractum insofar as rent arrears can lead to evictions and homelessness. Thus, home, as an abstract space, is mediated by not only the money abstractum, but by the precariousness introduced into the interstice. This invokes a continual cathexis towards traversing liminal borders between stability and instability, relationship success and relationship breakdown, and home and homelessness, therefore indicating that relational insecurity is directly affected by the ideologised functioning of the *nexus rerum et hominem*. The failure to bind together in relation to the mediating properties of money can lead to relationship breakdown and in turn housing insecurity for all involved (Papp et al., 2009). So, through the use of power directing abstract objects, peoples' fundamental human relationships, their homes, and the experiences of the world become a broken, unstable, or transient continual praxis of liminal traversal.

Continuing, Negus (2021: 69) notes that shame, self-doubt, and money can contribute to unemployed individuals becoming socially isolated. As already considered, the money abstractum mediates our relationships with everything and everyone. Shame and self-doubt are human expressions which can be induced by certain abstracta. For example, shame is consistently correlated with unemployment or claiming benefits (Baumberg, 2016; Beddoe & Keddell, 2016; Chase & Walker, 2013). However, this shame can be induced by the abstractum of 'unemployed'. Unemployed is a bureaucratic, parallaxic abstractum which appears differently depending on how its viewed. Although the individual is synchronously dominated by this external object, for some its attachment to the individual conveys encoded attributes of 'fecklessness' or 'laziness'. In turn, these encoded attributes are seen as part of the personal failure of

the individual against the ideologised morality between the hard work expected from a 'nation' of hard-working families as opposed to benefits as "morally corrosive" (Wiggan, 2012: 390). Morrison (2021) also aligns with this view through 'scroungerbashing' which he argues is a 'national pastime' therefore linking encoded nation attributes to the belittling of human claimants. Thus, shame does not originate from within us, it is grafted onto the consciousness as an emotional sojourner until the day, if that day comes, when we return to a morally acceptable, fictional status of employment. For the claimant, shame is ubiquitous and forms borders of the interstice at every juncture. Food bank shame (e.g., Garthwaite, 2016; Fang et al, 2021; Williams et al., 2016; Bernal et al., 2016) or consumption shame such as the persistent claims of undeserving indulgences in 'Sky TV', 'big TV's', 'iPhones', 'booze and cigs', or 'fancy holidays' (e.g., Paterson et al., 2019; Garrett, 2015; Lyndon, 2019) are such examples. Further, it can be argued that shame is encoded into the matrices of abstracta which dominate the individual. For example, the Foucauldian confessional nature commanded by the claimant journal conveys a shame for 'failing' to adhere to both the requirement to confess and the diktats of the claimant commitment. With the result being a 'sanction', this itself conveys an encoded attribute of shame. But at every juncture, an abstract boundary is placed around the individual, or even 'claimants' as a group. Thus, the perpetuation of abstracta which convey shame ultimately invokes a concrete social isolation effect. Social isolation relative to claiming benefits, or from the effects of claiming benefits, is generally well covered (e.g., Wright, 2016; Garthwaite et al., 2015; Patrick, 2017; Loopstra et al., 2015). This concrete effect however, is only there as a consequence of the interaction with the abstract configuration of the interstice whereby the sheer dominance of this enforced matrix comes to mediate the claimant's relationship with the social world to an extent that goes incalculably beyond simply being mediated by the money abstractum. For power and their ideology, people being poor is not enough to satiate, the poor must be abstractly bordered off in totality until they conform whether or not they have the tools to do so.

Since the restructuring of the welfare system towards the centrality of Universal Credit, its abstract configuration has led to increases in poor mental health (Cheetham et al., 2019; Thompson et al., 2020; Wickham et al., 2020; Griffiths et al., 2022; Pybus et al., 2021). Cheetham et al.'s (2019) study on experiences of claiming Universal Credit for example shows that individuals are confronted with negative impacts on wellbeing, physical, and mental health; a totalising impact. Griffiths et al. (2022) in particular outline a number of examples through which Universal Credit creates mental health issues particularly around the functioning of money. Of particular interest is Wright et al. (2022: 2) who guote a Universal Credit claimant to show how individuals have their mental health issues invalidated: "[My work coach said], 'But I can't treat you like... I need to treat... You're fit for work." (Wright et al., 2022: 2). Here, the praxis of the 'work coach' is being directed by a prior bureaucratically originating truth-value manifested from the fictional 'Work Capability Assessment'. Based on fictional eligibility rules against which an individual is measured through an equally fictional 'Work Capability Assessment', itself complete with circumscribed 'descriptors' as to what is determined as capability, the determining of the mental health capabilities of an individual is placed into a category, in this case 'fit for work'. This categorisation itself becomes an abstractum imbued with the truth-value that all individuals synchronously dominated by it are 'fit for work' and have no extenuating circumstance

which may preclude them from work. Whether the individual is actually fit for work bears no relation to the truth-value imbued in the abstractum which is pre-configured by imagined possibilities from a workist utopia so that any assessment outcome is based on what a claimant can do as opposed to what they cannot (Department for Work & Pensions, 2021). This is in despite of the fact that diagnosed depression and anxiety for example is validated by a medical truth-value which confirms depression and anxiety is present. The DWP, and by extension the Work Capability Assessment outcome, is configured so that medical truth-value is to be disregarded in favour of conformity to work and the exigencies of the money abstractum's functioning. This is supported by Wright et al. (2022: 18) stating "we must conclude that its primary purpose is to disqualify those with common mental health problems from state support". Now, even greater conformity is to be forced upon those with disability issues through the use of fictional constricting eligibility rules within the Work Capability Assessment (Topping, 2023; Bentley, 2023). Thus, in turn, both human individuals in the example quote have come to be synchronously dominated by the fictional 'fit for work' abstractum: the 'work coach' whose truth is that the individual is 'fit for work', and the 'claimant' who has to comply with this fictional truth. This suggests that, rather than following Stinchcombe's (2001: 3) notion that "formality and formalization have to do with abstraction so as to preserve what is essential in the substance", what is actually being formalised, is an abstract and subsequently reified fictional reality.

In this chapter, I have attempted to demonstrate how the different Echelons of Abstracta come to surround and dominate the individual through being a Universal Credit 'claimant'. I have explored briefly the abstract nature of the welfare state and

the abstract spaces of the welfare state. I argued that the welfare state is not only an abstract object in and of itself in which the state abstractum is also instantiated, but that it also buttressed by a spectrum of abstracta which support the axiom of the welfare state. I also identified some of the abstract spaces within which welfare state abstracta function such as job or assessment centres. Beyond this, I showed how power externalised by the stewards of abstracta is exercised via the alteration, creation, or destruction of abstract objects of the welfare state and the spaces within which these objects manifest. Through ideological drivers, the functioning of the ubiquitous and reified money abstractum can be altered to prioritise private profit over individual support with the individual being the mechanism through which to do it. The wielding of abstract objects ideologically sets a matrix of bureaucratically originating abstract borders around the individual which induces a range of liminal experiences. These borders are set around the individual relative to the functioning of money and the way in which power expects that function to align ideologically. In turn, it was shown that what is experienced is a range of negative effects and strains on the individual including a dominance of cathexis, poverty, isolation, mental health issues, and above all a futility in the praxis required to adhere to a set of fictional requirements at the behest of power; all for nothing other than being granted the means to basic subsistence.

In terms of original contributions and the value of viewing the welfare state and experiences of benefit claimants through this social abstractionist frame, it aids in making visible the intangible tools which are utilised by power to order the realities of claimants in line with the demands of power and the exigencies of capital. It provides

a method through which we see the actual abstract structuring of the lives of a set of people who are navigating life through the specific bureaucracies of the welfare state. This means that the same principles can also be extended into other areas for sociologists to analyse. It makes visible the ordering, routinisations, and control of a demographic who themselves are unaware of the abstractness and fictionality to which they are violently held. It may contribute to sociological understandings of how individuals make sense of their realities through new quantitative approaches. It may even contribute to new predictive models which could foresee the effect of any given abstractum and produce more immediate opposition to abstract violence. It could also be used to aid sociological understandings of historicity of the welfare state by examining movements and changes in the abstracta over temporal variations or across abstract geographical configurations. Regardless, the formulation of the welfare state and the experiences of benefit claimants as the navigating of a fictional reality created through abstract objects is a unique frame of reference. In the next chapter, I discuss the implications for existing sociological areas.

The Discussion and Implications

Like all prior considerations within this thesis, the possibilities and potentialities are difficult to constrain. Again, with regards to the implications of, and the potentialities of, social abstractionist interpretations of traditional sociological arenas, this scope must too be necessarily constrained. In this chapter on the implications of social abstractionist interpretations, I have selected a number of areas through which to consider these implications. The first area is social constructionism on the basis that it is likely that social constructionism will be the school of thought most likely to draw comparison. The second is agency which I consider in direct relation to this thesis and also to the third area of implication which is symbolic interactionism in which one of the central concerns is the structure / agency debate. A brief consideration of ideology, Identity, power, religion, and space are also considered. Although brief, I intend to show not only the implications of an abstractionist frame relative to these sociological staples, but to show that these implications are also possible future research trajectories. Each implication, although there are many beyond the thesis scope, all constitute grounds on which a social abstractionist analysis can be applied.

There are some similarities between social abstractionism and social constructionism and I predict that social abstractionism will inspire comparison between itself and social constructionism. Therefore, I address some implications for social constructionism whilst simultaneously addressing some of the ways social abstractionism diverges from social constructionist staples. The most prominent points of divergence are what has already been considered in this paper. Therefore, for social

abstractionism, the focus is categorically on the abstract object, the abstract space, the abstract boundaries set by these objects and spaces, and our experiences of these aforementioned concepts. Little, if anything, has been considered within social constructionism with regards to these concepts. Yet, they are certainly visible within some constructionist arguments. For example, Searle (1995: 57) argues that 'social objects' include "governments, money, and universities" but also claims these are "just placeholders for patterns of activities". Searle (cited in Robinson, 2011: 65) further argues "when I am alone in my room, that room contains at least the following "social objects": a citizen of the United States, an employee of the State of California, a licensed driver, and a taxpayer. So how many objects are in the room? There is exactly one: me". Each argument can be viewed through social abstractionist terms. The 'social objects' referred to are abstract objects but Searle also refers to them as "placeholders for patterns of activities" which suggests an internality, an abstract space in which praxis occurs. The 'university', to follow Searles example, is an abstract space built from the inside of, and synchronously dominated by, relevant abstract objects. In Searle's second argument, he again refers to abstract objects such as driving licences but claims there is only one object in the room. This is a division between abstract objects and concrete objects, Searle himself being the concrete object. However, the objects he refers to, citizen or employee for example, are synchronously dominating bureaucratic abstracta. Each abstractum exists external to Searle, is temporal, and maintains a causal continuity of intent. 'Citizen' and 'employee' are abstractly parallaxic and can appear different depending on how they are viewed, but also are malleable and one 'citizen's' 'citizen' encoded attributes are not necessarily the same as the next 'citizen's' encoded 'citizen' attributes.

Continuing, Searle (in Smith & Searle, 2003: 302) in reference to money, argues that a 'dollar bill' is both piece of paper and a dollar bill; a non-social object and social object respectively: "there is only one object that is both a piece of paper and a dollar bill, but the fact that it is a piece of paper is not the same fact as that it is a dollar bill". Searle (2008: 21) later claims that a ten-dollar bill is an objective fact and not a matter of subjective personal opinion. Further, Searle (1995: 2) differentiates between brute facts and institutional facts, the former referring to 'facts' that exist independently of human institutions and the latter referring to 'facts' that require human institutionalisation to exist. The 'brute fact', however, can be seen as concrete reality. The institutional fact is more in line with the facts-about-fiction noted by Bourne and Caddick-Bourne (2022). Thus, when Searle refers to the two different 'facts' about the paper being paper and a dollar bill, the paper is the brute fact (concrete reality) and the dollar bill is the institutional fact (fact-about-fiction). Much of this is framed as objectivation in constructionist terms meaning the conversion of a concept or abstraction into an object. Berger and Luckmann (1991: 149), Burr (2006: 7), and Mouzelis (2016: 72) argue in favour of a dialectical tripartite process of: externalisation, whereby we externalise 'artefacts' through social actions; objectivation, where those artefacts become objects and features of the world; and internalisation whereby those externalisations by others subsequently become internalised in the consciousness of the individual. What they are really grasping at is the externalisation of, and subsequent reification of, abstract objects. Further, in direct relation to this, the concepts of objective and subjective reality are added to the argument.

The aforementioned constructionist claim then can be summed as thus: produced objects (objectivations) objectively exist thus are objective reality even if objects are subjectively externalised and subsequently subjectively internalised. The object is objective irrespective of subjectivity. Berger and Luckmann (1991: 50-51) reflect this in their exemplification through signs arguing that the sign objectively exists independent of its intended meaning and subjective interpretation. However, if we accept the object as objective reality, and if it is an abstract object produced through the necessarily reductionist processes required to interpret concrete reality, and if it is as Vaihingerian logic would have it, an object of fictionality, then we must experience an objectively abstract fictional reality. This significantly deviates at a critical juncture between constructionism and abstractionism in what constitutes reality. Additionally, this addresses Andrews' (2012: 41) amalgamated critique from Bury (1986), Burr (2006), Craib (1997), Schwandt (2003), and Sismondo (1993), that constructionism fails to recognise objective reality.

Following from this, we can again draw upon the instance of the fictional novel noted by Thomasson (1999: xi). There is little difference between a legal statute and a fictional novel. If the content of an abstract object is fictional, or imagined, or parallaxic, or interpretable, then the notion of a subjective 'reality' is really one of a subjective fictional facticity. It is a fact that the Equality Act 2010, section 1(1) states:

An authority to which this section applies must, when making decisions of a strategic nature about how to exercise its functions, have due regard to the desirability of exercising them in a way that is designed to reduce

the inequalities of outcome which result from socio-economic disadvantage.

This is a fact about a bureaucratic fiction which exists as an objective object external from us. Further, it also aids the reification of other fictions such as the economy; and ideologised truths-about-fiction are also implicit in the form of the morally relativistic notion that economic disadvantage is an inevitable fact of life. Constructionist, Mouzelis (2016: 39), adamantly states in relation to social structures that "there can be absolutely no objection to the notion of externality" therefore finding harmony with abstractionism on externality. Further, it is important to consider that the constructionist notion of objectivations constituting an objective reality seems to imply that objectivations are the sum total of reality when it would make more sense to consider objectivations as only part of a reality. Berger and Luckmann (1991: 34-35) assert that everyday life, in the awakened state, is the reality par excellence due to its imposition and urgency from its privileged position entitling it to "the designation of paramount reality". Perhaps this is reflective of Plato's remarks on the forms being more real than the real (Smits & Fell, 2011: 185). This implies a multiplicity of realties which they affirm stating "I am conscious of the world as consisting of multiple realities". This suggests that, rather than a single, universal concrete reality, there are multiple realties. However, these multiple realities, for abstractionism, must then be abstract realities independent of the concrete and, further, objectively abstract fictional realities.

Thus, there is objective concrete reality (singular) and objectively abstract fictional realities (multiple and individualised). As such, all abstract realities then are malleable,

changeable, creatable, and destructible *in the abstract*. Again, we can draw upon bureaucratic objects to demonstrate this. If an individual has debt held against them, and they claim benefits, then the debt and the objects of the welfare state are all objectively abstract fictional realities that are individualised. The next individual might share similar status but have a differing abstract reality created by those objects – differing amounts of debts, differing origins of debt, or differing conditions for claiming Universal Credit. However, their concrete reality may be exactly the same or at least susceptible to the exact same outcomes associated with poverty. Further, if the content of the abstract object (claimant commitment for example) is fictional, or imagined, or parallaxic, or interpretable, then its objective reality is ultimately an objectively abstract fictional reality open to subjective facticity. As such, social truths become truths about fiction, abstract realities become individualised, and as a consequence so too do interstices.

Though divergent from constructionism, abstractionism draws particular agreement with constructionism around reification. Berger and Luckmann (1991: 108) illuminate reification stating: "Through reification, the world of institutions appears to merge with the world of nature. It becomes necessity and fate, and is lived through as such, happily or un-happily as the case may be". This implies through happiness that reality is individualised, and the merging of institutions with nature implies the abstract realm reified onto the consciousness and synchronous domination. They further demonstrate the blending of the abstract with the consciousness by extending the same principles to job roles saying: "the paradigmatic formula for this kind of reification is the statement 'I have no choice in the matter, I have to act this way because of my

position' - as husband, father, general, archbishop, chairman of the board, gangster or hangman". In social abstractionist terms, this is praxis enacted under the reified abstractum of a given job title or position. Further, it can be argued that this concept, the reification of the abstract, is essentially the modus operandi of bureaucratic method. Bureaucratic objects can only function from either the violence which they mask, or from the reification of the object. As such, I draw agreement with Berger and Luckmann's (1991: 109) argument that sociology "must take special note of the social circumstances that favour de-reification". A turn towards dereifying abstract objects, especially those objects which have been ideologised through neoliberal assiduousness, may "draw back the curtain" and reveal the true "apparatus of power" (Lefebvre, 1991: 287). Similarly, Haslanger (2012: 5) also raises the question "What is the illusion (if any), and what is the reality (if any) in social constructions"? Although Haslanger ultimately argues for social constructions being 'real', by categorising constructions as 'real' it perpetuates the reification of abstracta and undermines her quest for social constructionism to "locate the levers for social change" (p. 30). Rather, by focusing on what is concrete, and by focusing on abstract objects as objectively abstract fictions, we uncover the nature of abstract objects and also the effects of abstract objects which become much more examinable in the quest for locating the levers of social change. For example, the 'economy' reified appears as a concrete entity. By dereifying this entity and revealing its true nature as abstract fiction, it unveils the fact that economic effects in the concrete are not inevitable and are in fact consequences of choices made by power and perpetuated through abstract objects. Moreso, the dereification of the money abstractum reveals that the function of money as abstract object is also not concrete. Its mediating properties are malleable to properties which facilitate functions to better lives for everybody as opposed to a minority.

The fact that abstract objects exist in an abstract layer, can be fictional, temporal, abstractly spatial, or changeable, shows the very location of social change potentialities. Mallon (2004) infers similar necessities through questioning social constructionist notions of race. As race(s) are abstract objects, we can actually favour Berger and Luckmann's position which argues to elevate the need for sociology to note targets for dereification. Race is one such target. When we view the externalised, axiomatic abstractum of a given race as being encoded with attributes, we inherently desynchronise race from the person and can begin to analyse the object itself. In doing so, we acknowledge its abstract nature. Even this step alone can trigger a chain of dereification. Further, Mallon (2004: 668) ponders which "conceptual apparatus do we need to discuss racial classification and racially associated phenomena in historical and contemporary life" and the answer here is again through abstract objects and spaces. By discussing it as an abstract object, it reveals the illusory nature of race by demonstrating that, in fact, race is and has an external, temporal existence; it came into being at a certain time and was designated encoded attributes of race intended to synchronously dominate the individual. Further, by dereifying the abstractum, it can be attributed with historicity and its fictionality made explicit. Gender too could be approached on these same principles. Some preliminary considerations for methods of dereification could include being aware of the limitations and assumptions of any abstractum and not confusing it with the actual complexity and diversity of reality. For example, one might acknowledge in a Baudrillardian sense that a map is not the

territory, or in ways such as race is not the person, that rules are not concrete, that policies, laws, and regulations share the same principles as fictional novels. Further, being sensitive to the aesthetic, emotional, and ethical dimensions of experience that might be lost or distorted by excessive abstraction or rationalisation could lead to an appreciation of the beauty, value, and uniqueness of the concrete in isolation from the abstract attributions of others. This itself could help develop the techniques in order to help interpret the wider complexities of the concrete instead of the ever-increasing complexities of the abstract. In doing so, it also unveils potentialities for agency which, thus far, I have not been able to consider in any great depth.

There is no doubt that this thesis presents the image of the absence of agency, but this is not my intent. The ramifications for agency are visible in many ways. Agency is a form of power, "a power to originate action" (Bandura, 2001: 6) and this power can be enacted through various oppositions to abstract objects. This already occurs quite explicitly, although without reference to abstract objects, within various movements of taxonomic reclamations. Campaigns or movements that on the surface seek to reclaim words such as queer (e.g., Rand, 2014; Brontsema, 2004; Birch-Bayley, 2019), fat (e.g., Lee & McAvan, 2021: Cook et al., 2019; Wann, 2009), or slut (Borah & Nandi, 2012; Hill, 2015; Nguyen, 2013), are also projects for the dereification of abstract objects. They seek to manipulate and alter the abstractum in each case which skews the parallaxic nature of these abstracta towards more positive encoded attributes or by undermining them altogether. By promoting one possible view of the object and obscuring the other, a dominant incarnation of the abstractum is formed. Looking closer, the 'fat acceptance movement' for example is described by Arteaga (2013: 2)

as being the academic and social movement to end the social, legal, and economic discrimination of fat people and their position as "abject, excessive, and undesirable". In this example, "abject, excessive, and undesirable" are attributes encoded in the abstractum of 'fat person'. Historically, the 'fat person' abstractum had the encoded attributes of wealth and beauty as opposed to contemporary encoded attributes which see it as 'unhealthy', 'disgusting', and associated with poverty (Forth, 2013: 135-136). These encoded attributes are linked to the ideologisation of 'fat' which sees the neoliberal manipulate the abstractum's encoded attributes in relation to responsibility, self-discipline, self-surveillance, and resilience. In rejecting these encoded attributes and by manipulating the abstractum once more to convey new meanings, the gargantuan task of altering legal, social, and economic abstracta individually can be circumvented at root by altering the abstractum of 'fat person' and directing the new abstractum until it takes hold in the social consciousness. Through the subsequent reification on the consciousness, if change can be realised, then the altered abstractum of 'fat person' can then come to be diffused within legal, social, and economic abstracta. However, alternatively, it highlights the powerlessness to actually create abstract objects as, if it requires an entire movement to simply force a change of a pre-existing abstractum, then it also reveals the near impossibility of the powerless to create an abstractum imbued with casual continuity. In other words, the powerless cannot create abstracta which convey an empowerment to the individual (a human right for example) without the power of money or bureaucratic force. They are locked out of the mechanisms and key positions which facilitate the creation of abstract objects. However, it does both evidence that agency is at work and yet also the restrictive forces on that agency.

It is in the restrictive forces enacted upon the consciousness through which can be seen the dispossession of agency not only in the moment, but across the life-course. From the moment we are subjected to rules, exposed to institutions such as school, and dominated by laws, agency is stripped through the conversion of concrete reality to an objectively abstract fictional reality. Across the life-course, fatalism can set in at any given point, a point at which the individual consigns themselves to what is seemingly inevitable through processes inherent to the abstract. Carroll and Greeno (2013: 128), for example, locate a fatalism within activism which is driven by the disciplinarian nature of the 'free market'. The breadth at which the free-market operates gives a perception of being insurmountable due to the fallacious nature of its reification. This itself links to Paulo Freire's (2000: 64, 163-164) observation of the reflection of ideological power in the fatalistic statements of peasants: "the oppressed are reluctant to resist, and totally lack confidence in themselves. They have a diffuse, magical belief in the invulnerability and power of the oppressor" but further "it is extremely unlikely that these self-mistrustful, downtrodden, hopeless people will seek their own liberation—an act of rebellion which they may view as a disobedient violation of the will of God, as an unwarranted confrontation with destiny". Rather than God, the confrontation under a neoliberalised abstract is a confrontation with the exigencies of the money abstractum and the demands of its apostles yet it carries the same fictional constitution to which fatalism and its de-agentic continuities function. Other de-agentic forces may include the oversimplification of complex phenomena such as racialisation or gender which become simplified to the point of basic stereotypes through which encoded attributes are attached, complexity is stripped, and meaning becomes ingrained. This in itself can and does lead to essentialist or discriminatory thinking which becomes ingrained into the social consciousness. Through this process, the

loss of knowledge surrounding underlying meanings, complexities, and values becomes lost thus stripping access to the wider breadth of knowledge that facilitates agency. In these ways, structure is able to usurp agency much of the time, yet, if one were to strip away all that is abstract, then only agency remains as structure itself is abstract whilst agency is a concrete process of being human.

Another area for consideration, and which may also draw comparison for abstractionism, is symbolic interactionism. The traditional explanations of symbolic interactionism such as from Blumer (1969) maintain an essence of primitivity to them. Blumer's (1969: 80) initial stage in the process of symbolic interactionism is "first, to indicate something is to extricate it from its setting, to hold it apart, to give it a meaning or, in Mead's language, to make it into an object". This is, in fact, the abstracting process, the point at which the complexities of the concrete are abstracted into a simplified object - the abstractum. From there, according to Blumer (1969: 82), the individual, assumingly through an expression of agency, performs actions "built up by the individual through noting and interpreting features of the situations in which he acts" and consequentially "group or collective action consists of the aligning of individual actions, brought about by the individuals' interpreting or taking into account each other's actions". It is not that this is specifically wrong, but rather it remains a primitive interpretation. It seems to presume an innocent negotiating of meaning between individual and party as it would happen at the root of human communication without outside influence. This way of thinking does not do enough to address the monolithic scale of already existing abstracta and the role that power plays in overseeing them, including at the time of both Blumer and Mead. Although this directs

us towards the agency vs. structure argument outlined by Fine (1993: 69-70) regarding whether it is the individual who influences society or society that influences the individual, there has been enough advancement in the field of power relative to the functioning of abstract objects to argue that what the individual actually does is act in accordance with the collective actions of *power* through the echelons and matrices of already existing abstracta; a kind of agentic freedom within abstract bounds. However, in stating that, we return once again to the boundaries of the interstice and the ability of power to constrict that agentic-freedom-within-bounds to whatever extent it wishes. This then sits somewhat in opposition to Blumer's (1969: 80) statement "the object [symbol] is a product of the individual's disposition to act instead of being an antecedent stimulus which evokes the act". Rather than simply being a product of the "disposition to act", the abstractum is a result of the individual's power to create and enforce the abstract. This is why it is considered so important that power is able to rule without overt concrete violence as concrete violence simply reveals that the truth behind power is that very concrete violence.

Ideologically, although the focus was purely on neoliberalism, I do not intend to ignore the fact there are other ideologies present even within a neoliberalised system. However, given the dominance of the neoliberal ideological matrices and their level of flexibility, the neoliberal system can allow those other ideologies to maintain an existence without any overt threat to its dominance. It presents the illusion of freedom for religions or competing economic narratives because the dominance of neoliberalism allows it to control the discourse (abstract media articles imbued with neoliberalised truth-values for example). However, in an alternative hierarchy of

echelonic abstracta, where the ideology takes a differing form from neoliberalism, social democracy for example, then we can apply abstractionist principles to that too. In this example, there remains similar bureaucracy, similar praxis, similar reification, and the money abstractum still functions as the nexus rerum et hominem. However, rather than being encoded with a disciplinary, authoritarian function, and being accumulated by power to the point where it becomes fallaciously scarcified, it instead functions in a manner which is more fulfilling of people's needs. Further, within abstractionism, there is not a significant difference between neoliberalism and social democracy in terms of the echelonic structure. All that needs to change are the functions of each echelon thus money remains the nexus rerum et hominem but its functions change to being redistributive; power functions in the same way but diffuses bureaucratic objects in a manner which benefits the needs of people rather than profit; country and nation can function in a manner which includes rather than excludes, but also in a manner which restricts and prevents metaspatialisation insofar as, for example, preventing imperialism, colonialism, or the spread of other ideological impositions; and the state can function in a manner which aids and promotes through bureaucratic abstracta the tenets required to realise these goals. Thus, under the reification of ideologised bureaucratic abstracta, praxis comes to liberate or at least remove the extreme restrictive capacities from the interstice, to widen its abstract borders rather than persist in restricting every individual. In turn, fewer liminal border crossings are required allowing for cathexic expenditure to lessen and ultimately allow for a more peaceful, more participatory, and better experience of life.

Similar principles discussed in agency also extend to identity. Identity too can be seen as an abstract object. For example, Becker's (1973) interactionist concept of identity is one through which identity is 'formed' through labelling by others, a concept also shared by Paternoster and Iovanni (1989) and Braithwaite (1989). In the case of 'labelling', the 'label' can be seen as either the abstractum itself, or an encoded attribute of an abstractum. This becomes much clearer when also drawing upon interactionist concepts of stigma such as those of Goffman (1986), and instances of stigma exemplified by Link and Phelan (2001: 363) including the 'exotic dancer' (Lewis, 1998), the 'leper' (Opala & Boillot, 1996), or the 'unemployed' (Walsgrove, 1987). The 'leper' in Opala and Boillot's (1996) study for example, is both identity and stigmatic. They describe the 'leper' as it is seen through the eyes of Limbas in Sierra Leone who frame leprosy as a result of witchcraft. In abstractionist terms, the 'leper' is an abstract object external to the individual experiencing a concrete illness. In this case, the origins of leprosy in witchcraft imply a moral defect, an encoded attribute of evil given to the externalised identity abstractum. Similarly, the 'unemployed' abstractum is given the same treatment. Beveridge (1960: 15) himself stated the "greatest evil of unemployment is not physical but moral...the hatred and fear which it breeds". Thus, the 'evil' and 'immoral' 'leper' and the 'evil' and 'immoral' 'unemployed' share the same encoded attributes between external identity objects. In each case, these encoded attributes are fictional. There is nothing directly evil about the individual who is sick or unemployed in relation to sickness or unemployment. In both cases, the abstractum and its encoded attributes come to synchronously dominate the individual. In labelling theory, this can be seen as internalisation or the self-fulfilling prophecy but in abstractionism this is essentially reification of the external abstractum. The consequences for the 'leper' can be expulsion from the 'village' or painful practices to

combat witchcraft including the use of hot knives to burn the red patches of skin caused by leprosy and turn the red skin black; for the 'unemployed', ridicule, shame, poverty, and exclusion become the norm (Negus, 2021).

Further, we can also incorporate the concept of multiple identities put forward by Goffman. Goffman (1986) identifies three types of identity, the 'social identity', the 'personal identity', and the 'ego identity', but what he really identifies are three differing, encoded abstracta synchronously dominating the concrete person. To illuminate, 'Gary' is an externalised abstractum of a concrete person imbued with encoded attributes. At 'work', the attributes of 'Gary' may differ from the attributes of 'Gary' at 'home'. Thus, the 'work' 'Gary' may have the attributes of 'hard-working' or 'efficient'. At 'home', 'Gary' may have the attributes of 'lazy' or 'loud'. In each case, 'Gary' is a parallaxic abstractum which, when viewed from different positions, appears different. Goffman's (2021) presentation of self then, could be seen as an individual's attempt to control what is attributable to them. This is a similar principle to the 'image is everything' used in brand management or even nation branding. The careful cultivation of image is of paramount importance as it is from this abstract image matrix which reification becomes a consequence. For 'Gary', the extent to which 'Gary' controls this image, and therefore the encoded attributes of 'Gary', could be seen as a form of agency. The external object of identity in such a case illuminates its parallaxic nature rather than there being multiple identities. Similarly, Goffman's (1986: 10) definition of stigma described it as an "attribute that is deeply discrediting" again essentially encoding an abstractum with a set of attributes. However, stigmatisation in abstractionist terms bears ramifications for other sociological concepts such as the

folk-devil (Cohen, 2011) or the 'social abjection' (Tyler, 2013). There is some support for this from the social constructionist camp with Berger and Luckmann (1991: 108) stating that:

Finally, identity itself (the total self, if one prefers) may be reified, both one's own and that of others. There is then a total identification of the individual with his socially assigned typifications. He is apprehended as nothing but that type.

Again, this reflects Hegel's (1966: 463) argument that abstraction is a vice through which complex social phenomena are erased in favour of individual facets of said phenomena. Butler (2016: 3-4) interpreted this as an annulment of human essence thus favours what could be seen as the simplified and encoded abstractum.

Power has already been reconsidered via the notion that power is exercised through the creating, destructing, and altering of abstract objects, spontaneous reification, and violence through the abstract. Additionally, Weber's (1978) rational-legal authority was reframed to demonstrate each in relation to abstracta. However, the implications go further than this when we reconsider the classic sociological interpretations of power. Steven Lukes' (2004) 'three faces of power' position is built from a tripartite schematic whereby power is exercised through one of three methods: *decision making power* where individuals exercise power specifically from being in the position to, and having access to the mechanisms for, making decisions such as policy decisions; *non-decision-making power* is a power wielded to prevent issues or interests from being discussed or through the prevention of access to knowledge which itself could be wielded to prevent informed decision-making; and *ideological power* shapes desires

and encourages social groups to be manipulated into accepting conditions unfavourable or harmful to them. In each case, these 'three faces' can be reconciled with abstracta. Decision-making is generally exercised by those enacting praxis under a given abstract position. It is a mechanism through which an exercise of choice is enjoyed by power; a choice over the way in which abstracta are directed. Nondecision-making power can also manifest in abstract objects and spaces. Where access to the creation of abstracta is limited or restricted, the utilisation of abstracta as handed down by power can be exercised by the individual authorised to exercise non-decision-making power in continuity with the object and space. Thus, a teacher has power to convey pre-authorised knowledge and values onto a child without having any access to the decision-making mechanism. Ideological power in Lukes' consideration can be seen as a power over the beliefs, values, norms, and shaping the opinions of individuals. Thus, again, at the root is power over the ideologisation of abstract objects which may manifest for example, in line with Lukes' considerations that ideological power results in people accepting conditions harmful to them, voting for a political party who aligns ideologically with privatisation of public services. This is often through appeals to money and the inherent ideologised economic logic of neoliberalism such as the tenets of freedom of choice, free-markets, efficiency, and individual consumption which makes privatisation appear commonsensical as opposed to detrimental for the voter.

C. Wright Mills' (1999) theory of the 'Power Elite' also falls under the radar of abstractionism. Mills argued that there exists a small group of people across institutions such as military, corporate, and political institutions, with access to the

mechanisms of power. Mills further argues that those in these positions may not necessarily be conscious of their control over the exercising of power. Furthermore, they tend to share a similar worldview or background with each other. Again, what Mills is referring to are the abstracta of power. Via abstract positions under which praxis is enacted and directed through the reified belief of the position as a concrete reality, the individual performs their role of power. Further, the institutions through which these channel are abstract objects, their shared beliefs become imbued in the abstracta of ideology, and the dissemination of ideologised abstracta occurs through diffusion of abstract objects such as policies. Mills (1999: 14) hints at reification when he states of the power-elite:

They come readily to define themselves as inherently worthy of what they possess; they come to believe themselves 'naturally' elite; and, in fact, to imagine their possessions and their privileges as natural extensions of their own elite selves. In this sense, the idea of the elite as composed of men and women having a finer moral character is an ideology of the elite as a privileged ruling stratum.

This may be seen as particularly relevant to the British class system, itself an abstract matrix. Mills' quote also seems to further imply that their social position is reified, itself a reification of the class system and, as a consequence, those who are not of an elite social position will see themselves accordingly. Thus, power continues to manifest through this reification of social position. The dismantling of class through its dereification then, would signify agentic response in what Marxism would categorise as a site of class struggle. This implies a consequence for Marxism too in the form of dereification of social class and, as a side note, the role of capital in that class system.

The sociology of religion could also, although undoubtedly controversial, reframe religion through abstract objects and spaces. Whichever God, or Gods, are central to a given religion can be framed as axiomatic, parallaxic abstracta which are utilised in similar fashion to the nation abstractum. Through the abstractum of God (or other deity), the instantiations of God within various concrete representations of religious abstracta such as Bibles or statues come to denote a relationship between that which is abstract and that which is concrete. There are matrices of religious abstracta which together form a totality of any given religion. As far back as Durkheim's (2002: 277) study into suicide, itself performed within a religious frame, Durkheim refers to the religion surrounding the deity called Jahwe as being abstract. Durkheim (2002: 300-301) later states:

It is true that, both intrinsically and abstractly, the religious symbols by means of which we explain the respect inspired in us by human personality are not adequate to reality, and this is easily proveable.

But also:

Such is the source of all the ideas of transcendency which form the bases of religions and morals...whether we ascribe them to a personal being of a special nature or to some abstract force which we vaguely hypostasize.

Hypostasize is synonymic to the term 'reify'. Durkheim then, determined religion to be resident within the abstract ultimately coming to be reified. Further, he noted that religion was very much within the symbols (abstract objects) and rituals (praxis) which formed, in similar fashion to the nation abstractum, the imagined community. This itself paves the way for a social abstractionist approach which could analyse religion

through abstract objects and abstract spaces, particularly around existing 'sacred spaces' literature (e.g., O'Brien, 2016; Nelson, 2006; Dodson & Batista, 2008). It also has a demonstrative power insofar as it shows that the Echelons of Abstracta as covered in this thesis do indeed vary depending on a given culture and epoch. For example, in the UK, religion, although still a pervasive concept, has lost much of its hold over society in the move towards a greater secularism (Voas & Bruce, 2019: 8), at least as compared to historical periods. In the US, religion still maintains a greater influence although this too is in decline (Pew Research Center, 2022: 20). However, in both the UK and US, religion could be seen as being below the state on the basis that it is still subject to legal abstracta created under the instantiation of the state abstractum. Relatedly, the intersecting concept of 'separation of church and state' as seen in the US would also be ripe for analysis.

Social abstractionism makes a significant contribution towards the sociology of space or what authors such as O'Guinn et al. (2015) refer to as the 'topological turn', the point at which sociology began to consider space specifically around the late 1980's. As such, the sociology of space as a categorisation is relatively young. Foucault (1986: 23) for example argues:

"We do not live inside a void that could be colored with diverse shades of light, we live inside a set of relations that delineates sites which are irreducible to one another and absolutely not superimposable on one another"

From here, Foucault outlines his ideas of utopias and heterotopias. Utopias are "sites with no real place...that have a general relation of direct or inverted analogy with the

real space of Society...present society itself in a perfected form...but...are fundamentally unreal spaces" and heterotopias are "outside of all places, even though it may be possible to indicate their location in reality". It is correct that space constitutes a set of complex relations and that we live inside of them but we predominantly live them abstractly with only minimal concrete relations. Utopias, from Foucault's description, are framed as placeless in a traditionally Platonist meaning as too are heterotopias. The utopian aspect could be viewed as the created abstract object, an object which is perceived to, as Stinchcombe (2001: 3) would argue, "preserve what is essential in the substance"; a perfect abstractum. Unlike Foucault's position, abstract space, as well as abstract objects, are indeed superimposable as argued by Lefebvre (1991) throughout his magnum opus. There is no concrete space of education for example, only the superimposition of the external layer reified under which abstractly spatialised praxis occurs. This matters as there are multiple superimpositions on the same concrete geographical reality. The superimposition of education space is, in simultaneity, superimposed by the legal abstracta which designate it as such in addition to the customs, curricula, or standards. Each creates a superimposed space and consequentially the borders of the interstice to which those within those spaces are bounded.

In the final, and perhaps most profound, considerations of the implications of social abstractionist thinking, the notion that we live in an objectively abstract fictional reality could have severe ramifications. It brings to the forefront the idea that much of what we experience in modern society is unnecessary and is controlled and ordered by power, not just the result of nature's coincidences. When we draw together the totality

of the abstract matrices of objects, the reification of these matrices constitutes each individual's reality, but it is an abstract fictional reality based on abstract objects. Thus, our perception of reality is not a perception of reality at all but a fictional perception of a personalised abstract configuration. As a consequence, such a profound realisation that our entire mental schema of reality is false could result in mental health issues such as anxiety, identity crisis, depersonalisation, or even existential angst. This might be particularly the case on the realisation that when the matrices of the abstract are withdrawn, all that is left is the exposed violence of power which, in itself, may give rise to widespread anger or resentment. Given that each society is built on the abstract, the realisation that nothing needs to be the way it is may give rise to many chaotic reactions such as mass refusal to adhere to laws, customs, or other social expectation. This may be met with extreme violence by the stewards of abstracta who seek to maintain their position through concrete violence to maintain power over the abstract. Further, it raises the question of whether society can function at all without the abstract matrices on which it is built.

In summary, I have attempted to show some insight into the implications and potentialities for social abstractionist thinking. I have shown the divergence between social constructionism and symbolic interactionism, at least on some core divergences. I have further utilised some implications and possibilities for other areas including identity, religion, and agency and possible sites of future research. I finished by considering a selection of more profound scenarios for social abstractionist thinking including the exposure of a fundamental violence. These implications should be treated as an initial set of indicative implications for sociological potential rather than

a rigorous and complete analysis. They should serve as an initial point of departure in helping to give inspiration for abstractionist direction in terms of further intellectual enquiry.

The Conclusion

Drawing together what has been discovered and outlined in this exploratory work I can begin to draw together initial conclusions and potential for social abstractionism. The starting point for this exploration was based on Schopenhauer's observation that we live a second life in the abstract and I asked what this second abstract life that we live actually is. Additionally, drawing on personal experience, inspiration from Plato's (1997) Allegory of the Cave, and perhaps a Kantian 'outer sense' (Casey, 1997: 192), I set about investigating abstract objects and abstract spaces as they might pertain to sociology. I embarked on a literature review with intent to utilise it to perform three functions. The first two were as a typical review of the literature relative to the research topic and to also draw out implicit and explicit themes across sociology and other fields which implicate abstract objects and spaces. Further, these first two functions sought to answer the questions: what basis is there in the existing literature to suggest an opportunity for a social abstractionist mode of thinking and how are others appealing to the abstract in ways which are not explicit? Across many concepts such as the 'world of ideas' posited by Plato (1997), Hermite (cited in Darboux, 1906: 46), and Popper (1980), the 'Forms' of Plato (1997), Khôra of Kristeva (1984) and Derrida et al. (1997), and 'Basho' of Nishida (2012), I demonstrated that there is much support for an externally abstract 'layer'. In further relation to this 'layer' I also consolidated some of the literature on abstract objects as well as the detractors of this external existence from the nominalist perspective.

Although there is unlikely to be any resolution to the Platonist/Nominalist division, there remains significant support for abstract objects in the form of numbers, music, and novels. However, none of the literature explicitly addressed other socially produced objects such as laws, rules, and regulations, as being of the same nature. As such, grounds were established on which these commanded addressing. I concluded that there are grounds on which abstract objects, when considered socially produced, did not align with traditional Platonist attributes such as non-temporality and non-spatiality. Social abstractionism thus contributes to a rethinking of these encoded attributes sociologically by arguing that abstract objects are indeed spatial and temporal when viewed through the notion of socially produced abstracta and abstract space. I also outlined sociological threads in the work of Henri Lefebvre (1991) in relation to the concept of abstract space but came to utilise the notion of abstract space as a much more present factor relative to abstract objects and reflecting that abstract 'layer' and the 'world of ideas'. At the same time, I highlighted the absence of these concepts of abstract objects and abstract spaces in sociology whilst simultaneously examining how authors are implicitly appealing to the abstract in ways which are not made explicit. Notions such as Weber's (1978) 'iron cage', Nishida's (2012) 'Basho', Derrida et al.'s (1997) Khora, Plato's (1997) 'world of ideas', and Bourdieu's (2000) 'bureaucratic field' all imply abstract space. Durkheim's (1982: 59) 'social facts', Babbie (2008: 108) on social artefacts, and Thomasson (1999: xi) on fictional characters all suggest socially produced abstracta. Olivecrona (1939: 56-57) and Stinchcombe (2001: 45) further implied that abstracta can be created. The lack of sociological insight into the uses for these ideas paves the way for an original method of thought sociologically. The combination of these two fundamental concepts, abstract objects and abstract space, gives rise to the essential frame and lens of social

abstractionism. By viewing the social through these two concepts, we gain original insight into the workings of external structures and objects.

The third function of the literature review was used to help justify and formulate an initial methodology for the wider thesis and for social abstractionism in general. The methodology, produced from the literature on abstract objects and abstract spaces, goes towards answering the question, what method can we use for interpreting the abstract in sociology? Again, I looked at traditional Platonist formulations of abstract objects to show that they cannot account for socially produced abstract objects. Platonists view abstracta as external, non-spatial, non-temporal, non-causal, indestructible, uncreatable, unchangeable, and shapeless and locationless. With the exception of externality, I argued the inverse and that these attributes are actually abstractly encoded. What the literature review showed was that there was evidence that abstract objects were not limited to the traditional Platonist attributes. By considering bureaucracy and its abstract nature within the literature review, laws, regulations, licences, or standards as well as ranks, job positions, and authority, were shown to have an abstract existence. This reinforced the idea that socially produced abstracta, with the exception of externality, can indeed be the inverse of traditional Platonist thinking. Further, although Platonists argue that abstract objects cannot have attributes, it can still be argued that abstracta can have at least three attributes: the attribute of being parallaxic, that is, as appearing differently depending on how the object is viewed abstractly; the attribute of being axiomatic, that is, as something assumed pre-existing and true; and the attribute of being fictional, as in it is a work of fiction made external. Whilst some may claim this invokes the fallacy of reification, by framing the attributes as being encoded rather than an inherent property of the abstractum, this fallacy is avoided.

In the four chapters of The Abstracta of Capital, The Abstracta of Power, The Abstracta of Ideology, and The Abstracta of Country, Nation, and State, together the 'Echelons of Abstracta', I explored the questions: how might social abstractionism look and how would it approach traditional sociological concepts such as capital, power, or ideology; and how might we view the effects of these traditional sociological concepts when viewed through social abstractionism in relation to human beings individually or in groups? The abstract nature of money was considered as well as its status as the nexus rerum et hominem, that which binds us. In its totalised reification together with its axiomatic and intangible origins, the social consciousness has lost awareness of its abstractness. As such, power and bureaucracy have come to be not only subservient to its exigencies, but also its advocate to the point that neoliberal ideology has been conceived to reshape existing abstracta towards its profit exigencies. The mediating encoding of money has come to be the abstract middleman in all relationships, including with the concrete world and every social relationship possibility, and its global metaspatialisation dominates cathexis through its formation of incalculable borders of the interstice. This perhaps addresses Ganβmann's (1988: 312) argument that sociologists have failed to grasp the extent to which money has formed a mediating presence. By reframing money as abstract and instantiated within other capital abstracta, I outlined the various types of abstract objects that money resides in and argued that these each create their own abstract spaces such as the debt interstice. The money abstractum, and its objects of instantiation, sets abstract borders which can imprison us within interstices of poverty and these borders are creatable and controllable as demonstrated later by the focus on benefit claimants. Many borders can be abstractly designated such as between heating or cold, food or hunger, health or ill health.

Abstractionism thus makes headway into a reconciling a number of problems. The various considerations of the functions of money such as those noted by Murad (1943), Marx and Engels (2010d, 2010e, 2010f), or Wang (2019) are perhaps all correct. It can function however it is directed to function by the stewards of abstracta or any person(s) with access to the mechanisms which set the functioning of money. By giving reason for money's abstractness, some of the claims made by those who designate money as abstract but could not explain why such as Dreiling and Darves (2016: 15), Köhler (2019: 99), Vatter (2017: 70), and Prusik (2020: 155) may be resolved. The act of acknowledging the abstractness of money, and all of its subsequent functions, may act as a dereifying mechanism to "draw back the curtain" and reveal the true "apparatus of power" (Lefebvre, 1991: 287). If money functions as the nexus rerum et hominem, then the dereifying of the nexus rerum et hominem may allow the reconnecting of human binds as opposed to the abstract and controllable binds of the money abstractum. This does not necessarily imply that in order to have a good human experience we have to outrightly abandon money or even capitalism itself, but that it shows that money can be, at a minimum, exploited for the actual good it can do rather than its harbouring under neoliberal ideology. In other words, it can be reideologised once more, reconfigured positively.

Power, exercised under the reified nexus rerum et hominem, was shown to function through the creation, alteration, and control over the abstract realm. Its functioning through abstract objects of bureaucracy allows power to perpetually create and recreate abstract matrices of dominating objects which, in general, activate or otherwise control various guises of praxis in order to direct towards the exigencies of the money abstractum. Under the guise of key positions, stewards of abstracta involved in the creating of abstracta encode them with truth values which are subsequently spontaneously reified and mask the fictionality, and often the violence, of the abstractum. Although those who exercise power are ultimately subject to various interstitial manifestations, power exercisers have much more flexibility in how that interstice affects them. It was shown that the highest powers can manipulate and exempt themselves from their own abstract creations such as through tax havens and that, through the creation of abstract spaces unavailable to those subject to power, power exercisers can maintain a greater level of freedom. This was in opposition to the powerless who have scant agency in resisting the top-down synchronous domination of the abstractum and have little choice but to accept their interstitial conditions. Additionally, attempts to influence abstracta via lobbying was considered as well as the metaspatialisation of influences of power exemplified thorough US military bases. At the lower end of the power spectrum, lesser powers were shown as being restricted to utilising abstracta within the course of praxis whilst lacking access to the mechanisms through which abstracta can be created except for some limited breadth allowed for their creation within the borders set by greater abstracta such as legal frameworks, usually by meso-level power.

In terms of ideology, I focused on neoliberalism considering its existing formulations before moving on to show its function as an abstract playbook utilised to structure the abstract 'realm'. This was shown to be exposed by the notion of restructuring which makes visible the changes or alterations being made to abstract objects. Ideology is a set of external conceptual collections which disseminate truth-bearing fictions of a given logic. Through the bureaucratic method of policy diffusion, it was shown that both newly created and pre-existing abstract objects can be ideologised to conform to the tenets of the playbook and can metaspatialise beyond expected abstract spaces. The fact that these manifest predominantly within the incalculable matrices of bureaucracy such as laws, documents, licences, and regulations but also at a much higher level through capital, power, ideology, countries, nations, and states, all of which are bureaucratic, shows that the structure of society under ideologised truth-bearing fictions equates to significant fictional experiences of the world and life itself.

Further, this bridges a gap between sociology and social policy and unveils the fact that policies are simply abstract fictions that we come to accept as concrete where no concreteness exists. In turn, the reification of policies, and the 'hidden hand' of ideology, work in tandem to instruct, direct, dehumanise, categorise, stereotype, and otherwise disseminate fictions which are ultimately reified onto the conscious and performed in praxis across the whole of society at all levels. Although neoliberalism was the focus, the same principles could be applied to any ideology, even those that have not always taken root within bureaucratic methods such as some religious ideologies. Additionally, time was shown also to be an ideologised concept through which life becomes bound to fictional time sequencing with an ideologised division

between monetised and non-monetised time frames being manifest within the neoliberal. I further briefly considered how agency is undermined by neoliberalism and how the interstice is configured through tenets of ideology such as austerity and the violence they inflict via the abstract. Together this shows us how power uses abstract objects in a systematic fashion to condition both consciousness and praxis towards the money abstractum.

Using the social abstractionist frame, country, nation, and state were reconceptualised as abstract objects and spaces. The borders of a country were argued to be hewn from violence but ultimately become abstract objects and spaces of bureaucracy. Examples were given to show how the abstracta of country could be created and destroyed in opposition to traditional Platonist attributes. Further, the internality of country was also shown to be divisible into further abstractly designated spaces. The nation abstractum was shown to be subservient to country as well as power through the imagined community and fantasy social relationships conducted through fictions attributed to the nation abstractum such as collective memory, historical 'facts', cultural myth, and conscious manipulation. It was shown that the nation abstractum became instantiated within other objects as a kind of nation branding to help mediate people via the fictional community. Nation was further demonstrated as metaspatial through the example of diasporas. The state was also considered as an abstract object both buttressed by, and instantiated in, innumerable abstracta including the welfare state. Together, the three echelons form a stable tripartite coterminously. Yet, on the borders of the state, where one state ends and another begins, both in the realm of the abstract, concrete violence can and does occur. Failure to maintain coterminosity may result in the rise of gangs who themselves maintain their own abstract spaces through gang demarcated territory. Ultimately, in the imagined and thus fictitious community, the individual is mediated by abstract objects again rather than concrete human relations. Fictional identities are internalised aiding in detaching the individual from actualities and go towards separating human connections through fictional attributes of Britishness for example.

The Echelons of Abstracta then, show that there is a hierarchy of externalised abstract structure. The money abstractum sits at the top as the *nexus rerum et hominem*, that which binds us. Under this reified abstractum, those in high positions of power, the stewards of abstracta, are able to create, alter, or destroy objects which conform to the exigencies of the reified money abstractum. Through utilising the abstract playbook of neoliberalism, they diffuse ideologised objects in order to achieve this. Further, occurring within the abstract bounds of country, power also utilises the imagined community of nation to draw people together whilst using the state as an object through which power and control is conveyed via causal continuity and spontaneous reification of ideologised abstracta. Together, these all form abstract bounds for individuals which, in totality, constitutes the interstice which they must traverse liminally on many fronts. It is important to reiterate that no echelon is specifically independent of the next. Thus, I drew the hierarchy together in the chapter 'The Manifesting Echelons: Benefit Claimants' to show how the echelons come together to establish the interstitial and liminal experience for claimants.

In this chapter, I set about answering the questions: how can the Echelons of Abstracta be applied and how do these come to affect the benefit claimant? I demonstrated how the Echelons of Abstracta could be applied in a theoretical scenario, in this case benefit claimants and Universal Credit. By reframing the welfare state as a system of bureaucratic abstracta, it was shown how these abstracta come to contribute to the creation of, and affect, the interstice of those claiming Universal Credit. It was shown how the money abstractum was the abstractum at the heart of the welfare state and that power used ideology in the creation of Universal Credit abstracta to enforce praxis towards the money abstractum. Occurring with the abstract bounds of country, the nation abstractum was wielded by the state through the stewards of abstracta, the government, to moralise work and convert claimants into an abstractum with encoded attributes of fecklessness and laziness. Although occurring within the abstract space of country, Universal Credit was shown to be part of a metaspatialised, ideologised system of 'workfare', a diffusion of neoliberal policy which occurs internationally.

Through Universal Credit, it was demonstrated how individuals who claim Universal Credit are bounded by its abstract borders and forced to liminally traverse the many borders of the interstice such as through eligibility rules, job search requirements, and temporal assimilation through fictional and ideologised time sequences. In particular, the claimant commitment received attention due to it being an individualised site for the manifestation of the abstract, the enforcing of abstract boundaries, the production of abstract space, and the spontaneous reification of the totality of the abstracta surrounding it. Further attention was given to the benefit cap as an example of the effect that abstract temporality can have through the causal continuity of the

abstractum. Together, the exemplification of the Echelons of Abstracta through benefit claimants shows a generalised picture of how abstracta function complimentarily as a matrix of objects externalised by power in order to control the praxis and lives of individuals.

As part of a conclusion, it is important to draw attention to, and draw together, the original contributions to knowledge that were made. In terms of originality then, this work has addressed and introduced a number of key areas. It addresses the absence of abstract objects and abstract spaces from the field of sociology and, in turn, introduces them through a social abstractionist potentiality. In doing so, it has opened the potential for a social abstractionist mode of thought around the sociological manifestations of abstract objects and spaces. Further, in locating social abstractionism in a gap between nominalism and Platonism, it forges knowledge between the dichotomous nature of the nominalist / Platonist divide. Additionally, it reformulated Henri Lefebvre's (1991) concept of abstract space to mean a space produced by, and location for, abstract objects but also addresses Lefebvre's hitherto unacknowledged contribution to sociology through the attributes of abstract space. For both abstract objects and abstract spaces, original examples were given throughout via the concept of the 'Echelons of Abstracta' which gave rise to a hierarchical understanding of the interlinking matrices of abstracta. It introduced the notion of causal continuity, the idea that an abstract object carries its causal origin from its creator(s) along with it rather than it being causal in and of itself thus avoiding the fallacy of causation. The concept of synchronous and asynchronous domination was introduced and exemplified by showing how abstract objects and spaces can

synchronise with a subject or metaspatialise beyond their expected domain. The relatively unheard of interstitiality was reconceived of as the status of being within an interstice, an abstract space built from the borders of abstract objects such as the inside of rules, laws, and regulations. And finally, liminality was reconceived of as being the lived experience of navigating the abstract borders of the interstice. Together, these form a wide array of original contributions throughout the course of this thesis.

To conclude the 'whys' of this thesis, we can see that, through the focus of social abstractionism, we reach the most fundamental distinction between what is concrete and what is abstract. If we do not make this distinction, we will be perpetually trapped in the reification of the abstract leaving sociology, and society at large, bound to the demands of power and their ideological praxis. By centring this at the heart of sociological thinking, the researcher may be empowered to uncover new methods and understandings of achieving social justice whether that be through existing abstracta or through dereification of these. For myself, I do not wish to be place-bound by fictions and those who have succumbed to their reification. And, if I do not, there will be others who do not, and so it is important to the freedoms of countless people that an understanding of our world as being predominantly abstract, immaterial, and unable to actually keep us place-bound in the material world is of significant import. Social abstractionism makes power visible, it makes its logic visible, and it illuminates its trajectories. This makes social abstractionism an invaluable source to draw from in analysing these movements. But perhaps the most important 'why' of all is that it is a fundamental reminder that nothing that is the way it is in society is set in stone, it can

be changed and it is people, and only people, and only through the violence of the abstract or the violence of the concrete, that prevent changes from occurring.

In terms of limitations and trajectories for further research, these were dominated simply by the abstract border of word restrictions. There were a number of areas which would have been contributory but despite going unincluded can still be identified for further research analysis. One of these was considering alternative Echelons of Abstracta, perhaps through historical analysis or from a non-western perspective. Within an alternative analysis, religion would certainly play a role and, by my own admission, it certainly does within the hierarchical structure of this thesis but it would have constituted another chapter. Within the current frame of reference, religion would perhaps sit between power and ideology although it would depend on which religion was under analysis as not all religions share the same social standing. Another area omitted was a greater consideration of abstract violence, particularly around corporate violence and how corporations can enact concrete physical violence and exempt themselves from the ramifications via the utilisation of abstract objects. Education itself is a self-contained system of hierarchical abstract echelons stretching from nursery to PhD and beyond. The notion of abstract space could also be applied to concepts such as statelessness, safe spaces, carceral space, cyberspace and online communities, or even sacred space. By considering the objects that synchronously dominate these abstract spaces, we can analyse not only the production of the space itself, but how liminal experience manifests at both the macro and micro levels. By considering any policy, legal, or social tenet as a potential or actual abstract boundary, it makes visible the boundary itself from which we can view the liminal experiences of the individual. It may then be helpful in understanding the interstitial status of hikkikomori (Japanese individuals exhibiting extreme social withdrawal), refugees, or perhaps domestic violence victims. Wherever a barrier is described, that barrier is very often a barrier which has no concrete origin. Barriers are predominantly abstract. By examining the abstract objects which form the barrier, and the spaces within that barrier, the interstice, then we may derive greater understanding of the ways in which the abstract induces praxis and liminal experiences which could otherwise be forgone in favour of a better human experience.

As a final key takeaway, I would argue that the real revelation at the heart of this thesis was something that I did not foresee and came most unexpectedly. This key finding perhaps comes to resolve many of my life's experiences which originally invoked the desire to explore this topic and has already come to define the way in which I now view the world. But it also again constitutes an original contribution. This key finding is likely summed by four words: *objectively abstract fictional reality*. Objective refers to both the Platonist sense as *objectively existing*, but also to being *objectively existing in abstract form*. Fictional refers to the Vaihingerian sense but also in relative Platonist sense that, like the written novel, the fundamental bureaucratic nature of the majority of abstract objects which are created mean that these objects are *objectively fictional*. Not fictional as in they do not exist, but fictional as in they were created in the same way as the fictional novel; they are a story of the will of power but one that attempts to relate to concrete reality through the reification process. Finally, as a consequence to these, they form the *reality* that we live through our everyday experiences of near-universalised bureaucracy, of rules, regulations, laws, policies, documents, and

licences, of what we can and cannot do. And, in the spontaneously reified object, they come to form the *objectively abstract fictional reality* that we must perpetually navigate liminally as if it were concrete. This places social abstractionism on the precipice of profound possibilities in relation to our perceptions of reality, our agency, identity, and sense of self. As such, despite this thesis being an exploratory investigation into the possibility of social abstractionism as a mode of sociological thought, the culmination of what has been explored as being suggestive of a conclusive *objectively abstract fictional reality* should be enough to cement this mode of thought for future expansion towards a more complete theory and for application in other sociological areas.

The Bibliography

Aalbers, M.B. (2011). *Place, exclusion, and mortgage markets*. Chichester: Wiley-Blackwell.

Aalbers, M.B. (2013). Neoliberalism is Dead ... Long Live Neoliberalism! *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*, *37*(3), pp.1083–1090.

Aalbers, M.B. (2016). Regulated deregulation. In: S. Springer, K. Birch and J. MacLeavy, eds., *Handbook of Neoliberalism*. New York: Routledge, pp.563-573.

Abrahamson, E. (2011). The Iron Cage: Ugly, Uncool, and Unfashionable. *Organization Studies*, 32(5), pp.615–629. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840611405425.

AbuJarour, S., Ajjan, H., Fedorowicz, J. and Owens, D. (2021). How Working from Home during COVID-19 Affects Academic Productivity. *Communications of the Association for Information Systems*, [online] 48(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.17705/1CAIS.04808.

Ackerman, E.F. (2019). Neoliberalism and Corruption in Mexico: A Wolf in Sheep's Clothing. *NACLA Report on the Americas*, 51(2), pp.174–179. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10714839.2019.1617485.

Ackesjö, H., Lindqvist, P. and Nordänger, U.K. (2018). 'Betwixt and Between': Leisure-time Teachers and the Construction of Professional Identities. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 63(6), pp.884–898. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/00313831.2018.1466356.

Adams, R. (2024). Government undermined financial education for children in England, Martin Lewis says. *The Guardian*. [online] 5 Mar. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/education/2024/mar/05/government-undermined-financial-education-for-children-in-england-martin-lewis-says [Accessed 6 Mar. 2024].

Addie, J.-P.D. (2020). Stuck inside the urban with the dialectical blues again: abstraction and generality in urban theory. *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society*, 13(3). doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/cjres/rsaa020.

Addi-Raccah, A. and Friedman, N. (2019). A liminal approach to parents in leadership positions in schools with students of high socioeconomic background in Israel. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 58(1), pp.96–111. doi: https://doi.org/10.1108/jea-03-2019-0042.

Adelman, M. (2011). Bodies in Crisis: Culture, Violence, and Women's Resistance in Neoliberal Argentina. *Contemporary Sociology: A Journal of Reviews*, 40(2), pp.228–229. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0094306110396847zz.

Adler, M. (2018). *Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment?: Benefit Sanctions in the UK*. Cham: Springer International Publishing.

Agnew, J.A. (2011). Space and Place. *The SAGE Handbook of Geographical Knowledge*, pp.316–330. doi: https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446201091.n24.

Agrizzi, D., Soobaroyen, T. and Alsalloom, A. (2021). Spatiality and accounting: The case of female segregation in audit firms. *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, 93, p.101238. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aos.2021.101238.

Aguiar, C. (2015). "Chinese don't drink coffee!": Coffee and Class Liminality in Elaine Mar's Paper Daughter. *Asian American Literature: Discourses & Pedagogies*, [online] 6(1). Available at: https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/aaldp/vol6/iss1/6 [Accessed 22 Jan. 2024].

Ahmadi-Assalemi, G., al-Khateeb, H.M., Maple, C., Epiphaniou, G., Hammoudeh, M., Jahankhani, H. and Pillai, P. (2021). Optimising driver profiling through behaviour modelling of in-car sensor and global positioning system data. *Computers & Electrical Engineering*, 91, p.107047. doi:

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compeleceng.2021.107047.

Aho, K.A. (2016). Heidegger, ontological death, and the healing professions. *Medicine, health care, and philosophy*, [online] 19(1), pp.55–63. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11019-015-9639-4.

Aidelunuoghene, O.S. (2014). The Paradox of Poverty in Nigeria: What an Irony. *Research Journal of Finance and Accounting*, 5(4), pp.116–122.

Alin, A. (2023). Challenges and Opportunities of International Recognition for Somaliland. Available at:

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/367148593_Challenges_and_Opportunities_ of International Recognition for Somaliland [Accessed 19 Aug. 2023].

Allen, A. (2022). Feminist Perspectives on Power. In E. N. Zalta & U. Nodelman (Eds.), The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy (Fall 2022). Metaphysics Research Lab, Stanford University. Available at:

https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/fall2022/entries/feminist-power/.

Allen, J. and Pryke, M. (1994). The Production of Service Space. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, 12(4), pp.453–475. doi: https://doi.org/10.1068/d120453.

Allen, J.A.V. (2018). Poverty as a Form of Violence: A Structural Perspective. In: L.A. See, ed., *Violence as Seen Through a Prism of Color*. New York: Routledge, pp.45–59.

Alm, S., Nelson, K. and Nieuwenhuis, R. (2019). The Diminishing Power of One? Welfare State Retrenchment and Rising Poverty of Single-Adult Households in Sweden 1988–2011. *European Sociological Review*, 36(2), pp.198–217. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcz053.

Aloisi, A., and Gramano, E. (2019). Artificial Intelligence Is Watching You at Work: Digital Surveillance, Employee Monitoring, And Regulatory Issues in The Eu Context. *Comparative Labor Law & Policy Journal*, *41*(1), 95–121.

Althusser, L. (1971). *Lenin and philosophy, and other essays*. New York: Monthly Review Press.

Amable, B. (2010). Morals and politics in the ideology of neo-liberalism. *Socio-Economic Review*, 9(1), pp.3–30. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/ser/mwq015.

Ames, C. (2016). Amerikamun: Consuming America and Ambivalence toward the U.S. Presence in Postwar Okinawa. *The Journal of Asian Studies*, 75(1), pp.41–61. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s0021911815001655.

Amit, V. (2000). The University as panopticon: Moral Claims and Attacks on Academic Freedom. In: M. Strathern, ed., *Audit Cultures: Anthropological Studies in Accountability, Ethics and the Academy*. London: Routledge, pp.227–247.

Anderson, B. (2000). *Doing the dirty work: the global politics of domestic labour.* Zed Books.

Anderson, B. (2006). *Imagined Communities: Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism*. London: Verso.

Anderson, M.S., Ronning, E.A., De Vries, R. and Martinson, B.C. (2007). The Perverse Effects of Competition on Scientists' Work and Relationships. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, 13(4), pp.437–461. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-007-9042-5.

Andrew, J. and Cortese, C. (2013). Free market environmentalism and the neoliberal project: The case of the Climate Disclosure Standards Board. *Critical Perspectives on Accounting*, 24(6), pp.397–409. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpa.2013.05.010.

Andrews, D.L. and Silk, M.L. (2018). Sport and Neoliberalism: An Affective-Ideological Articulation. *The Journal of Popular Culture*, 51(2), pp.511–533. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/jpcu.12660.

Andrews, H. (2005). Feeling at home: Embodying Britishness in a Spanish charter tourist resort. *Tourist Studies*, 5(3), pp.247–266. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1468797605070336.

Andrews, H. (2008). 'Tits Out for the Boys and No Back Chat'. *Space and Culture*, 12(2), pp.166–182. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1206331208325603.

Andrews, H. (2010). Contours of a Nation: Being British in Mallorca. In: J. Scott and T. Selwyn, eds., *Thinking Through Tourism*. London: Bloomsbury Academic, pp.27–50. doi: https://doi.org/10.5040/9781474214209.ch-002.

Andrews, T. (2012). What is Social Constructionism? *The Grounded Theory Review.*, 11(1), pp.39–46.

Andrienko, N., Andrienko, G. and Rinzivillo, S. (2015). Exploiting Spatial Abstraction in Predictive Analytics of Vehicle Traffic. *ISPRS International Journal of Geo-Information*, 4(2), pp.591–606. doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/ijgi4020591.

Anger, I. and Kittl, C. (2011). Measuring influence on Twitter. In: *Proceedings of the* 11th International Conference on Knowledge Management and Knowledge Technologies - i-KNOW '11. Austria: Association for Computing Machinery. doi: https://doi.org/10.1145/2024288.2024326.

Antony, L. (2003). The Puzzle of Patriotism. *Peace Review*, 15(4), pp.379–384. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/1040265032000156843.

Anzaldúa, G. (1987). *Borderlands/La frontera: the new mestiza*. San Francisco: Spinsters/Aunt Lute.

Appiah, K.A. (2017). *There Is No Such Thing as Western Civilisation*. [online] The Guardian. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/nov/09/western-civilisation-appiah-reith-lecture [Accessed 16 Oct. 2021].

Archer, L. (2008). The new neoliberal subjects? Young/er academics' constructions of professional identity. *Journal of Education Policy*, 23(3), pp.265–285. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/02680930701754047.

Arendt, H. (2006). Eichmann in Jerusalem: A report on the banality of evil. Penguin.

Arnold, D.P. (2015). Critical Theory. In: J.D. Wright, ed., *International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences*. Elsevier, pp.293–303. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-08-097086-8.63097-0.

Arntz, M., Yahmed, S.B. and Berlingieri, F. (2022). Working from Home, Hours Worked and Wages: Heterogeneity by gender and parenthood. *Labour Economics*, 76, p.102169. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.labeco.2022.102169.

Arteaga, N.A. (2013). *Reclaiming Fat, Reclaiming Femme*. [Master's Thesis] Available at: https://repositories.lib.utexas.edu/handle/2152/22519 [Accessed 4 Sep. 2022].

Asher, N. (2005). At the Interstices: Engaging Postcolonial and Feminist Perspectives for a Multicultural Education Pedagogy in the South. *Teachers College Record: The Voice of Scholarship in Education*, 107(5), pp.1079–1106. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/016146810510700508.

Awford, J. (2016). Benefits scrounger smiles as he admits shoplifting £15 of food. [online] Mail Online. Available at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-3902084/Benefits-scrounger-smiles-court-admits-shoplifting-15-food.html [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Ayling, N. and Dresch, M. (2020). *Millionaire developer in legal war with neighbours over moving fence six inches*. [online] mirror. Available at: https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/uk-news/millionaire-developer-70000-legal-war-21532697 [Accessed 9 Aug. 2023].

Babbie, E. R. (2008). *The basics of social research* (4th ed.). Belmont: Thomson Wadsworth.

Baer, H. (2013). Affectless Economies: The Berlin School and Neoliberalism. *Discourse*, 35(1), p.72. doi: https://doi.org/10.13110/discourse.35.1.0072.

Bahmad, J. (2015). Mapping Moroccan neoliberalism: melodrama and realist aesthetics in the films of Hakim Noury. *The Journal of North African Studies*, 21(1), pp.108–115. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13629387.2015.1084100.

Bailey, K. (2007). Methods of Social Research, 4th Edition. New York: Free Press.

Bakker, K. (2009). Neoliberal Nature, Ecological Fixes, and the Pitfalls of Comparative Research. *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, 41(8), pp.1781–1787. doi: https://doi.org/10.1068/a4277.

Bakshy, E., Hofman, J.M., Mason, W.A. and Watts, D.J. (2011). Everyone's an influencer. *Proceedings of the fourth ACM international conference on Web search and data mining - WSDM '11*. [online] doi: https://doi.org/10.1145/1935826.1935845.

Balaguer, M. (1998). *Platonism and anti-Platonism in mathematics*. New York; Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Balcomb, A.O. (2014). Of Iron Cages, Double Binds, Epistemological Crises, and Environmental Destruction. *Religion & Theology*, 21(3-4), pp.358–379. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/15743012-02103007.

Baldwin, E., Carley, S. and Nicholson-Crotty, S. (2019). Why do countries emulate each other's policies? A global study of renewable energy policy diffusion. *World Development*, 120, pp.29–45. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2019.03.012.

Balibar, E. (2007). The philosophy of Marx. London: Verso.

Ball, S.J. (2012). *Global education inc: new policy networks and the neo-liberal imaginary*. New York: Routledge.

Ball, S.J. (2016). Subjectivity as a site of struggle: refusing neoliberalism? *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 37(8), pp.1129–1146. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/01425692.2015.1044072.

Balsam, K.F., Beauchaine, T.P., Rothblum, E.D. and Solomon, S.E. (2008). Three-year follow-up of same-sex couples who had civil unions in Vermont, same-sex couples not in civil unions, and heterosexual married couples. *Developmental Psychology*, 44(1), pp.102–116. doi: https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.44.1.102.

Bandura, A. (2001). Social Cognitive Theory: An Agentic Perspective. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 52(1), pp.1–26.

Banfield, G., Haduntz, H. and Maisuria, A. (2016). The (Im)Possibility of The Intellectual Worker Inside the Neoliberal University. *Educação & Formação*, 1(3 set/dez), pp.3–19. doi: https://doi.org/10.25053/edufor.v1i3.1974.

Bariun, F.M. (1988). *Malik Bennabi's Life and Theory of Civilization*. [Doctoral Thesis] Available at:

http://deepblue.lib.umich.edu/bitstream/2027.42/161992/1/8822074.pdf.

Barros, M., Fossa, P., Raffaele and María Elisa Molina (2020). Private Speech and Imagination: The Liminal Experience Between Myself and Others. *Human Arenas*, 3(4), pp.458–469. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s42087-020-00110-0.

Bassiouni, M.C. (2006). International Recognition of Victims' Rights. *Human Rights Law Review*, 6(2), pp.203–279. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/hrlr/ngl009.

BASW (2018). Leave no stone unturned in the fight against austerity. [online] BASW. United Kingdom: BASW. Available at: https://www.basw.co.uk/resources/campaign-action-pack [Accessed 15 Jun. 2022].

Baudrillard, J. (1993). Symbolic exchange and death. Sage Publications.

Baudrillard, J. (1994). *Simulacra and simulation*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.

Baudrillard, J. (1998). *The consumer society: Myths and structures*. SAGE Publications.

Baum, R.C. (1977). Beyond the 'Iron Cage'. *Sociological Analysis*, 38(4), p.309. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/3710116.

Baumberg, B. (2016). The stigma of claiming benefits: a quantitative study. *Journal of Social Policy*, 45(2), pp.181–199. doi:

https://doi.org/10.1017/s0047279415000525.

Baylouny, A.M. (2008). Militarizing Welfare: Neo-Liberalism and Jordanian Policy. *Middle East Journal*, [online] 62(2), pp.277–303. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/25482510 [Accessed 16 Oct. 2023].

BBC News (2012). Starbucks agrees to pay more corporation tax. BBC News. [online]. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-20624857 [Accessed 28 Jun. 2023].

BBC News (2020). Lloyds bank manager 'sacked for helping customer open mail'. *BBC News*. [online] 31 Jul. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-oxfordshire-53607183 [Accessed 28 Jun. 2023].

Beauchamp, T. and Rosenberg, A. (1981). *Hume and the problem of causation*. New York: Oxford University Press.

Beaugrand, C. (2011). Statelessness & Administrative Violence: Bidūns' Survival Strategies in Kuwait. *The Muslim World*, 101(2), pp.228–250. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1478-1913.2011.01354.x.

Beck, D. (2018). *The Changing Face of Food Poverty with Special Reference to Wales*. [Doctoral Thesis] Available at:

https://research.bangor.ac.uk/portal/en/theses/the-changing-face-of-food-poverty-with-special-reference-to-wales(5d9f791a-f4e8-48fd-87cb-041dd4efd4a1).html.

Becker, H. S. (1973). *Outsiders: Studies in the sociology of deviance*. New York: Free Press.

Beddoe, L. and Keddell, E. (2016). Informed outrage: tackling shame and stigma in poverty education in social work. *Ethics and Social Welfare*, 10(2), pp.149–162. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/17496535.2016.1159775.

Beech, N. (2010). Liminality and the practices of identity reconstruction. *Human Relations*, 64(2), pp.285–302. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726710371235.

Beever, S. (2023). *Neighbour threatened to 'shower' couple with cat poo over four-inch garden row*. [online] mirror. Available at: https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/uk-news/neighbour-threatened-shower-couple-cat-30413645 [Accessed 9 Aug. 2023].

Begum, I. and Khan, S.A. (2023). Russia – NATO Uneasy Ties: Transformation, Cooperation to NATO Accession. *FWU Journal of Social Sciences*, 17(1), pp.127–140. doi: https://doi.org/10.51709/19951272/spring2023/9.

Benacerraf, P. (1973). Mathematical truth. *The Journal of Philosophy*, *70*(19), pp. 661-679.

Ben-Asher, S. and Bokek-Cohen, Y. (2019). Liminality and Emotional Labor among war widows in Israel. *Culture & Psychology*, 25(4), pp.503–516. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1354067x19828981.

Bengson, J. (2015). Grasping the Third Realm. *Oxford University Press eBooks*, 5, pp.xii–38. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780198722762.003.0001.

Benlahcene, B. (2011). Malek Bennabi's concept and interdisciplinary approach to civilisation. *International Journal of Arab Culture, Management and Sustainable Development*, 2(1), p.55. doi: https://doi.org/10.1504/ijacmsd.2011.044896.

Bennabi, M. (2003) The Question of Culture. Selangor, Malaysia: Islamic Book Trust.

Bennett-Cook, R. (2022). Fethiye: Turkey's 'Little Britain' – residential tourists' identity and relationships. *Journal of Tourism and Cultural Change*, 21(1), pp.1–16. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14766825.2022.2120817.

Benstead, S. (2018). Predicting policy performance: Can the Work and Health Programme work for chronically ill or disabled people? *Critical Social Policy*, [online] 39(4), pp.643–662. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0261018318820173.

Bentele, G. and Seiffert, J. (2012). Public Relations and Culture in Germany: Between the 'Iron Cage' and Deliberative Democracy. In: K. Sriramesh and D. Vercic, eds., *Culture and Public Relations*. Routledge, pp.130–147. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203149232-12.

Bentham, J. (1787). Panopticon; or: The Inspection House: Cornwall.

Bentley, D. (2023). *DWP disability benefits shake-up warning with all the key changes and dates*. [online] BirminghamLive. Available at: https://www.birminghammail.co.uk/news/cost-of-living/dwp-disability-benefits-shake-up-27659724 [Accessed 20 Sep. 2023].

Benzeval, M., Taylor, J. and Judge, K. (2000). Evidence on the Relationship between Low Income and Poor Health: Is the Government Doing Enough? *Fiscal Studies*, [online] 21(3), pp.375–399. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-5890.2000.tb00029.x.

Berda, Y. (2020). Managing 'dangerous populations': How colonial emergency laws shape citizenship. *Security Dialogue*, 51(6). doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0967010620901908.

Berdahl, D. (1999). Where the world ended: re-unification and identity in the German borderland. Berkeley: University of California Press.

Berends, M. and King, M.B. (1994). A Description of Restructuring in Nationally Nominated Schools: Legacy of the Iron Cage? *Educational Policy*, 8(1), pp.28–50. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0895904894008001002.

Berg, L.D., Huijbens, E.H. and Larsen, H.G. (2016). Producing anxiety in the neoliberal university. *The Canadian Geographer / Le Géographe canadien*, 60(2), pp.168–180. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/cag.12261.

Berger, P. L. and Luckmann, T. (1991) *The social construction of reality: A treatise in the sociology of knowledge*. Penguin.

Bernal, J., Frongillo, E.A. and Jaffe, K. (2016). Food Insecurity of Children and Shame of Others Knowing They Are Without Food. *Journal of Hunger & Environmental Nutrition*, 11(2), pp.180–194. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/19320248.2016.1157543.

Berthod, O. and Sydow, J. (2013). Locked in the Iron Cage? When Institutionalization Is (not) a Path-Dependent Process. In: J. Sydow and G. Schreyögg, eds., *Self-Reinforcing Processes in and among Organizations*. London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.204–229. doi: https://doi.org/10.1057/9780230392830 11.

Beveridge, W.H. (1960). Full employment in a free society. Allen & Unwin.

Bezmez, D., Shakespeare, T. and Lee, K. (2021). Theorising rehabilitation: Actors and parameters shaping normality, liminality and depersonalisation in a UK hospital.

Sociology of Health & Illness, 43(3), pp.713–731. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.13252.

Bhabha, H.K. (1994). The Location of Culture. London: Routledge.

Bidwell, D.R. (2008). Practicing the Religious Self: Buddhist-Christian Identity as Social Artifact. *Buddhist-Christian Studies*, 28(1), pp.3–12. doi: https://doi.org/10.1353/bcs.0.0017.

Bigger, S. (2009). Victor Turner, liminality, and cultural performance. *Journal of Beliefs & Values*, 30(2), pp.209–212. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13617670903175238.

Binkley, S. (2013). *Happiness as enterprise: an essay on neoliberal life*. Albany: Suny Press.

Biolsi, T. (2007). Race Technologies. In: D. Nugent and J. Vincent, eds., *A Companion to the Anthropology of Politics*. Chichester: Blackwell Publishing, pp.400–440.

Birch, K. and Mykhnenko, V. (2008). Varieties of neoliberalism? Restructuring in large industrially dependent regions across Western and Eastern Europe. *Journal of Economic Geography*, [online] 9(3), pp.355–380. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/jeg/lbn058.

Birch-Bayley, N. (2019). A Queer Word: Linguistic Reclamation through Political Activism in the Case of Queers Against Israeli Apartheid (QuAIA). *The English Languages: History, Diaspora, Culture*, [online] 5, pp.16–33. Available at: https://jps.library.utoronto.ca/index.php/elhdc/article/view/33456 [Accessed 5 Feb. 2022].

Blomley, N. (1998). Landscapes of Property. *Law & Society Review*, 32(3), p.567. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/827757.

Bloom, P. (2019). *The Ethics of Neoliberalism*. New York: Routledge.

Blumer, H. (1969). *Symbolic Interactionism: Perspective and Method*. Berkeley: University of California Press.

Boiral, O. (2003). ISO 9000: Outside the Iron Cage. *Organization Science*, 14(6), pp.720–737. doi: https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.14.6.720.24873.

Boland, T. (2010). Critical Discourse in the Media: The Liminality of Ireland's Celtic Tiger. *Irish Journal of Sociology*, 18(1), pp.66–81. doi: https://doi.org/10.7227/ijs.18.1.4.

Boland, T. and Griffin, R. (2015). The Death of Unemployment and the Birth of Job-Seeking in Welfare Policy: Governing a Liminal Experience. *Irish Journal of Sociology*, 23(2), pp.29–48. doi: https://doi.org/10.7227/ijs.23.2.3.

Bologna, S. (2009). *Money and Crisis: Marx as Correspondent of the New York Daily Tribune, 1856-57 - Sergio Bologna*. [online] Libcom.org. Available at: https://libcom.org/history/money-crisis-marx-correspondent-new-york-daily-tribune-1856-57-sergio-bologna [Accessed 15 March 2021].

Bonanno, A. (2017). *The legitimation crisis of neoliberalism: the state, will-formation, and resistance*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Bonneau, C. and Aroles, J. (2021). Digital Nomads: A New Form of Leisure Class? In: J. Aroles, F.-X. de Vaujany and K. Dale, eds., *Experiencing the New World of Work*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp.157–178. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108865814.011.

Bora, A. (2009). Technoscientific Normativity and the "Iron Cage" of Law. *Science, Technology, & Human Values*, 35(1), pp.3–28. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0162243908329566.

Borah, R. and Nandi, S. (2012). Reclaiming the Feminist Politics of 'SlutWalk'. *International Feminist Journal of Politics*, 14(3), pp.415–421. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14616742.2012.699776.

Borg, E. and Söderlund, J. (2014). Liminality competence: An interpretative study of mobile project workers' conception of liminality at work. *Management Learning*, 46(3), pp.260–279. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1350507613516247.

Borisonik, H.G. (2021). *Money Turns Abstract: A history of money and the emergence of Bitcoin – Arena*. [online] arena.org.au. Available at: https://arena.org.au/money-turns-abstract-a-history-of-money-and-the-emergence-of-bitcoin/ [Accessed 29 Sep. 2022].

Botz-Bornstein, T. (2008). Philosophical Conceptions of Cultural Space in Russia and Japan: Comparing Nishida Kitarō and Semën Frank. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, 26(5), pp.842–859. doi: https://doi.org/10.1068/d6407.

Boudon, R. (1986). L'idŏlogie: ou l'origine des idés recues. Paris: Fayard.

Bourdieu, P. (1984). *Distinction: a social critique of the judgement of taste*. Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.

Bourdieu, P. (2000). Pascalian meditations. Stanford: Stanford University Press.

Bourdieu, P. (2003). *Against the tyranny of the market. 2, Firing back*. London: Verso.

Bourdieu, P. (2014). *On the state: lectures at the Collège de France, 1989-1992*. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Bourdieu, P. and Clough, L. (1996). *The state nobility: elite schools in the field of power*. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Bourdieu, P., Wacquant, L.J.D. and Farage, S. (1994). Rethinking the State: Genesis and Structure of the Bureaucratic Field. *Sociological Theory*, 12(1), pp.1–18. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/202032.

Bourne, C. and Caddick Bourne, E. (2022). Elusive Fictional Truth. *The British Journal of Aesthetics*, 62(1), pp.15–31. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/aesthj/ayab034.

Bow, L. (2013). Racial Interstitiality and the Anxieties of the 'Partly Colored': Representations of Asians under Jim Crow. In: K.Y. Joshi and J. Desai, eds., *Asian*

Americans in Dixie Race and Migration in the South. Illinois: University of Illinois Press, pp.54–76. doi: https://doi.org/10.1353/jaas.2007.0000.

Bozovic, L.V. (2012). *Immigration Policy in the American states: an Event History Analysis of State Adoption and Diffusion of the Cooperative Immigration Enforcement 287g Program.* [Doctoral Thesis] Available at: https://ir.ua.edu/handle/123456789/1430.

Brabazon, H. (2016). Introduction: understanding neoliberal legality. In: H. Brabazon, ed., *Neoliberal Legality: Understanding the Role of Law in the Neoliberal Project.*London: Routledge, pp.13–33. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315544106-7.

Bradler, C., Dur, R., Neckermann, S. and Non, A. (2016). Employee Recognition and Performance: A Field Experiment. *Management Science*, 62(11), pp.3085–3099. doi: https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.2015.2291.

Bradley, Q. (2018). Neighbourhood planning and the production of spatial knowledge. *Town Planning Review*, 89(1), pp.23–42. doi: https://doi.org/10.3828/tpr.2018.2.

Bradlow, D. (2020). *The IMF's \$4bn loan for South Africa: the pros, cons and potential pitfalls*. [online] The Conversation. Available at: https://theconversation.com/the-imfs-4bn-loan-for-south-africa-the-pros-cons-and-potential-pitfalls-143553 [Accessed 1 Sep. 2021].

Bradshaw, P. and Homer, A. (2020). Benefit claimants face landlord discrimination despite ruling. *BBC News*. [online] 28 Aug. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-53821317 [Accessed 1 Mar. 2023].

Brady, M. (2016). Neoliberalism, Governmental Assemblages, And the Ethnographic Imaginary. In: M. Brady and R.K. Lippert, eds., *Governing Practices: Neoliberalism, Governmentality, and the Ethnographic Imaginary*. University of Toronto Press, pp.3–32. doi: https://doi.org/10.3138/9781487511913-003.

Braithwaite, J. (1989). *Crime, Shame and Reintegration*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Braverman, S. and Jenrick, R. (2023). *New measures to stop the boats in Illegal Immigration Bill*. [online] GOV.UK. Available at:

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-measures-to-stop-the-boats-in-illegal-immigration-bill [Accessed 19 Oct. 2023].

Brenner, N. (2004). *New State Spaces: Urban Governance and the Rescaling of Statehood*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Brenner, N. (2019). *New urban spaces: urban theory and the scale question*. New York, Ny: Oxford University Press.

Brewer, M., Browne, J. and Jin, W. (2012). Universal Credit: A Preliminary Analysis of Its Impact on Incomes and Work Incentives*. *Fiscal Studies*, 33(1), pp.39–71. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-5890.2012.00152.x.

Briant, E., Watson, N. and Philo, G. (2013). Reporting disability in the age of austerity: the changing face of media representation of disability and disabled people in the United Kingdom and the creation of new 'folk devils'. *Disability & Society*, [online] 28(6), pp.874–889. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2013.813837.

Bridwell-Mitchell, E.N. (2020). Between What Is and What Is Possible: Theorizing the Role of Institutional Interstitiality in State-Led School Turnaround. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 95(4), pp.423–438. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/0161956x.2020.1800177.

Brighenti, A.M. (2016). *Urban Interstices: The Aesthetics and the Politics of the Inbetween*. London: Routledge.

Brinton, M.C. and Nee, V. (2001). *The new institutionalism in sociology*. Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press.

Briscoe, F. (2007). From Iron Cage to Iron Shield? How Bureaucracy Enables Temporal Flexibility for Professional Service Workers. *Organization Science*, 18(2), pp.297–314. doi: https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.1060.0226.

Bristow, R.S. and Jenkins, I.S. (2020). Spatial and temporal tourism considerations in liminal landscapes. *Tourism Geographies*, 22(2), pp.219–228. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14616688.2020.1725618.

Britton, D.M. (2003). *At work in the iron cage: the prison as gendered organization*. New York: New York University Press.

Brock, S., Maslen, C. and Ngai, J. (2013). A puzzle about fictional characters. In: C. Barbero, M. Ferraris and A. Voltolini, eds., *From Fictionalism to Realism*. Cambridge Scholars Publishing, pp.63–86.

Brontsema, R. (2004). A Queer Revolution: Reconceptualizing the Debate Over Linguistic Reclamation. *Colorado Research in Linguistics*, [online] 17(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.25810/dky3-zq57.

Broome, A. (2010). The Joint Vienna Institute. *New Political Economy*, 15(4), pp.609–624. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13563460903290953.

Broome, A. (2014). Back to Basics: The Great Recession and the Narrowing of IMF Policy Advice. *Governance*, 28(2), pp.147–165. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/gove.12098.

Brown, B., Huszar, K. and Chapman, R. (2017). 'Betwixt and between'; liminality in recovery stories from people with myalgic encephalomyelitis (ME) or chronic fatigue syndrome (CFS). *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 39(5), pp.696–710. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.12546.

Brown, D.E. (1991). *Human universals*. New York: Mcgraw-Hill.

Brown, S. J. (1912). What is a nation?. *Studies: An Irish Quarterly Review*, 1(3), pp.496-510.

Brown, W. (2015). *Undoing the demos: Neoliberalism's stealth revolution*. New York: Zone Books.

Brown, W. (2016). Sacrificial Citizenship: Neoliberalism, Human Capital, and Austerity Politics. *Constellations*, 23(1), pp.3–14. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8675.12166.

Brunsma, D.L., Delgado, D. and Rockquemore, K.A. (2013). Liminality in the Multiracial experience: towards a concept of identity matrix. *Identities*, 20(5), pp.481–502. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/1070289x.2013.827576.

Buechner, B., Dirkx, J., Konvisser, Z.D., Myers, D. and Peleg-Baker, T. (2020). From Liminality to Communitas: The Collective Dimensions of Transformative Learning. *Journal of Transformative Education*, 18(2), pp.87–113. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1541344619900881.

Buitelaar, E. (2020). If neoliberalism is everything, maybe it is nothing. *Planning Theory*, 19(4), pp.485–488. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1473095220956706.

Bukhari, D. (2011). What is the maximum penalty for not registering a birth? [online] whatdotheyknow Available at:

https://www.whatdotheyknow.com/request/what is the maximum penalty for#outg oing-121357 [Accessed 6 Feb. 2023].

Burge, T. (1992). Frege on Knowing the Third Realm. *Mind*, 101(404), pp.633–650. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/mind/101.404.633.

Burgess, J.P. and Rosen, G. (1997). A Subject with No Object: Strategies for Nominalistic Interpretation of Mathematics. Clarendon Press.

Burns, S. (2012). Crafting research from the liminal space. *Action Learning: Research and Practice*, 9(3), pp.259–273. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14767333.2012.722358.

Burr, V. (2006). An introduction to social constructionism. New York: Routledge.

Bury, M.R. (1986). Social constructionism and the development of medical sociology. *Sociology of Health and Illness*, 8(2), pp.137–169. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.ep11340129.

Busby, E. (2019). Nearly 800 public libraries closed since austerity launched in 2010. *The Independent*. [online] 6 Dec. Available at:

https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/library-closure-austerity-funding-cuts-conservative-government-a9235561.html [Accessed 23 Jan. 2023].

Buse, C., Twigg, J., Nettleton, S. and Martin, D. (2018). Dirty Linen, Liminal Spaces, and Later Life: Meanings of Laundry in Care Home Design and Practice. *Sociological Research Online*, 23(4), pp.711–727. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1360780418780037.

Bush, R. (2007). *Poverty and neoliberalism: persistence and reproduction in the global south.* London: Pluto Press.

Butler, B.S., Joyce, E. and Pike, J.C. (2008). Don't look now, but we've created a bureaucracy. In: *CHI '08: Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. New York: Association for Computing Machinery. doi: https://doi.org/10.1145/1357054.1357227.

Butler, C. (2016). Abstraction Beyond a 'Law of Thought': On Space, Appropriation and Concrete Abstraction. *Law and Critique*, 27(3), pp.247–268. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10978-016-9186-z.

Butler, C. (2019). Inhabiting the Ruins of Neoliberalism: Space, Catastrophe and Utopia. *Law and Critique*, 30(3), pp.225–242. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10978-019-09247-6.

Butler, J. and Jaffe, S. (2021). Challenges and Gratitude: A Diary Study of Software Engineers Working from Home During Covid-19 Pandemic. In: 2021 IEEE/ACM 43rd International Conference on Software Engineering: Software Engineering in Practice (ICSE-SEIP). [online] IEEE, pp.362–363. doi: https://doi.org/10.1109/ICSE-SEIP52600.2021.00047.

Butler, P. (2022). Over 330,000 excess deaths in Great Britain linked to austerity, finds study. [online] the Guardian. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/business/2022/oct/05/over-330000-excess-deaths-in-

great-britain-linked-to-austerity-finds-study [Accessed 29 Jun. 2023].

Cabestan, J.-P. (2020). The State and Digital Society in China: Big Brother Xi is Watching You! *Issues & Studies*, 56(01), pp.1–30. doi: https://doi.org/10.1142/s1013251120400032.

Cacho, L. M. (2012). Social Death: Racialized Rightlessness and the Criminalization of the Unprotected. New York University Press eBooks. New York: New York University Press. doi: https://doi.org/10.18574/nyu/9780814723777.001.0001.

Caffentzis, G. (2002). Neoliberalism in Africa, Apocalyptic Failures and Business as Usual Practices. *Alternatives: Turkish Journal of International Relations*, 1(3), pp.89–104. doi: https://doi.org/10.21599/atjir.54428.

Cahill, D. (2010). 'Actually Existing Neoliberalism' And The Global Economic Crisis. *Labour & Industry: a journal of the social and economic relations of work*, 20(3), pp.298–316. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10301763.2010.10669405.

Cain, R. (2016). Responsibilising recovery: Lone and low-paid parents, Universal Credit and the gendered contradictions of UK welfare reform. *British Politics*, 11(4), pp.488–507. doi: https://doi.org/10.1057/s41293-016-0034-4.

Calvert, R.A., De Leon, A. and Cantrell, G. (2014). *The History of Texas*. John Wiley & Sons.

Caplan, B. and Matheson, C. (2006). Defending Musical Perdurantism. *The British Journal of Aesthetics*, 46(1), pp.59–69. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/aesthj/ayj004.

Carey, M. (2008). The Quasi-Market Revolution in the Head. *Journal of Social Work*, 8(4), pp.341–362. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1468017308094989.

Carlile, A. (2013). *Permanent Exclusion from School and Institutional Prejudice Creating Change Through Critical Bureaucracy*. [online] Rotterdam Sensepublishers.

Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-6209-182-5.

Carneiro, R.L. (1970). A Theory of the Origin of the State: Traditional theories of state origins are considered and rejected in favor of a new ecological hypothesis. *Science*, [online] 169(3947), pp.733–738. doi: https://doi.org/10.1126/science.169.3947.733.

Carpenter, S. and Mojab, S. (2017). *Revolutionary Learning: Marxism, Feminism and Knowledge*. London: Pluto Press. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt1kzcbv0.

Carroll, S.M. (2010). From eternity to here: the quest for the ultimate theory of time. New York: Dutton.

Carroll, W.K. and Greeno, M. (2013). Neoliberal Hegemony and the Organisation of Consent. In: *Managing democracy, managing dissent: capitalism, democracy and the organisation of consent*. London: Corporate Watch.

Carter, D. and Warren, R. (2021). Economic re-colonisation: Financialisation, indigeneity and the epistemic violence of resolution. *Political Geography*, 84, p.102284. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2020.102284.

Caselli, D. (2016). Between the Invisible hand and the Invisible Heart. Italian Welfare Restructuring and the Quest for a New Neoliberal Hegemony. *Partecipazione e Conflitto*, 9(2), pp.387–413. doi: https://doi.org/10.1285/i20356609v9i2p387.

Casey, E.S. (1997). *The fate of place: a philosophical history*. Berkeley: University Of California Press.

Castelló, E. and Mihelj, S. (2017). Selling and consuming the nation: Understanding consumer nationalism. *Journal of Consumer Culture*, 18(4), pp.558–576. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1469540517690570.

Castells, M. (2016). A Sociology of Power: My Intellectual Journey. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 42(1), pp.1–19. doi: https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-081715-074158.

Castels, F.G., Leibfried, S., Lewis, J., Obinger, H. and Pierson, C. (2012). *The Oxford handbook of welfare state*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Castree, N. (2006). From Neoliberalism to Neoliberalisation: Consolations, Confusions, and Necessary Illusions. *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, 38(1), pp.1–6. doi: https://doi.org/10.1068/a38147.

Castree, N. (2009). The Spatio-temporality of Capitalism. *Time & Society*, 18(1), pp.26–61. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0961463x08099942.

Castree, N. (2010). Neoliberalism and the Biophysical Environment 1: What 'Neoliberalism' is, and What Difference Nature Makes to it. *Geography Compass*, 4(12), pp.1725–1733. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-8198.2010.00405.x.

Castree, N., Rogers, A. and Kitchin, R. (2013). *A Dictionary of Human Geography*. Oxford University Press.

Cayford, M. and Pieters, W. (2020). Effectiveness fettered by bureaucracy – why surveillance technology is not evaluated. *Intelligence and National Security*, 35(7), pp.1–16. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/02684527.2020.1772539.

Cervone, J.A. (2018). *Corporatizing rural education: neoliberal globalization and reaction in the United States*. Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.

Česnulytė, E. (2019). Introduction: Gendered Neoliberalism and Sex Work. In: Selling Sex in Kenya: Gendered Agency under Neoliberalism. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp.1–29. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108625197.001.

Cha, M., Haddadi, H., Benevenuto, F. and Gummadi, K. (2010). Measuring User Influence in Twitter: The Million Follower Fallacy. In: *Proceedings of the International AAAI Conference on Web and Social Media*. pp.10–17. doi: https://doi.org/10.1609/icwsm.v4i1.14033.

Chacar, H. (2020). For Israel, tens of thousands of Palestinian newborns don't exist. [online] +972 Magazine. Available at: https://www.972mag.com/palestinian-newborns-unrecognized/ [Accessed 28 Jun. 2021].

Champness, J. (1993) *Lancaster castle: a brief history*. Preston: Lancashire County Books.

Chang, H.-C.H., Harrington, B., Fu, F. and Rockmore, D.N. (2023). Complex systems of secrecy: the offshore networks of oligarchs. *PNAS Nexus*, 2(3). doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/pnasnexus/pgad051.

Chari, A. (2015). *A Political Economy of the Senses: Neoliberalism, Reification, Critique*. New York: Columbia University Press.

Chase, E. and Walker, R. (2012). The Co-construction of Shame in the Context of Poverty: Beyond a Threat to the Social Bond. *Sociology*, 47(4), pp.739–754. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038512453796.

Chatterjee, I. (2009). Social conflict and the neoliberal city: a case of Hindu-Muslim violence in India. *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, 34(2), pp.143–160. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-5661.2009.00341.x.

Cheetham, M., Moffatt, S., Addison, M. and Wiseman, A. (2019). Impact of Universal Credit in North East England: a qualitative study of claimants and support staff. *BMJ Open*, [online] 9(7), p.e029611. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2019-029611.

Chen, Y., Luo, T. and Winnie, M. (2021). STEM education policies in Hong Kong. In: T.W. Teo, A.-L. Tan and P. Teng, eds., *STEM Education from Asia: Trends and Perspectives*. London: Taylor & Francis, pp.12–32. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003099888-1.

Cheyne, C. (2001). *Knowledge, Cause, and Abstract Objects*. Springer Science & Business Media.

Chihara, M. (2020). *Neoliberal Gaslighting, Quality Journalism, and Podcasting*. [online] Post45. Available at: https://post45.org/2020/08/neoliberal-gaslighting-quality-journalism-and-podcasting/ [Accessed 15 Jun. 2022].

Chitenderu, T. and Ncwadi, R. (2020). Rethinking global financial architecture: The case of BRICS New Development Bank. In: V. Jakupec, M. Kelly and J. Makuwira, eds., *Rethinking Multilateralism in Foreign Aid: Beyond the Neoliberal Hegemony.* London: Routledge, pp.132–144. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9780367853808-9.

Choat, S. (2019). The Iron Cage of Enterprise or the Restoration of Class Power? Approaches to Understanding Neoliberalism. *Political Studies Review*, 17(4), pp.416–427. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1478929918819195.

Chorev, N. (2013). Restructuring neoliberalism at the World Health Organization. *Review of International Political Economy*, 20(4), pp.627–666. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09692290.2012.690774. Chouinard, V.A. (1999). Life at the margins. In: *Embodied Geographies*. [online] London: Routledge, pp.141–156. Available at: https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203983775.

Chung, J.J. (2009). Money as Simulacrum: The Legal Nature and Reality of Money. *Hastings Business Law Journal*, [online] 5, pp.109–168. Available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1141383.

Ciafone, A. (2019). A Man in Every Bottle: Labor and Neoliberal Violence in Colombian Coca-Cola Bottling. In: *Counter-Cola: A Multinational History of the Global Corporation*. [online] California: University of California Press, pp.184–226. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctvfxv986.9.

Cilliers, J. (2010). The Liminality of Liturgy. *Scriptura*, 104, pp.343–351. doi: https://doi.org/10.7833/104-0-175.

Claessen, H.J. (2008). Before the Early State and After: an Introduction. *Social Evolution & History*, 7(1), pp.4–18.

Clark, C. (2019). All Quiet on The Water-Front: Uncontacted Tribes in The Modern Era. *Harvard International Review*, [online] 40(2), pp.10–11. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/26617400 [Accessed 5 Dec. 2022].

Clark, K. (2023). Mum collapses from hunger after walking two miles with toddlers to South Tyneside food bank. [online] National World. Available at: https://www.nationalworld.com/news/people/mum-collapses-from-hunger-after-walking-two-miles-with-toddlers-to-south-tyneside-food-bank-3986010 [Accessed 3 Feb. 2023].

Clarke, D.B. and Doel, M.A. (2011). Jean Baudrillard. In: P. Hubbard and R. Kitchin, eds., *Key thinkers on space and place*, 2nd ed. California: Sage, pp.40–46.

Clarke, R. (2007). *The Health Care Billing Nightmare*. [online] Forbes. Available at: https://www.forbes.com/2007/11/13/health-care-payments-oped-cx-rlc_1114health.html?sh=5f457d452682 [Accessed 15 Mar. 2022].

Clay, K.L. (2018). 'Despite the Odds': Unpacking the Politics of Black Resilience Neoliberalism. *American Educational Research Journal*, [online] 56(1), pp.75–110. doi: https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831218790214.

Clayton, J. and Hoskins, P. (2022). Elon Musk completes \$44bn Twitter takeover. *BBC News*. [online] 28 Oct. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/technology-63402338 [Accessed 01 Oct. 2023].

Clayton, J., Donovan, C. and Merchant, J. (2015). Emotions of austerity: Care and commitment in public service delivery in the North East of England. *Emotion, Space and Society*, 14, pp.24–32. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emospa.2014.11.004.

Coase, R. and Wang, N. (2012). *How China Became Capitalist*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Cobo, N. and Seijas, T. (2020). A Royal Decree of Philip III Regulating Trade between the Philippines and New Spain (1604). In: C.H. Lee and R. Padrón, eds., *The Spanish Pacific, 1521-1815: A Reader of Primary Sources*. pp.61–72. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv10tq4hm.9.

Code, J. (2020). Agency for Learning: Intention, Motivation, Self-Efficacy and Self-Regulation. *Frontiers in Education*, [online] 5. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2020.00019.

Coeckelbergh, M. and Reijers, W. (2016). Cryptocurrencies as narrative technologies. *ACM SIGCAS Computers and Society*, 45(3), pp.172–178. doi: https://doi.org/10.1145/2874239.2874264.

Cohen, J.J. (2006). Professionalism in medical education, an American perspective: from evidence to accountability. *Medical Education*, [online] 40(7), pp.607–617. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2929.2006.02512.x.

Cohen, R. (2008). *Global diasporas*. London: Routledge.

Cohen, S. (2011). Folk devils and moral panics: the creation of the Mods and Rockers. New York: Routledge.

Colás, A. (2005). Neoliberalism, Globalisation and International Relations. In: A. Saad-Filho and D. Johnston, eds., *Neoliberalism: A Critical Reader*. [online] Pluto Press, pp.70–80. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt18fs4hp.11.

Cole, I., Green, S., McCarthy, L. and Pattison, B. (2015). The Impact of the Existing Right to Buy and the Implications for the Proposed Extension of Right to Buy to Housing Associations. [online] Sheffield Hallam University. Parliament Website, Communities and Local Government Select Committee. Available at: https://shura.shu.ac.uk/14930/.

Comaroff, J. (2011). The End of Neoliberalism?: What Is Left of the Left. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 637(1), pp.141–147. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716211406846.

Compagnon, O. and Purseigle, P. (2016). Geographies of Mobilization and Territories of Belligerence during the First World War. *Annales. Histoire, Sciences Sociales (English edition)*, 71(01), pp.37–60. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s2398568217000024.

Comte A. (1875). System of positive polity. Longmans Green.

Converse, P.E. (2006). The Nature of Belief Systems in Mass Publics (1964). *Critical Review*, 18(1-3), pp.1–74.

Cook, K. (2012). Neoliberalism, welfare policy and health: A qualitative metasynthesis of single parents' experience of the transition from welfare to work. *Health: An Interdisciplinary Journal for the Social Study of Health, Illness and Medicine*, 16(5), pp.507–530. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1363459311434650.

Cook, K.M., LaMarre, A., Rice, C., and Friedman, M. (2019). "This isn't a high-risk body": Re-framing risk and reducing weight stigma in midwifery practice. *Canadian Journal of Midwifery Research and Practice*, 18(1), pp.22-28.

Corcoran, K. (2015). *Britain's fattest scrounger does honest day's work after losing 11st.* [online] Mail Online. Available at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-

<u>3235454/Pictures-thought-d-never-Britain-s-fattest-scrounger-does-honest-day-s-work-losing-11-stone.html</u> [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Cornford, F.M. (1976). The Invention of Space. In: M. Čapek, ed., *The Concepts of Space and Time: Their Structure and Their Development*. Holland: Springer Dordrecht, pp.3–16.

Cornford, F.M. (1997). *Plato's cosmology: the 'Timaeus' of Plato*. Cambridge: Hackett Publishing Company.

Corvi, R. (1997). *An introduction to the thought of Karl Popper*. New York: Routledge.

Cosgrove, L. and Karter, J.M. (2018). The poison in the cure: Neoliberalism and contemporary movements in mental health. *Theory & Psychology*, 28(5), pp.669–683. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0959354318796307.

Cossu, J.-V., Dugué, N. and Labatut, V. (2015). Detecting Real-World Influence through Twitter. In: *2015 Second European Network Intelligence Conference*. [online] Sweden: IEEE Xplore, pp.83–90. doi: https://doi.org/10.1109/ENIC.2015.20.

Counts, A. and Levine, J. (2023). *By renaming Twitter as X, Musk wipes billions in brand value*. [online] Time. Available at: https://time.com/6297303/twitter-x-rebrand-cost/ [Accessed 29 Sep. 2023].

Cowling, S. (2017). *Abstract Entities*. London: Routledge.

Cox, C., Whalen, M. and Badiou, A. (2001). *On Evil: An Interview with Alain Badiou*. [online] cabinetmagazine.org. Available at:

https://www.cabinetmagazine.org/issues/5/cox_whalen_badiou.php [Accessed 25 Jan. 2022].

Craib, I. (1997). Social Constructionism as a Social Psychosis. *Sociology*, 31(1), pp.1–15. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038597031001002.

Craig, W.L. (2017). *God and abstract objects: the coherence of theism: aseity*. Springer Cham.

Crerar (2022). 'Lazy' British workers catch up with Liz Truss once again. [online] the Guardian. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2022/aug/16/lazy-british-workers-catch-up-with-liz-truss-once-again [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Crossman, K.A. and Hardesty, J.L. (2018). Placing coercive control at the center: What are the processes of coercive control and what makes control coercive? *Psychology of Violence*, 8(2), pp.196–206. doi: https://doi.org/10.1037/vio0000094.

Crouch, C. (2011). Strange non-death of neoliberalism. Cambridge: Polity.

Crozier, M. (2010). *The bureaucratic phenomenon*. New Brunswick: Transaction Publishers.

Cuff, E.C., Sharrock, W.W. and Francis, D.W. (1998). *Perspectives in sociology*. 4th ed. New York: Routledge.

Cunningham, J.M. (2019). What's the Difference Between Great Britain and the United Kingdom? In: *Encyclopædia Britannica*. [online] Available at: https://www.britannica.com/story/whats-the-difference-between-great-britain-and-the-united-kingdom [Accessed 17 Jul 2023].

Cupples, J. and Glynn, K. (2016). Neoliberalism, surveillance and media convergence. In: S. Springer, K. Birch and J. MacLeavy, eds., *Handbook of Neoliberalism*. London: Routledge, pp.203–217.

Curran, N.M. (2020). Neoliberalism From Above and Cosmopolitanism From Below: A Korean-English Meetup Group in the United States. *Communication, Culture and Critique*, 14(1), pp.70–88. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/ccc/tcaa020.

Currie, G. (1980). Frege on Thoughts. *Mind*, 89(354), pp.234–248. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/mind/lxxxix.354.234.

Curtis, N. (2013). Thought Bubble: Neoliberalism and the Politics of Knowledge. *New Formations*, 80(80), pp.73–88. doi: https://doi.org/10.3898/newf.80/81.04.2013.

Dagan, D. (2021). Iron Cages and Ballot Boxes: Prosecutors, Elections, and Subnational Statebuilding. *Polity*, 53(2), pp.315–343. doi: https://doi.org/10.1086/713960.

Dalberto, S.A. and Banégas, R. eds., (2021). *Identification and Citizenship in Africa*. 1st ed. London: Routledge.

Dale, G. (2019). *Davos and 'capitalist time*'. [online] theecologist.org. Available at: https://theecologist.org/2019/jan/22/davos-and-capitalist-time [Accessed 02 Oct. 2023].

Damayanti, A., Meresin, A.T. and Karyoprawiro, B.L. (2022). United States- Iran Shared Interest and the Stability of the Strait of Hormuz. *Global Strategis*, 16(2), pp.357–378. doi: https://doi.org/10.20473/jgs.16.2.2022.357-378.

Dandeker, C. (1984). Bureaucracy Planning and War: The Royal Navy, 1880 to 1918. *Armed Forces & Society*, 11(1), pp.130–146. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0095327x8401100107.

Dangerfield II, D.T., Harawa, N.T., McWells, C., Hilliard, C. and Bluthenthal, R.N. (2018). Exploring the preferences of a culturally congruent, peer-based HIV prevention intervention for black men who have sex with men. *Sexual Health*, 15(5), pp.424–430. doi: https://doi.org/10.1071/sh18057.

Dar, A. (2016). Work Programme: background and statistics. [online] UK Parliament. London: House of Commons Library. Available at: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/sn06340/ [Accessed 22 Feb. 2023].

Darboux, G. (1906). "La vie et l'Œuvre de Charles Hermite", Revue du mois.

Davies, B. and Bansel, P. (2005). The time of their lives? Academic workers in neoliberal time(s). *Health Sociology Review*, 14(1), pp.47–58. doi: https://doi.org/10.5172/hesr.14.1.47.

Davies, M. and Chisholm, A. (2018). Neoliberalism, Violence, and the Body: Dollhouse and the Critique of the Neoliberal Subject. *International Political Sociology*, 12(3), pp.274–290. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/ips/oly001.

Davies, P. and Lynch, D. (2002). *The Routledge companion to fascism*. London: Routledge.

Davis, A. (2010). Politics, Journalism and New Media: Virtual Iron Cages in the New Culture of Capitalism. In: *New Media, Old News: Journalism & Democracy in the Digital Age*. SAGE Publications Ltd, pp.121–137. doi: https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446280010.n8.

Davis, A.E. (2012). The New 'Voodoo Economics'. *Review of Radical Political Economics*, 45(1), pp.42–58. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0486613412447057.

Davis, B.W. (2019). Introduction: What Is Japanese Philosophy?. In: B.W. Davis, ed., *The Oxford Handbook of Japanese Philosophy*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp.1–80. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199945726.013.4.

Davis, E., Davies, B., Cook, K., Waters, E., Gibbs, L. and Priest, N. (2008). A Cross-Cultural Examination of Barriers to Social Inclusion for Children: A Qualitative Study Using Child-Centred Methods. *International Journal of Mental Health Promotion*, 10(1), pp.42–52. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14623730.2008.9721756.

De Bruijn, E.-J. and Antonides, G. (2021). Poverty and economic decision making: a review of scarcity theory. *Theory and Decision*, 92(1), pp.5–37. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11238-021-09802-7.

De Nardis, F. (2017). The Concept of De-Politicization and Its Consequences. *Partecipazione e Conflitto*, [online] 10(2), pp.341–356. doi: https://doi.org/10.1285/i20356609v10i2p340.

De Souza, R.T. (2019). Feeding the Other. Massachusetts: MIT Press.

De Vries, R. (2017). Negative Attitudes towards Welfare Claimants: The Importance of Unconscious Bias. In: W. Van Oorschot, F. Roosma, B. Meuleman and T. Reeskens, eds., *The Social Legitimacy of Targeted Welfare Attitudes to Welfare*

Deservingness. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, pp.93–110. doi: https://doi.org/10.4337/9781785367212.00016.

Deeming, C. (2014). Foundations of the Workfare State - Reflections on the Political Transformation of the Welfare State in Britain. *Social Policy & Administration*, 49(7), pp.862–886. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/spol.12096.

Dekker, S. (2017). The Safety Anarchist: Relying on human expertise and innovation, reducing bureaucracy and compliance. London: Routledge.

Del Pino, E., Calzada, I. and Díaz-Pulido, J.M. (2016). Conceptualizing and Explaining Bureauphobia: Contours, Scope, and Determinants. *Public Administration Review*, 76(5), pp.725–736. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.12570.

Deleuze, G. (1992). Postscript on the Societies of Control. *October*, [online] 59, pp.3–7. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/778828.

Deleuze, G. (1993). The Deleuze reader. New York: Columbia University Press.

Deleuze, G. and Guattari, F. (1987). *A thousand plateaus: capitalism and schizophrenia*. London: Athlone Press.

Deleuze, G. and Krauss, R. (1983). Plato and the Simulacrum. *October*, 27, p.45. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/778495.

Department for Work & Pensions (2012). *Social Justice: transforming lives*. [online] *gov.uk*. DWP. Available at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attach ment data/file/49515/social-justice-transforming-lives.pdf [Accessed 2 Nov. 2022].

Department for Work & Pensions (2013). Freedom of information request: Universal Credit claimant commitment. 2451/2013 Received 28 May. [online] *whatdotheyknow*. Available at:

https://www.whatdotheyknow.com/request/163018/response/398294/attach/3/CC%2 <u>ONarrative</u>%20short.pdf [Accessed 14 Mar. 2023]. Department for Work & Pensions (2017). *Benefit cap quarterly statistics: GB households capped to February 2017*. [online] *gov.uk*. London: Department for Work & Pensions. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/benefit-cap-number-of-households-capped-to-february-2017 [Accessed 2 Nov. 2022].

Department for Work & Pensions (2020). Find out about money taken off your Universal Credit payment. [online] GOV.UK. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/find-out-about-money-taken-off-your-universal-credit-payment [Accessed 2 Aug. 2022].

Department for Work & Pensions (2021). *Background information: ESA outcomes of Work Capability Assessments*. [online] GOV.UK. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/esa-outcomes-of-work-capability-assessments-great-britain-background-information. [Accessed 2 Nov. 2022].

Department for Work & Pensions (2022). *Benefit cap: number of households capped to May 2022*. [online] *gov.uk*. London: Department for Work & Pensions. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/benefit-cap-number-of-households-capped-to-may-2022 [Accessed 2 Nov. 2022].

Derndorfer, J., Disslbacher, F., Lechinger, V., Mär, K. and Six, E. (2021). Home, sweet home? The impact of working from home on the division of unpaid work during the COVID-19 lockdown. *SocArXiv*. doi: https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/5ypb2.

Derrida, J. (1981). *Dissemination*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Derrida, J. (1995). On the name. California: Stanford University Press.

Derrida, J. and Caputo, J.D. (1998). *Deconstruction in a Nutshell: A Conversation with Jacques Derrida*. New York: Fordham University Press.

Derrida, J., Eisenman, P., Kipnis, J. and Leeser, T. (1997). *Chora L works: Jacques Derrida and Peter Eisenman*. New York: Monacelli Press.

Devasoorya, R.M. and Srinivasa Vallabhan, S.V. (2016). Healthcare Co-Operatives: Possible Third Realm of Healthcare in India. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. doi: https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2860548.

Dhaliwal, K.K., King-Shier, K., Manns, B.J., Hemmelgarn, B.R., Stone, J.A. and Campbell, D.J.T. (2017). Exploring the impact of financial barriers on secondary prevention of heart disease. *BMC Cardiovascular Disorders*, [online] 17. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12872-017-0495-4.

Diamond, M.A. (1993). Bureaucracy as Externalized Self-System: A View from the Psychological Interior. In: L. Hirschhorn and C.K. Barnett, eds., *The Psychodynamics of organizations*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, pp.219–236.

Diedrich, A. and Styhre, A. (2013). Constructing the employable immigrant: The uses of validation practices in Sweden. *Ephemera*, 13(4), pp.759–783.

Diefenbach, T. and Todnem By, R. (2012). Bureaucracy and Hierarchy – what Else!? In: T. Diefenbach and R. Todnem By, eds., *Reinventing Hierarchy and Bureaucracy* – *from the Bureau to Network Organizations*. Leeds: Emerald Group Publishing Limited, pp.1–27. doi: https://doi.org/10.1108/s0733-558x(2012)0000035003.

Ding, F., Lu, J. and Riccucci, N.M. (2021). How Bureaucratic Representation Affects Public Organizational Performance: A Meta-Analysis. *Public Administration Review*, 81(6), pp.1003–1018. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.13361.

Dinges, J. (2004). *The Condor Years: How Pinochet and His Allies Brought Terrorism to Three Continents*. New York: New Press.

Disalvio, D.E. (1994). *Modelling of a temporal object-oriented geographic information system*. [Master's Thesis] doi: https://doi.org/10.25669/xnp3-6sfn.

Divers, J. and Miller, A. (1999). Arithmetical Platonism: Reliability and Judgement-Dependence. *Philosophical Studies: An International Journal for Philosophy in the Analytic Tradition*, [online] 95(3), pp.277–310. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/4320964.

Doan, P.L. (2007). Queers in the American City: Transgendered perceptions of urban space. *Gender, Place & Culture*, 14(1), pp.57–74. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09663690601122309.

Dodd, J. (2002). Defending Musical Platonism. *The British Journal of Aesthetics*, 42(4), pp.380–402. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/bjaesthetics/42.4.380.

Dodd, J. (2007). *Works of music: an essay in ontology*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Dodson, J.E. and BatistaJ.M. (2008). *Sacred spaces and religious traditions in Oriente Cuba*. Albuquerque: University Of New Mexico Press.

Dominguez, V.R. (2017). The erosion of academic tenure in the U.S. and its ties to public neoliberal anti-intellectualism. *Anuac*, 6(1), pp.29–34. doi: https://doi.org/10.7340/anuac2239-625x-2977.

Dorow, S. and Jean, S. (2021). Managing liminal time in the fly-in fly-out work camp. *Human Relations*, 75(4), p.001872672198979. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726721989792.

Dougherty, K. and Natow, R. (2019). *Analysing neoliberalism in theory and practice:*The case of performance-based funding for higher education. [online]

researchcghe.org. Centre for Global Higher Education. Available at:

https://www.researchcghe.org/publications/working-paper/analysing-neoliberalism-in-theory-and-practice-the-case-of-performance-based-funding-for-higher-education/.

Downey, D., Kinane, I. and Parker, E. (2016). Introduction: Locating Liminality: Space, Place, and the In-Between. In: D. Downey, I. Kinane and E. Parker, eds., *Landscapes of Liminality Between Space and Place*. London: Rowman & Littlefield International, pp.1–26.

Drake, P.W. and Frank, V.K. (2004). *Victims of the Chilean Miracle: Workers and Neoliberalism in the Pinochet Era, 1973–2002.* Duke University Press. doi: https://doi.org/10.1515/9780822385851.

Dreiling, M.C. and Darves, D.Y. (2016). *Agents of Neoliberal Globalization*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/cbo9781316460115.

Du Gay, P. (2005). The values of bureaucracy. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Duke, B. (2014). Europeanisation: New Ways to Conceptualise European Union Integration. *Political Perspectives*, 8(2), pp.1–23.

Dumenil, G. and Levy, D. (2004) *Capital Resurgent: Roots of the Neoliberal Revolution*. Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.

Dunn, A. (2013). Activation Workers' Perceptions of Their Long-term Unemployed Clients' Attitudes towards Employment. *Journal of Social Policy*, 42(4), pp.799–817. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s0047279413000317.

Dunt, I. (2019). Boris Johnson plays a clown. He's really just a power-hungry nihilist. *The Washington Post*. [online] 24 Jul. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2019/07/24/boris-johnson-plays-clown-hes-really-just-power-hungry-nihilist/ [Accessed 28 Mar. 2022].

Duran, J. (1990). On Decadence. *Philosophy*, 65(254), pp.455–464. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s0031819100064688.

Durkheim, E. (1970). Les études sociales de science sociale. In: Durkheim E (ed.) *La Science sociale et l'action*. Paris: Presses universitaires de France. pp.184–214.

Durkheim, E. (1982). The rules of sociological method. London: Macmillan.

Durkheim, E. (2002). Suicide: A Study in Sociology. London: Routledge.

Dusso, A. (2015). Incorrect voting in the 2012 U.S. presidential election: How partisan and economic cues fail to help low-information voters. *Electoral Studies*, 37, pp.50–62. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.electstud.2014.11.004.

Dwyer, P. and Wright, S. (2014). Universal Credit, ubiquitous conditionality and its implications for social citizenship. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 22(1), pp.27–35. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/175982714x13875305151043.

Eardley, F. (2022). *Right to buy: Past, present and future*. [online] UK Parliament. Available at: https://lordslibrary.parliament.uk/right-to-buy-past-present-and-future/ [Accessed 23 Jan. 2023].

Eaude, T. (2017). Fundamental British values? Possible implications for children's spirituality. *International Journal of Children's Spirituality*, 23(1), pp.67–80. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/1364436x.2017.1419939.

Eaves, L.E. (2021). Power and the paywall: A Black feminist reflection on the sociospatial formations of publishing. *Geoforum*, 118, pp.207–209. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2020.04.002.

Ehmsen, S. and Scharenberg, A. (Eds.). (2018). *The far right in government: Six cases from across Europe*. New York: Rosa Luxemburg Stiftung.

Eisenberg, J. and Thompson, W.F. (2011). The Effects of Competition on Improvisers' Motivation, Stress, and Creative Performance. *Creativity Research Journal*, 23(2), pp.129–136. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10400419.2011.571185.

Eldridge, E.R. (2018). Administrating Violence through Coal Ash Policies and Practices. *Conflict and Society*, 4(1), pp.99–115. doi: https://doi.org/10.3167/arcs.2018.040109.

Elreycatodico (2012). *Cortinilla Channel 4 Dock*. [online] www.youtube.com. Available at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=n6XjR561-ws [Accessed 26 Feb. 2024].

Emery, E. (2012). *Money and Crisis: Marx as Correspondent of the New York Daily Tribune, 1856-57 – Sergio Bologna.* [online] Operaismo in English. Available at: https://operaismoinenglish.wordpress.com/2012/05/17/money-and-crisis-marx-as-correspondent-of-the-new-york-daily-tribune-1856-57-sergio-bologna/ [Accessed 01 Mar. 2022].

English, O. (2022). Fake history: ten great lies and how they shaped the world. London: Welbeck.

Esposito, L. and Perez, F.M. (2014). Neoliberalism and the Commodification of Mental Health. *Humanity & Society*, 38(4), pp.414–442. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0160597614544958.

Eulau, H. and McCluggage, V. (1984). Standing Committees in Legislatures: Three Decades of Research. *Legislative Studies Quarterly*, 9(2), pp.195–270. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/439393.

Evans, C.A., Evans, G.R. and Mayo, L. (2017). Charitable Giving as a Luxury Good and the Philanthropic Sphere of Influence. *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations*, 28(2), pp.556–570. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-016-9778-0.

Fang, D., Thomsen, M.R. and Nayga, R.M. (2021). The association between food insecurity and mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. *BMC Public Health*, [online] 21(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-10631-0.

Farazmand, A. (1999). Bureaucracy and the Alternatives in the Middle East. In: K.M. Henderson and O.P. Dwivedi, eds., *Bureaucracy and the Alternatives in World Perspective*. Palgrave Macmillan, pp.244–268. doi: https://doi.org/10.1057/9780333983355 10.

Farmer, D.J. (2005). To Kill the King. New York: M.E. Sharpe.

Fawthrop, T. and Jarvis, H. (2005). *Getting away with genocide?: elusive justice and the Khmer Rouge tribunal*. Sydney: UNSW Press.

Feldman, G. (2008). The Trap of Abstract Space: Recomposing Russian-Speaking Immigrants in Post-Soviet Estonia. *Anthropological Quarterly*, 81(2), pp.311–342. doi: https://doi.org/10.1353/anq.0.0006.

Fellgua, D. (n.d.). *Introduction to Michel Foucault, Module on Power*. [online] Purdue.edu. Available at:

https://cla.purdue.edu/academic/english/theory/newhistoricism/modules/foucaultpower.htm [Accessed 04 Apr. 2022].

Fenton, J. (2020). Talkin' Bout iGeneration: A New Era of Individualistic Social Work Practice? *The British Journal of Social Work*, 50(4), pp.1238–1257. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bcz099.

Ferguson, M.R. (2008a). *Becoming ajarn: A narrative inquiry into stories of teaching and living abroad*. [Doctoral Thesis] Available at: https://dspace.library.uvic.ca:8443/handle/1828/891.

Ferguson, N. (2008b). *The ascent of money: a financial history of the world*. New York: Penguin Books.

Field, H.H. (1989). Realism, mathematics and modality. Oxford: Basil Blackwell.

Field, H.H. (2016). *Science without numbers: a defense of nominalism*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Fine, G.A. (1993). The Sad Demise, Mysterious Disappearance, and Glorious Triumph of Symbolic Interactionism. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 19(1), pp.61–87. doi: https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.so.19.080193.000425.

Fine, S.H. (1981). The Marketing of Ideas and Social Issues. New York: Praeger.

Fingerhut, A.W. and Maisel, N.C. (2010). Relationship formalization and individual and relationship well-being among same-sex couples. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 27(7), pp.956–969. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407510376253.

Finn, J.L. (2006). La Victoria Comprometida: Reflections on Neoliberalism from a Santiago Población. In: N. Dannhaeuser and C. Werner, eds., *Markets and Market Liberalization: Ethnographic Reflections (Research in Economic Anthropology, Vol. 24)*. Leeds: Emerald Group Publishing Limited, pp.207–239. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/s0190-1281(05)24007-6.

Fisher, A.R.J. (2019). Abstracta and Abstraction in Trope Theory. *Philosophical Papers*, 49(1), pp.41–67. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/05568641.2019.1571938.

Fisher, M. (2009). Capitalist Realism: Is There No Alternative? Winchester: Zero Books.

Fiske, L. and Briskman, L. (2007). Rights and Responsibilities: Reclaiming Human Rights in Political Discourse. *Just policy: a journal of Australian social policy*, 43(43), pp.50–54.

Fleming, M.D. (2016). Mass Transit Workers and Neoliberal Time Discipline in San Francisco. *American Anthropologist*, 118(4), pp.784–795. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/aman.12683.

Fleming, P. (2020). Hayek Shrugged: Why Bureaucracy Didn't Die Under Neoliberalism But Boomed Instead. *New Formations*, 100(100), pp.114–128. doi: https://doi.org/10.3898/newf:100-101.08.2020.

Flood, A. (2019). *Britain has closed almost 800 libraries since 2010, figures show.* [online] the Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/books/2019/dec/06/britain-has-closed-almost-800-libraries-since-2010-figures-show [Accessed 09 Jun 2023].

Forde, S. (2022). The violence of space and spaces of violence: Peace as violence in unequal and divided spaces. *Political Geography*, 93. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2021.102529.

Fording, R.C. and Schram, S.F. (2017). The Cognitive and Emotional Sources of Trump Support: The Case of Low-Information Voters. *New Political Science*, 39(4), pp.670–686. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/07393148.2017.1378295.

Forth, C.E. (2013). The qualities of fat: Bodies, history, and materiality. *Journal of Material Culture*, 18(2), pp.135–154. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1359183513489496.

Foucault, M. (1977). The political function of the intellectual. *Radical Philosophy*, [online] 17, pp.12–14. Available at: https://www.radicalphilosophy.com/article/the-political-function-of-the-intellectual

Foucault, M. (1978). The history of sexuality. New York: Pantheon Books.

Foucault, M. (1982). The Subject and Power. *Critical Inquiry*, 8(4), pp.777–795. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/448181.

Foucault, M. (1986). Of Other Spaces. *Diacritics*, 16(1), pp.22–27. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/464648.

Foucault, M. (1995). *Discipline and punish: the birth of the prison*. New York: Vintage Books.

Foucault, M. (2008). *The birth of biopolitics: lectures at the Collège de France, 1978-79.* New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Foucault, M. and Winters, L.E. (1978). The West and the Truth of Sex. *SubStance*, 6(20), pp.5–8. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/3684633.

Fowler, A. and Margolis, M. (2014). The political consequences of uninformed voters. *Electoral Studies*, 34, pp.100–110. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.electstud.2013.09.009.

Franck, E. and Opitz, C. (2007). The Singularity of the German Doctorate as a Signal for Managerial Talent: Causes, Consequences and Future Developments. *management revu*, 18(2), pp.220–241. doi: https://doi.org/10.5771/0935-9915-2007-2-220.

Fraser, I. and Wilde, L. (2011). *The Marx Dictionary*. London: Continuum.

Fraser, N. (1993). Clintonism, Welfare, and the Antisocial Wage: The Emergence of a Neoliberal Political Imaginary. *Rethinking Marxism*, 6(1), pp.9–23. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/08935699308658040.

Fraser, T. G. (2004). *The Arab-Israeli conflict*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Fredette, J. (2015). Examining the French Hijab and Burqa Bans through Reflexive Cultural Judgment. *New Political Science*, 37(1), pp.48–70. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/07393148.2014.995396.

Frege, G. (1948). Sense and Reference. *The Philosophical Review*, 57(3), pp.209–230. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/2181485.

Frege, G. (1956). I.-The Thought: A Logical Inquiry. *Mind*, 65(1), pp.289–311. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/mind/65.1.289.

Frege, G. (1968). *The foundations of arithmetic: a logico-mathematical enquiry into the concept of number.* Evanston: Northwestern University Press.

Frege, G. (1984). *Collected papers on mathematics, logic, and philosophy*. Oxford: Blackwell.

Frege, G. and Furth, M. (1964). *The basic laws of arithmetic: exposition of the system*. Berkeley: University of California Press.

Freire, P. (2000). *Pedagogy of the oppressed*. New York: Continuum.

Frick, N. and Marx, J. (2021). Integrating Digital Nomads in Corporate Structures: Managerial Contemplations. In: *Proceedings of the 54th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences*. Honolulu: University of Hawai'i. doi: https://doi.org/10.24251/hicss.2021.260.

Friedell, D. (2019). Abstracta Are Causal. *Philosophia*, 48(1), pp.133–142. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11406-019-00073-9.

Frost, S., Johnson, L., Stein, J. and Frost, W. (2020). End torture and medical neglect of Julian Assange. *The Lancet*, 395(10226), pp.e44–e45. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30383-4.

Fukuyama, F. (1992). The end of history and the last man. New York: Free Press.

Fuller, C. and Geddes, M. (2008). Urban Governance Under Neoliberalism: New Labour and the Restructuring of State-Space. *Antipode*, [online] 40(2), pp.252–282. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8330.2008.00591.x.

Furedi, F. (2013). *Authority: a sociological history*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Gabbard, D. (2007). Militarizing Class Warfare: The Historical Foundations of the Neoliberal/Neoconservative Nexus. *Policy Futures in Education*, 5(2), pp.119–136. doi: https://doi.org/10.2304/pfie.2007.5.2.119.

Gallina, A. (2006). From Globalisation to World Welfare: Established and Emerging Global Actors. In: B. Greve, ed., *The Future of the Welfare State: European and Global Perspectives*. London: Routledge.

Gandy, O.H. (2021). *The panoptic sort: a political economy of personal information*. New York: Oxford University Press.

Gane, N. (2012). The Governmentalities of Neoliberalism: Panopticism, Post-Panopticism and beyond. *The Sociological Review*, 60(4), pp.611–634. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-954x.2012.02126.x.

Ganβmann, H. (1988). Money — a symbolically generalized medium of communication? On the concept of money in recent sociology*. *Economy and Society*, 17(3), pp.285–316. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03085148800000013.

Garland, D. (1990). *Punishment and modern society: a study in social theory*. Oxford: Clarendon.

Garrett, P.M. (2015). Words matter: deconstructing 'welfare dependency' in the UK. *Critical and Radical Social Work*, 3(3), pp.389–406. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/204986015x14382412317270.

Garthwaite, K. (2016). *Hunger pains: Life inside Foodbank Britain*. Bristol: Policy Press.

Garthwaite, K.A., Collins, P.J. and Bambra, C. (2015). Food for thought: An ethnographic study of negotiating ill health and food insecurity in a UK foodbank. Social Science & Medicine, 132, pp.38–44. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.03.019.

Geiger, B.B. (2017). False Beliefs and the Perceived Deservingness of Social Security Benefit Claimants. In: W. Van Oorschot, F. Roosma, B. Meuleman and T. Reeskens, eds., *The Social Legitimacy of Targeted Welfare: Attitudes to Welfare Deservingness.* Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, pp.73–92. doi: https://doi.org/10.4337/9781785367212.00015.

Geiger, B.B. (2021). Disabled but not deserving? The perceived deservingness of disability welfare benefit claimants. *Journal of European Social Policy*, 31(3), pp.337–351. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0958928721996652.

Geiger, B.B. and Meueleman, B. (2016). Beyond 'mythbusting': how to respond to myths and perceived undeservingness in the British benefits system. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 24(3), pp.291–306. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/175982716x14721954314968.

Gencoglu, F. (2019). Heroes, villains and celebritisation of politics: hegemony, populism and anti-intellectualism in Turkey. *Celebrity Studies*, 12(1), pp.1–19. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/19392397.2019.1587305.

Geniole, S.N., Bird, B.M., Ruddick, E.L. and Carré, J.M. (2017). Effects of competition outcome on testosterone concentrations in humans: An updated meta-analysis. *Hormones and Behavior*, 92, pp.37–50. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2016.10.002.

Genovese, T.R. (2018). 'Death is a disease': Cryopreservation, neoliberalism, and temporal commodification in the U.S. *Technology in Society*, 54, pp.52–56. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2018.03.002.

George, S. (1999). *A Short History of Neoliberalism*. [online] Available at: https://www.tni.org/en/article/a-short-history-of-neoliberalism [Accessed 12 Jul. 2022].

Gergen, K. (1985). The Social Constructionist Movement in Modern Psychology. *American Psychologist*, [online] 40(3), pp.266–275. doi: https://doi.org/10.1037//0003-066X.40.3.266.

Gerigk, J., MacKenzie, I. and Ohndorf, M. (2015). *Environmental policy diffusion and lobbying*. [online] econstor.eu. Available at: http://hdl.handle.net/10419/113132 [Accessed 4 Aug. 2022].

Gerigk, J., MacKenzie, I., and Ohndorf, M. (2020). *Environmental policy diffusion, lobbying, and market structure*. Available at: http://hdl.handle.net/10419/113132

Giannacopoulos, M. (2015). Sovereign debts: Global colonialism, austerity and neoliberal assimilation. *Law Text Culture*, [online] 19, pp.166–193. Available at: https://ro.uow.edu.au/ltc/vol19/iss1/9.

Giedion, S. (2008). *Space, Time and Architecture: The Growth of a New Tradition*. Massachussets: Harvard University Press.

Gilead, S. (1986). Liminality, Anti-Liminality, and the Victorian Novel. *ELH*, 53(1), pp.183–197. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/2873153.

Gill, J. and Howard, S. (2009). *Knowing Our Place: Children Talking About Power, Identity and Citizenship*. Camberwell: Australian Council for Educational Research.

Gill, S. (1995a). Globalisation, Market Civilisation, and Disciplinary Neoliberalism. *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*, 24(3), pp.399–423. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/03058298950240030801.

Gill, S. (1995b). The Global Panopticon? The Neoliberal State, Economic Life, and Democratic Surveillance. *Alternatives: Global, Local, Political*, 20(1), pp.1–49. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/030437549502000101.

Gillan, M. and Lambert, R. (2016). Closures and openings: the Politics of Place and Space in Resisting Corporate Restructuring. In: R. Lambert and A. Herod, eds., *Neoliberal Capitalism and Precarious Work Ethnographies of Accommodation and Resistance*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, pp.226–254. doi: https://doi.org/10.4337/9781781954959.00017.

Gillett, F. (2020). Coronavirus lockdown: Parents 'frustrated' by birth registration delays. *BBC News*. [online] 10 Jul. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-53365503 [Accessed 15 Sep. 2021].

Gilmartin, M. (2009). Nation-State. In: C. Gallaher, C.T. Dahlman, M. Gilmartin, A. Mountz and P. Shirlow, eds., *Key Concepts in Political Geography*. [online] London: SAGE Publications Ltd, pp.19–27. Available at: https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446279496.

Giroux, H.A. (2008a). *Against the Terror of Neoliberalism*. Colorado: Paradigm Publishers.

Giroux, H.A. (2008b). The Militarization of US Higher Education after 9/11. *Theory, Culture & Society*, 25(5), pp.56–82. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0263276408095216.

Giroux, H.A. (2015). Disposable Youth in America in the Age of Neoliberalism. In: J.D. Wright, ed., *International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences*, 2nd ed. Elsevier, pp.550–556. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-08-097086-8.64123-5.

Giroux, H.A. (2019). *Depoliticization Is a Deadly Weapon of Neoliberal Fascism*. [online] Truthout. Available at: https://truthout.org/articles/depoliticization-is-a-deadly-weapon-of-neoliberal-fascism/ [Accessed 21 Jul. 2023].

Gleason, S.A. and Howard, R.M. (2015). State Supreme Courts and Shared Networking: The Diffusion of Education Policy. *Albany law review*, 78(4), pp.1485–1511.

Glover, N. (2016). Citizenship at Odds: Disability, Liberalism, and the Shame of Interdependence. In: M. Mendible, ed., *American Shame: Stigma and the Body Politic*. [online] Indiana University Press. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt1bmzmdz.11 [Accessed 5 Feb. 2024].

Gödel, K. (1947). What is Cantor's Continuum Problem? *The American Mathematical Monthly*, 54(9), pp.515–525. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/00029890.1947.11991877.

Goffman, E. (1986). Stigma: Notes on the Management of Spoiled Identity. New York: Simon & Schuster Inc.

Goffman, E. (2021). *The Presentation of Self in Everyday Life*. New York: Knopf Doubleday Publishing Group.

Goffredo, M., Bouchrika, I., Carter, J.N. and Nixon, M.S. (2009). Performance analysis for automated gait extraction and recognition in multi-camera surveillance. *Multimedia Tools and Applications*, 50(1), pp.75–94. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11042-009-0378-5.

Goldie, F. (2017). *ESA and Atos Healthcare*. [online] whatdotheyknow. Available at: https://www.whatdotheyknow.com/request/esa_and_pip_pbr#incoming-966733 [Accessed 21 Oct. 2022].

Goldstein, D.M. (2005). Flexible Justice: Neoliberal Violence and 'self-help' Security in Bolivia. *Critique of Anthropology*, 25(4), pp.389–411. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0308275x05058656.

Golombisky, K. (2015). Renewing the Commitments of Feminist Public Relations Theory From Velvet Ghetto to Social Justice. *Journal of Public Relations Research*, 27(5), pp.389–415. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/1062726x.2015.1086653.

Gómez, J., Orcos, R. and Palomas, S. (2018). Operating under the radar in spheres of influence: Taking advantage of industry leaders' market domains. *Strategic Organization*, 18(2), pp.275–300. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1476127018804186.

Goodman, N. (1976). *Languages of art: an approach to a theory of symbols*. Indianapolis: Hackett.

Goodman, N. and Quine, W.V. (1947). Steps Toward a Constructive Nominalism. *The Journal of Symbolic Logic*, [online] 12(4), pp.105–122. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/2266485.

Gopal, P. (2021). Why can't Britain handle the truth about Winston Churchill? | Priyamvada Gopal. [online] the Guardian. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2021/mar/17/why-cant-britain-handle-the-truth-about-winston-churchill [Accessed 21 Jul. 2023].

Gotham, K.F. (2012). Creating Liquidity Out of Spatial Fixity. In: M.B. Aalbers, ed., *Subprime Cities: The Political Economy of Mortgage Markets*. Chichester: Blackwell Publishing Ltd, pp.23–52. doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/9781444347456.ch1.

Gotham, K.F., Shefner, J. and Brumley, K.M. (2001). Abstract space, social space, and the Redevelopment of Public Housing. In: *Critical Perspectives on Urban Redevelopment:* Leeds: Emerald Publishing Limited, pp.313–335. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/s1047-0042(01)80012-x.

Gould, P.M. and Davis, R. (2014). Modified Theistic Activism. In: P.M. Gould, ed., Beyond the Control of God? Six Views on The Problem of God and Abstract Objects. New York: Bloomsbury Publishing, pp.51–64.

Gov.uk (2014). *Schools: statutory guidance*. [online] Gov.uk. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/statutory-guidance-schools [Accessed 17 May 2022].

Goyal, D. and Singla, U. (2017). Liminality and Interstitiality in Neil Gaiman's Works. *International Journal of Progressive Sciences and Technologies*, 5(1), pp.17–23. doi: https://doi.org/10.52155/ijpsat.v5.1.112.

Graeber, D. (2015). *The utopia of rules: On technology, stupidity, and the secret joys of bureaucracy*. New York: Melville House Publishing.

Graeber, D. (2019). Bullshit Jobs. London: Penguin.

Gramsci, A. (1992). *Selections from the prison notebooks*. New York: International Publishers.

Gray, J., O'Regan, J.P. and Wallace, C. (2018). Education and the discourse of global neoliberalism. *Language and Intercultural Communication*, 18(5), pp.471–477. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14708477.2018.1501842.

Gray, P. (2020). *The Harm of Coercive Schooling*. Massachusetts: Alliance for Self-Directed Education.

Graybow, S. (2019). *Neoliberal Gaslighting*. [online] ROOM A Sketchbook for Analytic Action. Available at: http://analytic-room.com/essays/neoliberal-gaslighting-scott-graybow/ [Accessed 15 Jun. 2022].

Grech, S. (2015). Disability in the Spaces of Poverty: Critical Theoretical Introductions. In: *Disability and Poverty in the Global South Renegotiating Development in Guatemala*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.53–95. doi: https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137307989 3.

Greer, I., Breidahl, K.N., Knuth, M. and Larsen, F. (2017). *The Marketization of Employment Services*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Gregorčič, M. (2008). Phantom Irresponsibility, or Fascism in Disguise. Translated by M. Jumič. In: J. Zorn and U.L. Čebron, eds., *Once upon an erasure: from Citizens to Illegal Residents in Republic of Slovenia*. Ljubljana: Študentska založba.

Grierson, J. (2018). *Lack of legal aid puts asylum seekers' lives at risk, charity warns*. [online] the Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/law/2018/jul/19/lack-legal-aid-puts-asylum-seekers-lives-at-risk-charity-warns [Accessed 28 Jun. 2023].

Griffiths, R., Wood, M., Bennett, F. and Millar, J. (2022). *Couples Navigating Work, Care and Universal Credit*. [online] Bath: Institute for Policy Research. Available at: https://zenodo.org/records/5718826/files/IPRJ9204.pdf.

Griffiths, R., Wood, M., Bennett, F., & Millar, J. (2022). Couples Navigating Work, Care and Universal Credit. *Institute for Policy Research, University of Bath*.

Gross, Z. and Stevick, E.D. (2015). Epistemological Aspects of Holocaust Education: Between Ideologies and Interpretations. In: Z. Gross and E.D. Stevick, eds., *As the Witnesses Fall Silent: 21st Century Holocaust Education in Curriculum, Policy and Practice.* London: Springer, pp.489–503. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-15419-0 28.

Grover, C. and Soldatic, K. (2013). Neoliberal restructuring, disabled people and social (in)security in Australia and Britain. *Scandinavian Journal of Disability Research*, 15(3), pp.216–232. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/15017419.2012.724446.

Gruß, I. (2017). The Emergence of the Temporary Migrant: Bureaucracies, Legality and Myanmar Migrants in Thailand. *Journal of Social Issues in Southeast Asia*, 32(1), pp.1–35. doi: https://doi.org/10.1355/sj32-1a.

Grygar, J. (2006). Enacting borders: power at interstitial places. In: *Anthropology at Borders: Power, Culture, Memories.* Prague: MKC Prague.

Guarneros-Meza, V. and Geddes, M. (2010). Local Governance and Participation under Neoliberalism: Comparative Perspectives. *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*, 34(1), pp.115–129. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2427.2010.00952.x.

Gui, H. (2020). The State, Village Communities, and Peasants: The 'Third Realm' in Socialist China. *Rural China*, 17(1), pp.42–64. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/22136746-01701003.

Guinote, A. (2010). In Touch with Your Feelings: Power Increases Reliance on Bodily Information. *Social Cognition*, 28(1), pp.110–121. doi: https://doi.org/10.1521/soco.2010.28.1.110.

Gupta, A. (2012). *Red tape: bureaucracy, structural violence, and poverty in India*. Durham: Duke University Press.

Gupta, A. and Ferguson, J. (1992). Beyond 'Culture': Space, Identity, and the Politics of Difference. *Cultural Anthropology*, 7(1), pp.6–23. doi: https://doi.org/10.1525/can.1992.7.1.02a00020.

Guthman, J. and DuPuis, M. (2006). Embodying Neoliberalism: Economy, Culture, and the Politics of Fat. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, [online] 24(3), pp.427–448. doi: https://doi.org/10.1068/d3904.

Gwinn, J.D., Judd, C.M. and Park, B. (2013). Less power = less human? Effects of power differentials on dehumanization. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 49(3), pp.464–470. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2013.01.005.

Habermas, J. (1986). *The Theory of Communicative Action*. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Haggerty, K.D. and Ericson, R.V. (2000). The surveillant assemblage. *British Journal of Sociology*, 51(4), pp.605–622.

Hale, B. (1987). Abstract objects. Oxford: Blackwell.

Hall, M. (2012). Residential Integration on the New Frontier: Immigrant Segregation in Established and New Destinations. *Demography*, 50(5), pp.1873–1896. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s13524-012-0177-x.

Hall, M.L. (2007). The Postcolonial Caribbean as a Liminal Space: Authoring Other Modes of Contestation and Affirmation. *Howard Journal of Communications*, 18(1), pp.1–13. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10646170601147432.

Hall, S. (2011). *The march of the neoliberals*. [online] The Guardian. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2011/sep/12/march-of-the-neoliberals [Accessed 5 Feb. 2022].

Hall, S. and O'Shea, A. (2013). *The danger of common sense*. [online] openDemocracy. Available at:

https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/opendemocracyuk/danger-of-common-sense/ [Accessed 5 Feb. 2023].

Hanzel, I. (2014). Frege's antipsychologicism: Some clarifications. *Organon F*, 20, pp.42–56.

Hao, A.W., Paul, J., Trott, S., Guo, C. and Wu, H.-H. (2019). Two decades of research on nation branding: a review and future research agenda. *International Marketing Review*, 38(1), pp.46–69. doi: https://doi.org/10.1108/imr-01-2019-0028.

Hardie, I. (2022). Welfare Reform and Housing Insecurity: The Impact of Universal Credit Rollout on Demand for Rent Arrears and Homelessness Advice from Citizens Advice in England. *Social Policy and Society*, pp.1–24. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s1474746422000379.

Harkin, D., Molnar, A. and Vowles, E. (2019). The commodification of mobile phone surveillance: An analysis of the consumer spyware industry. *Crime, Media, Culture: An International Journal*, 16(1), pp.33–60. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1741659018820562.

Harnecker, M. (1980). The Ideological Structure. *Theoretical Review*, [online] pp.32–37. Available at: https://www.marxists.org/history/erol/periodicals/theoretical-review/tr-14-1.pdf [Accessed 19 May 2022].

Harris, B. (2004). *The origins of the British welfare state: society, state, and social welfare in England and Wales, 1800-1945.* Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan.

Harris, E. (2015). Navigating Pop-up Geographies: Urban Space-Times of Flexibility, Interstitiality and Immersion. *Geography Compass*, 9(11), pp.592–603. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/gec3.12248.

Harrison, G. (2010). *Neoliberal Africa: the impact of global social engineering*. London: Zed.

Hartkamp, P. (2016). Beyond Coercive Education. Amersfoort: Quantum Company.

Hartwich, O.M. (2009). *Neoliberalism: the genesis of a political swearword.* New South Wales: The Centre For Independent Studies.

Harvey, D. (1995). Militant Particularism and Global Ambition: The Conceptual Politics of Place, Space, and Environment in the Work of Raymond Williams. *Social Text*, (42), p.69. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/466665.

Harvey, D. (2001). *Spaces of capital: towards a critical geography*. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.

Harvey, D. (2005). A Brief History of Neoliberalism. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Harvey, D. (2007). Neoliberalism as Creative Destruction. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 610(1), pp.21–44. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716206296780.

Harwood, S. (2018). *The parrot is not dead, just resting: The UK universal credit* system – An empirical narrative. [online] Edinburgh: University of Edinburgh
Business School. Available at: https://www.research.ed.ac.uk/en/publications/the-parrot-is-not-dead-just-resting-the-uk-universal-credit-syste.

Haslanger, S. (2012). *Resisting Reality: Social Construction and Social Critique*. New York: Oxford University Press.

Hästbacka, E., Nygård, M. and Nyqvist, F. (2016). Barriers and facilitators to societal participation of people with disabilities: A scoping review of studies concerning European countries. *Alter*, 10(3), pp.201–220. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.alter.2016.02.002.

Haugh, M. (2005). The Importance of 'Place' in Japanese Politeness: Implications for Cross-Cultural and Intercultural Analyses. *Intercultural Pragmatics*, 2(1), pp.41–68. doi: https://doi.org/10.1515/iprg.2005.2.1.41.

Haugh, M. (2007). Emic conceptualisations of (im)politeness and face in Japanese: Implications for the discursive negotiation of second language learner identities. *Journal of Pragmatics*, 39(4), pp.657–680. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pragma.2006.12.005.

Hauser, E., Heyns, B. and Mansbridge, J. (1993). Feminism in the Interstices of Politics and Culture: Poland in Transition. In: N. Funk and M. Mueller, eds., *Gender Politics and Post-Communism: Reflections from Eastern Europe and the Former Soviet Union.* London: Routledge, p.257.273.

Haver, W. (1993). Thinking the thought of that which is strictly speaking unthinkable: On the thematization of alterity in Nishida-philosophy. *Human Studies*, 16(1-2), pp.177–192. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/bf01318578.

Hay, C. (2014). Neither real nor fictitious but 'as if real'? A political ontology of the state. *The British Journal of Sociology*, 65(3), pp.459–480. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-4446.12082.

Hayaki, R. (2009). Fictional Characters as Abstract Objects: Some Questions. *American Philosophical Quarterly*, 46(2), pp.141–149.

Hayek, F. (2001). *The Road to Serfdom*. London: Routledge.

Hayes, S. and Jandrić, P. (2021). Resisting the Iron Cage of 'The Student Experience'. In: M. Sardoč, ed., *The Impacts of Neoliberal Discourse and Language*

in Education: Critical Perspectives on a Rhetoric of Equality, Well-Being, and Justice. New York: Routledge, pp.141–154.

Heckert, C. (2020). The Bureaucratic Violence of the Health Care System for Pregnant Immigrants on the United States-Mexico Border. *Human Organization*, 79(1), pp.33–42. doi: https://doi.org/10.17730/0018-7259.79.1.33.

Hegel, G.W.F. (1802) Hegel's System of Ethical Life and First Philosophy of Spirit.

Hegel, G.W.F. (1966). Who thinks abstractly? In: W. Kaufmann, ed., *Hegel: Reinterpretation, texts and commentary*. New York: Anchor Books.

Heinze, J. (2020). The impact of globalisation on poverty and inequality in the global south. [online] E-International Relations. Available at: https://www.e-ir.info/2020/03/22/the-impact-of-globalisation-on-poverty-and-inequality-in-the-global-south/ [Accessed 9 Mar. 2022].

Henisz, W.J., Zelner, B.A. and Guillén, M.F. (2005). The Worldwide Diffusion of Market-Oriented Infrastructure Reform, 1977–1999. *American Sociological Review*, 70(6), pp.871–897. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/000312240507000601.

Heresford, W.S. (2013). Human rights rhetoric of recognition. In: L.C. Olson, ed., *Human Rights Rhetoric Traditions of Testifying and Witnessing*. London: Routledge.

Heron, B. (2005). Self-reflection in critical social work practice: subjectivity and the possibilities of resistance. *Reflective Practice*, 6(3), pp.341–351. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14623940500220095.

Hertzog, E. (2014). Minors' Welfare and Bureaucratic Violence in Israel. Anthropology of the Middle East, 9(1), pp.42–58. doi: https://doi.org/10.3167/ame.2014.090104.

Herzfeld, M. (1993). *The social production of indifference: exploring the symbolic roots of Western bureaucracy*. Chicago: University Of Chicago Press.

Heyman, J. (2016). Conclusion. In: J.G. Carrier, ed., *After the Crisis: Anthropological Thought, Neoliberalism and the Aftermath.* London: Routledge.

Hibbert, M. (1999). DNA databanks: Law enforcement's Greatest Surveillance tool? *Wake Forest Law Review*, [online] 34(3), pp.767–825. Available at: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/12664925/.

Hibou, B. (2015). *The Bureaucratization of the World in the Neoliberal Era*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Higdon, N., Huff, M. and Lyons, J. (2021). Today's Fake News is Tomorrow's Fake History: How US History Textbooks Mirror Corporate News Media Narratives. *Secrecy and Society*, 2(2), pp.1–27. doi: https://doi.org/10.31979/2377-6188.2021.020204.

Hill, A. (2015). SlutWalk as perifeminist response to rape logic: the politics of reclaiming a name. *Communication and Critical/Cultural Studies*, 13(1), pp.23–39. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14791420.2015.1091940.

Ho, A.H.Y., Leung, P.P.Y., Tse, D.M.W., Pang, S.M.C., Chochinov, H.M., Neimeyer, R.A. and Chan, C.L.W. (2013). Dignity Amidst Liminality: Healing Within Suffering Among Chinese Terminal Cancer Patients. *Death Studies*, 37(10), pp.953–970. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/07481187.2012.703078.

Hobhouse, L.T. (1999). *The Metaphysical Theory of the State: a Criticism*. Canada: Batoche.

Hoctor, T. (2022). The consumer, the Market and the Universal aristocracy: the Ideology of Academisation in England. *Journal of Consumer Culture*, 23(2), pp.294–311. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/14695405221086068.

Hodgetts, D., Chamberlain, K., Groot, S. and Tankel, Y. (2013). Urban Poverty, Structural Violence and Welfare Provision for 100 Families in Auckland. *Urban Studies*, 51(10), pp.2036–2051. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0042098013505885.

Hodgson, G.M. (2014). What is capital? Economists and sociologists have changed its meaning: should it be changed back? *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 38(5), pp.1063–1086. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/cje/beu013.

Hoffman, J. and Rosenkrantz, G.S. (2005). Platonistic Theories of Universals. In: M.J. Loux and D.W. Zimmerman, eds., *The Oxford Handbook of Metaphysics*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp.46–74. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199284221.003.0003.

Hogan, T. (2002). The Spaces of Poverty: Zygmunt Bauman `After' Jeremy Seabrook. *Thesis Eleven*, 70(1), pp.72–87. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0725513602070001007.

Holgersen, S. (2020). How to incorporate theory in (urban) field trips: the built environment as concrete abstraction. *Journal of Geography in Higher Education*, 45(3), pp.361–379. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03098265.2020.1833317.

Hong, G.K. (2006). *The Ruptures of American Capital: Women of Color Feminism and the Culture of Immigrant Labor*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Honneth, A. (1996). *The struggle for recognition: the moral grammar of social conflicts.* Massachusetts: MIT Press.

Horkheimer, M. and Adorno, T.W. (2002). *Dialectic of enlightenment: Philosophical Fragments*. California: Stanford University Press.

Horncastle, J. (2008). Queer Bisexuality: Perceptions of Bisexual Existence, Distinctions, and Challenges. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 8(1-2), pp.25–49. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/15299710802142192.

Horvath, A. and Szakolczai, A. (2019). *The Political Sociology and Anthropology of Evil*. London: Routledge.

Hossain, F.M.A. and Ali, Md.K. (2014). Relation between Individual and Society. *Open Journal of Social Sciences*, [online] 02(08), pp.130–137. doi: https://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2014.28019.

House of Lords (2002). *Economic affairs - first report*. [online] *Parliament UK*. London: Economic Affairs Committee Publications. Available at: https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld200203/ldselect/ldeconaf/5/501.htm [Accessed 6 May 2022].

Hout, S. (2021). Multilingualism, Trauma, and Liminality in The Bullet Collection: Contact Zones, Checkpoints, and Liminal Points. *Arab Studies Quarterly*, 43(1), pp.5–25. doi: https://doi.org/10.13169/arabstudquar.43.1.0005.

Howell, C. (2016). Regulating class in the neoliberal era: the role of the state in the restructuring of work and employment relations. *Work, Employment and Society*, 30(4), pp.573–589. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0950017015595954.

Hristov, J. (2014). *Paramilitarism and neoliberalism: violent systems of capital accumulation in Colombia and beyond.* London: Pluto Press.

Hsieh, M.-L. and Boateng, F.D. (2020). When Women Work at the Iron Cage: Gendered Perceptions on Workplace Justice. *Women & Criminal Justice*, 30(6), pp.480–495. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/08974454.2020.1785371.

Huambachano, M. (2014). Business and Sustainability: The Camisea Project in the Peruvian Amazon Basin. In: G. Eweje, ed., *Corporate Social Responsibility and Sustainability: Emerging Trends in Developing Economies: Volume 8.* [online] Leeds: Emerald Publishing Limited. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1108/S2043-905920140000008012.

Huang, P.C.C. (1993). "Public Sphere "/'Civil Society' in China?. *Modern China*, 19(2), pp.216–240. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/009770049301900207.

Huang, W.-J., Xiao, H. and Wang, S. (2018). Airports as Liminal Space. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 70, pp.1–13. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2018.02.003.

Huckle, J. (1985). Geography and Schooling. In: R. Johnston, ed., *The Future of Geography (RLE Social & Cultural Geography)*. London: Routledge.

Huddleston Jr, T. (2022). *This personality trait helped Musk, Gates and Jobs succeed, says biographer: 'It's something a lot of these people have'*. [online] CNBC. Available at: https://www.cnbc.com/2022/09/14/walter-isaacson-key-to-elon-musk-bill-gates-steve-jobs-success.html [Accessed 6 Aug. 2023].

Hudson, M. (2016). Ukraine and the New Economic Cold War. *International Critical Thought*, 6(4), pp.556–569. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/21598282.2016.1242344.

Hughes, B. (2002). Bauman's Strangers: Impairment and the invalidation of disabled people in modern and post-modern cultures. *Disability & Society*, 17(5), pp.571–584. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09687590220148531.

Hughes, D., Griffiths, L. and McHale, J. (1997). Purchasing in the NHS: administered or market contracts? In: *Changes in Health Care Reflections on the NHS Internal Market*. London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.55–84. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-13710-7 4.

Hume, D. (1888). The Treatise on Human Nature. Oxford: Clarendon Press.

Humes, W. (2021). The 'Iron Cage' Of Educational Bureaucracy. *British Journal of Educational Studies*, 70(2), pp.235–253. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/00071005.2021.1899129.

Hunter, D.J. (2013). Will 1 April mark the beginning of the end of England's NHS? Yes. *BMJ*, 346, pp.f1951–f1951. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.f1951.

Huntington, S.P. (1996). *The clash of civilizations and the remaking of world order*. London: Simon & Schuster.

Hyun, S. and Ku, X. (2020). How Does Power Affect Happiness and Mental illness? the Mediating Role of Proactive Coping. *Cogent Psychology*, 7(1), pp.1–16. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/23311908.2020.1844515.

I, Daniel Blake. (2016). [Film] United Kingdom: Entertainment One.

Ima, K. (1968). *Predictability and bureaucracy: a Study of Eleven Mental Hospital Wards*. [Doctoral Thesis] Available at: https://www.proquest.com/docview/302315626.

Inderbitzin, M., Bates, K.A. and Gainey, R.R. (2017). *Deviance and social control: a sociological perspective*. London: Sage.

Ingham, G. (2004). *The nature of money*. Cambridge: Polity.

Ingram, P. (2001). Changing the rules: Interests, organizations, and institutional change in the US hospitality industry. In: M.C. Brinton and V. Nee, eds., *The new institutionalism in sociology*. California: Stanford University Press, pp.258–276.

Innes, A. (2001). *Czechoslovakia: the short goodbye*. New Haven: Yale University Press.

Innes, A.M. (1914) 'The Credit Theory of Money', *Banking Law Journal*, 31(1), pp.151-168.

Institute for Fiscal Studies (n.d.). *Main corporation tax rates over time* | *IFS Taxlab*. [online] Institute for Fiscal Studies. Available at: https://ifs.org.uk/taxlab/taxlab-data-item/main-corporation-tax-rates-over-time [Accessed 28 Jun. 2023].

Ishak, N.A., Forstater, M. and Zakaria, R.H. (2011). *Poverty as the Worse Form of Violence*. [online] 6th International Conference on Interdisciplinary Social Sciences. Kuala Lumpa: Universiti Malaya. Available at: https://eprints.um.edu.my/13238/ [Accessed 6 May 2023].

Jack, S. (2022). Rishi Sunak's Wife to Pay UK Tax on Overseas Income. *BBC News*. [online] 9 Apr. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-61045825 [Accessed 6 May 2022].

Jackson, F. (2016). Popper's Philosophy of Mind. In: J. Shearmur and G. Stokes, eds., *The Cambridge Companion to Popper*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp.269–283. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/cco9781139046503.010.

Jackson, V. (2019). Understanding spheres of influence in international politics. *European Journal of International Security*, 5(3), pp.255–273. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/eis.2019.21.

Jacobs, L.A. and Gottlieb, A. (2020). The Effect of Housing Circumstances on Recidivism: Evidence from a Sample of People on Probation in San Francisco. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 47(9), pp.1097–1115. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854820942285.

Jacobson, J. (1997). Perceptions of Britishness. *Nations and Nationalism*, 3(2), pp.181–199. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1354-5078.1997.00181.x.

Jaffa, J. (2023). My neighbours built a fence 2.5 inches onto my garden...but are blaming ME. [online] The Sun. Available at:

https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/22028823/neighbours-fence-inches-robbing-blaming/ [Accessed 9 Aug. 2023].

Jaimangal-Jones, D., Pritchard, A. and Morgan, N. (2010). Going the distance: locating journey, liminality and rites of passage in dance music experiences. *Leisure Studies*, 29(3), pp.253–268. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/02614361003749793.

Jameson, F. (1992). The Cultural Logic of Late Capitalism. In: *Postmodernism, or, The Cultural Logic of Late Capitalism*. USA: Duke University Press, pp.1–54. doi: https://doi.org/10.1215/9780822378419-002.

Janků, J. and Libich, J. (2019). Ignorance isn't bliss: Uninformed voters drive budget cycles. *Journal of Public Economics*, 173, pp.21–43. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2019.01.003.

Jaques, E. (1955). Social Systems as a Defence against Persecutory and Depressive Anxiety. In: M. Klein, P. Heimann and R.E. Money-Kyrie, eds., *New Directions in psycho-analysis: the Significance of Infant Conflict in the Pattern of Adult Behaviour.* London: Tavistock, pp.478–498.

Jaques, E. (1991). In Praise of Hierarchy. In: G. Thompson, J. Frances, R. Levačić and J. Mitchell, eds., *Markets, hierarchies, and Networks: The Coordination of Social Life*. London: Sage, pp.108–118.

Jayanetti, C. (2023). 'Inhumane' NHS fees left more than 900 migrants without treatment. *The Observer*. [online] 20 Aug. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2023/aug/20/inhumane-nhs-fees-left-more-than-900-migrants-without-treatment [Accessed 25 Aug. 2023].

Jeffreys, E. (2011). *China's Governmentalities: Governing change, Changing Government.* London: Routledge.

Jellema, P., Annemans, M. and Heylighen, A. (2021). Re-grounding the concept of liminality by foregrounding spatial aspects in experiences of cancer care. *Health & Place*, 70. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2021.102582.

Jenkins, A. (2007). Space and the 'march of mind': literature and the physical sciences in Britain, 1815-1850. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Jessop, B. (2012). Marxist Approaches to Power. In: E. Amenta, K. Nash and A. Scott, eds., *The Wiley-Blackwell Companion to Political Sociology*. Chichester: Blackwell Publishing Ltd, pp.3–14. doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/9781444355093.ch1.

Jessop, B. (2014a). State Power a strategic-relational Approach. Cambridge: Polity.

Jessop, B. (2014b). Towards a political ontology of state power: a comment on Colin Hay's article. *The British Journal of Sociology*, 65(3), pp.481–486. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-4446.12087.

Jewell, J. (2014). *Hatred, envy, fear – it's all in a day's work for British tabloids*. [online] The Conversation. Available at: https://theconversation.com/hatred-envy-fear-its-all-in-a-days-work-for-british-tabloids-22100 [Accessed 6 Feb. 2023].

Jiji (2022). *Life expectancy falling in Okinawa, especially for men*. [online] The Japan Times. Available at:

https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2022/05/24/national/okinawa-life-expectancy/ [Accessed 31 Jan. 2023].

Jinkings, I. (2011). The Neoliberal State and the Penalization of Misery. *Latin American Perspectives*, 38(5), pp.9–18. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0094582x11398198.

Johnsen, S. and Watts, B. (2014). *Homelessness and poverty: reviewing the links*. Heriot-Watt University.

Johnsen, S. and Watts, B. (2014). *Homelessness and poverty: Reviewing the Links*. [online] *Heriot Watt University*. Edinburgh: Heriot Watt University. Available at: https://researchportal.hw.ac.uk/en/publications/homelessness-and-poverty-reviewing-the-links.

Johnson, M.W. (2018). Personal Health Data, Surveillance, & Biopolitics: Toward a Personal Health Data Information Literacy. *Progressive Librarian*, [online] 46, pp.150–158. Available at:

http://www.progressivelibrariansguild.org/PL/PL46/150johnson.pdf.

Johnston, C. (1999). *Taxpayers lose in sale of software*. [online] www.tes.com. Available at: https://www.tes.com/magazine/archive/taxpayers-lose-sale-software [Accessed 3 Feb. 2023].

Joiner, L. (2015). Families Pay the Never-ending Price of a Criminal Record. [online] The Atlantic. Available at: https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/12/how-families-pay-the-never-ending-price-of-a-criminal-record/433641/ [Accessed 1 Jun. 2022].

Jones, D. (2018). Brits are among the hardest grafters in Europe in terms of hours worked — with the Germans putting in the fewest. [online] The Sun. Available at: https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/7639740/brits-among-hardest-working-in-europe/ [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Jones, O. (2013). *Britons are lazy? Don't let Boris get away with that*. [online] The Independent. Available at: https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/comment/britons-are-lazy-don-t-let-boris-get-away-with-that-8614158.html [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Jones, R. (2022). *Private rents in UK reach record highs, with 20% rises in Manchester*. [online] the Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/business/2022/jul/14/private-rents-in-uk-reach-record-highs-with-20-rises-in-manchester [Accessed 20 Sep. 2022].

Jones, R.M. (1926). The Ideas as the Thoughts of God. *Classical Philology*, 21(4), pp.317–326. doi: https://doi.org/10.1086/360825.

Joodaki, A.H. and Vajdi, A. (2014). A Study of I Saw the Sun Directed by Mahsun KirmizigÜL. To Be at Home or Not to Be at Home! *Asian Social Science*, 10(14). doi: https://doi.org/10.5539/ass.v10n14p114.

Jordan, J., Price, J. and Prior, L. (2015). Disorder and disconnection: Parent Experiences of Liminality When Caring for Their Dying Child. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 37(6), pp.839–855. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.12235.

Jordan, J.D. (2016). *The Work programme: Making Welfare work?* [Doctoral Thesis] Available at: https://e-space.mmu.ac.uk/id/eprint/600415.

Jorgensen, A. and Tylecote, M. (2007). Ambivalent landscapes—wilderness in the urban interstices. *Landscape Research*, 32(4), pp.443–462. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/01426390701449802.

Joseph, J.E. (2017). Abstract and Concrete Language. In: *Language, Mind and Body: A Conceptual History*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp.201–232. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/9781316569856.010.

Jun, M. (2019). Stigma and shame attached to claiming social assistance benefits: understanding the detrimental impact on UK lone mothers' social relationships. *Journal of Family Studies*, 28(1), pp.199–215. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13229400.2019.1689840.

Juvshik, T. (2017). Abstract Objects, Causal Efficacy, and Causal Exclusion. *Erkenntnis*, 83(4), pp.805–827. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10670-017-9915-1.

Kabir, A.H. and Greenwood, J. (2016). Neoliberalism, Violence and Student Resistance in the Higher Education Sector in Bangladesh. *Society and Culture in South Asia*, 3(1), pp.68–91. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/2393861716674106.

Kádár, D.Z. and Haugh, M. (2013). *Understanding politeness*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Kamau, A.W. and Routman, B. (2011). *Overcoming Financial Barriers and Exclusion: African Women Saving Clubs*. [online] Brookings. Available at: https://www.brookings.edu/articles/overcoming-financial-barriers-and-exclusion-african-women-saving-clubs/ [Accessed 2 Mar. 2022].

Kamenka, E. and Krygier, M. (1979). *Bureaucracy: the career of a concept*. London: Arnold.

Kanno, Y. and Norton, B. (2003). Imagined Communities and Educational Possibilities: Introduction. *Journal of Language, Identity & Education*, 2(4), pp.241–249. doi: https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327701jlie0204_1.

Kanter, R.M. (1977). *Men and Women of the Corporation*. New York: Basic Books.

Kar, A. and Anirudh, A.K. (2018). Legal recognition and societal reaction on sexual minorities: reflections on moral policing and mental health of LGBT community in India. *Research in Social Change*, 10(2), pp.4–31.

Karioris, F.G. (2016). Temporally Adrift and Permanently Liminal: Relations, Distalgia and a U.S. University as Site of Transition and Frontier. *Culture Unbound*, 8(1), pp.88–103. doi: https://doi.org/10.3384/cu.2000.1525.168188.

Kashwan, P., MacLean, L.M. and García-López, G.A. (2019). Rethinking power and institutions in the shadows of neoliberalism. *World Development*, 120, pp.133–146. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2018.05.026.

Katsumata, M. (2011). Hikikomori: A Qualitative Study on Social Withdrawal of Japanese Adolescents. *Scholar: Human Sciences*, [online] 3(2), pp.127–142. Available at: http://www.assumptionjournal.au.edu/index.php/Scholar/article/view/233 [Accessed 13 Jun. 2023].

Kaye, D. (2006). The Legal Bureaucracy and the Law of War. *The George Washington International Law Review*, 38(3), p.589.

Kazharski, A. and Kubová, M. (2021). Belarus as a liminal space for Russia's ontological security before and after the 2020 protests. *New Perspectives*, 29(3), pp.249–271. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/2336825x211032900.

Keating, C., Treves-Kagan, S. and Buller, A.M. (2021). Intimate partner violence against women on the Colombia Ecuador border: a mixed-methods analysis of the liminal migrant experience. *Conflict and Health*, 15(1), pp.1–17. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s13031-021-00351-y.

Keay, D. (1987). *Interview for Woman's Own ('no such thing as society')* | *Margaret Thatcher Foundation*. [online] Margaretthatcher.org. Available at: https://www.margaretthatcher.org/document/106689 [Accessed 30 Nov. 2022].

Keddie, A., Claire MacDonald, K., Blackmore, J., Eacott, S., Gobby, B., Mahoney, C., Niesche, R. and Wilkinson, J. (2020). School autonomy, marketisation and social justice: the plight of principals and schools. *Journal of Educational Administration and History*, 52(4), pp.432–447. doi:

https://doi.org/10.1080/00220620.2020.1818699.

Keiller, P. (2014). View from the train: cities and other landscapes. London: Verso.

Kelley, H.H. and Thibaut, J.W. (1978). *Interpersonal Relations*. New York: Wiley.

Kelsey, D. (2015). *Media, myth and terrorism: a discourse-mythological analysis of the 'blitz spirit' in British newspaper responses to the July 7th Bombings*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.

Kenes, B. (2020). Rupert Murdoch: A Populist Emperor of the Fourth Estate. *European Center for Populism Studies*. doi: https://doi.org/10.55271/lp0004.

Kennedy, S. (2013). Short Term Benefit Advances and Budgeting Advances. [online] UK Parliament. Available at: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/sn06683/.

Kenny, K.E. (2015). The biopolitics of global health: Life and death in neoliberal time. *Journal of Sociology*, 51(1), pp.9–27. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1440783314562313.

Kent, S.A. (1983). Weber, Goethe, and the Nietzschean Allusion: Capturing the Source of the 'Iron Cage' Metaphor. *Sociological Analysis*, 44(4), pp.297–319. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/3711612.

Keskinen, S. (2016). From welfare nationalism to welfare chauvinism: Economic rhetoric, the welfare state and changing asylum policies in Finland. *Critical Social Policy*, 36(3), pp.352–370. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0261018315624170.

Keynes, J.M. (2011). A treatise on money. Mansfield Centre: Martino Publishing.

Kiernan, B. (2002). *The Pol Pot regime: race, power, and genocide in Cambodia under the Khmer Rouge, 1975-79.* New Haven: Yale University Press.

Kılıç, S. (2020). Does COVID-19 as a Long Wave Turning Point Mean the End of Neoliberalism? *Critical Sociology*, 47(4-5), pp.609–623. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0896920520980083.

Kim, J., Park, S. and Lee, U. (2020). Dashcam Witness: Video Sharing Motives and Privacy Concerns Across Different Nations. *IEEE Access*, [online] 8, pp.110425–110437. doi: https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2020.3002079.

Kim, T. (2018). Goldman Sachs asks in biotech research report: 'Is curing patients a sustainable business model?' [online] CNBC. Available at: https://www.cnbc.com/2018/04/11/goldman-asks-is-curing-patients-a-sustainable-business-model.html [Accessed 21 Dec. 2022].

Kirby, P. and Greenall, R. (2022). Irmgard Furchner: Nazi typist guilty of complicity in 10,500 murders. *BBC News*. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-64036465 [Accessed 16 Jan. 2023].

Kitcher, P. (1978). The Plight of the Platonist. *Noûs*, 12(2), pp.119–136. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/2214688.

Kivy, P. (1983). Platonism In Music: A Kind of Defense. *Grazer Philosophische studien*, 19(1), pp.109–129. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/18756735-90000194.

Klair, A. (2020). *Universal Credit and the impact of the five week wait for payment*. London: Trades Union Congress.

Klin, T. (2020). The Significance of Foreign Military Bases as Instruments of Spheres of Influence. *Croatian international relations review*, 26(87), pp.120–144. doi: https://doi.org/10.37173/cirr.26.87.5.

Knight, D.B. (1982). Identity and Territory: Geographical Perspectives on Nationalism and Regionalism. *Annals of the Association of American Geographers*, 72(4), pp.514–531. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8306.1982.tb01842.x.

Köhler, H.-D. (2018). Sociology of Work in Germany. In: P. Stewart, J.-P. Durand and M.-M. Richea, eds., *The Palgrave Handbook of the Sociology of Work in Europe*. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.

Koro, M., Löytönen, T. and Cruz, J. (2020). Public Performances and Art-Based Interventions in Liminal Academic Spaces. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 26(8-9), pp.1060–1070. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800420939866.

Kraut, R. (2004). *Plato (Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy)*. [online] Stanford.edu. Available at: https://plato.stanford.edu/entries/plato/ [Accessed 18 Feb. 2021].

Kristeva, J. (1984). *Revolution in poetic language*. New York: Columbia University Press.

Kristeva, J. (1986). The Kristeva reader. New York: Columbia University Press.

Krummel, J.W.M. (2015). *Nishida Kitar's Chiasmatic Chorology*. Indiana: Indiana University Press.

Krupa, C. (2013). Neoliberal Reckoning. In: M. Goodale and N. Postero, eds., *Neoliberalism, Interrupted Social Change and Contested Governance in Contemporary Latin America*. California: Stanford University Press, pp.169–194. doi: https://doi.org/10.1515/9780804786447-010.

Kulz, C. (2017). Factories for Learning: Making Race, Class and Inequality in the Neoliberal Academy. Manchester: Manchester University Press.

Kusch, M. (1995). *Psychologism: A case study in the sociology of philosophical knowledge*. New York: Routledge.

Kwon, O.-J. (2013). *Hegemonic ideas versus Institutional ethos in Korea's neoliberal reform during the late 1990s economic crisis*. [Doctoral Thesis] Available at: https://doi.org/doi:10.7282/T36M34V5.

Laguerre, M.S. (1994). *The Informal City*. Basingstoke: Macmillan.

Lalremsanga, J. (2021). *Dimensions of Urban Poverty in Mizoram: An Analysis*. [Doctoral Thesis] Available at:

http://mzuir.inflibnet.ac.in:8080/jspui/handle/123456789/1155.

Lam, S.-F., Yim, P.-S., Law, J.S.F. and Cheung, R.W.Y. (2004). The effects of competition on achievement motivation in Chinese classrooms. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 74(2), pp.281–296. doi: https://doi.org/10.1348/000709904773839888.

Lambert, R. (2020). The Politics of Cartographic Calculation and Coordination: State Mapping of Human Settlements in Lima. *Planning Theory & Practice*, 21(5), pp.692–709. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14649357.2020.1846766.

Lambert, R. (2021). The violence of planning law and the production of risk in Lima. *Geoforum*, [online] 122, pp.82–91. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2021.03.012.

Lambie-Mumford, H. (2015). Britain's hunger crisis: where's the social policy? In: Z. Irving, ed., *social policy review 27: Analysis and debate in social policy, 2015*. Bristol: Bristol University Press, pp.13–32. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt1t894dv.6.

Lammers, J. and Stapel, D.A. (2010). Power increases dehumanization. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 14(1), pp.113–126. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430210370042.

Land, R., Rattray, J. and Vivian, P. (2014). Learning in the liminal space: a semiotic approach to threshold concepts. *Higher Education*, 67(2), pp.199–217. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-013-9705-x.

Larsen, J.L. and Brandt, J. (2018). Critique, Creativity and the Co-Optation of the Urban: A Case of Blind Fields and Vague Spaces in Lefebvre, Copenhagen and Current Perceptions of the Urban. *Urban Planning*, 3(3), pp.52–69. doi: https://doi.org/10.17645/up.v3i3.1394.

Lavery, S. (2019). *British capitalism after the crisis*. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.

Lazzara, M. (2011). Luz Arce and Pinochet's Chile: Testimony in The Aftermath Of State Violence. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Leander, K.M., Phillips, N.C. and Taylor, K.H. (2010). The Changing Social Spaces of Learning: Mapping New Mobilities. *Review of Research in Education*, 34(1), pp.329–394. doi: https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732x09358129.

Lecht, J. (2010). Image. In: R.G. Smith, ed., *The Baudrillard Dictionary*. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.

Lee, J. and McAvan, E. (2021). Reclaiming Voices from Stigma: Fat autoethnography as a consciously political act. In: C. Pausé and S.R. Taylor, eds., *The Routledge International Handbook of Fat Studies.* London: Routledge, pp.181–195.

Lee, P.-S. (2012). Neoliberal Diffusion and Regulatory Capture of Financial Rules: Lessons from the 2007-8 Global Financial Crisis. *Public Administration & Policy*, 55, pp.109–136. doi: https://doi.org/10.29865/pap.201212.0004.

Leech, G. (2012). Capitalism: a structural genocide. London: Zed Books.

Lefebvre, H. (1991). The production of space. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing.

Lefebvre, H. (2009). *Dialectical materialism*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Lenin, V. I. (2014). State and Revolution. Chicago: Haymarket.

Leppington, R. (1991). From constructivism to social constructionism and doing critical therapy. *Human Systems*, 2(2), pp.217-231.

Lever, J. and Milbourne, P. (2016). The Structural Invisibility of Outsiders: The Role of Migrant Labour in the Meat-Processing Industry. *Sociology*, 51(2), pp.306–322. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038515616354.

Levesque, L. (2016). Trajectories of Interstitial Landscapeness: A Conceptual Framework for Territorial Imagination and Action 1. In: A.M. Brighenti, ed., *Urban*

Interstices: The Aesthetics and the Politics of the In-between. London: Routledge, pp.21–63.

Levi-Faur, D. (2014). The Welfare State: A Regulatory Perspective. *Public Administration*, 92(3), pp.599–614. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/padm.12063.

Lewis, J. (1998). Learning to Strip: The Socialization Experiences of Exotic Dancers. *Canadian Journal of Human Sexuality*, 7(1), pp.51–66.

Lewis, L. (2009). Politics of Recognition: What Can a Human Rights Perspective Contribute to Understanding Users' Experiences of Involvement in Mental Health Services? *Social Policy and Society*, 8(2), pp.257–274. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s1474746408004776.

Li, Y., Wang, K., Xiao, Y. and Froyd, J.E. (2020). Research and trends in STEM education: a systematic review of journal publications. *International Journal of STEM Education*, 7(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s40594-020-00207-6.

Lieb, M.M. (2013). The need for an ethical, sustainable approach to global food security. *Journal of humanities and sciences*, 19, pp.61-75.

Liggins, D. (2010). Epistemological Objections to Platonism. *Philosophy Compass*, 5(1), pp.67–77. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-9991.2009.00259.x.

Light, D. (2009). Performing Transylvania: Tourism, fantasy and play in a liminal place. *Tourist Studies*, 9(3), pp.240–258. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1468797610382707.

Lin, J. and Chen, Q. (1995). Academic Pressure and Impact on Students' Development in China. *McGill Journal of Education / Revue Des Sciences De l'éducation De McGill*, 30(2), pp.149–168.

Lin, M. (2017). *Time, causation, and abstract objects*. [Unpublished Manuscript] Available at: https://philarchive.org/archive/LINTCA.

Lindvig, K., Lyall, C. and Meagher, L.R. (2017). Creating interdisciplinary education within monodisciplinary structures: the art of managing interstitiality. *Studies in*

Higher Education, 44(2), pp.347–360. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2017.1365358.

Link, B.G. and Phelan, J.C. (2001). Conceptualizing Stigma. *Annual Review of Sociology*, [online] 27(1), pp.363–385. doi: https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.363.

Lipina, S.J. (2016). Critical considerations about the use of poverty measures in the study of cognitive development. *International Journal of Psychology*, 52(3), pp.241–250. doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/ijop.12282.

Lips, A.M.B., Taylor, J.A. and Organ, J. (2009). Managing Citizen Identity Information in E-Government Service Relationships in the UK. *Public Management Review*, 11(6), pp.833–856. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14719030903318988.

Little, A. (2011). *Sick benefits: 75% are faking*. [online] Express.co.uk. Available at: https://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/261337/Sick-benefits-75-are-faking [Accessed 21 Oct. 2022].

Lo, A. (2019). Between presence and absence: Phenomenal interstitiality in Eisenman's Guardiola House. *Interstices: Journal of Architecture and Related Arts*, 19, pp.9–27. doi: https://doi.org/10.24135/ijara.v0i0.552.

Lødemel, I. and Trickey, H. eds., (2001). 'An offer you can't refuse': workfare in international perspective. Bristol: Policy Press.

Loh, D.M. and Heiskanen, J. (2020). Liminal sovereignty practices: Rethinking the inside/outside dichotomy. *Cooperation and Conflict*, 55(3), pp.284–304. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0010836720911391.

Lollar, K. (2009). The Liminal Experience: Loss of Extended Self After the Fire. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 16(4), pp.262–270. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800409354066.

LoLordo, A. (2007). *Pierre Gassendi and the birth of early modern philosophy*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

London Borough of Tower Hamlets v. Mother and Father and Child (2019) High Court of Justice Family Division, Case ZE/40/19. *BAILII*. Available at: https://www.bailii.org/ew/cases/EWHC/Fam/2019/1572.pdf [Accessed: 6 Feb 2023].

Loopstra, R., Fledderjohann, J., Reeves, A. and Stuckler, D. (2018). Impact of Welfare Benefit Sanctioning on Food Insecurity: a Dynamic Cross-Area Study of Food Bank Usage in the UK. *Journal of Social Policy*, [online] 47(03), pp.437–457. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s0047279417000915.

Loopstra, R., Reeves, A., Taylor-Robinson, D., Barr, B., McKee, M. and Stuckler, D. (2015). Austerity, sanctions, and the rise of food banks in the UK. *BMJ*, 350(apr08 9), pp.h1775–h1775. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.h1775.

Lord, R.G. and Maher, K.J. (1991). *Leadership and information processing: linking perceptions and performance*. Boston: Unwin Hyman.

Lotz, C. (2014). *The capitalist schema: time, money, and the culture of abstraction.* Lanham: Lexington Books.

Lotze, H. (1887). *Metaphysic in three books: ontology, cosmology, and psychology.* 2nd ed. Oxford: Clarendon.

Löw, M. (2016). *The Sociology of Space Materiality, Social Structures, and Action*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Löw, M. and Steets, S. (2014). The spatial turn and the sociology of built environment. In: S. Koniordos and A. Kyrtsis, eds., *Routledge Handbook of European Sociology*. New York: Routledge, pp.211–224.

Loyal, S. (2017). *Bourdieu's theory of the state: a critical introduction*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Lozano, J.M., Bofarull, I., Waddock, S. and Prat-i-Pubill, Q. (2020). Avoiding the Iron Cage of Business School Rankings. *Higher Education Policy*, 33, pp.135–157. doi: https://doi.org/10.1057/S41307-018-0107-7.

Lukács, G. (1972). *History and class consciousness: studies in Marxist dialectics*. Massachusetts: MIT Press.

Lukes, S. (1982). Introduction. In: E. Durkheim, *The rules of sociological method,* and selected texts on sociology and its method. London: Macmillan.

Lukes, S. (2004). Power: A Radical View. 2nd ed. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.

Lust, H. (2022). 'I worked 100 hours a week in banking and loved it'. [online] eFinancialCareers. Available at:

https://www.efinancialcareers.co.uk/news/2022/06/100-hour-weeks-banking [Accessed 21 Jul. 2023].

Luthar, S.S. (2003). The culture of affluence: psychological costs of material wealth. *Child development*, 74(6), pp.1581–93. doi: https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1467-8624.2003.00625.x.

Lyndon, S. (2019). Tangled narratives of poverty in early childhood: othering, work, welfare and 'curveballs'. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 27(3). doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/175982719x15626279221341.

Lynn, M. (2022). Lazy Britain is now addicted to mediocrity. *The Telegraph*. [online] 19 Apr. Available at: https://www.telegraph.co.uk/opinion/2022/04/19/lazy-britain-now-addicted-mediocrity/ [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Lyons, K. (2018). Plantation forestry and carbon violence in neoliberal Uganda. In: J. Wiegratz, G. Martiniello and E. Greco, eds., *Uganda: The Dynamics of Neoliberal Transformation*. London: Zed Books, pp.218–233. doi: https://doi.org/10.5040/9781350223721.ch-011.

Macintyre, S. (2009). *A concise history of Australia*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

MacLeod, A. (2019). David Cromwell and David Edwards, Media Lens, Propaganda Blitz: How the Corporate Media Destroy Reality. *International Journal of Communication*, 13, pp.765–767. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv69tg4v.

Macleod, A.M. (2013). Rights and Recognition: The Case of Human Rights. *Journal of Social Philosophy*, 44(1), pp.51–73. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/josp.12009.

MacLeod, M. and Rubenstein, E. (2020). *Universals*. [online] Utm.edu. Available at: https://iep.utm.edu/universa/ [Accessed 25 Feb. 2021].

Maddy, P. (1992). Realism in Mathematics. Oxford: Clarendon Press.

Maisuria, A. (2014). The Neo-Liberalisation Policy Agenda and its Consequences for Education in England: A Focus on Resistance Now and Possibilities for the Future. *Policy Futures in Education*, 12(2), pp.286–296. doi: https://doi.org/10.2304/pfie.2014.12.2.286.

Mäki, U. (2020). Reflections on the Ontology of Money. *Journal of Social Ontology*, 6(2), pp.245–263. doi: https://doi.org/10.1515/jso-2020-0063.

Maleki, A. (2018). Frege, Third Realm and Platonism in his Philosophy. *Existence* and *Knowledge*, [online] 5(1), pp.27–40. Available at: https://philosophy.mofidu.ac.ir/.

Malešević, S. (2019). *Grounded nationalisms: a sociological analysis*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Malin, S.A., Mayer, A. and Roeser, K. (2022). Collective Neoliberalism and Market Fundamentalism: Why Concerned People Acquiesce to the Oil and Gas Industry. *Sociological Forum*, 37(2), pp.395–420. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/socf.12800.

Mallon, R. (2004). Passing, Traveling and Reality: Social Constructionism and the Metaphysics of Race. *Nous*, [online] 38(4), pp.644–673. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0029-4624.2004.00487.x.

Malmberg, C. and Urbas, A. (2018). Health in school: stress, individual responsibility and democratic politics. *Cultural Studies of Science Education*, 14(4), pp.863–878. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11422-018-9882-0.

Manderson, D. (2005). Interstices: new work on legal spaces. *Law Text Culture*, 9(1), pp.1–10.

Manique, C. (2004). *Neoliberalism and AIDS crisis in Sub-Saharan Africa: globalization's pandemic*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Mann, M. (1984). The autonomous power of the state: its origins, mechanisms and results. *European Journal of Sociology*, *25*(2), pp.185–213.

Mann, M. (1986). The sources of social power. Volume 1: A history of Power from the beginning to A.D. 1760. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Mann, M. (1993). The sources of social power. Volume 2: The Rise of Classes and Nation-States, 1760-1914. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Mann, M. (2012a). *The sources of social power. Volume 3: Global Empires and Revolution, 1890 - 1945.* New York: Cambridge University Press.

Mann, M. (2012b). *The sources of social power. Volume 4: Globalizations, 1945-2011*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Manne, R. (2010). 'Is Neoliberalism Finished?' In: R. Manne and D. McKnight, eds., *Goodbye to All That? On the Failure of Neoliberalism and the Urgency of Change*. Melbourne: Black Inc., pp.11-38.

Marangos, J. (2008). The Evolution of the Anti-Washington Consensus Debate: From 'Post-Washington Consensus' to 'After the Washington Consensus'. *Competition & Change*, 12(3), pp.227–244. doi: https://doi.org/10.1179/102452908x320400.

March, L. (2020). Queer and trans* geographies of liminality: A literature review. *Progress in Human Geography*, 45(3), p.030913252091311. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0309132520913111.

Marcuse, H. (1941). Some Social Implications of Modern Technology. *Zeitschrift für Sozialforschung*, 9(3), pp.414–439. doi: https://doi.org/10.5840/zfs19419339.

Marian-Arnat, P.I. (2021). Time Is Money – A Critical Analysis of Economic Discourse. *Messages, Sages and Ages: The Bukovinian Journal of Cultural Studies*,

[online] 8(2), pp.25–31. Available at: http://msa.usv.ro/2021/11/30/time-money-critical-analysis-economic-discourse-petru-ioan-marian-arnat/.

Marrero, A. (2012). The other 'iron cage' From school exclusion fatalism to rescuing the meaning of education. A sociological perspective. *Sociologias*, 14(29), pp.128–150. doi: https://doi.org/10.1590/s1517-45222012000100006.

Marshall, J. (2019). *How are bills amended by Parliament?* [online] Institute for Government. Available at:

https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/article/explainer/how-are-bills-amended-parliament [Accessed 28 Jun. 2023].

Marshall, L.R. (2001). *All things ethnic: comparing ethnicity in the official statistics of Canada and New Zealand*. [Master's Thesis] Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.26021/13938.

Martin, J. (2016). Universal Credit to Basic Income: A Politically Feasible Transition? *Basic Income Studies*, 11(2), pp.97–131. doi: https://doi.org/10.1515/bis-2015-0028.

Marx, K. and Engels, F. (2010a). *Karl Marx, Frederick Engels: Collected Works, Volume 5, Marx and Engels, 1845-47.* London: Lawrence & Wishart.

Marx, K. and Engels, F. (2010b). *Karl Marx, Frederick Engels: Collected Works, Volume 28, Marx, 1857-61.* London: Lawrence & Wishart.

Marx, K. and Engels, F. (2010c). *Karl Marx, Frederick Engels: Collected Works, Volume 29, Marx, 1857-61.* London: Lawrence & Wishart.

Marx, K. and Engels, F. (2010d). *Karl Marx, Frederick Engels: Collected Works, Volume 46, Marx and Engels, 1880-1883.* London: Lawrence & Wishart.

Marx, K. and Engels, F. (2010e). *Karl Marx, Frederick Engels: Collected Works, Volume 48, Engels, 1887-1890.* London: Lawrence & Wishart.

Marx, K. and Engels, F. (2010f). *Karl Marx, Frederick Engels: Collected Works, Volume 49, Engels, 1890-1892.* London: Lawrence & Wishart.

Massey, D. (2013). Vocabularies of the economy. *Soundings*, 54, pp.9–22. doi: https://doi.org/10.3898/136266213807299023.

Massey, D.B. (1984). *Spatial divisions of labour: Social structures and the geography of production.* New York: Methuen.

Massey, D.B. (1994). *Space, place, and gender*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Mattern, J., Lansmann, S. and Hüllmann, J. (2021). It's Not that Bad! Perceived Stress of Knowledge Workers During Enforced Working from Home Due to COVID-19. In: F. Ahlemann, R. Schütte and S. Stieglitz, eds., *Innovation Through Information Systems. WI 2021. Lecture Notes in Information Systems and Organisation, vol 46.* Cham: Springer, pp.263–279. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-86790-4 19.

Maturo, A. and Shea, M. (2020). The Quantified Self or the Marketized Self? *Balkan Journal of Philosophy*, 12(1), pp.17–24. doi: https://doi.org/10.5840/bjp20201213.

Maynard, S.K. (1999). A poetics of grammar: Playing with narrative perspectives and voices in Japanese and translation texts. *Poetics*, 26(3), pp.115–141. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/s0304-422x(98)00015-1.

Mbembe, A. (2003). Necropolitics. *Public Culture*, 15(1), pp.11–40. doi: https://doi.org/10.1215/08992363-15-1-11.

McCartney, M. (2012). Atos and changes to disabled people's benefits. *BMJ*, 344, pp.e1114–e1114. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e1114.

McCluskey, M.T. (2003). Efficiency and social citizenship: Challenging the neoliberal attack on the welfare state. *Indiana Law Journal*, 78, pp.783–876.

McConville, S. (1987). Aid from industry? Private corrections and prison crowding. In: S.D. Gottfredson and S. McConville, eds., *America's correctional crisis: Prison populations and public policy*. Conneticut: Greenwood Press, pp.221–242.

McCoy, S. and Byrne, D. (2011). 'The sooner the better I could get out of there': barriers to higher education access in Ireland. *Irish Educational Studies*, 30(2), pp.141–157. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03323315.2011.569135.

Mcdonald, L. (2019). *Man forced to shorten garden fence puts naked mannequins there*. [online] Mail Online. Available at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-6831193/Man-forced-shorten-garden-fence-neighbors-sets-naked-mannequin-garden-party.html [Accessed 9 Aug. 2023].

McDowell, S. and Crooke, E. (2019). Creating liminal spaces of collective possibility in divided societies: building and burning the Temple. *cultural geographies*, 26(3), pp.323–339. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1474474018817791.

McGuire, S. and Georges, J. (2003). Undocumentedness and Liminality as Health Variables. *Advances in Nursing Science*, 26(3), pp.185–195. doi: https://doi.org/10.1097/00012272-200307000-00004.

Mckeen, W. and Porter, A. (2003). Politics and Transformation: Welfare State Restructuring in Canada. In: W. Clement and L.F. Vosko, eds., *Changing Canada: Political Economy as Transformation*. Canada: McGill-Queen's University Press, pp.109–134. doi: https://doi.org/10.1515/9780773570993-007.

McKnight, L. (2016). Meet the phallic teacher: designing curriculum and identity in a neoliberal imaginary. *The Australian Educational Researcher*, 43(4), pp.473–486. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s13384-016-0210-y.

Medrano, J.D. (2013). Passion vs. the Iron Cage: United States and European Evaluative Cultures. *Papers. Revista de Sociologia*, 98(3), pp.559–564. doi: https://doi.org/10.5565/rev/papers/v98n3.617.

Meehan, K.M., Shaw, I.G.R. and Marston, S.A. (2014). The state of objects. *Political Geography*, 39, pp.60–62. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2013.11.005.

Meeus, W.H.J. and Raaijmakers, Q.A.W. (1986). Administrative Obedience: Carrying Out Orders to use Psychological-Administrative Violence. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 16(4), pp.311–324. doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2420160402.

Mello, T. (2022). Why Elon Musk's 80-Hour Workweek Isn't as Crazy as It Sounds. [online] Inc.com. Available at: https://www.inc.com/tommy-mello/why-elon-musks-80-hour-work-week-isnt-as-crazy-as-it-sounds.html [Accessed 21 Jul. 2023].

Mellor, M. (2019). *Money: myths, truths and alternatives*. Chicago: Policy Press.

Mermillod, M., Marchand, V., Lepage, J., Begue, L. and Dambrun, M. (2015). Destructive Obedience Without Pressure. *Social Psychology*, 46(6), pp.345–351. doi: https://doi.org/10.1027/1864-9335/a000251.

Merrifield, A. (2013). *The Politics of the Encounter: Urban Theory and Protest Under Planetary Urbanization*. Georgia: University of Georgia Press.

Merton, R.K. (1968). Social theory and social structure. New York: Free Press.

Meyer, J.W. (2010). World Society, Institutional Theories, and the Actor. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 36(1), pp.1–20. doi: https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.012809.102506.

Michaels, P.C. (2018). *The Impact of Adverse Childhood Experiences on Adult Monetary Behaviors*. [Doctoral Dissertation] Available at: http://rave.ohiolink.edu/etdc/view?acc_num=antioch1531941674153599.

Michels, R. (2016). *Political parties: a sociological study of the oligarchical tendencies of modern democracy*. Connecticut: Martino Fine Books.

Michelson, S. (2013). Count-Time: Neoliberalism, Subjectivity, and Jimmy Santiago Baca's Prisoner Poetry. *Pacific Coast Philology*, 48(1), pp.25–47. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/41932638.

Mickett, C.A. (1988). Frege, Objectivity, and The Three Realms. [Doctoral Thesis].

Mikkola, M. (2006). Elizabeth Spelman, Gender Realism, and Women. *Hypatia*, 21(4), pp.77–96. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1527-2001.2006.tb01129.x.

Mikkola, M. (2016). *The wrong of injustice: dehumanization and its role in feminist philosophy*. New York: Oxford University Press.

Milaj, J. and Bonnici, J.P.M. (2016). Smart Meters as Non-purpose Built Surveillance Tools. In: S. Schiffner, J. Serna, D. Ikonomou and K. Rannenberg, eds., *Privacy Technologies and Policy. APF 2016. Lecture Notes in Computer Science, vol 9857*. Cham: Springer, pp.81–95. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-44760-5 6.

Milgram, S. (1974). Obedience to authority: an experimental view. New York: Harper & Row.

Mill, J. (2010). A system of logic, ratiocinative and inductive: being a connected view of the principles of evidence and the methods of scientific investigation. Harper & Brothers/Forgotten Books.

Miller, D. (2010). How Neoliberalism Got Where It Is: Elite Planning, Corporate Lobbying and the Release of the Free Market. In: K. Birch and V. Mykhnenko, eds., *Rise and Fall of Neoliberalism: The Collapse of an Economic Order?* London: Zed Books, pp.23–41.

Miller, M. C. (2017). Testing the Test: PISA's Role in the Evolving Human Development Agenda. [Doctoral Thesis].

Mills, C. (2015). The Psychiatrization of Poverty: Rethinking the Mental Health-Poverty Nexus. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 9(5), pp.213–222. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12168.

Mills, C.W. (1999). *The power elite*. New York: Oxford University Press.

Mills, C.W. (2000). The sociological imagination. New York: Oxford University Press.

Mirowski, P. (2014). Never let a serious crisis go to waste: how neoliberalism survived the financial meltdown. London: Verso.

Mirpuri, A. (2016). Racial Violence, Mass Shootings, and the U.S. Neoliberal State. *Critical Ethnic Studies*, 2(1), pp.73–106. doi: https://doi.org/10.5749/jcritethnstud.2.1.0073.

Mises, L.V. (2007). Bureaucracy. Indianapolis: Liberty Fund.

Mishtal, J. (2010). Neoliberal reforms and privatisation of reproductive health services in post-socialist Poland. *Reproductive Health Matters*, 18(36), pp.56–66. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/s0968-8080(10)36524-4.

Mitchell, D. (1996). Political Violence, Order, And the Legal Construction of Public Space: Power and The Public Forum Doctrine. *Urban Geography*, 17(2), pp.152–178. doi: https://doi.org/10.2747/0272-3638.17.2.152.

Mitchell, T. (1991). The Limits of the State: Beyond Statist Approaches and their Critics. *American Political Science Review*, 85(1), pp.77–96. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s0003055400271451.

Mohamad, M. (2020). The Divine Bureaucracy and Disenchantment of Social Life: A Study of Bureaucratic Islam in Malaysia. Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan.

Mohan, A. (1992). The historical roots of the Kashmir conflict. *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism*, 15(4), pp.283–308. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10576109208435908.

Molavi, Z., Tahmaseb, R., Danaeefard, H. and Hamidizadeh, A. (2017). Bureauphobia: the Ambivalentl Look of Citizens on Public Services. *Journal of Public Administration*, 9(2), pp.213–234. doi: https://doi.org/10.22059/jipa.2017.240217.2078.

Moloney, A. (2017). Does the Queen pay taxes? *Metro*. [online] 6 Nov. Available at: https://metro.co.uk/2017/11/06/does-the-queen-pay-taxes-and-how-much-does-it-cost-her-7056752/ [Accessed 9 Sep. 2023].

Molotch, H. (1993). The space of Lefebvre. *Theory and Society*, 22(6), pp.887–895. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00993685.

Monbiot, G. (2016). *Neoliberalism – the ideology at the root of all our problems*. [online] The Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/books/2016/apr/15/neoliberalism-ideology-problem-george-monbiot [Accessed 8 May 2023].

Monbiot, G. (2023). Costa Rica restored its ravaged land to health. The rich UK has no excuse for such complete failure. *The Guardian*. [online] 21 Apr. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2023/apr/21/costa-rica-uk-land [Accessed 22 Jun. 2023].

Monge-Najera, J. (2018). 'Please pay \$800 to read this article': An open letter to paywall companies. *Revista de Biología Tropical*, 66(1), pp.1–5. doi: https://doi.org/10.15517/rbt.v66i1.32238.

Montgomery, T. (2010). Crossing the limen: terrorist prisoners and the politically liminal process of imprisonment. *Critical Studies on Terrorism*, 3(2), pp.191–207. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/17539150903306162.

Mooney, G. (2012). Neoliberalism is Bad for Our Health. *International Journal of Health Services*, 42(3), pp.383–401. doi: https://doi.org/10.2190/hs.42.3.b.

Moran, D., Jewkes, Y. and Turner, J. (2020). Prison design and carceral space. In: H. Gosling and L. Burke, eds., *An Introduction to Penology*. London: Routledge, pp.71–87. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003073222-5.

Moran, D., Turner, J. and Schliehe, A.K. (2017). Conceptualizing the carceral in carceral geography. *Progress in Human Geography*, 42(5), pp.666–686. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0309132517710352.

Morgan, D. (2016). Post What? The Liminality of Multi-Racial Identity. *Humanities*, 5(2). doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/h5020046.

Morley, L. (1994). Glass Ceiling or Iron Cage: Women in UK Academia. *Gender, Work & Organization*, 1(4), pp.194–204. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0432.1994.tb00018.x.

Morris, G. (2016). Universal Credit, Ideology and the Politics of Poverty. *Renewal: A Journal of Social Democracy*, [online] 24(3), pp.76–90. Available at: https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/universal-credit-ideology-politics-poverty/docview/1841295845/.

Morrison, J. (2021). 'Scrounger-bashing' as national pastime: the prevalence and ferocity of anti-welfare ideology on niche-interest online forums. *Social Semiotics*, 31(3), pp.383–401. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10350330.2021.1930859.

Morse, A. (2015). Outcome-based payment schemes: government's use of payment by results. [online] *nao.org.uk*. National Audit Office. Available at: https://www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Outcome-based-payment-schemes-governments-use-of-payment-by-results.pdf [Accessed 21 Oct. 2022].

Moshe, M. (2018). Neo-Liberal Effects on Time Perception: When 'Time Is Money' Turns into 'Hybrid Time'. In: A. Scribano, F.T. Lopez and M.E. Korstanje, eds., *Neoliberalism in Multi-Disciplinary Perspective*. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.119–135.

Mostov, J. (2014). Nation and Nation-State. In: M.T. Gibbons, ed., *The encyclopedia of political thought*. Hoboken: Wiley.

Motha, S. (2010). 'Begging to Be Black'. *Theory, Culture & Society*, 27(7-8), pp.285–305. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0263276410383720.

Mouzelis, N.P. (2016). Back to Sociological Theory. London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Mudge, S.L. (2008). What is neo-liberalism? *Socio-Economic Review*, [online] 6(4), pp.703–731. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/ser/mwn016.

Muehlebach, A. (2012). The moral neoliberal. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Mulcahy, D. (2015). Policy matters: de/re/territorialising spaces of learning in Victorian government schools. *Journal of Education Policy*, 31(1), pp.81–97. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2015.1099077.

Müller-Mahn, D. (1998). Spaces of Poverty: The Geography of Social Change in Rural Egypt. In: N.S. Hopkins and K. Westergaard, eds., *Directions of Change in Rural Egypt*. Cairo: The American University in Cairo Press, pp.245–266. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt15m7k1g.19.

Müller-Mall, S. (2013). Legal Spaces. In: S. Müller-Mall, ed., *Legal Spaces: Towards a Topological Thinking of Law*. Heidelberg: Springer Berlin, pp.95–130. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-36730-4 4.

Mulligan, E., Gant, J., Robinson, M. and Tapsfield, J. (2021). No 10 condemns 'absurd airbrushing' of Winston Churchill after charity deleted him from website - despite CEO's claims that it is not trying to disown wartime PM after calling *Daily Mail*. [online] 9 Sep. Available at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-9971917/Storm-Winston-Churchill-charity-erases-website-views-race-controversy.html [Accessed 21 Jul. 2023].

Mupenda, B., Duvall, S., Maman, S., Pettifor, A., Holub, C., Taylor, E., Rennie, S., Kashosi, M., Lema, M. and Behets, F. (2014). Terms Used for People Living with HIV in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. *Qualitative health research*, [online] 24(2), pp.209–216. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732313519869.

Murad, A. (1943). The Nature of Money. *Southern Economic Journal*, 9(3), pp.217–233. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/1052544.

Murdock, G.P. (1945). The common denominator of cultures. In: R. Linton, ed., *The science of man in the world crisis*. New York: Columbia University Press, pp.123–142.

Murray, C. (2019). Assange in Court. *Craig Murray*. Available at: https://www.craigmurray.org.uk/archives/2019/10/assange-in-court/ [Accessed 3 Jan. 2023].

Murray, C.A. (1996). *Charles Murray and the underclass: the developing debate*. London: lea Health and Welfare Unit.

Murray, S. (2006). Poverty and health. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, [online] 174(7), pp.923–923. doi: https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.060235.

Nakano, T. (2020). War and strange non-death of neoliberalism: The military foundations of modern economic ideologies. *International Relations*, 35(2), p.004711782097827. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0047117820978273.

Näre, L. (2020). 'Finland kills with a pen' – asylum seekers' protest against bureaucratic violence as politics of human rights. *Citizenship Studies*, 24(8), pp.1–15. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13621025.2020.1769559.

National Education Union (2019). *Education, the law and you*. [online] *neu.org.uk*. National Education Union. Available at: https://neu.org.uk/media/596/view [Accessed 13 May 2022].

National Library of Australia (n.d.). *How was Australia named?* [online] www.nla.gov.au. Available at: https://www.nla.gov.au/faq/how-was-australia-named [Accessed 9 Aug. 2023].

Nawawi, N.M., Sout, N.M., Hassan, K.B., Samah, N.N.A., Kamaruddin, H.H., Khalid, R.M. and Azman, H.H. (2021). The perception of pre-university students on STEM. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 1882(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1882/1/012155.

Nayyar, D. (2000). Alleviating Poverty: Role of Good Governance and Constitutional Reform. *Economic and Political Weekly*, [online] 35(42), pp.3739–3742. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/4409861 [Accessed 9 Feb. 2024].

Neff, T. and Benson, R. (2021). News You Can Use to Promote Your Interests: Media Ownership Forms and Economic Instrumentalism. *Journalism Studies*, 22(15), pp.2103–2121. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670x.2021.1986115.

Negus, S.C. (2021). *Getting personal: Investigating How Living with Universal Credit Affects Emotions and Identities*. [Doctoral Thesis] Available at: https://shura.shu.ac.uk/29421/.

Nelson, L.P. (2006). *American sanctuary: Understanding sacred spaces*. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.

Nelson, R. L. (2015). *Dynamics between weavers and voluntourists in Guatemala: Giving ideas, taking photos.* [Doctoral Thesis] Available at:

https://digitalcommons.lib.uconn.edu/dissertations/728/.

Neto, U. (2017). Protecting human rights defenders in Latin America: a legal and socio-political analysis of Brazil. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.

Neves, J., Narducci, F., Barra, S. and Proença, H. (2016). Biometric recognition in surveillance scenarios: a survey. *Artificial Intelligence Review*, 46(4), pp.515–541. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10462-016-9474-x.

Newman, A. and McNamara, Y. (2016). Teaching qualitative research and participatory practices in neoliberal times. *Qualitative Social Work: Research and Practice*, 15(3), pp.428–443. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1473325015624500.

Newman, D. (2003). Boundaries. In: J. Agnew, K. Mitchell and G. Toal, eds., *A Companion to Political Geography.* Massachusetts: Blackwell Publishing, pp.123–131.

Ng, W., Diener, E., Aurora, R. and Harter, J. (2008). Affluence, Feelings of Stress, and Well-being. *Social Indicators Research*, 94(2), pp.257–271. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-008-9422-5.

Nguyen, M.-H. (2021). Liminality, third-culture and hope in a quarantine camp. *Cultural Dynamics*, 33(3), pp.199–201. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/09213740211014313.

Nguyen, T. (2013). From SlutWalks to SuicideGirls: Feminist Resistance in the Third Wave and Postfeminist Era. *WSQ: Women's Studies Quarterly*, 41(3-4), pp.157–172. doi: https://doi.org/10.1353/wsq.2013.0102.

Nichols, A. and Malenfant, J. (2018). Youth Experiencing Poverty in a Neoliberal Canadian Context: Understanding Systems Access from the Experiences of Young People and Frontline Staff. In: M.A. Fallov and C. Blad, eds., *Social Welfare Responses in a Neoliberal Era: Policies, Practices, and Social Problems*. Leiden: Brill, pp.203–223.

Nicomachus of Gerasa (1926). *Introduction to Arithmentic*. New York: The Macmillan Company

Niculescu, M. (2017). Reading In-Betweenness Jewish Buddhist Autobiographies and the Self-Display of Interstitiality. *Contemporary Jewry*, 37(2), pp.333–347. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s12397-017-9233-6.

Niño, C. and González, C. (2022). Phantom state in Haiti: criminal sovereignty and the mercenary remedy. *Trends in Organized Crime*. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s12117-022-09460-3.

Nishibe, M. (2016). *The Enigma of Money Gold, Central Banknotes, and Bitcoin*. Singapore: Springer Singapore.

Nishida, K. (2012) Place and dialectic: two essays. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Njeri, S. (2019). The Politics of Non-recognition: Re-evaluating the Apolitical Presentation of the UN Humanitarian Mine Action Programs in Somaliland. In: M.B. Bolton, S. Njeri and T. Benjamin-Britton, eds., *Global Activism and Humanitarian Disarmament*. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.169–195. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-27611-9 6.

Noble, G. (2009). 'Countless acts of recognition': young men, ethnicity and the messiness of identities in everyday life. *Social & Cultural Geography*, 10(8), pp.875–891. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14649360903305767.

Noë, A. (2012). Ideology and the Third Realm (Or, a Short Essay on Knowing How to Philosophize). In: J. Bengson and M.A. Moffett, eds., *Knowing How: Essays on Knowledge, Mind, and Action*. New York: Oxford University Press, pp.196–212. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195389364.003.0008.

Norberg, I. (2021). Austerity as Bureaucratic Violence: Understanding the Impact of (Neoliberal) Austerity on Disabled People in Sweden. *Sociology*, 56(4). doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/00380385211051210.

Nord, C. (2021). Liminal space and the negotiation of care work in extra-care housing. *Health & Place*, 69, p.102575. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2021.102575.

Norris, C. (2006). *Platonism, music and the listener's share*. London: Continuum.

Notturno, M.A. (1985). *Objectivity, Rationality and the Third Realm: Justification and the Grounds of Psychologism*. Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers.

Novo, C.M. (2014). The Tension between Western and Indigenous Knowledge in Intercultural Bilingual Education in Ecuador. In: R. Cortina, ed., *The Education of Indigenous Citizens in Latin America*. Bristol: Multilingual Matters, pp.98–123. doi: https://doi.org/10.21832/9781783090969-007.

Nyamnjoh, F. B. (2004). *Rights and the Politics of Recognition in Africa*. London: Zed Books.

O'Brien, S. (2016). A Sacred Space. In: J. Fear-Segal and S.D. Rose, eds., *Carlisle Indian Industrial School: Indigenous Histories, Memories, and Reclamations*. Nebraska: University of Nebraska Press, pp.341–343.

O'Connor, P. (2017). *Home: The Foundations of Belonging*. London: Taylor and Francis.

O'Donnell, A. and Shaw, M. (2016). Resilience and Resistance on the Road to Recovery in Mental Health. *Concept*, 7(1), p.18.

O'Guinn, T.C., Tanner, R.J. and Maeng, A. (2015). Turning to space: Social density, social class, and the value of things in stores. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 42(2), pp.196–213. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/jcr/ucv010.

O'Kane, C. (2017). Fetishistic concrete abstraction, social constitution and social domination in Henri Lefebvre's writings on everyday life, cities and space. *Capital & Class*, 42(2), pp.253–271. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0309816817738317.

O'Malley, D., Owens, K. and Clarke, D. (2021). Cost of the nursery day: financial pressures and barriers in the early learning and childcare setting. [online] scot.nhs.uk. Available at: https://www.stor.scot.nhs.uk/handle/11289/580298 [Accessed 2 Mar. 2022].

O'Manique, C. (2004). Global Neoliberalism and Aids Policy: International Responses to Sub-Saharan Africa's Pandemic. *Studies in Political Economy*, 73(1), pp.47–68. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/19187033.2004.11675151.

O'Neil, T. (2006). *Human Rights and Poverty Reduction: Realities, Controversies and Strategies*. [online] *Overseas Development Institute*. Available at: https://cdn.odi.org/media/documents/2398.pdf [Accessed 4 Nov. 2022].

Oakeshott, M. (1985). *Experience and its modes*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Office for National Statistics (2016). *How is the welfare budget spent?* [online] *Office for National Statistics*. Available at:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/governmentpublicsectorandtaxes/publicsectorfinance/articles/howisthewelfarebudgetspent/2016-03-16 [Accessed 12 Feb. 2024].

Ofman, S. (2017). The Mathematical anti-atomism of Plato's Cosmology II: the 'khora' in Plato's Timaeus. [Lecture] Available at: https://webusers.imj-prg.fr/~salomon.ofman/Bologne II 2017 [Accessed 12 Feb. 2022].

Ofuji, N. (2017). Human Rights Protection in the EU as Unitas Multiplex. In: Y. Nakanishi, ed., *Contemporary Issues in Human Rights Law: Europe and Asia*. Singapore: Springer Singapore, pp.51–69.

Ogihara, Y. and Uchida, Y. (2014). Does individualism bring happiness? Negative effects of individualism on interpersonal relationships and happiness. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 5(135), pp.1–8. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00135.

Olivecrona, K. (1939). Law As Fact. London: Oxford University Press.

Oliver, D. (2019). David Oliver: The revolving door to the NHS lobby. *BMJ*, p.I1297. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.I1297.

Oliver, P. and Johnston, H. (2000). What a Good Idea! Ideologies and Frames in Social Movement Research. *Mobilization: An International Quarterly*, 5(1), pp.37–54. doi: https://doi.org/10.17813/maiq.5.1.g54k222086346251.

Omoniyi, T. and Daniluk, L. (2019). 'Offshore' as Marginality: Exploring the Panama Papers and the Feasibility of Post-National Sociolinguistics. In: R. Piazza, ed., *Discourses of Identity in Liminal Places and Spaces.* New York: Routledge, pp.282–301.

Ong, A. (2006). *Neoliberalism as exception: Mutations in Citizenship and Sovereignty*. London: Duke University Press.

Opala, J. and Boillot, F. (1996). Leprosy among the limba: Illness and healing in the context of world view. *Social Science & Medicine*, 42(1), pp.3–19. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/0277-9536(95)00026-7.

Orel, M., Dvouletý, O. and Ratten, V. eds., (2021). *The Flexible workplace:* Coworking and Other Modern Workplace Transformations. Cham: Springer.

Oswald, A.J. and Powdthavee, N. (2007). Obesity, Unhappiness, and the Challenge of Affluence: Theory and Evidence. *IZA Discussion Paper No. 2717*. doi: https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.981703.

Oxfam (2022). *IMF must abandon demands for austerity as cost-of-living crisis drives up hunger and poverty worldwide*. [online] Oxfam International. Available at: https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/imf-must-abandon-demands-austerity-cost-living-crisis-drives-hunger-and-poverty [Accessed 9 Jul. 2023].

Paasi, A. (2003). Territory. In: J. Agnew, K. Mitchell and G. Toal, eds., *A Companion to Political Geography.* Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd, pp.109–122.

Paci, E. (1979). *Il filosofo e la citta`. Platone, Whitehead, Husserl, Marx.* Milan: il Saggiatore.

Page, E. and Jenkins, W. (2005). *Policy bureaucracy: government with a cast of thousands*. New York: Oxford University Press.

Paige, K., O'Keeffe, L. and Lloyd, D. (2020). More than STEM: Connecting students' Learning to Community through eco-justice. In: A. Fitzgerald, C. Haeusler and L. Pfeiffer, eds., *STEM Education in Primary Classrooms: Unravelling Contemporary Approaches in Australia and New Zealand*. London: Routledge, pp.151–167.

Pandya, V. (1990). Movement and space: Andamanese cartography. *American Ethnologist*, 17(4), pp.775–797. doi: https://doi.org/10.1525/ae.1990.17.4.02a00100.

Papastergiadis, N. (2006). The invasion complex: the abject other and spaces of violence. *Geografiska Annaler: Series B, Human Geography*, 88(4), pp.429–442. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0435-3684.2006.00231.x.

Papp, L.M., Cummings, E.M. and Goeke-Morey, M.C. (2009). For Richer, for Poorer: Money as a Topic of Marital Conflict in the Home. *Family Relations*, 58(1), pp.91–103. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3729.2008.00537.x.

Park, Y. (2016). The Crucible of Sexual Violence: Militarized Masculinities and the Abjection of Life in Post-Crisis, Neoliberal South Korea. *Feminist Studies*, 42(1), pp.17–40. doi: https://doi.org/10.1353/fem.2016.0005.

Parsons. T. (1949) The Structure of Social Action. Glencoe: Free Press.

Partington, R. (2019). Is it time to end our fixation with GDP and growth? *The Guardian*. [online] 17 Jun. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/news/2019/jun/17/is-time-to-end-our-fixation-with-gdp-and-growth [Accessed 7 Feb. 2022].

Paternoster, R. and Iovanni, L. (1989). The Labeling perspective and delinquency: An elaboration of the theory and an assessment of the evidence. *Justice Quarterly*, 6(3), pp.359–394. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/07418828900090261.

Paterson, L.L. and Gregory, I.N. (2019). Characterising Poverty in Place: Benefits Receipt in Britain. In: L.L. Paterson and I.N. Gregory, eds., *Representations of Poverty and Place: Using Geographical Text Analysis to Understand Discourse*. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.159–192. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93503-4.

Patnaik, U., Moyo, S. and Shivji, I. (2011). *The agrarian question in the neoliberal era: primitive accumulation and the peasantry*. Oxford: Pambazuka Press.

Patrick, R. (2016). Living with and responding to the 'scrounger' narrative in the UK: exploring everyday strategies of acceptance, resistance and deflection. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 24(3), pp.245–259. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/175982716x14721954314887.

Patrick, R. (2017). For whose benefit?: the everyday realities of welfare reform. Bristol: Policy Press.

Paulus, A., Sutherland, H. and Tasseva, I. (2019). Indexing Out of Poverty? Fiscal Drag and Benefit Erosion in Cross-National Perspective. *Review of Income and Wealth*, 66(2), pp.311–333. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/roiw.12413.

Paus, E.A. (1994). Economic Growth through Neoliberal Restructuring? Insights from the Chilean Experience. *The Journal of Developing Areas*, [online] 29(1), pp.31–56. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/4192411.

Peck, J. (2001). Workfare states. New York: Guildford Press.

Peck, J. and Theodore, N. (2010). Mobilizing policy: Models, methods, and mutations. *Geoforum*, 41(2), pp.169–174. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2010.01.002.

Pedersen, I. and Aspevig, K. (2018). Being Jacob: Young Children, Automedial Subjectivity, and Child Social Media Influencers. *M/C Journal*, 21(2). doi: https://doi.org/10.5204/mcj.1352.

Pegg, S. (2019). Somaliland. In: G. Visoka, J. Doyle and E. Newman, eds., Routledge Handbook of State Recognition. London: Routledge, pp.417–429.

Penrose, R. (1989). *The Emperor's New Mind*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Penz, O. and Sauer, B. (2019). Neoliberal technologies of social protection: affects and policy implementation. *Critical Policy Studies*, 14(3), pp.339–357. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/19460171.2019.1645030.

Persson, U. (2019). Interview with Michel Waldschmidt. *European Mathematical Society Magazine*, (111), pp.23-26. doi: https://doi.org/10.4171/news/111/5

Perucich, F.V. (2017). The Neoliberal Urban Utopia of Milton Friedman: Santiago De Chile as Its Realisation. In: C. Boano and F.V. Perucich, eds., *Neoliberalism and Urban Development in Latin America: The Case of Santiago*. London: Routledge, pp.21–38.

Peters, M.A. (2012). Neoliberalism, Education and the Crisis of Western Capitalism. *Policy Futures in Education*, 10(2), pp.134–141. doi: https://doi.org/10.2304/pfie.2012.10.2.134.

Petticrew, M. and Roberts, H. (2006). *Systematic Reviews in the Social Sciences*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.

Pew research Center (2022). *Modeling the Future of Religion in America*. [online] *pewresearch.org*. Pew Research. Available at: https://www.pewresearch.org/religion/2022/09/13/modeling-the-future-of-religion-in-america/ [Accessed 21 Apr. 2023].

Peyrefitte, M. and Sanders-McDonagh, E. (2018). Space, power and sexuality: transgressive and transformative possibilities at the interstices of spatial boundaries. *Gender, Place & Culture*, 25(3), pp.325–333. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/0966369x.2018.1454405.

Phelan, S. (2014). *Neoliberalism, media and the political*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Phelps, R., Fisher, K. and Ellis, A. (2007). *Organizing and managing your research:*A practical guide for postgraduates. London: SAGE Publications.

Phillips, J. (2022). *Martin Lewis in furious clash with OVO energy boss*. [online] Mail Online. Available at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-11180925/Youre-fat-cat-making-profits-Martin-Lewis-furious-clash-OVO-energy-boss.html [Accessed 5 Sep. 2022].

Phillips-Fein, K. (2019). The History of Neoliberalism. In B. Cebul, L. Geismer and M. Williams, eds, *Shaped by the State: Toward a New Political History of the Twentieth Century*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, pp.347-362

Philo. (2001). On the creation of the cosmos according to Moses. Boston: Brill.

Pickard, J. (2020). *UK constituency boundary shake-up expected to boost Tory party*. [online] www.ft.com. Available at: https://www.ft.com/content/6c880e2b-bf07-4424-88f2-16e71f4042a9 [Accessed 18 Mar. 2021].

Pickren, W.E. (2018). Psychology in the social imaginary of neoliberalism: Critique and beyond. *Theory & Psychology*, 28(5), pp.575–580. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0959354318799210.

Pierson, C. (2004). *The modern state*. New York: Routledge.

Pierson, C. (2021). The Next Welfare State? Bristol: Policy Press.

Piggott, L. and Grover, C. (2009). Retrenching Incapacity Benefit: Employment Support Allowance and Paid Work. *Social Policy and Society*, 8(2), pp.159–170. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s1474746408004697.

Pike, K. (2020). 'A Life of Their Own'? Traditions, Power and 'As If Realism' in Political Analysis. *Political Studies*, 69(3), pp.709–724. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0032321720921502.

Pilinovsky, H. (2004). Borderlands: The Who, What, When, Where, and Why of the Interstitial Arts. *Journal of the Fantastic in the Arts*, [online] 15(3 (59)), pp.240–242. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/43310248 [Accessed 12 Nov. 2021].

Pilinovsky, H. and Sherman, D. (2004). Interstitial Arts: An Interview with Delia Sherman. *Journal of the Fantastic in the Arts*, [online] 15(3), pp.248–250. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/43310250 [Accessed 17 Nov. 2021].

Pinker, S. (2002). *The blank slate: the modern denial of human nature*. New York: Viking.

Pinto, S. (1998). Wittgenstein's Anti-Platonism. *Grazer Philosophische studien*, 56(1), pp.109–132. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/18756735-90000695.

Piza, E.L., Welsh, B.C., Farrington, D.P. and Thomas, A.L. (2019). CCTV surveillance for crime prevention. *Criminology & Public Policy*, [online] 18(1), pp.135–159. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-9133.12419.

Plasse-Couture, F.-X. (2013). Effective abandonment: The neoliberal economy of violence in Israel and the Occupied Territories. *Security Dialogue*, 44(5-6), pp.449–466. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0967010613499787.

Plato. (1997). Complete works. Indianapolis: Hackett Publishing Company.

Plehwe, D., Walpen, B. J., and Neunhöffer, G. (2007). *Neoliberal hegemony: A global critique*. London: Routledge.

Pollack, S. (2012). An imprisoning gaze. *International Review of Victimology*, 19(1), pp.103–114. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0269758012447219.

Ponzini, D. (2010). The process of privatisation of cultural heritage and the arts in Italy: analysis and perspectives. *International Journal of Heritage Studies*, 16(6), pp.508–521. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13527258.2010.505049.

Poppendieck, J. (1997). The USA: Hunger in the Land of Plenty. In: G. Riches, ed., *First World Hunger: Food Security and Welfare Politics*. London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.134–164.

Popper, K. (1980). Three Worlds. In: S.M. McMurrin, ed., *The Tanner Lectures on Human Values (Volume 1)*. Salt Lake City: University of Utah Press, pp.141–158.

Popper, K. (1983). A pocket Popper. London: Fontana.

Predelli, S. (1995). Against Musical Platonism. *The British Journal of Aesthetics*, 35(4), pp.338–350. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/bjaesthetics/35.4.338.

Preece, J. and Bimpson, E. (2019). *Housing Insecurity and Mental Health in Wales*. [online] *Thinkhouse*. Sheffield: UK Collaborative Centre for Housing Evidence. Available at: https://thinkhouse.org.uk/site/assets/files/1475/cache03192.pdf [Accessed 13 May 2023].

Pritchard, A. and Morgan, N. (2006). Hotel Babylon? Exploring hotels as liminal sites of transition and transgression. *Tourism Management*, 27(5), pp.762–772. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2005.05.015.

Prusik, C. (2020). *Adorno and neoliberalism: the critique of exchange society*. New York: Bloomsbury Academic.

Psillos, S. (2002). Causation and explanation. Stocksfield: Acumen.

Puertas, A.M. and Teigland, R. (2019). The trust revolution Blockchain's potential to resolve institutional inefficiencies? In: A. Larsson and R. Teigland, eds., *Digital Transformation and Public Services: Societal Impacts in Sweden and Beyond*. London: Routledge, pp.277–292. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429319297-16.

Purewal, N. (2018). sex selective abortion, neoliberal patriarchy and structural violence in India. *Feminist Review*, 119(1), pp.20–38. doi: https://doi.org/10.1057/s41305-018-0122-y.

Pybus, K., Wickham, S., Page, G., Power, M., Barr, B. and Patrick, R. (2021). 'How Do I Make Something out of nothing?': Universal Credit, Precarity & Mental Health. [online] Covidrealities.org. Covid Realities. Available at: https://covidrealities.org/learnings/write-ups/universal-credit-precarity-and-mental-health [Accessed 29 Jul. 2023].

Pyles, L., Svistova, J. and Ahn, S. (2017). Securitization, racial cleansing, and disaster capitalism: Neoliberal disaster governance in the US Gulf Coast and Haiti. *Critical Social Policy*, 37(4), pp.582–603. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0261018316685691.

Rahim, N., Graham, J., Kiss, Z., and Davies, M. (2018). *Understanding How Universal Credit Influences Employment Behaviour*. [online] London: Department for Work & Pensions. Available at:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/universal-credit-understanding-how-it-influences-employment-behaviour [Accessed 9 Oct 2022].

Rahimi, A.R., Spertus, J.A., Reid, K.J., Bernheim, S.M. and Krumholz, H.M. (2007). Financial Barriers to Health Care and Outcomes After Acute Myocardial Infarction. *JAMA*, 297(10), pp.1063–1072. doi: https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.297.10.1063.

Rajan, S.R. (2021). Toward a Metaphysic of Environmental Violence: The Case of the Bhopal Gas. In: N.L. Peluso and M. Watts, eds., *Violent Environments*. London: Cornell University Press, pp.380–398.

Ramey, J. (2015). Neoliberalism as a political theology of chance: the politics of divination. *Palgrave Communications*, 1(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.1057/palcomms.2015.39.

Ramey, J. (2016). *Politics of divination: neoliberal endgame and the religion of contingency.* London: Rowman & Littlefield International.

Ramp, W. (1998). Effervescence, Differentiation and Representation in the Elementary Forms. In: N.J. Allen, W.S.F. Pickering and W.M. Miller, eds., *On Durkheim's Elementary Forms of Religious Life*. London: Routledge, pp.136–148.

Rand, E. J. (2014). *Reclaiming queer: Activist and academic rhetorics of resistance*. Tuscaloosa: University of Alabama Press.

Raschke, C. (2018). From the Secular City to the Regime of Neoliberalism. *American Book Review*, 39(5), pp.8–14. doi: https://doi.org/10.1353/abr.2018.0064.

Ratner, C. (2019). Neoliberal psychology. Cham: Springer.

Rawlinson, K. (2016). Google agrees to pay British authorities £130m in back taxes. *The Guardian*. [online] 23 Jan. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2016/jan/22/google-agrees-to-pay-hmrc-130m-in-back-taxes [Accessed 8 Dec. 2022].

Raza, W. (2017). *Global Inequality, Populism and The Future Of Democracy*. [online] Social Europe. Available at: https://www.socialeurope.eu/global-inequality-populism-future-democracy [Accessed 9 Mar. 2022].

Read, H. (1960). The Third Realm of Education. In: T. Munro and H. Read, eds., *The Creative Arts in American Education: The Interrelation of the Arts in Secondary Education. The Third Realm of Education.* Massachusetts: Harvard University Press, pp.35–62.

Rech, M.F. (2016). Children, Young People and the Everyday Geopolitics of British Military Recruitment. In: M.C. Benwell and P. Hopkins, eds., *Children, Young People and Critical Geopolitics*. London: Routledge, pp.45–50.

Redclift, V. (2013). Statelessness and Citizenship. London: Routledge.

Reece, L.J., McInerney, C., Blazek, K., Foley, B.C., Schmutz, L., Bellew, B. and Bauman, A.E. (2020). Reducing financial barriers through the implementation of voucher incentives to promote children's participation in community sport in Australia. *BMC Public Health*, 20(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-8049-6.

Reed, M.I. (2005). Beyond the Iron Cage? Bureaucracy and Democracy in the Knowledge Economy and Society. In: P. Du Gay, ed., *The Values of Bureaucracy*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp.115–140. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780199275458.003.0006.

Rees, S. (2016). 'Am I really gonna go sixty years without getting cancer again?' Uncertainty and liminality in young women's accounts of living with a history of breast cancer. *Health: An Interdisciplinary Journal for the Social Study of Health, Illness and Medicine*, [online] 21(3), pp.241–258. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1363459316677628.

Reeve, K. (2017). Welfare conditionality, benefit sanctions and homelessness in the UK: ending the 'something for nothing culture' or punishing the poor?. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 25(1), pp.65–78. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/175982717x14842281240539.

Renan, E. (2013). What Is a nation? In: H.K. Bhabha, ed., *Nation and Narration*. London: Routledge, pp.8–22.

Rex, B. and Campbell, P. (2021). The impact of austerity measures on local government funding for culture in England. *Cultural Trends*, 31(1), pp.1–24. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09548963.2021.1915096.

Ribeiro-Navarrete, S., Saura, J.R. and Palacios-Marqués, D. (2021). Towards a new era of mass data collection: Assessing pandemic surveillance technologies to preserve user privacy. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 167. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2021.120681.

Rich, A.N.M. (1954). The Platonic Ideas as the Thoughts of God. *Mnemosyne*, 7(1), pp.123–133. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/156852554x00135.

Richards, R. (2017). *How does a country become a country? An expert explains*. [online] The Conversation. Available at: https://theconversation.com/how-does-a-country-become-a-country-an-expert-explains-81962 [Accessed 21 Jun. 2023].

Riches, G. (1986). *Food banks and the welfare crisis*. Toronto: James Lorimer & Company.

Riches, G. (1997). Hunger, food security and welfare policies: Issues and debates in First World societies. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*, 56(1A), pp.63–74. doi: https://doi.org/10.1079/pns19970010.

Ricoeur, P. (1983). Can Fictional Narratives Be True? In: A.-T. Tymieniecka, ed., *The Phenomenology of Man and of the Human Condition: Individualisation of Nature and the Human Being Part I. Plotting the Territory for Interdisciplinary Communication*. Dordrecht: Springer Dordrecht, pp.3–19.

Riquelme, F. and González-Cantergiani, P. (2016). Measuring user influence on Twitter: A survey. *Information Processing & Management*, 52(5), pp.949–975. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ipm.2016.04.003.

Ritzer, G. (1992). *The McDonaldization of society*. Thousand Oaks: Pine Forge Press.

Ritzer, G. (2005). Encyclopedia of social theory. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.

Roberts, J.E. and Armitage, J. (2020). The third realm of luxury: Conceptualizing the connections between real places and imaginary spaces. In: J.E. Roberts and J. Armitage, eds., *The Third Realm of Luxury: Connecting Real Places and Imaginary Spaces*. London: Bloomsbury Visual Arts, pp.1–24. doi: https://doi.org/10.5040/9781350062801.0005.

Robertson, M. (2016). The great British housing crisis. *Capital & Class*, 41(2), pp.195–215. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0309816816678571.

Robinson, E.H. (2011). A Theory of Social Agentivity and its Integration into the Descriptive Ontology for Linguistic and Cognitive Engineering. *International Journal on Semantic Web and Information Systems*, 7(4), pp.62–86. doi: https://doi.org/10.4018/ijswis.2011100103.

Robinson, H. (1998). Materialism in the philosophy of mind. *Routledge Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9780415249126-n032-1.

Robinson, K. and Sheldon, R. (2018). Witnessing loss in the everyday: Community buildings in austerity Britain. *The Sociological Review*, 67(1), pp.111–125. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0038026118797828.

Rodionova, Z. (2017). *The plastics industry successfully lobbied the government to cut recycling targets*. [online] The Independent. Available at: https://www.independent.co.uk/climate-change/news/government-recycling-targets-cut-pressure-plastics-lobbying-industry-a7585501.html [Accessed 8 Aug. 2023].

Rose, A.-L., Leisyte, L., Haertel, T. and Terkowsky, C. (2018). Emotions and the liminal space in entrepreneurship education. *European Journal of Engineering Education*, 44(4), pp.602–615. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03043797.2018.1553937.

Roseneil, S. and Seymour, J. (2016). *Practising Identities*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Roth, R. (2009). The challenges of mapping complex indigenous spatiality: from abstract space to dwelling space. *cultural geographies*, 16(2), pp.207–227. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1474474008101517.

Rothbard, M.N. (1978). Society Without a State. *Nomos*, [online] 19, pp.191–207. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/24219047.

Rousse, B.S. (2015). Demythologizing the Third Realm: Frege on Grasping Thoughts. *Journal for the History of Analytical Philosophy*, 3(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.15173/jhap.v3i1.43.

Rovelli, C. (2018). *National identity is fake. We should focus on the wider common good* | *Carlo Rovelli*. [online] the Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/jul/24/national-identity-fake-toxic-intolerance-italy-fascism [Accessed 30 Nov. 2022].

Rowe, S. (2008). Modern Sports: Liminal Ritual or Liminoid Leisure? In: G. St John, ed., *Victor Turner and Contemporary Cultural Performance*. Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp.127–148.

Rowlands, J. and Rawolle, S. (2013). Neoliberalism is not a theory of everything: a Bourdieuian analysis ofillusioin educational research. *Critical Studies in Education*, 54(3), pp.260–272. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/17508487.2013.830631.

Rubinstein, E. (2016). Emplotting Hikikomori: Japanese Parents' Narratives of Social Withdrawal. *Culture, Medicine, and Psychiatry*, 40(4), pp.641–663. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11013-016-9495-6.

Ruppert, E. (2012). Seeing population: Census and Surveillance by Numbers. In: K. Ball, K. Haggerty and D. Lyon, eds., *Routledge Handbook of Surveillance Studies*. London: Routledge, pp.209–216.

Russell, B. (1986). A history of western philosophy, and its connection with political and social circumstances from the earliest times to the present day. New York: Simon and Schuster.

Russell, B. (2001). The problems of philosophy. Oxford: Open University Press.

Rylko-Bauer, B. and Farmer, P. (2016). Structural Violence, Poverty, and Social Suffering. In: D. Brady and L.M. Burton, eds., *The Oxford Handbook of the Social Science of Poverty*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp.47–74.

Sacramento, O. (2011). Liminal Spaces. *Space and Culture*, 14(4), pp.367–383. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1206331211412255.

Safran, W. (1991). Diasporas in Modern Societies: Myths of Homeland and Return. *Diaspora: A Journal of Transnational Studies*, 1(1), pp.83–99. doi: https://doi.org/10.1353/dsp.1991.0004.

Sahraoui, N. (2021). Midwives and Humanitarian Bureaucracy: Managing Migration at a Postcolonial Border. *International Political Sociology*, 15(2), pp.272–290. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/ips/olab001.

Sahu, B., Jeffery, P. and Nakkeeran, N. (2016). Barriers to higher education: commonalities and contrasts in the experiences of Hindu and Muslim young women in urban Bengaluru. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative and International Education*, 47(2), pp.177–191. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2016.1220825.

Sainsbury, R. (2014). Talking Universal Credit: in conversation with Lord Freud, Minister for Welfare Reform. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 22(1), pp.37–44. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/175982714x13875308002243.

Sakarya, S. (2018). Rightful Resistance: A Discursive Third Realm? *Gaziantep University Journal of Social Sciences*, 17(1), pp.196–209. doi: https://doi.org/10.21547/jss.314226.

Salili, F., Lai, M. K., and Leung, S. S. K. (2004). The consequences of pressure on adolescent students to perform well in school. *Hong Kong Journal of Paediatrics*, 9(4), pp.329-336.

Salin, P. (2016). *The international monetary system and the theory of monetary systems*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing.

Sallis, J. (1999). *Chorology: on beginning in Plato's Timaeus*. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.

Salmon, W. (1984). Scientific explanation and the causal structure of the world. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Salter, M. (2018). Abuse and Cruelty in Religious Bureaucracy: The Case of the Anglican Diocese of Newcastle. *Journal of Australian Studies*, 42(2), pp.243–255. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14443058.2018.1459782.

Saltman, K.J. (2014). Neoliberalism and Corporate School Reform: 'Failure' and 'Creative Destruction'. *Review of Education, Pedagogy, and Cultural Studies*, 36(4), pp.249–259. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10714413.2014.938564.

Sanders, T., Elliott, J., Norman, P., Johnson, B. and Heller, S. (2019). Disruptive illness contexts and liminality in the accounts of young people with type 1 diabetes. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 41(7), pp.1289–1304. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.12906.

Sassen, S. (1996). The Spatial Organization of Information Industries: Implications for the Role of the State. In: J.H. Mittelman, ed., *Globalization: Critical Reflections*. London: Lynne Rienner Publishers, pp.33–52. doi: https://doi.org/10.1515/9781685852764-005.

Savage, R. (2012). 'With Scorn and Bias': Genocidal Dehumanisation in Bureaucratic Discourse. In: C. Tatz, ed., *Genocide Perspectives IV: Essays on Holocaust and Genocide*. Sydney: UTS ePress, pp.21–64. doi: https://doi.org/10.5130/978-0-9872369-7-5.b.

Schanoes, V. (2004). Critical Theory, Academia, and Interstitiality. *Journal of the Fantastic in the Arts*, [online] 15(3 (59)), pp.243–247. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/43310249 [Accessed 9 May 2022].

Schilbach, F., Schofield, H. and Mullainathan, S. (2016). The Psychological Lives of the Poor. *American Economic Review*, 106(5), pp.435–440. doi: https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.p20161101.

Schmid, C. (2018). Journeys through planetary urbanization: Decentering perspectives on the urban. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, 36(3), pp.591–610. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0263775818765476.

Schmid, P.C. and Amodio, D.M. (2016). Power effects on implicit prejudice and stereotyping: The role of intergroup face processing. *Social Neuroscience*, 12(2), pp.218–231. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/17470919.2016.1144647.

Schoch, M., Baah, S., Lakner, C. and Friedman, J. (2022). *Half of the global population lives on less than US\$6.85 per person per day*. [online] blogs.worldbank.org. Available at: https://blogs.worldbank.org/developmenttalk/half-global-population-lives-less-us685-person-day [Accessed 22 Dec 2022].

Schopenhauer, A. (2000). *Parerga and paralipomena*. New York: Oxford University Press.

Schopenhauer, A. (2010). *The world as will and representation. Vol. 1* New York: Cambridge University Press.

Schwandt, T.A. (2003). Three Epistemological Stances for Qualitative inquiry: Interpretativism, Hermeneutics and Social Constructionism. In: N.K. Denzin and Y.S. Lincoln, eds., *The Landscape of Qualitative Research: Theories and Issues*. London: SAGE.

Schwarz, B. (2019). Boris Johnson's Conservatism: an insurrection against political reason? *Soundings*, 73, pp.12–23. doi: https://doi.org/10.3898/soun.73.02.2019.

Scott, W.R. (2002). Formalization: Reflection or Construction? *Contemporary Sociology*, 31(6), pp.635–637. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/3089907.

Screti, F. (2018). Re-writing Galicia: Spelling and the construction of social space. *Journal of Sociolinguistics*, 22(5), pp.516–544. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/josl.12306.

Scully, M. (2019). Challenging Peripherality: Cornwall in Pan-Celtic Narratives of Place. In: R. Piazza, ed., *Discourses of Identity in Liminal Places and Spaces*. New York: Routledge, pp.147–165. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9781351183383-7.

Searle, J. (1995). *The construction of social reality.* New York: Free Press

Searle, J. (2008). Social Ontology and Political Power. In: B. Smith, D.M. Mark and I. Ehrlich, eds., *The Mystery of Capital and the Construction of Social Reality*. Illinois: Open Court Publishing, pp.19–34.

Segbefia, A., Beni, A., Goudaar, L., Adjei, P. and Ganle, J. (2016). Geography and Poverty Traps in Northern Ghana: A Theoretical Analysis of the Literature. *Spiritan Journal of Poverty Studies*, 1, pp.38-50.

Seis, M. (2019). Pondering the Neoliberal Public University with the Ghost of Foucault. In: E. Juergensmeyer, A.J. Nocella II and M. Seis, eds., *Neoliberalism and*

Academic Repression: The Fall of Academic Freedom in the Era of Trump. Leiden: Koninklijke Brill NV, pp.43–57.

Selinger, E. and Hartzog, W. (2020). The Inconsentability of Facial Surveillance. *Loyola Law Review*, 66(1), pp.33–55.

Sembhy, R. and Boles, T. (2011). *War on scroungers*. [online] Express.co.uk. Available at: https://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/267673/War-on-scroungers [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Sen, S. and Marcuzzo, M.C. (2017). Introduction. In: S. Sen and M.C. Marcuzzo, eds., *The Changing Face of Imperialism: Colonialism to Contemporary Capitalism*. London: Routledge India, pp.1–11. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9781351184816-1.

Senior, N.W. (1965). *An Outline of the Science of Political Economy.* New York: Kelley.

Setlack, S. (2018). *Exploring The Feasibility of Adapting: a Digital Nomadic Lifestyle*. [Undergraduate Dissertation] Available at:

https://repository.tcu.edu/handle/116099117/22419 [Accessed 24 Nov. 2022].

Shakespeare, T. (2000). Disabled Sexuality: Toward Rights and Recognition. Sexuality and Disability, 18(3), pp.159–166. doi: https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1026409613684.

Shapiro, M.J. (2003). Nation-states. In: J. Agnew, K. Mitchell and G. Toal, eds., *A Companion to Political Geography.* Massachusetts: Blackwell Publishing, pp.271–288.

Sharlet, J. (2008). *The Family: The Secret Fundamentalism at the Heart of American Power.* New York: HarperCollins.

Sharma, A. and Hudson, C. (2021). Depoliticization of educational reforms: the STEM story. *Cultural Studies of Science Education*, 17, pp.231–249. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11422-021-10024-0.

Sharma, N. (2020). Dark tourism and moral disengagement in liminal spaces. *Tourism Geographies*, 22(2), pp.273–297. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14616688.2020.1713877.

Sheldrick, G. (2014). *Benefits system is broken! UK's top scroungers on £300-a-week more than the average family*. [online] Express.co.uk. Available at: https://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/461463/Benefits-system-is-broken-UK-s-top-scroungers-on-300-a-week-more-than-the-average-family [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Sheth, F.A. (2014). Interstitiality: Making Space for Migration, Diaspora, and Racial Complexity. *Hypatia*, 29(1), pp.75–93. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/hypa.12075.

Shields R (1991). *Places on the Margin: Alternative Geographies of Modernity*. Abingdon: Routledge.

Shields, S. (2011). From the Washington Consensus to the Brussels Consensus: Neoliberalisation by Depoliticisation in Post-Communist Poland. *Socialism and Democracy*, 25(2), pp.81–103. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/08854300.2011.579474.

Shildrick, M. (2009). *Dangerous discourses of disability, subjectivity and sexuality*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Shimizu, K. (2014). Who Owns Our Tongue? English, Academic Life, and Subjectivity. In: K. Shimizu and W.S. Bradley, eds., *Multiculturalism and Conflict Reconciliation in the Asia-Pacific: Migration, Language and Politics.* London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.81–98. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-137-40360-5 5.

Shimizu, M. (2019). Institutions and Civil Instantiation: The Case of Modern Japanese Police. In: J.C. Alexander, D.A. Palmer, S. Park and A.S. Ku, eds., *The Civil Sphere in East Asia*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp.188–212.

Shin, H. and Park, J.S.-Y. (2015). Researching language and neoliberalism. *Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development*, 37(5), pp.443–452. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.2015.1071823.

Shipan, C.R. and Volden, C. (2012). Policy Diffusion: Seven Lessons for Scholars and Practitioners. *Public Administration Review*, 72(6), pp.788–796. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6210.2012.02610.x.

Shirai, K. (2020). Social Determinants of Health on the Island of Okinawa. In: E. Brunner, N. Cable and H. Iso, eds., *Health in Japan: Social Epidemiology of Japan since the 1964 Tokyo Olympics*. [online] Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp.297–319. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780198848134.003.0019.

Shore, C. and Roberts, S. (1993). Higher Education and the Panopticon Paradigm: Quality Assessment as 'Disciplinary Technology'. [online] Society for Research into Higher Education Conference. Institution of Education Sciences. Available at: https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ed368243 [Accessed 7 Aug. 2023].

Sigley, G. (2006). Chinese Governmentalities: Government, Governance and the Socialist Market Economy. *Economy and Society*, 35(4), pp.487–508. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03085140600960773.

Simmel, G. (2009). Sociology: inquiries into the construction of social forms. Leiden: Brill.

Simmel, G. (2011). *The philosophy of money*. New York: Routledge.

Simmons, N., Abrahamson, E., Deshler, J., Kensington-Miller, B., Manarin, K., Morón-García, S., Oliver, C. and Renc-Roe, J. (2013). Conflicts and Configurations in a Liminal Space: SoTL Scholars' Identity Development. *Teaching & Learning Inquiry*, 1(2), pp.9–21. doi: https://doi.org/10.20343/teachlearningu.1.2.9.

Singh, M., Oladipo, G. and Kollewe, J. (2022). *Elon Musk reportedly plans to become Twitter's interim chief executive after buying platform – business live*. [online] the Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/business/live/2022/oct/28/elon-musk-bought-twitter-natwest-profits-economy-inflation-business-live [Accessed 1 Feb. 2023].

Sismondo, S. (1993). Some Social Constructions. *Social Studies of Science*, 23(3), pp.515–553. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0306312793023003004.

Slack, J., Martínez, D.E., Lee, A.E. and Whiteford, S. (2016). The Geography of Border Militarization: Violence, Death and Health in Mexico and the United States. *Journal of Latin American Geography*, 15(1), pp.7–32. doi: https://doi.org/10.1353/lag.2016.0009.

Smith, A. (1776). An inquiry into the nature and causes of the wealth of nations. London: W. Strahan.

Smith, B. and Searle, J. (2003). An Illuminating Exchange - The Construction of Social Reality. An Exchange. *American Journal of Economics and Sociology*, [online] 62(1), pp.285–309. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1536-7150.t01-1-00012.

Smith, N. (1990). *Uneven Development Nature, Capital, and the Production of Space*. Athens: University of Georgia Press.

Smith, N. (2008). Neoliberalism is Dead, Dominant, Defeatable – Then What? *Human Geography*, 1(2), pp.1–3. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/194277860800100216.

Smith, P.K. and Hofmann, W. (2016). Power in everyday life. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 113(36), pp.10043–10048. doi: https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1604820113.

Smith, R. (2010). *The Baudrillard dictionary*. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.

Smith, R.A. (1995). On the Third Realm. Integrated and Interdisciplinary Learning in Arts Education. *Journal of Aesthetic Education*, [online] 29(1), pp.1–4. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/3333512 [Accessed 14 Aug. 2021].

Smits, J. and Fell, T. (2011). Early Printed Atlases: Shaping Plato's 'Forms' into Bibliographic Descriptions. *Journal of Map & Geography Libraries*, 7(2), pp.184–210. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/15420353.2011.566840.

Snyder, H. (2019). Literature Review as a Research methodology: an Overview and Guidelines. *Journal of Business Research*, 104(1), pp.333–339. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2019.07.039.

Söderlund, J. and Borg, E. (2017). Liminality in Management and Organization Studies: Process, Position and Place. *International Journal of Management Reviews*, [online] 20(4), pp.880–902. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/ijmr.12168.

Soemarwoto, R. (2011). Kasepuhan Rice Landrace Diversity, Risk Management and Agricultural Modernization. In: R. Ellen, ed., *Modern Crises and Traditional Strategies: Local Ecological Knowledge in Island Southeast Asia*. Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp.84–111.

Soga, M. (1994). Discourse Modality - Subjectivity, Emotion, and Voice in the Japanese Language. *Language and Speech*, 37(2), pp.193–202. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/002383099403700207.

Soldatic, K. and Chapman, A. (2010). Surviving the Assault? The Australian Disability Movement and the Neoliberal Workfare State. *Social Movement Studies*, 9(2), pp.139–154. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14742831003603299.

Sonnex, C., Roe, C.A. and Roxburgh, E.C. (2020). Flow, Liminality, and Eudaimonia: Pagan Ritual Practice as a Gateway to a Life with Meaning. *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, 62(2), pp.233–256. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0022167820927577.

Sosenko, F., Littlewood, M., Bramley, G., Fitzpatrick, S., Blenkinsopp, J. and Wood, J. (2019). *State of Hunger: a Study of Poverty and Food Insecurity in the UK*. [online] *State of Hunger*. The Trussell Trust. Available at: https://www.stateofhunger.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/State-of-Hunger-Report-November2019-Digital.pdf [Accessed 14 Feb. 2024].

Soules, M. (2015). *Media, persuasion and propaganda*. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.

Sousa, R.B. (2013). 'Aqui é da terra que se sobe ao céu': Marx, Engels e a religião. *Acta Scientiarum. Human and Social Sciences*, 35(1), pp.115–126. doi: https://doi.org/10.4025/actascihumansoc.v35i1.17256.

Soysal, Y.N. (2012). Post-national Citizenship: Rights and Obligations of Individuality. In: E. Amenta, K. Nash and A. Scott, eds., *The Wiley-Blackwell*

Companion to Political Sociology. Chichester: Blackwell Publishing Ltd, pp.383–393. doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/9781444355093.ch34.

Sparke, M. (2017). Austerity and the embodiment of neoliberalism as ill-health: Towards a theory of biological sub-citizenship. *Social Science & Medicine*, 187, pp.287–295. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.12.027.

Spelman, E.V. (1990). *Inessential Women: Problems of Exclusion in Feminist Thought*. London: The Women's Press.

Springer, S. (2010). *Cambodia's neoliberal order: Violence, authoritarianism, and the contestation of public space*. London: Routledge.

Springer, S. (2016). *The discourse of neoliberalism: an anatomy of a powerful idea*. New York: Rowman & Littlefield International.

Springer, S., Birch, K. and MacLeavy, J. (2016). An Introduction to Neoliberalism. In: S. Springer, K. Birch and J. MacLeavy, eds., *Handbook of Neoliberalism*. London: Routledge, pp.1–14.

Standing, G. (2011). *The precariat: the new dangerous class*. New York: Bloomsbury Academic.

Standing, H.C., Rapley, T., MacGowan, G.A. and Exley, C. (2017). 'Being' a ventricular assist device recipient: A liminal existence. *Social Science & Medicine*, 190, pp.141–148. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.08.016.

Starbuck, W.H. (2003). Shouldn't Organization Theory Emerge from Adolescence? *Organization*, 10(3), pp.439–452. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/13505084030103005.

Steger, M.B. and James, P. (2013). Levels of Subjective Globalization: Ideologies, Imaginaries, Ontologies. *Perspectives on Global Development and Technology*, 12(1-2), pp.17–40. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/15691497-12341240.

Steinberger, P. (2004). *The idea of the state*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Stenner, P. (2017). *Liminality and experience: a transdisciplinary approach to the psychosocial*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Stenner, P. (2021). Theorising Liminality between Art and Life: The Liminal Sources of Cultural Experience. In: B. Wagoner and T. Zittoun, eds., *Experience on the Edge: Theorizing Liminality*. Cham: Springer, pp.3–42. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-83171-4 1.

Stevens, J. and Adhya, A. (2014). The interstitial challenge: manifestations of Terrain Vague in Detroit and Clichy-sous-Bois, Paris. In: M. Mariani and P. Barron, eds., *Terrain Vague: Interstices at the Edge of the Pale*. New York: Routledge, pp.201–215.

Steyrer, J. (1998). Charisma and the Archetypes of Leadership. *Organization Studies*, 19(5), pp.807–828. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/017084069801900505.

Stiglitz, J. E. (2015). Rewriting the Rules of the American Economy: An Agenda for Shared Prosperity. New York: Roosevelt Institute.

Stinchcombe, A. (1995). Sugar Island Slavery in the Age of Enlightenment: The Political Economy of the Caribbean World. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Stinchcombe, A. (2001). When formality works: authority and abstraction in law and organizations. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Stinson, H. (2019). Supporting people? Universal Credit, Conditionality and the Recalibration of Vulnerability. In: P. Dwyer, ed., *Dealing with Welfare Conditionality: Implementation and Effects*. Bristol: Policy Press, pp.15–40. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/policypress/9781447341826.003.0002.

Strodthoff, G.G., Hawkins, R.P. and Schoenfeld, A.C. (1985). Media Roles in a Social Movement: a Model of Ideology Diffusion. *Journal of Communication*, 35(2), pp.134–153. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1985.tb02239.x.

Stuckler, D., Reeves, A., Loopstra, R., Karanikolos, M. and McKee, M. (2017). Austerity and Health: The Impact in the UK and Europe. *European Journal of Public Health*, 27(4), pp.18–21. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckx167.

Sturdy, A., Schwarz, M. and Spicer, A. (2006). Guess who's coming to dinner? Structures and uses of liminality in strategic management consultancy. *Human Relations*, 59(7), pp.929–960. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726706067597.

Styhre, A. (2007). *The innovative bureaucracy: bureaucracy in an age of fluidity*. New York: Routledge.

Sugarman, J. (2015). Neoliberalism and psychological ethics. *Journal of Theoretical and Philosophical Psychology*, 35(2), pp.103–116. doi: https://doi.org/10.1037/a0038960.

Sullivan, P. (2018). Balancing the Benefit and the Burden of Wealth (Published 2018). *The New York Times*. [online] 8 Jun. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/08/your-money/wealth-happiness.html [Accessed 15 Jan. 2023].

Summers, K., Scullion, L., Baumberg Geiger, B., Robertshaw, D., Edmiston, D., Gibbons, A., Karagiannaki, E. and de Vries, R. (2021). *Claimants' Experiences of the Social Security System during the First Wave of COVID-19*. [online] *University of Kent*. Kent: University of Kent. doi: https://doi.org/10.56687/9781447364504-008.

Sunley, P., Martin, R. and Nativel, C. (2011). *Putting Workfare in Place*. Somerset: John Wiley & Sons.

Suslov, M. (2018). 'Russian World' Concept: Post-Soviet Geopolitical Ideology and the Logic of 'Spheres of Influence'. *Geopolitics*, 23(2), pp.330–353. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14650045.2017.1407921.

Svallfors, S. (2007). *The Political Sociology of the Welfare State*. Stanford: Stanford University Press.

Swedberg, R. (2019). On the use of abstractions in sociology: The classics and beyond. *Journal of Classical Sociology*, 20(4), pp.257–280. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1468795x19861086.

Sweet, E. (2018). 'Like you failed at life': Debt, health and neoliberal subjectivity. Social Science & Medicine, 212, pp.86–93. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2018.07.017.

Swift, N. (2019). *Does the Queen Have to Pay Inheritance Tax?* [online] fjg.co.uk. Available at: https://www.fjg.co.uk/blog/does-the-queen-have-to-pay-inheritance-tax/ [Accessed 5 Dec. 2022].

Szabo, Z. (2003). Nominalism. In: M.J. Loux and D.W. Zimmerman, eds., *The Oxford handbook of metaphysics*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp.11–45.

Szakolczai, A. (2018). Liminality and Experience: Structuring Transitory Situations and Transformative Events. In: A. Horvath, B. Thomassen and H. Wydra, eds., *Breaking Boundaries: Varieties of Liminality*. New York: Berghahn Books, pp.11–38. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt9qcxbg.5.

Tan, J. (2022). Academy Schools in England: Neoliberalism, Privatisation and Governance. In: Y. Baiza, ed., *Education in Troubled Times: A Global Pluralist Response*. Newcastle-Upon-Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing.

Tancred-Sheriff, P. (1985). Craft, Hierarchy and Bureaucracy: Modes of Control of the Academic Labour Process. *Canadian Journal of Sociology / Cahiers canadiens de sociologie*, 10(4), pp.369–390. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/3340047.

Tanne, J.H. (2008). More than 26 000 Americans die each year because of lack of health insurance. *BMJ*, [online] 336, p.855. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.39549.693981.db.

Tatz, C. (2012). The Magnitude of Genocide. In: C. Tatz, ed., *Genocide Perspectives IV: Essays on Holocaust and Genocide*. Sydney: UTS ePress, pp.5–20. doi: https://doi.org/10.5130/978-0-9872369-7-5.a.

Taylor, C. (1995). The Politics of Recognition. In: J. Arthur, ed., *Campus Wars: Multiculturalism and the Politics of Difference*. New York: Routledge, pp.249–263.

Taylor, K. (2018). *Neoliberal Education and the Redefinition of Democratic Practice in Chicago*. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.

Taylor, L. (2021). *Implications Of Race and Racism in Student Evaluations of Teaching: The Hate U Give.* Lanham: Lexington Books.

Taylor, M.C. and Raschke, C. (2001). About About Religion: A Conversation with Mark C. Taylor. *Journal for Cultural and Religious Theory*, [online] 2. Available at: https://jcrt.org/archives/02.2/taylor_raschke.shtml [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Taylor-Gooby, P. (2013). *The Double Crisis of the Welfare State and What We Can Do About It.* London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Teo, T. (2010). What is Epistemological Violence in the Empirical Social Sciences? *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 4(5), pp.295–303. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2010.00265.x.

Teodorescu, B. and Calin, R.A. (2015). The Base Articulations of the Liminality Concept. *Review of European Studies*, 7(12), pp.97–102. doi: https://doi.org/10.5539/res.v7n12p97.

Tesar, M. and Arndt, S. (2020). Writing the Human 'I': Liminal Spaces of Mundane Abjection. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 26(8/9), pp.1102–1109. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800419881656.

Thatal, N. (2020). Rights, distribution, and ethnicisation: the Marwari's claims for recognition as 'old settlers' in Sikkim. *Asian Ethnicity*, 22(2), pp.310–329. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14631369.2020.1762483.

Thomas, J. and Harden, A. (2008). Methods for the thematic synthesis of qualitative research in systematic reviews. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, [online] 8, pp.1–10. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-8-45.

Thomas, T. (2022). Sajid Javid says Britons are hard workers after leaked Liz Truss 'graft' remarks. [online] the Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2022/aug/17/sajid-javid-says-britons-are-hard-workers-after-leaked-liz-truss-graft-remarks [Accessed 18 Oct. 2022].

Thomassen, B. (2009). The uses and meaning of liminality. *International Political Anthropology*, *2*(1), pp.5-28.

Thomassen, B. (2014). *Liminality and the modern: living through the in-between*. Burlington: Ashgate.

Thomasson, A. (1999). *Fiction and Metaphysics*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Thomasson, A.L. (2004). The Ontology of Art. In: *The Blackwell Guide to Aesthetics*. Malden: Blackwell Publishing Ltd, pp.78–92.

Thompson, B.Y. (2021). Digital Nomads as Canaries in the Coalmine: Disruption and the Future of Work and Leisure. In: *Digital Nomads Living on the Margins: Remote-Working Laptop Entrepreneurs in the Gig Economy*. Leeds: Emerald Publishing Limited, pp.101–117. doi: https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-80071-545-520211009.

Thompson, C., Guise, A., Edgar, R., Solley, S. and Burrows, M. (2020). *UniversL cREDIT: the Health Impacts for People Who Are Experiencing Homelessness*. [online] *Groundswell.org.uk*. Available at: https://groundswell.org.uk/universal-credit/ [Accessed 29 Apr. 2023].

Thompson, M. (2017a). Contesting 'dilapidated dwelling'. In: G. Cairns, G. Artopoulos and K. Day, eds., *From Conflict to Inclusion in Housing: Interaction of Communities, Residents and Activists*. London: UCL Press, pp.199–226. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt1xhr55k.19.

Thompson, M. (2017b). LIFE in a ZOO. *City*, 21(2), pp.104–126. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13604813.2017.1353327.

Thoyre, A. (2015). Constructing Environmentalist Identities through Green Neoliberal Identity Work. *Journal of Political Ecology*, 22(1), pp.146–163. doi: https://doi.org/10.2458/v22i1.21082.

Thrift, N. (1990). The Making of a Capitalist Time Consciousness. In: J. Hassard, ed., *The Sociology of Time*. London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.105–129. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-20869-2 8.

Tieszen, R. (2005). Consciousness of Abstract Objects *. In: D.W. Smith and A.L. Thomasson, eds., *Phenomenology and Philosophy of Mind*. Oxford: Oxford

University Press, pp.183–200. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199272457.003.0009.

Titmuss, R. (1968). Commitment to Welfare. London: George Allen & Unwin.

Tombazos, S. (2020). Capital as 'abstraction in action' and economic rhythms in Marx. *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 44(5), pp.1055–1068. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/cje/beaa037.

Toots, A. and Kalev, L. (2016). Governing in the shadow of Bologna: return of the state in higher education quality assurance policy. *International Journal of Public Policy*, 12(1/2), pp.54–70. doi: https://doi.org/10.1504/ijpp.2016.075216.

Topping, A. (2023). People deemed unable to work 'face having benefits reduced under DWP plan'. *The Guardian*. [online] 5 Sep. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/sep/05/people-deemed-unable-to-work-face-having-benefits-reduced-under-dwp-plan [Accessed 8 Sep. 2023].

Toscano, A. (2008). The Open Secret of Real Abstraction. *Rethinking Marxism*, 20(2), pp.273–287. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/08935690801917304.

Trusson, D., Pilnick, A. and Roy, S. (2016). A new normal?: Women's experiences of biographical disruption and liminality following treatment for early stage breast cancer. *Social Science & Medicine*, 151, pp.121–129. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.01.011.

Tuan, Y.F. (1977). *Space and place: the perspective of experience*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Tuchman, G. (1978). Making News. New York: Free Press.

Turner, V. (1972). *The forest of symbols: aspects of Ndembu ritual*. New York: Cornell University Press.

Turner, V. (1977). *The ritual process: structure and anti-structure*. New York: Cornell University Press.

Twiss, T. (2014). Trotsky and the problem of Soviet bureaucracy. Leiden: Brill.

Tyler, I. (2013). *Revolting subjects: social abjection and resistance in neoliberal Britain*. London: Zed Books.

Tyner, J.A. (2014). Dead labor, landscapes, and mass graves: Administrative violence during the Cambodian genocide. *Geoforum*, [online] 52, pp.70–77. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2013.12.011.

Vaihinger, H. (1935). The Philosophy of 'As if'. A System of the Theoretical, Practical and Religious Fictions of Mankind. London: Kegan Paul.

Valde-Ugalde, J.L. (1999). *Intervening in revolution: the US Exercise of Power in Guatemala, 1954*. [Doctoral Thesis] Available at: https://etheses.lse.ac.uk/2484/ [Accessed 31 May 2022].

Valent, G. (2019). Disaster Recovery and Violence in Neoliberal times: Community and Spatial Fragmentation in L'Aquila. *Disaster Prevention and Management: An International Journal*, 28(4), pp.446–459. doi: https://doi.org/10.1108/dpm-01-2018-0032.

Vallerand, R.J., Gauvin, L.I. and Halliwell, W.R. (1986). Negative Effects of Competition on Children's Intrinsic Motivation. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 126(5), pp.649–656. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.1986.9713638.

Van Deventer, H.J.M. (Hans) (2017). Aspects of Liminality in the Book of Daniel. *Old Testament Essays*, 30(2). doi: https://doi.org/10.17159/2312-3621/2017/v30n2a15.

Van Gennep, A. (1960). The rites of passage. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Van Heerden, E. (2011). The social and spatial construction of two South African arts festivals as liminal events. *South African Theatre Journal*, 25(1), pp.54–71. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10137548.2011.619723.

Van Solinge, T.B. (2010). Deforestation Crimes and Conflicts in the Amazon. *Critical Criminology*, [online] 18(4), pp.263–277. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10612-010-9120-x.

Varga, S. (2013). The politics of Nation Branding. *Philosophy & Social Criticism*, 39(8), pp.825–845. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0191453713494969.

Varman, R. (2018). Violence, markets and marketing. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 34(11-12), pp.903–912. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/0267257x.2018.1537659.

Vass, L. (2015). Constellations of the In-between: Topological Diagrams of Urban Interstices. In: *ACSA Fall Conference Proceedings*. Association of Collegiate Schools of Architecture.

Vatter, M. (2017). Foucault and Becker: a Biopolitical Approach to Human Capital and the Stability of Preferences. In: B. Golder and D. McLoughlin, eds., *The Politics of Legality in a Neoliberal Age*. London: Routledge, pp.64–82. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315650784-4.

Veeraraghavan, R. (2013). Dealing with the Digital panopticon: the Use and Subversion of ICT in an Indian Bureaucracy. In: *ICTD '13: Proceedings of the Sixth International Conference on Information and Communication Technologies and Development*. New York: Association for Computing Machinery, pp.248–255. doi: https://doi.org/10.1145/2516604.2516631.

Venugopal, R. (2015). Neoliberalism as Concept. *Economy and Society*, [online] 44(2), pp.165–187. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03085147.2015.1013356.

Verger, A. (2016). The Global Diffusion of Education Privatization: Unpacking and Theorizing Policy Adoption. In: K. Mundy, A. Green, B. Lingard and A. Verger, eds., *The Handbook of Global Education Policy*. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd., pp.64–80.

Verkuyten, M. (2006). Multicultural recognition and ethnic minority rights: A social identity perspective. *European Review of Social Psychology*, 17(1), pp.148–184. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10463280600937418.

Vesala, H. and Tuomivaara, S. (2018). Experimenting with work practices in a liminal space: A working period in a rural archipelago. *Human Relations*, 71(10), pp.1371–1394. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726717744034.

Vieco, F.J.C. (2021). Bearing liminality, Laboring White Ink: Pregnancy and Childbirth in women's Literature. Oxford: Peter Lang.

Virno, P. (2004). A Grammar of the Multitude. Los Angeles: Semiotext(e).

Vis, B. (2007). States of welfare or states of workfare? Welfare state restructuring in 16 capitalist democracies, 1985–2002. *Policy & Politics*, 35(1), pp.105–122. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/030557307779657720.

Viti, F. (2005). Travailler pour rien. *Cahiers d'Études africaines*, 45(179/180), pp.1037–1067. doi: https://doi.org/10.4000/etudesafricaines.5738.

Voas, D. and Bruce, S. (2019). Religion. In Curtice, J., Clery, E., Perry, J., Phillips M. and Rahim, N., eds., *British Social Attitudes: The 36th Report*. London: The National Centre for Social Research

Volokh, A. (2017). Privatization and the Elusive Employee-Contractor Distinction. In: J. Kleinig, ed., *Prisoners' Rights*. London: Routledge, pp.71–146.

Vujicic, M., Buchmueller, T. and Klein, R. (2016). Dental Care Presents the Highest Level of Financial Barriers, Compared to Other Types of Health Care Services. *Health Affairs*, [online] 35(12), pp.2176–2182. doi: https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2016.0800.

Wacquant, L. (2009). *Punishing the Poor: The Neoliberal Government of Social Insecurity*. Durham: Duke University Press.

Wacquant, L. (2010). Crafting the neoliberal state: workfare, prisonfare, and social insecurity. *Sociological Forum*, 25(2), pp.197–220. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1573-7861.2010.01173.x.

Wacquant, L. (2012). The Wedding of Workfare and Prisonfare in the 21stCentury. *Journal of Poverty*, 16(3), pp.236–249. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10875549.2012.695540.

Wahba, M. (2005). Philosophy in North Africa. In: K. Wiredu, ed., *A Companion to African Philosophy*. Cichester: Blackwell Publishing Ltd, pp.161–171.

Waldock, B. (2023). *NHS Privatisation, Necropolitics, Intentional Killing*. [online] SociologyMag. Available at: https://sociologymag.com/everyday-sociology/everyday-health/nhs-privatisation-necropolitics-intentional-killing/ [Accessed 16 Sep. 2023].

Walker, B. (2021a). *English boundary changes – notional results*. [online] New Statesman. Available at:

https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/2021/06/conservatives-and-lib-dems-set-gain-english-boundary-changes-notional [Accessed 4 Aug. 2022].

Walker, B. (2021b). What will boundary changes mean for Labour and the Conservatives? [online] New Statesman. Available at: https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/the-staggers/2021/02/what-will-boundary-

<u>changes-mean-labour-and-conservatives</u> [Accessed 16 Oct. 2022].

Walker, P. (2012). *Benefit cuts are fuelling abuse of disabled people, say charities*. [online] the Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/society/2012/feb/05/benefit-cuts-fuelling-abuse-disabled-people [Accessed 21 Oct. 2022].

Walker, P. (2020). *UK government accused of 'power grab' over redrawing of boundaries*. [online] the Guardian. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2020/jun/02/uk-government-accused-of-power-grab-over-redrawing-of-boundaries [Accessed 16 Oct. 2022].

Wallace, J. (2015). Sociology: a global perspective. Stamford: Cengage Learning.

Walsgrove, D. (1987). Policing yourself: Social Closure and the Internalization of Stigma. In: G.L. Lee and R. Loveridge, eds., *The Manufacture of Disadvantage:* Stigma and Social Closure. Milton Keynes: Open University Press, pp.45–57.

Walton, J. and Seddon, D. (1994). Free markets & food riots: the politics of global adjustment. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.

Wang, G. (2019). Marx's monetary theory and its practical value. *China Political Economy*, 2(2), pp.182–200. doi: https://doi.org/10.1108/cpe-10-2019-0026.

Wang, K. (2020). *Legal and Rhetorical Foundations of Economic Globalization*. London: Routledge.

Wann, M. (2009). Foreword - Fat Studies: an Invitation to Revolution. In: E. Rothblum and S. Solovay, eds., *The Fat Studies Reader*. New York: New York University Press, pp.ix–xxvi. doi: https://doi.org/10.18574/nyu/9780814777435.003.0003.

Ward, S.C. (2012). *Neoliberalism and the Global Restructuring of Knowledge and Education*. New York: Routledge.

Ward, T. and Green, P. (2000). Legitimacy, Civil Society, And State Crime. *Social Justice*, [online] 27(4 (82)), pp.76–93. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/29768037 [Accessed 21 Nov. 2023].

Wardle, B. (2016). Legal facades. *Griffith Law Review*, 25(4), pp.525–551. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/10383441.2016.1273080.

Warnke, G. (2007). *After identity: rethinking race, sex, and gender*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Watermeyer, R., Raaper, R. and Borras Batalla, M. (2022). COVID-19: A Neoliberal Nirvana? *Critical Criminology*, 30, pp.509–526. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10612-022-09652-x.

Waters, T. (2012). Schooling, childhood, and bureaucracy: bureaucratizing the child. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Watkins, L. (2021). *UK Media Influence Matrix*. [online] *mediareform.org.uk*. Hungary: Center for media data and society. Available at:

https://www.mediareform.org.uk/blog/uk-media-influence-matrix-final-report [Accessed 24 Mar. 2023].

Weatherford, J. (1997). History of Money. New York: Crown Publishing Group.

Weaver, M. (2019). *Man who refused to register son's birth loses high court case*. [online] the Guardian. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2019/jun/23/man-refused-to-register-sons-birth-high-court [Accessed 24 Apr. 2023].

Weber, M. (1978). *Economy and society: an outline of interpretive sociology*. Berkeley: University of California Press.

Weber, M. (2001). *The Protestant ethic and the spirit of capitalism.* New York: Routledge.

Weber, M. (2012) Collected Methodological Writings. London: Routledge.

Weber, M. (2013). From max weber: Essays in sociology. Hoboken: Taylor & Francis.

Webster, F. (2003). Information Warfare, Surveillance and Human Rights. In: K. Ball and F. Webster, eds., *The Intensification of Surveillance Crime, Terrorism and Warfare in the Information Age*. London: Pluto Press, pp.90–111.

Wegenast, T. (2010). Uninformed Voters for Sale: Electoral Competition, Information and Interest Groups in the US. *Kyklos*, 63(2), pp.271–300. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6435.2010.00473.x.

Weir, M. (2001). Welfare State. In: *International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences*. pp.16432–16435. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/b0-08-043076-7/01094-9.

Wels, H., van der Waal, K., Spiegel, A. and Kamsteeg, F. (2011). Victor Turner and liminality: An introduction. *Anthropology Southern Africa*, 34(1-2), pp.1–4. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/23323256.2011.11500002.

Weston, K. (2012). Debating conditionality for disability benefits recipients and welfare reform: Research evidence from Pathways to Work. *Local Economy: The Journal of the Local Economy Policy Unit*, [online] 27(5/6), pp.514–528. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0269094212444572.

Westwater, H. (2022). *Universal credit claimant already has two jobs and is pressured to get more work*. [online] The Big Issue. Available at: https://www.bigissue.com/news/social-justice/universal-credit-claimant-already-has-two-jobs-and-is-pressured-to-get-more-work/ [Accessed 20 Jul. 2023].

Wetzel, L. (2009). *Types and tokens: on abstract objects*. Massachusetts: MIT Press.

Whitaker, P. (2018). Crumbling Britain: the welfare state has created its own hostile environment. [online] New Statesman. Available at:

https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/2018/05/crumbling-britain-welfare-state-hascreated-its-own-hostile-environment [Accessed 27 Aug. 2022].

Whitehead, A.N. (1948). *Science and the Modern World: Lowell Lectures, 1925.* New York: New American Library.

Whiteside, H. (2016). Neoliberalism as austerity: the theory, practice, and Purpose of Fiscal Restraint since the 1970s. In: S. Springer, K. Birch and J. MacLeavy, eds., *Handbook of Neoliberalism*. London: Routledge, pp.389–397.

Whitfield, D. (2012). UK Social Services: The mutation of privatisation. *Studies in Social Sciences*.

Whitfield, S.J. (1981). Hannah Arendt and the Banality of Evil. *The History Teacher*, 14(4), pp.469–477. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/493684.

Whyte, D. and Cooper, V. (2017). The Violence of Austerity. London: Pluto Press.

Wick, D.T. (1996). Social Constructionism: Groping Toward This Something. *Journal of Systemic Therapies*, 15(3), pp.65–81. doi: https://doi.org/10.1521/jsyt.1996.15.3.65.

Wickham, A. and Gillespie, T. (2022). UK Sees Up to £170 Billion Excess Profits for Energy Firms. *Bloomberg.com*. [online] 30 Aug. Available at: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-08-30/uk-predicts-up-to-170-billion-excess-profits-for-energy-firms? [Accessed 23 Jan. 2023].

Wickham, S., Bentley, L., Rose, T., Whitehead, M., Taylor-Robinson, D. and Barr, B. (2020). Effects on mental health of a UK welfare reform, Universal Credit: a longitudinal controlled study. *The Lancet Public Health*, [online] 5(3), pp.e157–e164. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/s2468-2667(20)30026-8.

Wiegratz, J., Martiniello, G. and Greco, E. (2018). Conclusion: neoliberalism institutionalised. In: J. Wiegratz, G. Martiniello and E. Greco, eds., *Uganda: The Dynamics of Neoliberal Transformation*. London: Zed Books, pp.365–383. doi: https://doi.org/10.5040/9781350223721.0007.

Wiggan, J. (2012). Telling stories of 21st century welfare: The UK Coalition government and the neo-liberal discourse of worklessness and dependency. *Critical Social Policy*, [online] 32(3), pp.383–405. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0261018312444413.

William of Ockham (1964). *Philosophical Writings, A Selection*. Translated by P. Boehner. Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merrill.

Williams, A., Cloke, P., May, J. and Goodwin, M. (2016). Contested space: The contradictory political dynamics of food banking in the UK. *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, 48(11), pp.2291–2316. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0308518x16658292.

Williams, H. (2006). Britain's Power Elites. London: Constable.

Williams, R. (1989). Resources of Hope: Culture, Democracy, Socialism. London: Verso.

Williams, T. and Neilsen, R. (2016). 'They will rot the society, rot the party, and rot the army'*: Toxification as an ideology and motivation for perpetrating violence in the

Khmer Rouge genocide?. *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 31(3), pp.494–515. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09546553.2016.1233873.

Willment, N. (2020). The travel blogger as digital nomad: (Re-)imagining workplace performances of digital nomadism within travel blogging work. *Information Technology & Tourism*, 22, pp.391–416. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s40558-020-00173-3.

Wilson, J. (1989). Bureaucracy: what government agencies do and why they do it. New York: Basic Books.

Wilson, J. (2018). *Neoliberalism*. New York: Routledge.

Wilson, K., Ung Loh, J. and Purewal, N. (2018). gender, violence and the neoliberal state in India. *Feminist Review*, 119(1), pp.1–6. doi: https://doi.org/10.1057/s41305-018-0109-8.

Wiltgren, L.K. (2013). Youth using national symbols in constructing identities. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 17(3), pp.308–323. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13676261.2013.815706.

Winthrop, H. (1964). Bureaucratization and the Rebirth of Community. *The American Journal of Economics and Sociology*, [online] 23(2), pp.113–129. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/3484396 [Accessed 16 Feb. 2024].

Witters, D. (2019). *Millions in U.S. Lost Someone Who Couldn't Afford Treatment*. [online] Gallup.com. Available at: https://news.gallup.com/poll/268094/millions-lost-someone-couldn-afford-treatment.aspx [Accessed 24 May 2023].

Wood, M. (2021). Childcare costs and Universal Credit: awareness, affordability and the challenge of an embedded system. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 29(2), pp.203–220. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/175982721x16172947026094.

Woodward, J. (2003). *Making things happen: a theory of causal explanation*. New York: Oxford University Press.

World Bank (1981). Accelerated development in sub-Saharan Africa: an agenda for action. [online] Worldbank.org. Washington: World Bank. Available at: https://documents.worldbank.org/en/publication/documents-
reports/documentdetail/702471468768312009/accelerated-development-in-sub-saharan-africa-an-agenda-for-action [Accessed 9 Nov. 2022].

Wrenn, C.L. (2021). Beehives on the border: Liminal humans and other animals at Skellig Michael. *Irish Journal of Sociology*, 29(2), pp.137–159. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/0791603521999957.

Wright, C. (1983). *Frege's Conception of Numbers as Objects*. Aberdeen: Aberdeen University Press.

Wright, S. (2016). Conceptualising the active welfare subject: welfare reform in discourse, policy and lived experience. *Policy & Politics*, 44(2), pp.235–252. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/030557314x13904856745154.

Wright, S. and Dwyer, P. (2020). In-work Universal Credit: Claimant Experiences of Conditionality Mismatches and Counterproductive Benefit Sanctions. *Journal of Social Policy*, 51(1), pp.1–19. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/s0047279420000562.

Wright, S., Robertson, L. and Stewart, A.B.R. (2022). Universal Credit and the invalidation of mental health problems: claimant and Jobcentre Plus staff experiences. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 30(2), pp.151–170. doi: https://doi.org/10.1332/175982721x16437383460256.

Wu, C. T. (2003). *Privatising culture: Corporate art intervention since the 1980s*. London: Verso.

Yang, W., Jin, S., He, S., Fan, Q. and Zhu, Y. (2015). The Impact of Power on Humanity: Self-Dehumanization in Powerlessness. *PLOS ONE*, 10(5), p.e0125721. doi: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0125721.

Ye, S. and Wu, S.F. (2010). Measuring Message Propagation and Social Influence on Twitter.com. In: *Social Informatics. SocInfo 2010. Lecture Notes in Computer*

Science, vol 6430. Berlin: Springer, pp.216–231. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-16567-2 16.

Yong, R.K.F. and Kaneko, Y. (2016). Hikikomori, a Phenomenon of Social Withdrawal and Isolation in Young Adults Marked by an Anomic Response to Coping Difficulties: A Qualitative Study Exploring Individual Experiences from First- and Second-Person Perspectives. *Open Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 06(01), pp.1–20. doi: https://doi.org/10.4236/ojpm.2016.61001.

Yoon, E.-S. (2016). Neoliberal imaginary, school choice, and 'new elites' in public secondary schools. *Curriculum Inquiry*, 46(4), pp.369–387. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/03626784.2016.1209637.

Young, B. (2000). Disciplinary Neoliberalism in the European Union and Gender Politics. *New Political Economy*, 5(1), pp.77–98. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13563460050001998.

Young, I.M. (2020). Gender as Seriality: Thinking about Women as a Social Collective. In: I.M. Young, ed., *Intersecting Voices: Dilemmas of Gender, Political Philosophy, and Policy*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, pp.12–37. doi: https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv131bvqj.5.

Yükseker, D. (2009). Neoliberal restructuring and social exclusion in Turkey. In: Z. Onis and F. Senses, eds., *Turkey and the Global Economy: Neo-Liberal Restructuring and Integration in the Post-Crisis Era*. London: Routledge, pp.274–292. doi: https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203867426-19.

Zabel, G. (2018). Critical Revolutionary Praxis in the Neoliberal University. *Workplace: A Journal for Academic Labor*, 30, pp.135–154. doi: https://doi.org/10.14288/workplace.v0i30.186386.

Zadeh, J. (2021). *The Tyranny of Time*. [online] NOEMA. Available at: https://www.noemamag.com/the-tyranny-of-time/ [Accessed 7 Jan. 2022].

Zahawi, N. (2022). *Political impartiality in schools*. [online] gov.uk. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/political-impartiality-in-schools/political-impartiality-in-schools [Accessed 21 May 2022].

Zanotto, J.M. (2020). The role of discourses in enacting neoliberal urbanism: Understanding the relationship between ideology and discourse in planning. *Planning Theory*, 19(1), pp.104–126. doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/1473095219898876.

Zetter, R. (2007). More Labels, Fewer Refugees: Remaking the Refugee Label in an Era of Globalization. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 20(2), pp.172–192. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/jrs/fem011.

Zevi, B. (1957). Architecture as Space. New York: Da Capo Press.

Zevi, B. and Barry, J. (1993). *Architecture as space: how to look at architecture*. New York: Da Capo Press.

Zhang, L. (2008). Private Homes, Distinct Lifestyles: Performing a New Middle Class. In: L. Zhang and A. Ong, eds., *Privatizing China Socialism from Afar*. New York: Cornell University Press, pp.23–40. doi: https://doi.org/10.7591/9780801461927-003.

Zhang, R.P. and Bowen, P. (2021). Work-family role blurring and conflict among South African construction professionals. *Construction Management and Economics*, 39(6), pp.475–492. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/01446193.2021.1916973.

Zhu, J. and Ilsinger, G. (2023). The modern totem: an overview of the national animal on its role in forming national identity. *Studies in Ethnicity and Nationalism*, 23(2), pp.195–215. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/sena.12396.

Zimbardo, P. (2007). The Lucifer effect: how good people turn evil. London: Rider.